

The low energy effective action in superstring theory Guillaume Bossard

▶ To cite this version:

Guillaume Bossard. The low energy effective action in superstring theory. Physics [physics]. Ecole Polytechnique (EDX), 2024. tel-04786217

HAL Id: tel-04786217 https://hal.science/tel-04786217v1

Submitted on 15 Nov 2024

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



Ecole Doctorale numéro 626 de l'institut Polytechnique de Paris Spécialité : Physique

Mémoire d'habilitation à diriger des recherches

Guillaume BOSSARD¹ Centre de Physique Théorique, CNRS, Institut Polytechnique de Paris 91128 Palaiseau cedex, France

The low energy effective action in superstring theory

Date de soutenance prévue le 27 Juin 2024 à 15h

Membres du jury :

Carlo Angelantonj, professeur à l'Università di Torino.RapporteurMichael B. Green, professeur à Cambridge University, DAMTP, Cambridge.RapporteurK.S. Stelle professeur à l'Imperial College, London.RapporteurDan Israël, maître de conférence au LPTHE de l'université Sorbonne.ExaminateurRuben Minasian, directeur de recherche au CNRS, IPhT Saclay.ExaminateurMarios Petropoulos, directeur de recherche au CNRS, Ecole Polytechnique CPHT.ExaminateurPierre Vanhove, ingénieur de recherche à l'IPhT Saclay.Examinateur

 $^{{}^{1}{\}rm adresse} \ {\rm \acute{e}lectronique}: \ {\rm guillaume.bossard} @ {\rm polytechnique.edu} \\$

Preface

The present manuscript is prepared for my habilitation à diriger des recherches. Its purpose is to provide a summary of research, with the stated scope of proving the candidate's ability to master a research strategy in a sufficiently broad scientific field, and their ability to supervise PhD students.

I have chosen to write the manuscript on the subject of the low energy effective action in string theory, which concerns roughly about half of my research activity since 2013. Rather than summarising my list of publications for the last twelve years, I have chosen to expose my current understanding of the topic more broadly, with emphasis on my own work.

The manuscript does not discuss my work on supergravity black holes solutions and smooth geometries describing black hole microstates in a semi-classical approximation, nor does it review the construction of Kac–Moody exceptional field theories that formulate supergravity theories with infinite-dimensional duality group invariance.

During this period I have supervised three PhD students, Valentin Verschinin and Charles Cosnier-Horeau (co-direction with Boris Pioline) who have defended their PhD thesis in 2015 and 2018, and Adrien Loty who will defend this year.

Acknowledgement

I am very grateful to my collaborators in the last ten years: Axel Kleinschmidt, Stefanos Katmadas, Franz Ciceri, Gianluca Inverso, Boris Pioline, Jakob Palmkvist, Ergin Sezgin, Martin Cederwall, Charles Cosnier-Horeau, Henning Samtleben, David Turton, Valentin Verschinin, Massimo Bianchi, Iosif Bena, Dario Consoli, Evgeny Ivanov, Adrien Loty, Severin Lüst, Christopher N. Pope, Andrei Smilga, as well as former collaborators: Laurent Baulieu, K.S. Stelle, Paul S. Howe, Hermann Nicolai and Pierre Vanhove. Let me also acknowledge the collaborators with whom I have not yet published: Gabriele Casagrande, Emilian Dudaş, Solomon Friedberg, Dmitry Gourevitch, Henrik Gustafsson, Daniel Persson and Siddhartha Sahi.

I am also grateful to particularly enlightening discussions on the topic of supergravity and superstring amplitudes, D-branes and automorphic representations with: Carlo Angelantonj, Marcus Berg, Zvi Bern, Massimo Bianchi, Eric D'Hoker, Daniele Dorigoni, Mehregan Doroudiani, Emilian Dudaş, Solomon Friedberg, Dmitry Gourevitch, Michael Green, Paul Howe, Henrik Johansson, Axel Kleinschmidt, Ruben Minasian, Josè Francisco Morales, Boris Pioline, Aaron Pollack, Rodolfo Russo, Augusto Sagnotti, Siddhartha Sahi, Oliver Schlotterer, Ashoke Sen, Kelly Stelle, Piotr Tourkine, Pierre Vanhove and many others.

Let me thank especially Eric D'Hoker, Solomon Friedberg, Dmitry Gourevitch, Axel Kleinschmidt, Siddhartha Sahi and Oliver Schlotterer for useful discussions or email exchanges during the writing of this thesis.

Introduction and summary

String theory is a consistent theory of quantum gravity in the sense that it defines unambiguously scattering amplitudes in asymptotically Minkowski spacetime and includes a massless spin two particle in its spectrum. The interpretation of the amplitudes at low energy in quantum field theory permits to derive the effective action that reproduces Einstein theory of general relativity coupled to matter and with infinitely many higher derivative corrections. However, string theory lacks a first principle non-perturbative definition, and one relies on perturbation theory to compute amplitudes. An *n*-point amplitude in *D*-dimensional Minkowski spacetime is written as an expansion over (super) Riemann surfaces of genus *h* with *n* punctures weighted by g_s^{2h-2} . There is an effective dilaton e^{ϕ} that relates the string length square $\alpha' = \ell_s^2$ to the Planck length ℓ in *D* dimensions through its expectation value $1/g_s^2 = \langle e^{-2\phi} \rangle$

$$\ell^{D-2} = \alpha'^{\frac{D-2}{2}} g_s^2 \,. \tag{0.1}$$

It appears therefore that at weak coupling $g_s \ll 1$, one reaches the string scale much before the Planck scale and the physics becomes inherently stringy before one enters a quantum gravity regime. For many quantum gravity questions one wishes to understand string theory at strong coupling, meaning $g_s \sim 1$ [1–4].

When the theory admits supersymmetry, some of the most relevant terms in the effective action are protected by supersymmetry and may be computed exactly in string theory. In particular, the scalar fields take value in a symmetric space when the supergravity theory admits more than twelve supercharges, and the two-derivative Lagrangian is determined by the number of vector multiplets and the gauging (i.e. the gauge group and its action on the symmetric space). Using moreover duality symmetries [5, 6], one can sometimes extract exact higher derivative corrections. Prototypical examples are the leading Green–Gutperle R^4 correction in type IIB string theory [7] and the Harvey–Moore R^2 correction in heterotic string theory on T^6 [8]. In the second example the correction is obtained by a one-loop computation in type IIB on $K3 \times T^2$. In the first the correction is genuinely non-perturbative in string theory, but could be derived as a one-loop correction in eleven-dimensional supergravity on T^2 [9]. These coupling functions provide extremely useful informations about non-perturbative effects in string theory, as D-brane and Neveu–Schwarz five-brane instantons. The pioneering work [7] has been instrumental in computing instanton corrections from first principles [10–12].

In D = 4 space-time dimensions, the $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supergravity Lagrangian decomposes into the so-called D and F-terms, that are understood respectively to be the top components of an unconstrained scalar superfield and a chiral superfield. Chiral superfields that cannot be obtained by chiral projection of an unconstrained superfield determine protected couplings in supergravity. The scalar and Yukawa couplings are fixed in this way in terms of the Kähler potential and a holomorphic function, the superpotential \mathcal{W} . One determines similarly the protected couplings in \mathcal{N} -extended supergravity as preserving a fraction of the \mathcal{N} left and \mathcal{N} right-handed supersymmetries. Although one cannot write all the supersymmetry invariant couplings as superspace integrals for $\mathcal{N} \geq 4$,

BPS	$\mathcal{N} = 8$	$\mathcal{N} = 6$	$\mathcal{N} = 4$	$\mathcal{N}=2$
$(4/\mathcal{N}, 1-4/\mathcal{N})$	$\mathcal{E}_{\scriptscriptstyle (0,0)}R^4$	WF^2R^2	$\mathcal{W}(S)R^2$	
$(2/\mathcal{N}, 2/\mathcal{N})$	$\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} abla^4 R^4$	$\mathcal{E}_{\scriptscriptstyle (0,0,0)}R^4$	$\mathcal{E}_4(\phi)F^4$	
$(2/\mathcal{N},0)$	$\mathcal{W}_k F^{2k} \nabla^4 R^4$	$\mathcal{W}_k F^{2k} R^4$	$\mathcal{W}_k F_{\mathrm{gr}}^{2k-2} F^2 R^2$	$\mathcal{W}_0(t)F^2, \mathcal{W}_k(t)F_{\mathrm{gr}}^{2k-2}R^2$
$(1/\mathcal{N}, 1/\mathcal{N})$	$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} abla^6 R^4$	$\mathcal{E}_{(1,0,0)} abla^2 R^4$	$\mathcal{E}_{2,2}(\phi) abla^2F^4$	$\mathcal{G}(\phi)(abla \phi)^2$

Table 1: The supersymmetry invariants associated to $(k_L/\mathcal{N}, k_R/\mathcal{N})$ -BPS operators in \mathcal{N} -extended supergravity [14–20]. We write $F_{\rm gr}$ the Maxwell field strengths in the gravity multiplet for $\mathcal{N} = 2$ and 4 to distinguish them from the matter multiplet field strengths F. The notation is schematic, $\mathcal{G}(\phi)$ refers to the hyper-multiplet quaternionic Kähler metric and $\sum_k \mathcal{W}_k(t) T_{\rm gr}^{2k}$ to the special Kähler prepotential function of the Weyl multiplet superfield $T_{\rm gr}$ [21–23].

one can do it in the linearised approximation in terms of free superfields, see e.g. [13]. The notion of F-term is generalised to $(k_L/\mathcal{N}, k_R/\mathcal{N})$ -BPS invariants that are written in the linearised approximation as superspace integrals

$$I_{(k_L/\mathcal{N},k_R/\mathcal{N})} \sim \int d^4x d^{2\mathcal{N}-2k_L} \theta d^{2\mathcal{N}-2k_L} \bar{\theta} \mathcal{O}$$
(0.2)

of some operator \mathcal{O} annihilated by k_L left-handed and k_R right-handed supersymmetries that anticommute with each others. Most of the time one does not specify the chirality and simply refers to $\frac{k_L+k_R}{2M}$ -BPS invariants. We give the schematic form of such BPS invariants in Table 1.

The couplings in the same lines in Table 1 have in common the number of preserved supersymmetries indicated in the first column, as well as the degree of complexity of the coupling function. One can define an ordering in the set of differential equations a function on a symmetric space can satisfy. The coupling functions appearing in the first line satisfy the most constraining existing set of equations and are in this sense minimal. The coupling functions appearing in the second line are in the same sense next-to-minimal.

The couplings in the last line of table 1 are particularly interesting because they get corrections from generic 1/N-BPS D-brane instantons in type II string theory [24–28]. The partition function counting 1/N-BPS D-brane instantons grows exponentially with the instanton charge Q as $\sim e^{\pi Q^2}$. By duality, the partition function of such instantons is related to the helicity supertrace counting 1/N-BPS black hole microstates [29–32]. The exponential growth of the number of states reproduces the macroscopic Bekenstein–Hawking entropy $S^{\text{BH}} = \pi Q^2$ [33, 34].

This implies that the sum over D-brane instantons does not converge since they behave as $e^{\pi Q^2 - 2\pi |Q|/g_s}$. The corresponding asymptotic series can in principle be defined by Borel resummation and the ambiguities associated to poles in the Borel plane be fixed by Neveu–Schwarz five-brane instantons [35]. These coupling functions can alternatively be defined without ambiguities through their abelian Fourier expansion.

The general strategy to determine an exact coupling function \mathcal{E} as the ones in table 1 is to use symmetries and perturbation theory. To simplify the discussion we assume that $\mathcal{N} \geq 4$ in four dimensions and the Minkowski vacuum is supersymmetric, such that the two-derivative Lagrangian is uniquely determined (for a given number of vector multiplets) and the scalar fields parametrise a symmetric space $K \setminus G$, where K denotes the maximal compact subgroup.

- Supersymmetry Ward identities: \mathcal{E} satisfies certain partial differential equations.
- U-duality symmetry: \mathcal{E} is invariant under the action of an arithmetic subgroup $\Gamma \subset G$.
- Perturbative string theory: Determines the weak coupling expansion at $g_s \ll 1$.
- Perturbative supergravity: Valid in the large volume limit of an internal subspace.

Note that there are often different non-equivalent perturbative definitions of the theory for $\mathcal{N} = 2$ and $\mathcal{N} = 4$, in which case all these couplings may be determined by perturbative computations. The partial differential equations satisfied by the coupling functions generally imply that they can only receive corrections up to a fixed order in the string theory genus expansion. The U-duality symmetry is generally conjectural, but the consistency between the various constraints usually permits to get compelling evidence of its validity. Combining supersymmetry and U-duality allow to pin down a finite set of solutions so that the coupling functions only depends on few parameters that can be determined by consistency with perturbative computations.

In this habilitation thesis we will concentrate on type II string theory on a torus T^{d-1} , for which the low-energy effective action describing massless particles is (ungauged) maximal supergravity in D = 11 - d dimensions [36,37]. The effective action then consists of the two-derivative Lagrangian determined by supersymmetry plus an infinity of higher derivative corrections themselves consistent with supersymmetry. One can understand the effective action as being obtained by integrating out all the massive fields in string theory, including non-perturbative states. A formal path integral description suggests that integrating out all string fields up to a scale Λ should give rise to a bare action S^{\flat}_{Λ} that would allow to define the string amplitude through the supergravity path integral up the cut-off scale Λ . However, there is a priori no regularisation scheme that preserves maximal supersymmetry and the modern techniques to compute supergravity amplitudes do not rely on the Lagrangian, so the definition of this bare action S^{\flat}_{Λ} is not very useful. We will rather introduce the Wilsonian effective action W_{μ} and determine the renormalisation scheme in supergravity by consistency with perturbative string theory.

The approach that has been followed in the literature is to decompose the four-graviton amplitude into analytic and non-analytic components depending of the Mandelstam variables [38]

$$\mathcal{M}_4(s,t,u) = \mathcal{M}_{4\,\mu}^{\text{analytic}}(s,t,u) + \mathcal{M}_{4\,\mu}^{\text{non-an}}(s,t,u) \ . \tag{0.3}$$

This split is of course not unique but there is a well justified choice that is defined up to a set of ambiguities in one-to-one correspondance with logarithmic divergences in supergravity. One may label them for short by a unique fiducial scale μ . It is useful to interpret this split as defining a Wilson scale above which all the states of the theory have been integrated out. One can apply a similar split to higher-point functions, but we shall restrict attention to the four-point super-amplitude that is determined by the four-graviton amplitude [39].

The Wilsonian effective action, as a local functional of the supergravity fields, must be invariant under supersymmetry transformations

$$\delta^{\text{susy}}_{\mu}W_{\mu} = 0 \tag{0.4}$$

where both W_{μ} and the corresponding supersymmetry transformation $\delta_{\mu}^{\text{susy}}$ admit expansions in the Planck length ℓ that involve higher order derivative terms. However, the local Wilsonian action W_{μ} is not invariant under the U-duality group of the theory.

Let us pause now and explain this subtlety in the example of the Harvey–Moore coupling in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ supergravity [8]. The Riemann square type correction to the two-derivative action depends on an arbitrary holomorphic function of the axio-dilaton S in supergravity [19,40]. The correction appearing in heterotic string theory is

$$-\frac{3}{2\pi^2} \operatorname{Im}\left[\log \eta(S) \left(R^{ab} \wedge R_{ab} + \frac{i}{2} \varepsilon_{abcd} R^{ab} \wedge R^{cd} \right) \right] + \dots$$
(0.5)

with $\eta(S)$ the Dedekind eta function, while the $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ invariant coupling function is

$$\mathcal{E}^{\rm HM} = -\frac{3}{8\pi^2} \log \left({\rm Im}S |\eta(S)|^4 \right) \,, \tag{0.6}$$

and includes the linear dilaton term $\log(\text{Im}S) = -2\phi$. One explains such term from the change of frame, from string to Einstein frame, whenever there is a non-analytic dependence of the amplitude in the Mandelstam variables [41], here

$$\log(-\alpha' s) = \log(-\ell^2 s) - 2\phi .$$
 (0.7)

This interpretation only holds for the amplitude that depends on the boundary value $\phi(\infty)$, while the Lagrangian depends on the field S(x). In supergravity the linear dilaton term only appears in the non-local effective action, i.e. the generating functional of one-particle-irreducible correlation functions. One cannot separate it from the one-loop correction with massless states in the loop and it is related to the U(1) duality anomaly [42, 43, 19].

Non-analytic terms in the string coupling $g_{\rm s}$ appear in this way whenever there is a logarithmic divergence in supergravity. In practice it is easier to work with a decomposition of the amplitude in analytic and non-analytic components that are individually U-duality invariant [38]. One can interpret intuitively the associated 'Wilsonian' split in the analytic and the non-analytic components of the amplitude as being defined for a moduli dependent scale $\mu'(\varphi)$. Because W_{μ} is obtained by integrating out all the massive fields in the theory, it is natural to choose the Wilson scale μ as the lowest mass in the spectrum, that is moduli dependent in Einstein frame. In this heterotic example one may choose the mass of the first excited string states $\mu'(\varphi) = 2e^{\phi}/\ell$. In type II string theory on T^{d-1} one can choose $\mu'(\varphi) = |Z|/\ell$ equal to the mass of any 1/2 BPS particle. The would-be 'effective action' $W_{\mu'(\varphi)}$ does not satisfy (0.4) as it involves the supersymmetry variation of the scale $\mu'(\varphi)$. There is in fact no local functional $W_{\mu'(\varphi)}$ of the fields, and the scale $\mu'(\varphi)$ only make sense for the asymptotic value of the scalar fields $\varphi(\infty)$. Nonetheless, one can define $\mathcal{M}_{4\mu}^{\text{analytic}}$ with coupling functions that are U-duality invariant, but satisfy modified differential equations. These modifications of the supersymmetry differential equations are consistent with the action of the renormalisation group, and are associated to the logarithmic divergences in supergravity in a way that can intuitively be derived from the discussion above.

D = 11 - d	$K_d ackslash E_d$	$R(\Lambda_d)$	$R(\Lambda_1)$	$R(\Lambda_2)$
8	$SO(2)\backslash SL(2,\mathbb{R}) \times SO(3)\backslash SL(3,\mathbb{R})$	$(2,\overline{3})$	(1 , 3)	$({f 2},{f 1})$
7	$SO(5) \backslash SL(5, \mathbb{R})$	$\overline{10}$	5	$\overline{5}$
6	$(Sp(2) \times_{\mathbb{Z}_2} Sp(2)) \backslash Spin(5,5)$	16	10	$\overline{16}$
5	$(Sp(4)/\mathbb{Z}_2)\backslash E_6$	$\overline{27}$	27	78
4	$(SU(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2)\backslash E_7$	56	133	912
3	$(Spin(16)/\mathbb{Z}_2) \setminus E_8$	248	3875	147250

Table 2: Convention for representations of *p*-form fields with the Bourbaki labelling consistant with E_d by truncation [45]. These weights also label the parabolic gauges relevant to describe perturbative string theory with $v \in P_1 \subset E_d$, and the large T^d volume limit in eleven dimensional supergravity with $v \in P_2 \subset E_d$.

For example \mathcal{E}^{HM} is not the sum of a holomorphic and an anti-holomorphic function, but still satisfies

$$\Delta \mathcal{E}^{\rm HM} = -(S - \bar{S})^2 \partial_{\bar{S}} \partial_S \mathcal{E}^{\rm HM} = \frac{3}{8\pi^2} \,. \tag{0.8}$$

The right-hand-side is a correction proportional to 1, the coupling function appearing in the twoderivative Lagrangian. The fact that $\frac{3}{8\pi^2}$ corrects $\Delta \mathcal{E}^{\text{HM}}$ is directly related to the fact that the one-loop supergravity amplitude diverges logarithmically in $\frac{3}{8\pi^2}R^2$.² Another canonical example is the holomorphic anomaly of the twisted topological string partition function [21] that can be understood as a consequence of logarithmic divergences in $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity [22].

The type II string theory effective action on T^{d-1} has been analysed in details over the years. In D = 11-d spacetime dimensions, maximal supergravity admits massless scalar fields φ parametrising the symmetric space $K_d \setminus E_d$, vector fields A^M_μ in the highest weight representation $R(\Lambda_d)$, two-form fields $B^{MN}_{\mu\nu}$ in $R(\Lambda_1)$, three-form fields $C^{MN,P}_{\mu\nu\rho}$ in $R(\Lambda_2)$ according to table 2 above. These fields couple respectively to the particles, the strings and the membranes of the theory. We will write $E_d \equiv E_{d(d)}$ for the exceptional groups, that are always assumed in their split real form.

The Wilsonian effective action takes the schematic form

$$W_{\mu} = \frac{1}{2\kappa_D^2} \int d^D x \sqrt{-g} \left(R + \dots + \frac{\ell^6}{48} \left(\sum_{p,q \ge 0} \ell^{4p+6q} \mathcal{E}^{W}_{(p,q)\,\mu}(\varphi) t_8 t_8(\nabla^4)^p (\nabla^6)^q R^4 + \dots \right) \right). \tag{0.9}$$

where $t_8 t_8 R^4$ generalises the square of the Bel–Robinson tensor in D dimensions [46,47] and each ∇^4 and ∇^6 is Lorentz invariant and acts symmetrically on the four Riemann tensors. As explained above, one will rather use the amplitude coupling functions $\mathcal{E}_{(p,q)}(\varphi) \sim \mathcal{E}_{(p,q)\mu'(\varphi)}^W(\varphi)$ that are not analytic in the moduli but are invariant under U-duality. One says that $\mathcal{E}_{(p,q)}(\varphi)$ are automorphic, i.e. functions on the moduli space $K_d \setminus E_d/E_d(\mathbb{Z})$. The U-duality arithmetic group $E_d(\mathbb{Z})$ can be defined as the set of matrices in the representation $R(\Lambda_d)$ that are integer valued in the Chevalley

 $^{^{2}}$ This divergence drops out in the amplitude because Gauss–Bonnet is topological in four dimensions, and one sometimes talks about an evanescent divergence [44].

basis (for $d \leq 7$). It is generated from the global diffeomorphisms $SL(d, \mathbb{Z})$ of the torus in eleven dimensions and the T-duality group $Spin(d-1, d-1, \mathbb{Z})$ of automorphisms of the Narain lattice [5].³ The first three coupling functions $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$, $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$, $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ are protected by supersymmetry and satisfy very constraining differential equations [48–54].

For type IIB string theory, these three coupling functions can be computed from the one-loop and two-loop supergravity amplitude on T^2 in eleven dimensions [9, 55, 56]

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} = \sum_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}}' \frac{(\mathrm{Im}S)^{\frac{3}{2}}}{|m+Sn|^3} = 2\zeta(3)E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(2)}, \quad \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} = \frac{1}{2}\sum_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}}' \frac{(\mathrm{Im}S)^{\frac{5}{2}}}{|m+Sn|^5} = \zeta(5)E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(2)},$$
$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_+} \frac{dL_1 dL_2 dL_3}{(\sum_{I$$

where m, n are the Kaluza–Klein mode numbers and S the complex structure on $T^{2,4}$. The first and the second function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ are known exactly in all dimensions $D \geq 3$, in terms of a special types of automorphic functions known as Eisenstein series (or Langlands–Eisenstein) [57–62, 38, 63].

We proposed in [64] to write an effective theory keeping all 1/2 BPS particules of the theory. In type II string theory on T^{d-1} , there is exactly one short spin 2 supermultiplet of particles for each charge Γ in the lattice \mathbb{L}_d in the representation $R(\Lambda_d)$ satisfying the constraint that $\Gamma \times \Gamma = (\Gamma \otimes \Gamma)|_{R(\Lambda_1)} = 0$. This effective theory can formally be defined as an exceptional field theory on a generalised torus [65–73]. The truncation to 1/2 BPS states is not consistent, because two 1/2 BPS states can produce 1/4-BPS and even non-BPS states in the theory. One finds nonetheless that the resulting amplitude morally gives the correct answer for the protected coupling functions $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$, $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$. In particular, the one-loop and the two-loop exceptional field theory amplitude give for all $d \geq 3$ [64]

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} = \frac{4\pi\xi(d-3)}{d\geq 2} E^{E_d}_{\frac{d-3}{2}\Lambda_d}, \quad \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} = \frac{8\pi\xi(d-5)\left(\xi(d-4)E^{E_d}_{\frac{d-4}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}} + \delta_{d,5}\xi(d-3)E^{E_d}_{\frac{d-3}{2}\Lambda_d}\right), \quad (0.11)$$

and reproduce the results of [63] using Langlands functional identities between different Eisenstein series. They will be defined in the main text, but let us simply say that $\xi(s) = \pi^{-s/2} \Gamma(s/2) \zeta(s)$ is the completed Riemann zeta function and $E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d}$ is the sum over $E_d(\mathbb{Z})$ orbits of a power $R^{2s\frac{10-d}{9-d}}$ of a circle radius $2\pi\ell R$ (or of a T^2 torus volume for $E_{s\Lambda_{d-1}}^{E_d}$). They are natural generalisations of the SL(2) Eisenstein series in (0.10) and

$$2\zeta(2s)E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d} = \sum_{\substack{\Gamma \in \mathbb{L}_d \\ \Gamma \times \Gamma = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{1}{|Z(\Gamma)|^{2s}}$$
(0.12)

can for example be interpreted as a sum over 1/2 BPS supermultiplets weighted by the BPS mass $M = |Z(\Gamma)|/\ell$ of the particles [60].

³The automorphism group of the Narain lattice $I_{d-1,d-1}$ is $O(d-1,d-1,\mathbb{Z})$, but the discrete $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$ subgroup includes the exchange of left-handed and right-handed spinors that maps type IIA to type IIB and is not a symmetry of the effective action. It is nonetheless an accidental symmetry of the four-graviton scattering amplitude.

 $^{^{4}}$ The two-loop integral in the second line is formal and needs to be regularised [56].

Applying the same reasoning at the next order in derivatives and combining the two and threeloop contributions, we obtained a proposal for the next-to-next-to-leading coupling function for all $d \leq 3$ [64,74]

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_+} \frac{dL_1 dL_2 dL_3}{\left(\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J\right)^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \left(\sum_I L_I - \frac{5L_1 L_2 L_3}{\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J}\right) \sum_{\substack{\Gamma_I \in \mathbb{L}_d \\ \sum_I \Gamma_I = 0 \\ \Gamma_I \times \Gamma_J = 0}} \frac{e^{-\pi \sum_I L_I |Z(\Gamma_I)|^2}}{e^{-\pi \sum_I L_I |Z(\Gamma_I)|^2}} + \frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(d+3) E_{\frac{d+3}{2}\Lambda_d}^{E_d}.$$
(0.13)

This formula is divergent and requires renormalisation. The infrared divergences can be interpreted in the effective theory and drop out in the full amplitude including massless states, up to the physical infrared divergences in $D \leq 4$ dimensions. The ultraviolet divergence must be regularised for both the two-loop integral above and the Eisenstein series. Because the Eisenstein series are meromorphic functions of their parameter, it is natural to regularise them by analytic continuation in the dimension $d \rightarrow d + 2\epsilon$. The naive analytic continuation of the two-loop formula above nevertheless turns out not to be correct, and one needs to introduce an appropriate deformation of the integrand at $\epsilon \neq 0$. We have given a precise definition in [27], that was checked to match string perturbation theory and is consistent with the successive decompactification limits of one circle becoming large in T^{d-1} .

This derivation does not follow from a first principle formulation of the theory and must be proved to give the correct coupling functions in string theory. The first element in the proof relies on the differential equations following from supersymmetry. There is a unique function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ up to normalisation consistent with supersymmetry that is invariant under $E_d(\mathbb{Z})$ in dimensions $D \leq 7$ [62, 63, 51]. The function $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ is unique up to normalisation in dimension $D \leq 5$ [63, 52]. There are two $\nabla^6 R^4$ type supersymmetry invariants in dimensions $D \leq 6$. One inhomogeneous solution is uniquely determined from $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ and two functions invariant under $E_d(\mathbb{Z})$ solve the two corresponding homogeneous differential equations [53, 75]. We display the classification of supersymmetry invariant in Figure 1. One can fix the coefficients using string perturbation theory [38, 76, 27]. Because of the almost uniqueness of these coupling functions, they satisfy a large number of consistency conditions.

There are different ways to construct $E_d(\mathbb{Z})$ invariant solutions to the differential equations imposed by supersymmetry, but it is important to find a definition that can be manipulated to extract the perturbative limit. One can think of (0.13) as the symmetrisation of the elevendimensional supergravity amplitude on T^d . A similar formula was proposed in D = 6 dimensions by symmetrising the two-loop string amplitude through the extension of the Narain lattice $II_{4,4}$ to a U-duality extended lattice $II_{5,5}$ [77]. We checked in [27] that the two definitions give consistently the same coupling function.

We use this habilitation thesis as an occasion to sharpen the proof of this proposal. We check its consistency in the large M-theory torus volume limit with the supergravity amplitudes. We exhibit how the non-analytic terms in the moduli are connected through the renormalisation scale to the non-analytic components of the amplitude.



Figure 1: Each node corresponds to a supersymmetry invariant, white if it cannot be written in superspace in the linearised approximation, and red if the corresponding superspace integral is chiral (with $k_L \neq k_R$). For $\nabla^6 R^4$, the links to ten dimensions are valid for the homogeneous solution that do not take into account the modification of the supersymmetry transformations induced from the R^4 invariant.

The main interesting open question for future investigations is probably how to go beyond the BPS protected couplings and describe the low-energy effective action at higher orders in the Planck length. The four-graviton amplitude in type II string theory is known exactly up to two-loop in string theory [47, 24]. The expansion of the amplitude at low energy has been studied in details and is still under intense scrutiny, see [78–82] and [83–86] for important developments at one-loop and two-loop, respectively. However, the coupling functions starting from $\mathcal{E}_{(2,0)}$ onward receive corrections at all loop orders, as well as BPS and non-BPS instanton corrections. It is therefore a rather difficult problem that we leave for future investigations.

In this habilitation thesis we wish to review the construction explained above with particular emphasis on some subtleties that we believe have not yet been explained in details in the literature. We do not aim at an exhaustive review and will be rather brief on some aspects that can be read elsewhere.

In Section 1 we review several techniques to determine higher derivative corrections consistent with supersymmetry in the absence of off-shell formulation, i.e. when the supersymmetry algebra closes only modulo the equations of motion. We chose to concentrate on the case of half-maximal supersymmetry because it is better understood. We present several superspace methods through illustrative examples relevant to heterotic or type I string theory. We briefly review the maximal supergravity supersymmetry invariants.

Section 2 discusses the low energy expansion of perturbative string theory amplitudes at one and two-loop with particular emphasis on the non-analytic contributions involving intermediate massive states. We compute the low energy expansion using successive approximations and in particular that a sphere amplitude emerges whenever several punctures are close enough on the worldsheet. We show how the non-analytic component of the amplitude can be written in terms of supergravity Feynman integrals involving the Wilsonian part of tree-level string amplitudes. In this way we derive one-loop and two-loop form-factors of higher derivative supersymmetric counter-terms in supergravity.

In Section 3 we review the definition of automorphic forms, automorphic representations and their relations to supersymmetry. We describe in details the relation between differential equations imposed by supersymmetry Ward identities and the set of allowed BPS instantons that can contribute in string theory. We explain how to get explicit BPS instanton solutions in general through the illustrative example of M2-brane instantons on T^7 and discuss their fermionic zero modes. We write down explicit formulas for Eisenstein series Fourier expansions relevant in the perturbative string limit and the M-theory large volume limit.

In Section 4 we revisit the eleven-dimensional supergravity amplitude on T^d to determine the contributions to the low energy effective action in D = 11-d dimensions. We explain how to derive the form-factors for the insertion of the eleven-dimensional supergravity higher derivative corrections. We define the renormalised coupling functions in dimensional regularisation and exhibit the precise mixing between analytic and non-analytic components. These computations lead to further consistency checks for the coupling functions $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$, $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$.

Section 5 reviews the proposal for the coupling function (0.13) sketched above. We explain the constraints from supersymmetry and how we derived the precise renormalised expression. As a further consistency check, we compute its expansion in the large torus volume limit and check it reproduces the eleven-dimensional supergravity amplitude analysed in Section 4. We show that there is no purely non-perturbative $E_7(\mathbb{Z})$ invariant function consistent with supersymmetry, proving in this way that $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ is unique and not subject to ambiguities that could not be fixed using string perturbation theory in four dimension. Finally, we compute the instanton measure and compare it with the helicity supertrace counting 1/8 BPS black holes in four dimensions.

Contents

1	Supersymmetry of the low-energy effective action	14
	1.1 Green–Schwarz counter-term and ectoplasm cohomology	15
	1.2 $\mathcal{N} = 1$ chiral measure in eight dimensions $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	22
	1.3 Higher derivative corrections in maximal supergravity	27
2	String perturbation theory	32
	2.1 Type II superstring four-graviton amplitude at tree-level	33
	2.2 Low-energy expansion at one-loop	35
	2.3 The two-loop amplitude	45
3	Automorphic forms	59
	3.1 Eisenstein series and automorphic representations	60
	3.2 Example of E_7	65
	3.3 BPS instantons as supergravity solutions	74
	3.4 Eisenstein series in the string perturbative limit	79
	3.5 Eisenstein series in the M-theory large volume limit	86
4	Eleven-dimensional supergravity on T^d	90
	4.1 Coupling functions from the supergravity amplitude	90
	4.2 Cancelation of divergences and logarithmic terms	95
5	Beyond automorphic forms	104
	5.1 Supersymmetry and automorphic representations	104
	5.2 Exceptional field theory amplitude	107
	5.3 Matching the eleven-dimensional supergravity limit	110
	5.4 1/8-BPS brane instanton measure and uniqueness	113
6	Outlook	118
A	Eleven-dimensional supergravity with antifields	1 2 0
в	Closed string sphere integrals	122
-		
\mathbf{C}	E_7 parabolic multiplicative characters	124
	C.1 Abelian parabolic character	124
	C.2 Heisenberg parabolic character	126
D	Computation of $E^{E_d}_{s\Lambda_d}$ Fourier expansions	127
	D.1 E_d Eisenstein series in P_1	128
	D.2 E_d Eisenstein series in P_2	133

\mathbf{E}	Expansion of the 2-loop exceptional field theory amplitude	139
	E.1 Third layer	139
	E.2 Fourth layer	140
	E.3 Fifth layer	141
	E.4 Additional layers	144
\mathbf{F}	Some integrals	144
	F.1 Infrared regularised integrals at two-loop	144
	F.2 Divergences of the supergravity amplitude	145
	F.3 Automorphic distribution integrals	146

1 Supersymmetry of the low-energy effective action

Superstring theory in ten dimensions reduces at low energy to supergravity with $\mathcal{N} = 1$ or $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supersymmetry. The two-derivative Lagrangian is entirely determined by the spectrum and supersymmetry highly contrains the higher derivative corrections up to $8\mathcal{N}-2$ derivatives. To classify the possible supersymmetry invariants that can define higher derivative corrections, it is useful to combine several tools. It is extremely difficult to work out the Slavnov–Taylor identities of the full effective action generating the one-particle irreducible correlation functions, and one commonly restricts oneself to the Wilsonian effective action. The Wilsonian effective action is obtained after integrating out all the massive states in string theory, as a local effective action for the massless states in supergravity. This coarse graining operation is not directly doable in string theory, but we shall explain how this Wilsonian effective action can be extracted from superstring amplitudes by splitting them into analytic and non-analytic components. This split becomes ambiguous whenever there is a logarithmic divergence in supergravity, introducing a fiducial renormalisation scale that drops out in the amplitude. The Wilsonian effective action can be treated as a classical action with higher derivative corrections. Because the supersymmetry algebra only closes modulo the classical equations of motion, one must in principle consider the action with antifields $\varphi_{\tt l}^*$ associated to each field φ^{\downarrow} (including the ghosts), such that the supersymmetry Slavnov–Taylor identity can be written in terms of the master equation [87]

$$\int \sum_{\mathsf{J}} \frac{\delta^R \Sigma}{\delta \varphi^{\mathsf{J}}} \frac{\delta^L \Sigma}{\delta \varphi^*_{\mathsf{J}}} = 0 \tag{1.1}$$

with

$$\Sigma[\varphi,\varphi^*] = S[\varphi] + \int \sum_{\mathtt{J}} \varphi_{\mathtt{J}}^* s \varphi^{\mathtt{J}} + I[\varphi,\varphi^*] , \qquad (1.2)$$

where $S[\varphi]$ is the Wilsonian action, s is the BRST operator defined as

$$s = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}\psi - \delta^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon) - \delta^{\text{Lorentz}}(\Omega) - \delta^{\text{gauge}}(c)$$
(1.3)

and $I[\varphi, \varphi^*]$ combines higher order terms in the antifields and circumvents the fact that s^2 only vanishes modulo the equations of motion. In the two-derivative approximation, $I[\varphi, \varphi^*]$ is quadratic in the antifields. We write the two-derivative action Σ for eleven-dimensional supergravity in Appendix A as an illustration. One can expand the Wilsonian effective action W_{μ} in the Planck length in D dimensions as

$$W_{\mu} = \frac{1}{\ell^{D-2}} \sum_{n \ge 0} \ell^{2n} S^{(n)} , \qquad (1.4)$$

and similarly for the BRST operator $s = \sum_{n \ge 0} \ell^{2n} s^{(n)}$ and $I[\varphi, \varphi^*]$. The main part of the master equation is supersymmetry invariance

$$sW_{\mu} = \frac{1}{\ell^{D-2}} \sum_{n \ge 0} \ell^{2n} \sum_{k=0}^{n} s^{(k)} S^{(n-k)} = 0.$$
 (1.5)

Assuming the effective action and the BRST operator are determined up to order ℓ^{2n} , the order ℓ^{2n+2} can be decomposed into the particular solution $S_{\text{part}}^{(n+1)}$ and the homogeneous solution $S_{\text{hom}}^{(n+1)}$

satisfying respectively

$$s^{(0)}S^{(n+1)}_{\text{part}} + s^{(2n+2)}_{\text{part}}S^{(0)} = -\sum_{k=1}^{n} s^{(k)}S^{(n+1-k)}$$
(1.6)

and

$$s^{(0)}S^{(n+1)}_{\text{hom}} + s^{(2n+2)}_{\text{hom}}S^{(0)} = 0.$$
(1.7)

The second equation only requires that

$$\delta_{(0)}^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon) S_{\text{hom}}^{(n+1)} \approx 0 \tag{1.8}$$

modulo the two derivative field equations of motion. Moreover, using field redefinitions, $S_{\text{hom}}^{(n+1)}$ is itself only defined modulo the equations of motion and the problem can be considered for field satisfying the classical two-derivative equations on motion. This justifies the classification of higher derivative terms defined modulo the equations of motion and that are supersymmetric modulo the equations of motion, the so-called on-shell supersymmetry invariants. The particular solution $S_{\text{part}}^{(n+1)}$ is generally extremely difficult to obtain, and the only non-trivial solution (without off-shell formulation) is the Bergshoeff and de Roo Lagrangian in $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supergravity [88] and its direct generalisations.

We will first review quickly this emblematic case and describe the Green–Schwarz cancelation of the supersymmetric anomaly in ten dimensions. We will then explain the construction of some $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supersymmetry invariants in eight dimensions, to pave the way to $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity.

1.1 Green–Schwarz counter-term and ectoplasm cohomology

We will start this section with a brief review of [88].

Bergshoeff and de Roo Lagrangian

It appears that the higher-derivative corrections in type I supergravity in ten dimensions are much more easily described in string frame. The string frame supersymmetry transformations (without vector multiplets) are

$$\begin{aligned}
\delta_{(0)}^{\text{sussy}}(\epsilon)e^{a} &= \bar{\epsilon}\gamma^{a}\psi \\
\delta_{(0)}^{\text{sussy}}(\epsilon)\psi &= d_{\hat{\omega}^{+}}\epsilon - \psi(\bar{\epsilon}\chi) + \epsilon(\bar{\psi}\chi) - \gamma^{a}\chi(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{a}\psi) \\
\delta_{(0)}^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)B &= -e^{a}_{\wedge}\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{a}\psi , \qquad \delta_{(0)}^{\text{sussy}}(\epsilon)\phi = -\bar{\epsilon}\chi \\
\delta_{(0)}^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)\chi &= -\frac{1}{2}\gamma^{a}\epsilon\widehat{D_{a}\phi} - \frac{1}{24}\hat{H}_{abc}\gamma^{abc}\epsilon - \chi\bar{\epsilon}\chi
\end{aligned}$$
(1.9)

where the torsion-full spin connection is defined as

$$\hat{\omega}_{ab}^{\pm} = \hat{\omega}_{ab} \pm \frac{1}{2} \hat{H}_{abc} e^c , \qquad H = dB , \qquad (1.10)$$

and the hats indicate the supercovariantisation. We recall that the supercovariantisation of a field is obtained by adding the ψ dependent components ensuring that its supersymmetry variation does not involve the derivative of the spinor parameter. The trick of Bergshoeff and de Roo is to identify $\hat{\omega}_{ab}^-$ as a Spin(1,9) gauge field and the Rarita–Schwinger field strength ρ_{ab}^+

$$\frac{1}{2}\rho_{ab}^{+}e_{\wedge}^{a}e^{b} = \rho^{+} = d_{\hat{\omega}^{+}}\psi + \frac{1}{2}\gamma_{a}\chi(\bar{\psi}\gamma^{a}\psi) - \psi(\bar{\psi}\chi)$$
(1.11)

as (minus) its Majorana–Weyl gaugino. Indeed, one finds modulo the fermions equations of motion the supersymmetry transformations

$$\delta_{(0)}^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)\hat{\omega}_{ab}^{-} = -e^c \bar{\epsilon} \gamma_c \rho_{ab}^+ ,$$

$$\delta_{(0)}^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)\rho_{ab}^+ = \frac{1}{4}\hat{R}(\hat{\omega}^-)_{cdab}\gamma^{cd}\epsilon - \rho_{ab}^+ \bar{\epsilon}\chi + \epsilon \bar{\chi}\rho_{ab}^+ - \gamma^c \chi \bar{\epsilon} \gamma_c \rho_{ab}^+ , \qquad (1.12)$$

which are identical to the ones of the supersymmetric Yang–Mills fields

$$\delta A = e^a \bar{\epsilon} \gamma_a \lambda , \qquad \delta \lambda = -\frac{1}{4} \gamma^{ab} \hat{F}_{ab} \epsilon - \lambda \bar{\epsilon} \chi + \epsilon \bar{\chi} \lambda - \gamma^a \chi \bar{\epsilon} \gamma_a \lambda . \tag{1.13}$$

One can therefore use the two-derivative Lagrangian for the vector multiplet and substitute the connection $\hat{\omega}_{ab}^-$ and $-\rho_{ab}^+$ to determine a correction at order α' to the effective action.

Including vectors multiplets the supersymmetry transformation of $\hat{\omega}_{ab}^{-}$ gets corrected to

$$\delta_{(0)}^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)\hat{\omega}_{ab}^{-} = -e^{c}\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{c}\left(\rho_{ab}^{+} + \text{Tr}\left[\hat{F}_{ab}\lambda\right]\right) - 2e^{c}\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{[a}\text{Tr}\left[\hat{F}_{b]c}\lambda\right]$$

$$\delta_{(0)}^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)\rho_{ab}^{+} = \frac{1}{4}\left(\hat{R}(\hat{\omega}^{-})_{cdab} + 3\text{Tr}\left[\hat{F}_{[ab}\hat{F}_{cd]}\right]\right)\gamma^{cd}\epsilon + \dots$$
(1.14)

and the R^2 type correction comes together with an F^4 type correction as

$$\ell^{2} S^{(2)} = \alpha' \int d^{10} x e \left(-\frac{1}{4} \hat{R}(\hat{\omega}^{-})_{abcd} \hat{R}(\hat{\omega}^{-})^{abcd} + \frac{3}{2} \operatorname{Tr} \left[\hat{F}_{[ab} \hat{F}_{cd]} \right] \operatorname{Tr} \left[\hat{F}^{ab} \hat{F}^{cd} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr} \left[\hat{F}_{a}^{\ c} \hat{F}_{bc} \right] \operatorname{Tr} \left[\hat{F}^{a}_{\ d} \hat{F}^{bd} \right] \right)$$
(1.15)

Bergshoeff and de Roo have computed the corresponding corrections to the effective action up to order α'^3 . The calculation greatly simplifies through the introduction of the corrected three-form field strength H via the implicite equation [89]

$$H = dB + \text{Tr}\left[AdA + \frac{2}{3}A^{3}\right] - \alpha' \text{Tr}\left[\hat{\omega}^{-}d\hat{\omega}^{-} + \frac{2}{3}\hat{\omega}^{-3}\right]$$
(1.16)

that one solves perturbatively in α' . Up to order α'^3 , the bosonic corrections to the supersymmetry transformation and the Lagrangian are simply obtained by substituting

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[\hat{F}_{ab}\hat{F}_{cd}\right] \to \operatorname{Tr}\left[\hat{F}_{ab}\hat{F}_{cd}\right] + \alpha'\hat{R}(\hat{\omega}^{-})_{abef}\hat{R}(\hat{\omega}^{-})_{cd}{}^{ef}$$
(1.17)

in (1.14) and (1.15). To compare with the string theory amplitudes it is convenient to do field redefinitions to eliminate the higher derivative corrections to the propagators coming from $R(\omega^{-})^{2}$ that would involve Ostrogradsky ghosts. The quartic term in the field strengths then recombine into [89,90]

$$\frac{\alpha'}{32} t_8 \Big(\operatorname{Tr}[FF] - \alpha' \operatorname{Tr}[R(\hat{\omega}^-)R(\hat{\omega}^-)] \Big) \Big(\operatorname{Tr}[FF] - \alpha' \operatorname{Tr}[R(\hat{\omega}^-)R(\hat{\omega}^-)] \Big) , \qquad (1.18)$$

where the t_8 tensor is defined such that

$$t_{8}F_{1}F_{2}F_{3}F_{4} = 4F_{1\mu\nu}F_{2}^{\nu\sigma}F_{3\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{3\mu\nu}F_{2}^{\nu\sigma}F_{1\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{2\mu\nu}F_{3}^{\nu\sigma}F_{1\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{1\mu\nu}F_{3}^{\nu\sigma}F_{2\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{3\mu\nu}F_{1}^{\nu\sigma}F_{2\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{2\mu\nu}F_{1}^{\nu\sigma}F_{3\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} - 2F_{1}^{\mu\nu}F_{2\mu\nu}F_{3}^{\sigma\rho}F_{4\sigma\rho} - 2F_{2}^{\mu\nu}F_{3\mu\nu}F_{1}^{\sigma\rho}F_{4\sigma\rho} - 2F_{3}^{\mu\nu}F_{1\mu\nu}F_{2}^{\sigma\rho}F_{4\sigma\rho} .$$
(1.19)

This determines the particular solution (1.6) for $S^{(4)}$ and $S^{(6)}$ induced by the $S^{(2)}$ correction (1.15).

Supergravity in superspace

We will now discuss the Green–Schwarz corrections to the effective action [91]. To analyse these corrections, we find convenient to work in superspace with coordinates $z^M = (x^{\mu}, \vartheta^{\alpha})$. One defines the supervielbeins $E^A = (E^a, E^{\alpha})$ and their connection Ω_B^A with the supertorsion and curvature

$$T^{A} = dE^{A} + E^{B} \wedge \Omega_{B}{}^{A} , \qquad R_{B}{}^{A} = d\Omega_{B}{}^{A} + \Omega_{B}{}^{C} \wedge \Omega_{C}{}^{A} .$$
(1.20)

 $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supergravity in superspace was constructed in [92]. One decomposes the superspace exterior derivative as [93]

$$\mathbf{d} = \mathbf{d}z^M \partial_M = E^A D_A + T^A \iota_A , \qquad (1.21)$$

where

$$D_A = E_A{}^M(\partial_M + \Omega_M) , \qquad \iota_A E^B = \delta^B_A .$$
(1.22)

The supermanifold \mathcal{SM} is a fibre bundle over its bosonic base space \mathcal{M} and we assume the existence of a global section $s : \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{SM}$. In practice one uses the trivial injection $z^{\mathcal{M}} = (x^{\mu}, 0)$. A homogeneous solution to (1.7) can be obtained from a Lagrangian density defined as the pull-back s^* to the bosonic space \mathcal{M} of a closed D-superform L_D

$$\int s^* L_D = \frac{1}{D!} \int d^D x \, \varepsilon^{\mu_1 \dots \mu_D} \left(E_{\mu_1}{}^{A_1} \dots E_{\mu_D}{}^{A_D} L_{A_1 \dots A_D} \right) \Big|_{\vartheta=0}$$
(1.23)

defined modulo an exact superform [94,95]. The action of a superdiffeomorphism φ is defined by composition with the section s, and for a flow φ_t generated by a vector field Ξ^M one has

$$\frac{d}{dt}\int s^*\varphi_t^*L_D|_{t=0} = \int s^*\mathcal{L}_{\Xi}L_D = \int d\left(s^*\iota_{\Xi}L_D\right) \,. \tag{1.24}$$

Assuming the appropriate fall off of the fields at infinity one gets therefore that the integral is invariant under superdiffeomorphisms. If one writes explicitly the pull-back for D = 10 as

$$\int s^* L_{10} = \frac{1}{10!} \int \left(e^{a_1} \wedge e^{a_2} \wedge \dots e^{a_{10}} L_{a_1 \dots a_{10}} |_{\vartheta=0} + 10\psi^{\alpha} \wedge e^{a_3} \dots e^{a_{10}} L_{\alpha a_2 \dots a_{10}} |_{\vartheta=0} + 45\psi^{\alpha} \wedge \psi^{\beta} \wedge e^{a_3} \dots e^{a_{10}} L_{\alpha \beta a_3 \dots a_{10}} |_{\vartheta=0} + \dots \right) \quad (1.25)$$

the $L_{A_1...A_{10}}|_{\vartheta=0}$ components only depend on the supercovariant fields and this decomposition is very similar to the one appearing in the rheonomic approach [96].

The exterior differential can be decomposed in form-degree (b, f)

$$d = d_{(2,-1)} + d_{(1,0)} + d_{(0,1)} + d_{(-1,2)} , \qquad (1.26)$$

with b and f the bosonic and fermionic form-degrees, such that ⁵

$$d_{(2,-1)} = \frac{1}{2} E^b \wedge E^a T_{ab}{}^{\gamma} \iota_{\gamma} , \quad d_{(1,0)} = E^a D_a + \frac{1}{2} E^b \wedge E^a T_{ab}{}^c \iota_c + E^\beta \wedge E^a T_{a\beta}{}^{\gamma} \iota_{\gamma} ,$$

$$d_{(0,1)} = E^\alpha D_\alpha + \frac{1}{2} E^\beta \wedge E^\alpha T_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\gamma} \iota_{\gamma} , \qquad d_{(-1,2)} = \frac{1}{2} E^\beta \wedge E^\alpha T_{\alpha\beta}{}^c \iota_c .$$
(1.27)

⁵We can generally assume $T_{\alpha b}{}^{c} = 0$ and it turns out that $T_{\alpha \beta}{}^{\gamma} = 0$ in ten dimensions [92].

The component of lowest bosonic form-degree b = -1

$$\mathbf{d}_{(-1,2)} \equiv t_0 = -\frac{i}{2} E^\beta \wedge E^\alpha \gamma^a{}_{\alpha\beta} \iota_a \tag{1.28}$$

is purely algebraic and nilpotent and must cancel the component $L_{(b,f)}$ of lowest bosonic form-degree b of L_D . This component must therefore be a cohomology class of t_0

$$t_0 L_{(b,f)} = 0$$
, $L_{(b,f)} \approx L_{(b,f)} + t_0(\dots)$. (1.29)

The cohomology classes of t_0 have been classified in ten dimensions [97], and the lowest bosonic form-degree (b, f) component must have $b \leq 5$ to be non-trivial.

The simplest F^4 type closed-form can be obtained from the 11-superforms

$$W_{11} = H \wedge \operatorname{Tr} \left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F \right], \qquad W'_{11} = H \wedge \operatorname{Tr} \left[F \wedge F \right] \wedge \operatorname{Tr} \left[F \wedge F \right]. \tag{1.30}$$

Note that we use the same letters to write the superforms H and F and their bosonic components $H|_{\vartheta=0}$ and $F|_{\vartheta=0}$, or more explicitly

$$H_{abc}(x, \vartheta = 0) = \hat{H}_{abc}(x) , \qquad F_{ab}(x, \vartheta = 0) = \hat{F}_{ab}(x) .$$
 (1.31)

Hopefully the reader will distinguish them from the context. The superforms H and W_{11} are not closed because of the modified Bianchi identity

$$dH = -\mathrm{Tr}[F \wedge F] + \alpha' \mathrm{Tr}[R(\omega^{-}) \wedge R(\omega^{-})] . \qquad (1.32)$$

We will see that this is related to the gauge anomaly in ten dimensions, but let us first neglect the right-hand-side and assume instead that H = dB and

$$H = \frac{1}{6}E^c \wedge E^b \wedge E^a H_{abc} - \frac{1}{2}E^c \wedge E^b \wedge E^\alpha \gamma_{bc\alpha}{}^\beta \chi_\beta - iE^c \wedge E^\beta \wedge E^\alpha \gamma_{c\,\alpha\beta} .$$
(1.33)

One can then write

$$H \wedge \operatorname{Tr} \left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F \right] = \mathrm{d} \left(B \wedge \operatorname{Tr} \left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F \right] \right)$$
(1.34)

as a superform, whereas W_{11} is also the exterior derivative of a gauge invariant antecedent if one forgets again the Chern–Simons term. Using

$$F = \frac{1}{2}E^b \wedge E^a F_{ab} - iE^b \wedge E^\alpha \gamma_{b\,\alpha\beta} \lambda^\beta , \qquad (1.35)$$

one computes that the lowest bosonic form-degree component

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F\right]_{abcd,\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} \sim \gamma_{abcde\,(\alpha\beta}\gamma^{fghij}{}_{\gamma\delta})\operatorname{Tr}\left[\bar{\lambda}\gamma_{fgh}\lambda\bar{\lambda}\gamma_{ij}{}^{e}\lambda\right]$$
(1.36)

in t_0 cohomology [97], and therefore

$$5\gamma_{[e(\varepsilon\zeta}\mathrm{Tr}\big[F\wedge F\wedge F\wedge F\big]_{abcd],|\alpha\beta\gamma\delta)}\sim\gamma^{f}_{(\varepsilon\zeta}\gamma_{abcde\,|\alpha\beta}\gamma^{ghijk}{}_{\gamma\delta)}\mathrm{Tr}\big[\bar{\lambda}\gamma_{fgh}\lambda\bar{\lambda}\gamma_{ijk}\lambda\big].$$
(1.37)

Therefore the lowest bosonic form-degree component of (1.34) is t_0 trivial, and since there is no obstruction in t_0 -cohomology with $b \ge 6$, one is ensured to find the gauge invariant antecedent recursively [97]

$$W_{(5,6)} = t_0 K_{(6,4)}$$

$$t_0 (W_{(6,5)} - d_{(0,1)} K_{(6,4)}) = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow W_{(6,5)} - d_{(0,1)} K_{(6,4)} = t_0 K_{(7,3)}$$

$$t_0 (W_{(7,4)} - d_{(1,0)} K_{(6,4)} - d_{(0,1)} K_{(7,3)}) = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow W_{(7,4)} - d_{(1,0)} K_{(6,4)} - d_{(0,1)} K_{(7,3)} = t_0 K_{(8,2)}$$

$$t_0 (W_{(8,3)} - d_{(2,-1)} K_{(6,4)} - d_{(1,0)} K_{(7,3)} - d_{(0,1)} K_{(8,2)}) = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow W_{(8,3)} - d_{(2,-1)} K_{(6,4)} - d_{(1,0)} K_{(7,3)} - d_{(0,1)} K_{(8,2)} = t_0 K_{(9,1)}$$

$$t_0 (W_{(9,2)} - d_{(2,-1)} K_{(7,3)} - d_{(1,0)} K_{(8,2)} - d_{(0,1)} K_{(9,1)}) = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow W_{(9,2)} - d_{(2,-1)} K_{(7,3)} - d_{(1,0)} K_{(8,2)} - d_{(0,1)} K_{(9,1)} = t_0 K_{(10,0)} .$$
(1.38)

Therefore

$$W_{11} \sim \mathrm{d}K_{10} \;, \tag{1.39}$$

and one has the closed superform

$$L_{10} = K_{10} - B \wedge \operatorname{Tr} \left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F \right] \,. \tag{1.40}$$

This closed superform would define a supersymmetry invariant if there was no Chern–Simons term in the three-form. This failure is related to the gauge anomaly in ten dimensions [98] and the fact that L_{10} should cancel both the gauge and the supersymmetry one-loop anomalies [91].

Anomaly in superspace

Let us now revisit the discussion above without neglecting the right-hand-side in the Bianchi identity (1.32). The closure of W_{11} gives

$$dW_{11} = -\mathrm{Tr}[F \wedge F] \wedge \mathrm{Tr}[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F] + \alpha' \mathrm{Tr}[R(\omega^{-}) \wedge R(\omega^{-})] \wedge \mathrm{Tr}[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F].$$
(1.41)

One shows that

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[F \wedge F\right] \wedge \operatorname{Tr}\left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F\right] = \operatorname{d}\left(\operatorname{Tr}\left[A\mathrm{d}A + \frac{2}{3}A^3\right] \wedge \operatorname{Tr}\left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F\right]\right) = \mathrm{d}K_{11} \qquad (1.42)$$

for a gauged invariant K_{11} . The existence of K_{11} follows from the fact that there is no (6,6)-form in t_0 cohomology [97]. The pull-back of the (10,1) component of

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[A\mathrm{d}A + \frac{2}{3}A^{3}\right] \wedge \operatorname{Tr}\left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F\right] - K_{11}$$
(1.43)

to the bosonic subspace defines the supersymmetrisation of the gauge anomaly term

$$\operatorname{Tr}[c\,dA] \wedge \operatorname{Tr}[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F] \,. \tag{1.44}$$

This is somehow a natural extension of the descent equation relating a consistent anomaly to the invariant polynomial [99–101]. One can indeed relate the superform to the BRST extended form

appearing in the descent equation, by identifying the superspace exterior derivative d with the extended operator

$$d \sim d + s - \mathcal{L}_{\xi} + \iota_{\frac{1}{2}\bar{\epsilon}\gamma\epsilon} \tag{1.45}$$

in components, where s is the BRST operator, and the fermionic components of the vielbeins and the gauge fields are identified with the ghosts for supersymmetry, gauge invariance and local Lorentz invariance, respectively

$$E^{\alpha} \sim -\epsilon^{\alpha} \qquad E^{\alpha} A_{\alpha} \sim -c , \qquad E^{\alpha} \Omega_{\alpha a}{}^{b} \sim -C_{a}{}^{b} .$$
 (1.46)

Now, at zero order in α' we have that

$$d(W_{11} + K_{11}) = 0, (1.47)$$

and so we have a closed 11-form to obtain our 10-form Lagrangian density. The same argument as above shows that $W_{11} + K_{11}$ is dK_{10} for a gauge invariant K_{10} . This is because the proof is only based on the triviality of the t_0 -cohomology for (b, f)-superforms with $b \ge 6$ and that the lowest bosonic degree component of K_{11} is $K_{(7,4)}$ while the one of W_{11} is $W_{(5,6)}$. Moreover

$$d\left(B \wedge \operatorname{Tr}\left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F\right]\right) = H \wedge \operatorname{Tr}\left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F\right] + \operatorname{Tr}\left[AdA + \frac{2}{3}A^{3}\right] \wedge \operatorname{Tr}\left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F\right]$$
(1.48)

therefore the superform (1.40) satisfies

$$dL_{10} = K_{11} - \operatorname{Tr}\left[AdA + \frac{2}{3}A^3\right] \wedge \operatorname{Tr}\left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F\right].$$
(1.49)

The pull-back of L_{10} to the bosonic subspace is thus a counter-term that permits to restore gauge invariance and supersymmetry in the presence of a single trace anomaly (1.44).

Although the superform can be used in principle to extract the corresponding invariant, it is rather tedious to do it in practice and has not been done explicitly. For a superform with lowest bosonic degree 5, one finds in t_0 -cohomology

$$L_{abcde,\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} \sim \gamma_{abcde\,(\alpha\beta}\Lambda_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon)} \tag{1.50}$$

and the linearised invariant can be extracted from the pure spinor measure [97]

$$L_{(10,0)} \sim (D^5)^{\alpha\beta\gamma} \Lambda_{\alpha\beta\gamma} . \tag{1.51}$$

Here D^5 is the quintic in the linearised superspace covariant derivative D_{α}^{lin} projected to the [0,0,0,3,0] irreducible representation of Spin(1,9). Using the background field $B = -iE^a \wedge E^{\alpha} \gamma_{a \alpha\beta} \vartheta^{\beta}$ in flat space one can write

$$\Lambda_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = \vartheta^{\delta}\gamma^{a}{}_{\delta(\alpha}\gamma^{bcdef}{}_{\beta\gamma)}\mathrm{Tr}\big[\bar{\lambda}\gamma_{abc}\lambda\bar{\lambda}\gamma_{def}\lambda\big]$$
(1.52)

and although $\Lambda_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$ depends explicitly on ϑ , the resulting integral is supersymmetric in the linearised approximation. However, this pure-spinor measure does not generalise at the non-linear level. The field strengths terms were originally computed by brute force in [102, 103] to be

$$L_{(10,0)} = \frac{1}{8} e t_8^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda\vartheta\tau} \operatorname{Tr} \left[F_{\mu\nu} F_{\rho\sigma} F_{\kappa\lambda} F_{\vartheta\tau} \right] - B \wedge \operatorname{Tr} \left[F \wedge F \wedge F \wedge F \right] + \dots$$
(1.53)

The same construction goes through for the double trace, the mixed and the gravitational anomaly. Indeed, the Bergshoeff de Roo trick implies that the superforms $\operatorname{Tr}[R(\omega^{-})^{2n}]$ can be treated exactly in the same way as $\operatorname{Tr}[F^{2n}]$.

To summarise, for a given 8-form invariant polynomial $P_8[F, R(\omega^-)]$, one can construct an anomaly canceling term. There exists a gauge invariant 11-superform K_{11} satisfying

$$dK_{11} = \left(\operatorname{Tr} \left[F \wedge F \right] - \alpha' \operatorname{Tr} \left[R(\omega^{-}) \wedge R(\omega^{-}) \right] \right) \wedge P_8[F, R(\omega^{-})] , \qquad (1.54)$$

and a gauge invariant 10-superform K_{10} satisfying

$$dK_{10} = H \wedge P_8[F, R(\omega^-)] + K_{11} .$$
(1.55)

The term that appears at one-loop in the Wilson effective action is the integral of the pull-back of the superform

$$L_{10} = K_{10} - B \wedge P_8[F, R(\omega^-)], \qquad (1.56)$$

which is not supersymmetric. But its supersymmetry variation is by construction the contraction with $\epsilon^{\alpha} \iota_{\alpha}$ of the superform

$$dL_{10} = K_{11} - \left(\text{Tr} \left[A dA + \frac{2}{3} A^3 \right] - \alpha' \text{Tr} \left[\omega^- d\omega^- + \frac{2}{3} \omega^{-3} \right] \right) \wedge P_8[F, R(\omega^-)]$$
(1.57)

which cancels the one-loop anomaly to the supersymmetry Ward identity in supergravity. Note however that K_{11} is only determined modulo an exact superform $d\Delta_{10}$, which appears as an ambiguity in the definition of L_{10} . This ambiguity can only be fixed in the full effective action by ensuring that the supersymmetry Slavnov–Taylor identity is satisfied. In practice a reasonable regularisation involves a minimal solution K_{11} that starts with cubic terms in the fermions. In this way the bosonic part of the counter-term L_{10} and its quadratic terms in the fermions are uniquely fixed to the onces identified in [103].

There is a similar story for $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supergravity in six dimensions, and in this case the counterterms and the supersymmetrisation of the anomaly have been worked out explicitly in components for the gauge field part in [104].

Higher derivative corrections in the gauge fields can be defined [105, 106]. In particular the double-trace $\nabla \text{Tr} F^2 \nabla \text{Tr} F^2$ type invariant is also protected and only recieves corrections up to two-loop in heterotic string theory.

Of particular interest are the R^4 type corrections. The only other invariant that can be constructed can be defined as the full-superspace integral of the supervielbein Berezinian times a function of the dilaton. Using consistency with dimensional reduction, one obtains schematically [19]

$$\int d^{10,16} z \operatorname{Ber}(E) K(\phi) \sim \left(\partial_{\phi}^4 K - 12 \partial_{\phi}^3 K + 44 \partial_{\phi}^2 K - 48 \partial_{\phi} K\right) \left(t_8 t_8 + \frac{1}{8} \varepsilon \varepsilon\right) R^4 + \dots + \left(\partial_{\phi}^2 K - 6 \partial_{\phi} K + 8 K\right) \left(t_8 \nabla R^2 \nabla \operatorname{Tr} F^2 + \dots\right) \quad (1.58)$$

The R^4 term therefore vanishes for $K = e^{(2\ell-2)\phi}$ for $\ell = 1, 2, 3, 4$. Because of the other nonvanishing terms, a linear dilaton pre-potential of the type $K = \phi e^{(2\ell-2)\phi}$ would lead to a linear dilaton term for $\ell = 1, 3, 4$. We conclude that there is a non-renormalisation theorem in heterotic string theory that forbids $t_8 t_8 R^4$ to appear in the four-graviton amplitude at 1, 2, 3 and 4-loop order. This is consistent with the two-loop non-renormalisation established in [24]. Because of the duality between type I and the Spin(32)/Z₂ heterotic string, one expects however that there should be a contribution to all loop orders $\ell \geq 5$ [107].

1.2 $\mathcal{N} = 1$ chiral measure in eight dimensions

The analysis of supersymmetry invariants simplifies in eight dimensions because one can define chiral superspace integrals. The superspace fields on $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supergravity in eight dimensions can be obtained by consistent truncation of $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity [51]. In this section we will be in Einstein frame.

The low dimension supertorsion components are

$$T_{\alpha\dot{\beta}}{}^{c} = -i\gamma^{c}{}_{\alpha\dot{\beta}}, \qquad T_{\alpha\beta}{}^{c} = 0, \qquad T_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\dot{\gamma}} = 0, \qquad T_{\alpha b}{}^{c} = 0,$$

$$T_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\gamma} = \delta_{\alpha\beta}\chi^{\gamma} - \frac{1}{2}\delta^{\gamma}{}_{(\alpha}\chi_{\beta)}, \qquad T_{\alpha\dot{\beta}}{}^{\dot{\gamma}} = -\frac{3}{4}\delta^{\dot{\gamma}}{}_{\dot{\beta}}\chi_{\alpha} + \frac{1}{2}\gamma^{a}{}_{\dot{\beta}\alpha}\gamma_{a}{}^{\dot{\delta}\dot{\gamma}}\chi_{\delta}, \qquad T_{\alpha b}{}^{c} = 0, \qquad (1.59)$$

where a = 0 to 7 is the SO(1,7) index and α and $\dot{\alpha}$ are the Weyl spinor indices. The gravity supermultiplets includes the field strengths

$$\bar{F} = \frac{1}{2}E^{b} \wedge E^{a}\bar{F}_{ab} - iE^{b} \wedge E^{\dot{\alpha}}\gamma_{b\dot{\alpha}}{}^{\beta}\chi_{\beta} - E^{\dot{\beta}} \wedge E^{\dot{\alpha}}\delta_{\dot{\alpha}\dot{\beta}},$$

$$H = \frac{1}{6}E^{c} \wedge E^{b} \wedge E^{a}H_{abc} - \frac{1}{2}E^{c} \wedge E^{b} \wedge \left(E^{\alpha}\gamma_{ab\alpha}{}^{\beta}\chi_{\beta} + E^{\dot{\alpha}}\gamma_{ab\dot{\alpha}}{}^{\dot{\beta}}\bar{\chi}_{\dot{\beta}}\right) - iE^{c} \wedge E^{\dot{\beta}} \wedge E^{\alpha}\gamma_{c\dot{\beta}\alpha}.$$
(1.60)

In this convention, the three-form H_{abc} and the graviphoton field strength \bar{F}_{ab} are dressed with the scalar fields such that

$$H_{abc}(x,\vartheta=0) = e^{-\frac{2}{3}\phi}\hat{H}_{abc}(x) , \qquad \bar{F}_{ab}(x,\vartheta=0) = e^{-\frac{1}{3}\phi}\bar{v}_I\hat{F}^I_{ab}(x) , \qquad (1.61)$$

where ϕ is the effective string coupling dilaton in eight dimensions and the complex SO(2, n) vector v_I parametrises the symmetric space $SO(2, n)/(SO(2) \times SO(n))$ for n abelian vector multiplets.⁶ The left and right projectors on the Grassmanian are defined such that

$$-v_{AI}v^{A}{}_{J} + v_{I}\bar{v}_{J} + \bar{v}_{I}v_{J} = \eta_{IJ}$$
(1.62)

for the even bilinear form of signature (n, 2) (with two plus signs and *n* negative). In the quantum theory, this bilinear form defines an even lattice $\Lambda_{2,n}$ and the electric charges of the theory lie in the dual lattice $\Lambda_{2,n}^*$. It is useful to introduce complex coordinates $t = x + iy \in \mathbb{C}^{1,n-1}$ with y a positive norm vector in $\Lambda_{1,n-1} \otimes \mathbb{R}$ for a sublattice $\Lambda_{1,n-1} \subset \Lambda_{2,n}$ of signature (n, 1). One then defines the central charge for $Q \in \Lambda_{2,n}^*$

$$Z[Q] = 2v_I Q^I = u \left(m + (t,q) - \frac{1}{2}(t,t)n \right), \qquad u\bar{u} = \frac{2}{(y,y)} = e^{\mathcal{K}}, \qquad (1.63)$$

with $Q^{I} = (m, q, n)$ and $q \in \Lambda^{*}_{1,n-1}$. The symmetric space admits the Kähler potential

$$\mathcal{K}(t,\bar{t}) = -\log \frac{-(t-\bar{t},t-\bar{t})}{8}$$
, (1.64)

and the phase α of $u = e^{\mathcal{K}/2 + i\alpha}$ can be gauge-fixed in component. It is nevertheless useful to keep α free because the corresponding superfield is then chiral.

⁶If T_2 is the torus volume modulus then $e^{2\phi} = \frac{e^{2\phi_{\rm H}}}{T_2}$ where $\phi_{\rm H}$ is the dilaton in ten dimensions.

We define the scalar momentum superform

$$\bar{P}^A = E^a \bar{P}^A_a - 2E^{\dot{\alpha}} \bar{\lambda}^A_{\dot{\alpha}} \tag{1.65}$$

where

$$P_a^A(x,\vartheta=0) = v \widehat{A_I D_a} v^I(x) . \qquad (1.66)$$

The superfields u and t are chiral. The spinor χ_{α} is identified with the dilatino and

$$D_{\alpha}\phi = -\frac{3}{2}\chi_{\alpha} , \quad D_{\alpha}\chi_{\beta} = \frac{1}{12}\gamma^{ab}{}_{\alpha\beta}\left(\bar{F}_{ab} - \frac{1}{16}\chi\gamma_{ab}\chi - \frac{1}{2}\bar{\lambda}^{A}\gamma_{ab}\bar{\lambda}_{A}\right) . \tag{1.67}$$

The supermultiplet structure can be represented schematically as

where $\rho = d_{\hat{\omega}} \psi$ is the Rarita–Schwinger field strength.

We will be mostly interested in the chiral derivatives D_{α} that satisfy

$$\{D_{\alpha}, D_{\beta}\} = -T_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\gamma}D_{\gamma} + R_{\alpha\beta\,cd}J^{cd} , \qquad (1.69)$$

with J_{ab} the Lorentz generators. The Riemann tensor component is

$$R_{\alpha\beta\,cd} = C_{\alpha\beta} \left(\bar{F}_{cd} - \frac{1}{2} \chi \gamma_{cd} \chi + \frac{1}{2} \bar{\lambda}^A \gamma_{cd} \bar{\lambda}_A \right) + \frac{1}{12} (\gamma_{cd} \gamma^{ab})_{(\alpha\beta)} \left(\bar{F}_{ab} - \chi \gamma_{ab} \chi + \bar{\lambda}^A \gamma_{ab} \bar{\lambda}_A \right) \,. \tag{1.70}$$

Note that because $\bar{P}^A_{\alpha} = 0$, the axial U(1) and the SO(n) component of the Riemann tensor $R_{\alpha\beta B}{}^A$ both vanish. One has for the gluinos

$$D_{\alpha}\bar{\lambda}_{\dot{\beta}A} = \frac{1}{2}\gamma^{a}{}_{\alpha\dot{\beta}}\left(-i\bar{P}_{aA} + \bar{\lambda}_{A}\gamma_{a}\chi\right) + \frac{3}{4}\chi_{\alpha}\bar{\lambda}_{\dot{\beta}A} .$$
(1.71)

It is convenient to introduce the combinations

$$\bar{M}_{ab} = \bar{F}_{ab} + \frac{1}{2}\chi\gamma_{ab}\chi , \qquad \bar{N}_a^A = \bar{P}_a^A - i\bar{\lambda}^A\gamma_a\chi , \qquad (1.72)$$

of which the chiral derivative simplifies to

$$D_{\alpha}\bar{M}_{ab} = -(\gamma_{[a}{}^{c}\chi)_{\alpha}\bar{M}_{b]c} - \frac{1}{2}\chi_{\alpha}\bar{M}_{ab} - 2i(\gamma_{[a}\bar{\lambda}_{A})_{\alpha}\bar{N}_{b]}^{A} + \dots$$
$$D_{\alpha}\bar{N}_{aA} = \frac{1}{2}(\gamma_{a}{}^{b}\chi)_{\alpha}\bar{N}_{b}^{A} - \frac{1}{2}\chi_{\alpha}\bar{N}_{a}^{A} + i(\gamma^{b}\bar{\lambda}^{A})_{\alpha}\bar{M}_{ab} + \dots , \qquad (1.73)$$

up to cubic terms in the fermions.

Because $T_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\dot{\gamma}} = 0$ and the axial U(1) Riemann tensor $R_{\alpha\beta} = 0$, the Weyl spinor vector fields E_{α} close under their Lie bracket as

$$\{E_{\alpha}, E_{\beta}\} = \left(\Omega_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\gamma} + \Omega_{\beta\alpha}{}^{\gamma} - T_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\gamma}\right)E_{\gamma}$$
(1.74)

and one can expand any scalar superfield in the associated normal coordinates ζ^{α} . Following the construction established in [108], one can then expand the supervielbein Beresinian ⁷

$$\zeta^{\alpha}\partial_{\alpha}\log\operatorname{Ber}(E) = \zeta^{\alpha}D_{\alpha}\log\operatorname{Ber}(E) = (-1)^{A}T_{\alpha A}{}^{A} - \Omega_{\beta\alpha}{}^{\beta}\zeta^{\alpha} - \delta^{\alpha}_{\alpha}(E_{\alpha}{}^{\alpha} - \delta^{\alpha}_{\alpha}) .$$
(1.75)

It follows that there exists a chiral measure \mathcal{E} , such that the full-superspace integral of a scalar superfield L can be written as a chiral superspace integral as follows

$$\int d^{8,8,8} z \operatorname{Ber}(E) L = \int d^{8,8} z \int d^8 \zeta \operatorname{Ber}(E) L = \int d^{8,8} z \mathcal{E} [D^8] L$$
(1.76)

where the chiral projector

$$[D^8]L = \frac{1}{8!} \varepsilon^{\alpha\beta\gamma\dots\zeta} \Big(D_\alpha D_\beta D_\gamma \cdots D_\zeta + 21\chi_\alpha D_\beta D_\gamma \cdots D_\zeta + 28e_{\alpha\beta} D_\gamma \cdots D_\zeta + \dots \Big) L$$
(1.77)

is alternatively determined such that [19]

$$[D^8] \left(D_\alpha \Xi^\alpha + \frac{13}{4} \chi_\alpha \Xi^\alpha \right) = 0 \tag{1.78}$$

for an arbitrary spinor superfield Ξ^{α} . The term in χ_{α} comes from the supertrace

$$(-1)^{A}T_{\alpha A}{}^{A} = \frac{13}{4}\chi_{\alpha} . \qquad (1.79)$$

The computation of the chiral projector is rather involved and we shall not attempt to do it here. One can check nonetheless that it satisfies

$$(D_{\alpha} - T_{\alpha\dot{\beta}}{}^{\beta})[D^8] = (D_{\alpha} + 2\chi_{\alpha})[D^8] = 0 , \qquad (1.80)$$

and one can therefore define the superspace integral

$$\int d^{8,8} z \,\mathcal{E} \,W \tag{1.81}$$

for any chiral Lorentz scalar superfield W of U(1) weight 4 satisfying

$$(D_{\alpha} + 2\chi_{\alpha})W = 0. (1.82)$$

Note that this condition is integrable because

$$D_{\alpha}\chi_{\beta} + D_{\beta}\chi_{\alpha} = 0, \qquad T_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\gamma}\chi_{\gamma} = 0.$$
(1.83)

For example one can take any anti-holomorphic function of the vector multiplets scalar

$$W = e^{\frac{4}{3}\phi} \bar{u}^4 W_4(\bar{t}) . \tag{1.84}$$

Note that the power of the dilaton is precisely such that the corresponding supersymmetry invariant includes a quartic term in the vector multiplet field strengths that does not depend on the

⁷Here α denotes the local fermionic index and $E_{\alpha}{}^{\alpha}$ is the component of the inverse supervielbein.

dilaton, and therefore corresponds to a one-loop correction in heterotic string theory. The corresponding t_8F^4 type supersymmetry invariant is the eight-dimensional parent of the ten-dimensional Green–Schwarz anomaly canceling term in ten dimension. In eight dimensions it is of course fully supersymmetric.

To understand the Riemann tensor terms one needs to construct a chiral superfield quartic in the modified graviphoton field strength \overline{M}_{ab} . Let us first discuss the case with no vector multiplet. One can then compute that (1.73) reduces to

$$\left(D_{\alpha} + \frac{1}{2}\chi_{\alpha}\right)\bar{M}_{ab} = -(\gamma_{[a}{}^{c}\chi)_{\alpha}\bar{M}_{b]c}, \qquad (1.85)$$

where the right-hand-side is a Lorentz transformation acting on \overline{M}_{ab} . Note that this equation is exact in the absence of vector multiplets, and not only valid up to cubic terms in the fermions. It follows that any Lorentz invariant polynomial of order k in \overline{M}_{ab} satisfies

$$\left(D_{\alpha} + \frac{k}{2}\chi_{\alpha}\right)X_k(\bar{M}) = 0 \tag{1.86}$$

and can be used to define an integrand for the chiral measure. The supermultiplet structure is not as simple in the presence of vector multiplets. One can nonetheless find that $D_{\alpha} + \frac{1}{2}\chi_{\alpha}$ acting on the triplets $(\bar{M}_{ab}, \bar{N}_{a}^{A}, \bar{\lambda}^{A}\bar{\lambda}^{B})$ gives a right-hand-side that simply rotates them under an ancillary $\mathfrak{so}(1, 7+n)$ fermionic rotation

$$(D_{\alpha} + \frac{1}{2}\chi_{\alpha})\bar{M}_{ab} = -(\gamma_{[a}{}^{c}\chi)_{\alpha}\bar{M}_{b]c} - 2i(\gamma_{[a}\bar{\lambda}_{A})_{\alpha}\bar{N}_{b]}^{A} + \dots$$

$$(D_{\alpha} + \frac{1}{2}\chi_{\alpha})\bar{N}_{aA} = \frac{1}{2}(\gamma_{a}{}^{b}\chi)_{\alpha}\bar{N}_{b}^{A} + i(\gamma^{b}\bar{\lambda}^{A})_{\alpha}\bar{M}_{ab} - 2i(\gamma_{a}\bar{\lambda}_{B})_{\alpha}(\bar{\lambda}^{A}\bar{\lambda}^{B}) + \dots$$

$$(D_{\alpha} + \frac{1}{2}\chi_{\alpha})\bar{\lambda}^{A}\bar{\lambda}^{B} = i(\gamma^{a}\bar{\lambda}^{[A})_{\alpha}N_{a}^{B]}, \qquad (1.87)$$

up to cubic terms in the fermions. This structure breaks down at higher order in the fermions, but is good enough to determine the chiral superfield up to quartic terms in the fermions. This therefore strongly suggests that there exists X_2 satisfying the chirality constraint

$$(D_{\alpha} + \chi_{\alpha}) X_2[\bar{M}, \bar{P}] = 0.$$
 (1.88)

with up to quartic terms in the fermions.

$$X_2[\bar{M},\bar{P}] = \bar{M}_{ab}\bar{M}^{ab} - 2\bar{N}_a^A\bar{N}_A^a + \dots$$
(1.89)

Similarly, we assume that one can define X_4 satisfying

$$(D_{\alpha} + 2\chi_{\alpha})X_4[\bar{M}, \bar{P}] = 0 , \qquad (1.90)$$

which, up to quartic terms in the fermions, reads

$$X_{4}[\bar{M},\bar{P}] = \bar{M}_{ab}\bar{M}^{bc}\bar{M}_{cd}\bar{M}^{da} - 4\bar{N}_{a}^{A}\bar{N}_{A}^{b}\bar{M}^{ac}\bar{M}_{bc} + 2\bar{N}_{a}^{A}\bar{N}_{B}^{a}\bar{N}_{b}^{B}\bar{N}_{A}^{b} - 8\bar{\lambda}^{A}\bar{\lambda}^{B}\bar{N}_{A}^{a}\bar{N}_{B}^{b}\bar{M}_{ab} + \dots$$
(1.91)

One can therefore write the chiral superspace integral

$$\int d^{8,8} z \,\mathcal{E}\left(W_0(\bar{t})X_4[\bar{M},\bar{P}] + W_0'(\bar{t})X_2[\bar{M},\bar{P}]^2 + e^{\frac{2}{3}\phi}\bar{u}^2W_2(\bar{t})X_2[\bar{M},\bar{P}] + e^{\frac{4}{3}\phi}\bar{u}^4W_4(\bar{t})\right)$$
(1.92)

in eight dimensions. This integral is easy to analyse in the linearised approximation since the integrand is already quartic. One directly obtains from the linearised derivative that it gives rise to a Riemann to the four term

$$\int d^{8,8} z \,\mathcal{E}\left(W_0(\bar{t})X_4[\bar{M},\bar{P}] + W_0'(\bar{t})X_2[\bar{M},\bar{P}]^2\right) \sim (t_8 - \frac{i}{2}\varepsilon) \left(W_0(\bar{t})\mathrm{Tr}\left[\bar{R}^4\right] + W_0'(\bar{t})\mathrm{Tr}\left[\bar{R}^2\right]^2\right).$$
(1.93)

These terms also involve $\nabla^2 F^2 R^2$ and $\nabla^4 F^4$ type terms with the structure coming from the approximate SO(1,7+n) symmetry of the integrand.

In eight dimension this defines a fully supersymmetric correction to the effective action that is associated to a modular anomaly. The pentagone diagram contribution to the axial U(1) current conservation [98, 109, 42] gives the SO(2, n) anomaly of the 1PI effective action [110, 111]

$$\Gamma^{\rm 1PI}|_{\gamma} = \Gamma^{\rm 1PI} + \frac{1}{128\pi^4} \int \log\left[d + (\gamma, t) + \frac{c}{2}(t, t)\right] \left[(246 + n) \left(\frac{1}{360} \operatorname{Tr}[R^4] + \frac{1}{288} \operatorname{Tr}[R^2]^2\right) - \operatorname{Tr}[R^2]^2 \right]$$
(1.94)

for the SO(2, n) transformation g

$$t|_{g} = \frac{-\frac{\alpha}{2}(t,t) + At + \beta}{d + (\gamma,t) - \frac{c}{2}(t,t)}, \quad g^{-1}Q = \begin{pmatrix} a & \delta & b \\ \alpha & A & \beta \\ c & \gamma & d \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} m \\ q \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \quad (1.95)$$

and in particular

$$(\gamma, \gamma) = -2cd . \tag{1.96}$$

It can be compensated for a discrete subgroup $\Gamma \subset SO(2, n)$ if $W_0(\bar{t})$ and $W'_0(\bar{t})$ are defined as logarithms of modular forms of the appropriate weight.

This is the case for $W_0(t)$ in all string theories with $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supersymmetry in eight dimensions, which are believed to only exist for n = 2, 10 and 18 according to [112, 113]. The elliptic genus allows to compute this coupling at one-loop, and gives for the maximal rank case [114]

$$t_{8} \left(\mathcal{E}(t,\bar{t}) \operatorname{Tr}[R^{4}] + \mathcal{E}'(t,\bar{t}) \operatorname{Tr}[R^{2}]^{2} + \mathcal{G}_{AB}(t,\bar{t}) \operatorname{Tr}[R^{2}] F^{A} F^{B} + \mathcal{F}_{ABCD}(t,\bar{t}) F^{A} F^{B} F^{B} F^{C} \right)$$

$$= \frac{\pi}{3} t_{8} \int_{\mathcal{F}} \frac{d^{2}\tau}{\tau_{2}} \frac{1}{\Delta(\tau)} \sum_{Q \in II_{2,2} \oplus D_{16}^{+}} e^{-\pi i \tau (Q,Q) - 4\pi \tau_{2} |Z(Q)|^{2}} \left(\frac{\alpha'^{3}}{60} E_{4}(\tau) \operatorname{Tr}[R^{4}] + \frac{\alpha'^{3}}{48} \widehat{E}_{2}(\tau)^{2} \operatorname{Tr}[R^{2}]^{2} \right)$$

$$+ \alpha'^{2} \widehat{E}_{2}(\tau) \left(v_{AI} Q^{I} v_{BJ} Q^{J} - \frac{1}{4\pi \tau_{2}} \delta_{AB} \right) F^{A} F^{B} \operatorname{Tr}[R^{2}]$$

$$+ \alpha' \left(8 v_{AI} Q^{I} v_{BJ} Q^{J} v_{CK} Q^{K} v_{DL} Q^{L} - \frac{12}{\pi \tau_{2}} \delta_{AB} v_{CI} Q^{I} v_{DJ} Q^{J} + \frac{3}{2\pi^{2} \tau_{2}^{2}} \delta_{AB} \delta_{CD} \right) F^{A} F^{B} F^{C} F^{D} \right).$$

$$(1.97)$$

From this formula one computes using the unfolding method [115–118]

$$\frac{1}{\alpha'^3} \mathcal{E}(t,\bar{t}) = \frac{22\pi}{15} \mathcal{K} - \frac{\pi}{90} \sum_{q \in I\!I_{1,1} \oplus D_{16}^+} \log \left| c((q,q)/2) e^{2\pi i (q,t)} \right|^2, \qquad \frac{E_4(\tau)}{\Delta(\tau)} = \sum_{n \ge -1} c(n) e^{2\pi i n \tau}, \quad (1.98)$$

so that $W_0(t)$ is the logarithm of the Borcherds product associated to the modular form E_4/Δ [119]

$$\frac{1}{\alpha'^3} W_0(t) = -\frac{\pi}{90} \sum_{q \in I\!\!I_{1,1} \oplus D_{16}^+} \log \left[c((q,q)/2) e^{2\pi i(q,t)} \right] \,. \tag{1.99}$$

Note however that the function multiplying $\text{Tr}[R^2]^2$ does not give the real part of a locally holomorphic modular form because $\hat{E}_2(\tau) = E_2(\tau) - \frac{3}{\pi\tau_2}$ is not holomorphic [118]. This failure is due to the α' correction at tree-level that we have neglected in this analysis. The corrected Bianchi identity for the three-form is

$$dH = -\frac{2}{3}d\phi \wedge H - F \wedge \bar{F} + \frac{1}{2}F_A \wedge F^A - \alpha' e^{-\frac{2}{3}\phi}R_{ab} \wedge R^{ab} .$$
(1.100)

Defining the covariant derivatives

$$\mathcal{D}_A v_I = \frac{1}{2} v_{AI} , \qquad \mathcal{D}_A v_{BI} = \frac{1}{2} \delta_{AB} \bar{v}_I , \qquad (1.101)$$

and its complex conjugate, one works out the differential equations [120]

$$\mathcal{D}_{A}\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{B}\mathcal{F}_{CDEF} = 5\delta_{(BC}\mathcal{F}_{DEF)A}$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{A}\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{B}\mathcal{G}_{CD} = \frac{3}{2}\delta_{(AB}\mathcal{G}_{CD)} + \frac{3}{4}\alpha'\mathcal{F}_{ABCD}$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{A}\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{B}\mathcal{E}' = -\frac{\pi}{24}\alpha'^{3}\delta_{AB} + \frac{1}{4}\alpha'\mathcal{G}_{AB} , \qquad \mathcal{D}_{A}\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{B}\mathcal{E} = \frac{11\pi}{30}\alpha'^{3}\delta_{AB} . \qquad (1.102)$$

This gives an illustrative example of a general property. The superspace integral defined in this section does not take into account the $\alpha' R^2$ correction and therefore does not predict the terms in α' in the differential equations. The terms linear in α' can still be interpreted within the Wilsonian effective action, and correspond to the modification of the supersymmetry transformation linear in α' . The terms in α'^3 come instead from the terms linear in the Kähler potential \mathcal{K} similarly as in the Harvey–Moore coupling discussed in the introduction. They appear in the amplitude but not in the Wilsonian effective action and are directly associated to the one-loop supergravity divergence in eight dimensions and the presence of a U(1)-anomaly.

1.3 Higher derivative corrections in maximal supergravity

The methods described in the previous sections to determine higher derivative corrections preserving supersymmetry fail to provide a complete proof of the existence of higher derivative corrections with maximal supersymmetry in general. We refer to [121] for a review. These higher derivative corrections must nonetheless exist by consequence of the existence of supersymmetric scattering amplitudes in type II string theory and supergravity. The tree-level type II string theory amplitudes in ten dimensions define an effective action that preserves supersymmetry and therefore implies the existence of R^4 , $\nabla^4 R^4$ type corrections to the effective action [122, 123]. In supergravity, supersymmetry Slavnov–Taylor identities imply that there must be a supersymmetric counter-term whenever there is a logarithmic divergence in perturbation theory. The supergravity logarithmic divergences in eight, seven and six dimensions at one, two and three-loop order imply respectively the existence of R^4 , $\nabla^4 R^4$ and $\nabla^6 R^4$ type corrections to the effective action [124–126]. Consistency of M-theory also requires the existence of a R^4 type supersymmetric invariant in eleven dimensions [6,127].

In principle the superspace construction of the Green–Schwarz counter-terms explained in section 1.1 generalises to eleven dimensional supergravity [97, 128]. It is believed that $F_4 \wedge (4 \text{Tr}R^4 - \text{Tr}R^2 \wedge \text{Tr}R^2)$ is t_0 -trivial, which would imply the existence of the R^4 type supersymmetry invariant with the expected Chern–Simons coupling $A_3 \wedge (4 \operatorname{Tr} R^4 - \operatorname{Tr} R^2 \wedge \operatorname{Tr} R^2)$. It is in principle possible to prove t_0 -triviality, however, this computation is extremely difficult and has not been achieved.

Assuming these higher derivative terms exist, one can determine very strong constraints on them. They can be defined in linearised superspace [129, 130, 48, 131, 132]. From the linearised superspace structure, one can derive the generic form of the non-linear invariant and checks some of the supersymmetry variations.

This approach was taken in [49] to prove that the leading Wilson coefficient in type IIB string theory satisfies to a Poisson equation. Type IIB supergravity in superspace was formulated in [133]. The linearised theory is determined by a chiral superfield that satisfies $\bar{D}_{\alpha}W = 0$ and the reality constraint that $D^4W = \bar{D}^4\bar{W}$ in both irreducible representations associated respectively to the Weyl tensor $R_{ab,cd}$ and the self-dual field strength gradient $\nabla_a F_{bcdef}^+$. The field content of the theory includes a complex axio-dilaton $S = C_0 + ie^{-\phi}$, a left-handed Weyl fermion λ_{α} , two two-form potentials transforming as a doublet of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ with complex field strength $G = e^{\phi/2} (dC_2 - SdB_2)$, the right-handed Weyl gravitino field ψ^{α}_{μ} , the metric and the four-form with self-dual field strength. The R^4 type invariant can be defined in the linearised approximation from the superspace integral

$$D^{16}W^4 \sim t_8 t_8 R^4 + \dots \tag{1.103}$$

and more generally one can define the U(1) violating linearised invariant at 4 + n points

$$D^{16}W^{4+n} \sim W^n t_8 t_8 R^4 + \dots \tag{1.104}$$

The set of linearised invariants determines the constraints on the function f(S) defining the invariant as

$$\mathcal{L} = \det e f(S) t_8 t_8 R^4 + \dots \tag{1.105}$$

in the linearised approximation. The property that there is no linearised invariant with WW does not imply that f(S) is holomorphic, but rather that $\overline{\mathcal{D}}\mathcal{D}f(S) \approx 0$ in the linearised approximation, which in this case implies that $\overline{\mathcal{D}}\mathcal{D}f(S) = s(s-1)f(S)$ for some s. We define the covariant derivative $\mathcal{D} = 2i \text{Im}S\partial_S + w$ on a weight w form $f_w(S)$, such that $\mathcal{D}f_w$ has weight w + 1.⁸ Taking a generic ansatz of the form

$$\mathcal{L} = \det\left(f(S)t_8t_8R^4 + \dots + c_{11}\mathcal{D}^{11}f(S)\hat{G}\lambda^{14} + c_{11}'\mathcal{D}^{11}f(S)\bar{\psi}_a\gamma^a\lambda^{15} + c_{12}\mathcal{D}^{12}f(S)\lambda^{16}\right) \quad (1.106)$$

supersymmetry implies $c'_{11} = 104c_{12}$ and $\bar{\mathcal{D}}\mathcal{D}^{12}f(S) = -\frac{525}{4}\mathcal{D}^{11}f(S)$ and therefore [49]

$$\bar{\mathcal{D}}\mathcal{D}f(S) = \frac{3}{4}f(S) . \qquad (1.107)$$

The interaction terms have been computed from string amplitudes up to six-point at tree-level [134–138] and up to five-point at one-loop [139, 140].

We did a similar computation in eight dimensions in [51], for which there are two types of supersymmetry invariants. The field content of the theory is summarised in figure 2. The chiral

⁸We call weight w what is referred to as weight (w, -w) in [49] for short. With this second definition one recovers the standard weight (w, 0) of modular forms commonly used in the literature with the derivative $\partial_S + \frac{w}{2iS_2}$ shifting weight by (2, 0).



Figure 2: Structure of the supergravity supermultiplet in the linearised approximation. It includes a chiral superfield W and a tensor superfield L^{ijkl} related through their second derivative. The symmetry with respect to the horizontal axe defines complex conjugation.

invariant is complex and was found to expand as

$$(t_8 + \frac{i}{2})^2 f(U) R^4 + \dots + \frac{1}{128} \mathcal{D}^{11} f(U) \left(\frac{1}{6} \hat{G}^+_{abcd} (\chi^{14})^{abcd} + 4 \hat{F}^{ij}_{ab} (\chi^{14})^{ab}_{ij} - (\bar{\lambda}\bar{\lambda})^{ij}_{ab} (\chi^{14})^{ab}_{ij} - 3(\bar{\lambda}\bar{\lambda})(\chi^{14}) \right) \\ + \frac{i}{2} \mathcal{D}^{11} f(U) \bar{\psi}_i \gamma^a \chi^{15\,i} + \mathcal{D}^{12} f(U) \chi^{16} , \quad (1.108)$$

where f(U) is a holomorphic function of the complex structure modulus in type IIB. Note that this supersymmetry invariant gives under truncation to $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supergravity the chiral superspace integral written in the previous section. There is also a parity symmetric invariant for which a similar analysis determines a tensorial quadratic equation satisfied by the function of the $SO(3) \setminus SL(3, \mathbb{R})$ moduli [51].

In lower dimensions it appears that the symbol of the tensorial differential equations satisfied by the protected couplings determines by integrability the full differential equations. This method is particularly powerful in four dimensions because the linearised invariants can be determined from superconformal primary operators according to [16, 141]. In dimensions $D \ge 5$ not all linearised supersymmetry invariants can be defined as harmonic superspace integrals as one can read in Figure 1.

In $\mathcal{N} = 8$ supergravity the linearised theory is described by the superfield W^{ijkl} satisfying the complex-selfduality relation

$$\bar{W}_{ijkl} = \frac{1}{24} \varepsilon_{ijklpqrs} W^{pqrs} , \qquad (1.109)$$

and the linear constraints that

$$D^{i}_{\alpha}W^{jklp} = \frac{1}{12}\varepsilon^{ijklpqrs}\chi_{\alpha qrs}, \qquad \bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}i}W^{jklp} = 2\delta^{[j}_{i}\bar{\chi}^{klp]}_{\dot{\alpha}}.$$
(1.110)

We shall write the fundamental weights of SU(8) as Υ_i , such that the representation of highest weight $\lambda = n^i \Upsilon_i$ admits Dynkin labels $[n^1, n^2, n^3, n^4, n^5, n^6, n^7]$ and in particular the fundamental representation $R(\Upsilon_1)$ has highest weight Υ_1 (as D^i_{α}).⁹ In this convention the linearised superfield is in the representation $R(\Upsilon_4)$, and one can construct 1/2 BPS superfields as the monomials W^n in the irreducible representation $R(n\Upsilon_4)$ [130]. This is most easily understood in harmonic superspace [142], in which case one can write $SU(8)/S(U(4) \times U(4))$ harmonic variables $(u^r_i, u^{\hat{r}}_i)$ with r =1,2,3,4 and $\hat{r} = 5,6,7,8$ of the respective U(4) subgroups. Defining

$$D_{\alpha}^{r} = u^{r}{}_{i}D_{\alpha}^{i} , \qquad \bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}\hat{r}} = u^{i}{}_{\hat{r}}\bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}i} , \qquad W = u^{1}{}_{i}u^{2}{}_{j}u^{3}{}_{k}u^{4}{}_{l}W^{ijkl} , \qquad (1.111)$$

the superfield W is (4, 4)-Grassmann analytic

$$D^r_{\alpha}W = 0$$
, $\bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}\,r}W = 0$. (1.112)

So W is annihilated by half of the superspace derivatives and so is any monomial in W. The other derivatives define an order sixteen measure $D^8 \overline{D}^8$ that gives a non-zero result (up to total derivative) for W^{4+n} and any $n \ge 0$. This gives the analogue of (1.104) in type IIB supergravity. This implies that the non-linear ansatz for the supersymmetry invariant can be defined in terms of a single function of the scalar fields in $(SU(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2)\setminus E_7$ and the ansatz only involves covariant derivatives of order n in the irreducible representation $R(n\Upsilon)$. This constraint turns out to determine uniquely the differential equations satisfied by the function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ and one finds in particular

$$\Delta \mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} = -42\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} . \tag{1.113}$$

This discussion generalises to the next to leading correction of type $\nabla^4 R^4$. One can construct 1/4 BPS superfields as the monomials W^{2m+n} in the irreducible representation $R(m\Upsilon_2+n\Upsilon_4+m\Upsilon_6)$ [16,141]. This is also described in harmonic superspace [142] using harmonic variables parametrising $SU(8)/S(U(2) \times U(4) \times U(2))$ with r = 3, 4, 5, 6 of U(4), $\hat{r} = 1, 2$ and $\check{r} = 7, 8$ of the two U(2)'s. One defines then

$$D^{\hat{r}}_{\alpha} = u^{\hat{r}}{}_{i}D^{i}_{\alpha} , \qquad \bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}\check{r}} = u^{i}{}_{\check{r}}\bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}i} , \qquad W^{rs} = u^{1}{}_{i}u^{2}{}_{j}u^{r}{}_{k}u^{s}{}_{l}W^{ijkl} , \qquad (1.114)$$

and the superfield W^{rs} is (2, 2)-Grassmann analytic

$$D^{\hat{r}}_{\alpha}W^{rs} = 0$$
, $\bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}\,\check{r}}W^{rs} = 0$. (1.115)

One can write the (2, 2)-Grassmann analytic superfields W^{4+2m+n} in the representation [0, n, 0]of U(4) that give rise to invariants in $R(m\Upsilon_2+n\Upsilon_4+m\Upsilon_6)$ of SU(8). One concludes that the ansatz in the coupling function only involves covariant derivatives in the irreducible representations $R(m\Upsilon_2+n\Upsilon_4+m\Upsilon_6)$ [52]. Once again this determines entirely the set of differential equations satisfied by the function $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ and in particular

$$\Delta \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} = -60\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} . \tag{1.116}$$

For $\nabla^6 R^4$ one finds two kinds of linearised supersymmetry invariants [53]. The first one is defined in harmonic superspace using $U(8)/S(U(1) \times U(6) \times U(1))$ with r = 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7 [16,141]. One introduces

$$D^{1}_{\alpha} = u^{1}{}_{i}D^{i}_{\alpha} , \qquad \bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}8} = u^{i}{}_{8}\bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}i} , \qquad W^{rst} = u^{1}{}_{i}u^{r}{}_{j}u^{s}{}_{k}u^{t}{}_{l}W^{ijkl} , \qquad (1.117)$$

⁹The corresponding Young diagram admits $\sum_{i} in_i$ boxes with n_7 columns of hight 7, n_6 columns of hight 6, etc.

and the superfield W^{rst} is (1, 1)-Grassmann analytic

$$D^{1}_{\alpha}W^{rst} = 0 , \qquad \bar{D}_{\dot{\alpha}8}W^{rst} = 0 . \qquad (1.118)$$

This harmonic superspace can be defined in the non-linear theory [143], which proves in this case that there exists a supersymmetric correction to the two-derivative Lagrangian without relying on indirect results from amplitudes. One can integrate the monomials $W^{4+n_1+2n_2+3n_3+4n_4+4n'_4}$ in the irreducible representation $[n_2, n_4, n_1+n_3, n_4, n_2]$ of U(6) to get linearised invariants in the representation $[n_3+n_4+2n'_4, n_2, n_4, n_1+n_3, n_4, n_2, n_3+n_4+2n'_4]$ of SU(8). These are the only allowed representations in the covariant Taylor expansion of the function $\mathcal{E}^{(1)}_{(0,1)}$ defining the coupling at the non-linear level, and they determine in this way the symbol of the differential equations satisfied by $\mathcal{E}^{(1)}_{(0,1)}$. This in turn determines the differential equation at the non-linear level up to the eigen-value of the Laplacian.

There is a second class of supersymmetry invariant that does not include an SU(8) invariant representative and was therefore disregarded in [141]. It is complex and defined in harmonic superspace using $U(8)/S(U(2) \times U(6))$ with r = 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 and $\hat{r} = 1, 2$. One introduces

$$D^{\hat{r}}_{\alpha} = u^{\hat{r}}{}_{i}D^{i}_{\alpha} , \quad W^{rs} = u^{1}{}_{i}u^{2}{}_{j}u^{r}{}_{k}u^{s}{}_{l}W^{ijkl} , \qquad (1.119)$$

and the superfield W^{rs} is (2, 0)-Grassmann analytic

$$D^{\hat{r}}_{\alpha}W^{rs} = 0. (1.120)$$

One can integrate monomials $W^{6+n_1+2n_2+3n_3}$ in the representation $[0, n_1, 0, n_2, 0]$ of U(6) to get a invariants with a scalar monomials in the representation $[0, n_2 + 2n_3, 0, n_1, 0, n_2, 0]$ of SU(8) multiplying $\bar{F}^2 \nabla^4 R^4$. This set of complex invariants determine another class of non-linear invariant of the form $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{(7)} \nabla^6 R^4$ such that the covariant Taylor expansion of $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{(7)}$ is restricted to the irreducible representations $[0, n_2 + 2n_3, 0, n_1, 0, n_2, 0]$ and their complex conjugates. This set of representations determines the entire set of differential equation and in particular the eigen-value of the Laplace operator to be -60 as for (1.116) [143].

To discuss these differential equations and their solutions in more details we find convenient to first introduce some other concepts that appear in the description of automorphic forms and in particular the notion of nilpotent orbit. At this stage we can simply identify that the harmonic superspace can be labelled by an integral weight $v = n^i \Upsilon_i$ of SU(8). The weight determines a parabolic subgroup $P_v \subset SL(8, \mathbb{C})$ as the group generated by the Cartan subalgebra and the roots satisfying $(v, \alpha) \geq 0$. The harmonic variables are valued in $SL(8, \mathbb{C})/P_v = SU(8)/(P_v \cap SU(8))$. The Grassmann analytic structure is then associated to the highest weight vector spaces in $R(\Upsilon_1) =$ **8** and $R(\Upsilon_7) = \overline{\mathbf{8}}$ with respect to v, and the Grassmann analytic superfield is valued in the highest weight vector space in $R(\Upsilon_4)$. We will see in Section **3** that this gives a one-to-one correspondence between harmonic superspaces and nilpotent orbits and in fact automorphic representations.

But before to do so we want to discuss the effective action in string theory.

2 String perturbation theory

In this section we shall describe the perturbative four-graviton scattering amplitude in type II string theory on a torus. We shall concentrate on the low energy limit, with particular emphasise on the Wilsonian effective action obtained by integrating out massive string states. We shall not review the computation of the amplitude from first principles.

The perturbative states of type IIB string theory on $\mathbb{R}^{1,9-d} \times T^d$ are counted by the one-loop partition function

$$\operatorname{Tr}'[(-1)^{F}e^{-2\pi\tau_{2}H+2\pi iz\cdot J}] = \int_{-\frac{1}{2}}^{\frac{1}{2}} d\tau_{1} \left| \frac{\sum_{p\in D_{4}+v} q^{\frac{p^{2}}{2}}e^{2\pi iz\cdot p} - \sum_{p\in D_{4}+s} q^{\frac{p^{2}}{2}}e^{2\pi iz\cdot p}}{\eta^{4}q^{\frac{1}{3}}\prod_{a=1}^{4}\prod_{n=1}^{\infty}(1-e^{2\pi iz_{a}}q^{n})(1-e^{-2\pi iz_{a}}q^{n})} \right|^{2} \sum_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}} q^{\frac{p_{L}^{2}}{2}}\bar{q}^{\frac{p_{R}^{2}}{2}}$$

$$(2.1)$$

where J_a for a = 1 to $\lfloor \frac{8-d}{2} \rfloor$ are the Lorentz currents in a Cartan subalgebra of $\mathfrak{so}(8-d)$ and $z_a = 0$ for $a > \lfloor \frac{8-d}{2} \rfloor$ corresponding to the internal torus. The prime on the trace excludes the zero modes on $\mathbb{R}^{1,9-d}$, that would involve a divergent integral over the external momenta. Here D_4 is the root lattice and v and s (or c) are the vector and Weyl spinor representation highest weight vectors. We choose conventions such that

$$p_L^2 = \frac{1}{2} G^{IJ} (m_I + (B_{IK} + G_{IK})n^K) (m_J + (B_{JL} + G_{JL})n^L) ,$$

$$p_R^2 = \frac{1}{2} G^{IJ} (m_I + (B_{IK} - G_{IK})n^K) (m_J + (B_{JL} - G_{JL})n^L) , \qquad (2.2)$$

with the dimensionless torus metric G_{IJ} and two-form B_{IJ} in sting frame. m_I are the momentum mode numbers of the string along the torus, and n^I the winding numbers. In light-cone gauge the factor $\frac{1}{\eta^8}$ comes from the eight transverse world-sheet bosons while the world-sheet fermions contribute to $V_8 = \sum_{D_4+v} q^{\frac{p^2}{2}}/\eta^4$ in the (antiperiodic) NS sector and to $S_8 = \sum_{D_4+s} q^{\frac{p^2}{2}}/\eta^4$ in the (periodic) R sector. The type IIA partition function is obtained by changing the chirality of the Weyl spinor in the right-moving sector.

In ten dimensions, the little group Spin(8) representations of the states are determined by the expansions

$$\frac{\sum_{p \in D_4 + v} q^{\frac{p^2}{2}} e^{2\pi i z \cdot p}}{\eta^4 q^{\frac{1}{3}}} = (1 + q + 2q^2 + \dots) \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + (q + 2q^2 + \dots) \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + q^2 \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 1 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + q^2 \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + q^2 \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + q^2 \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + q^2 \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + \dots$$

$$\frac{\sum_{p \in D_4 + c} q^{\frac{p^2}{2}} e^{2\pi i z \cdot p}}{\eta^4 q^{\frac{1}{3}}} = (1 + q + 2q^2 + \dots) \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + (q + 2q^2 + \dots) \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + q^2 \operatorname{tr}_{\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{smallmatrix}\right]} \zeta + \dots$$

$$(2.3)$$

where $\zeta = e^{2\pi i z \cdot J}$ is defined in the corresponding Spin(8) representations. In particular the massless spectrum at q^0 is consistent with maximal supergravity in 10 - d dimensions. In this section we want to describe the process of integrating out the massive excitations.

2.1 Type II superstring four-graviton amplitude at tree-level

We will study the low-energy effective action through the four-graviton scattering amplitude. The four-graviton scattering amplitude obtained from the Einstein–Hilbert Lagrangian

$$\frac{1}{2\kappa_D^2} \int d^D x \sqrt{-g} R \tag{2.4}$$

in D spacetimes dimensions can be written as

$$\mathcal{M}_{4\,\text{tree}}^{\text{sugra}} = -i\frac{\kappa_D^2}{2^{10}} t_8 t_8 \prod_{a=1}^4 R(k_a, \epsilon_a) \frac{64}{stu}$$
(2.5)

where t_8 is the rank eight tensor determined by its contraction with four antisymmetric tensors F_a as

$$t_{8}F_{1}F_{2}F_{3}F_{4} = 4F_{1\mu\nu}F_{2}^{\nu\sigma}F_{3\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{3\mu\nu}F_{2}^{\nu\sigma}F_{1\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{2\mu\nu}F_{3}^{\nu\sigma}F_{1\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{1\mu\nu}F_{3}^{\nu\sigma}F_{2\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{3\mu\nu}F_{1}^{\nu\sigma}F_{2\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} + 4F_{2\mu\nu}F_{1}^{\nu\sigma}F_{3\sigma\rho}F_{4}^{\rho\mu} - 2F_{1}^{\mu\nu}F_{2\mu\nu}F_{3}^{\sigma\rho}F_{4\sigma\rho} - 2F_{2}^{\mu\nu}F_{3\mu\nu}F_{1}^{\sigma\rho}F_{4\sigma\rho} - 2F_{3}^{\mu\nu}F_{1\mu\nu}F_{2}^{\sigma\rho}F_{4\sigma\rho}$$
(2.6)

and $R(k_a, \epsilon_a)$ is the linearised Riemann tensor

$$R(k_a, \epsilon_a)_{\mu\nu}{}^{\sigma\rho} = -4k_{a[\mu}k_a^{[\sigma}\epsilon_{a\nu]}{}^{\rho]}$$
(2.7)

for the external momenta k_a and the polarisation tensors ϵ_a . We use the Mandelstam variables s, t, u with all momenta incoming

$$s = -(k_1 + k_2)^2$$
, $t = -(k_2 + k_3)^2$, $u = -(k_1 + k_3)^2$. (2.8)

On the other-hand, the sphere string theory four-graviton amplitude on $\mathbb{R}^{1,10-d} \times T^d$ gives

$$\mathcal{M}_{4\,\text{tree}}^{\text{string}} = i \frac{(2\pi)^7 \alpha'^7}{2^{11}} \frac{e^{2\phi}}{(2\pi\sqrt{\alpha'})^d v_{\text{s}}} t_8 t_8 \prod_{a=1}^4 R(k_a, \epsilon_a) \frac{\Gamma(-\frac{\alpha'}{4}s)\Gamma(-\frac{\alpha'}{4}t)\Gamma(-\frac{\alpha'}{4}u)}{\Gamma(1+\frac{\alpha'}{4}s)\Gamma(1+\frac{\alpha'}{4}t)\Gamma(1+\frac{\alpha'}{4}u)}$$
(2.9)

where e^{ϕ} is the ten-dimensional dilaton and $(2\pi\sqrt{\alpha'})^d v_s$ is the volume of T^d parametrised by the dimensionless modulus v_s . This gives the identification

$$\kappa_D^2 = \frac{1}{2} (2\pi)^{7-d} \alpha'^{\frac{8-d}{2}} \frac{e^{2\phi}}{v_{\rm s}}$$
(2.10)

and one defines accordingly the effective dilaton in dimension D = 10 - d

$$e^{2\phi_d} = \frac{e^{2\phi}}{v_{\rm s}} \tag{2.11}$$

and the Planck length ℓ is related to the string length as

$$\ell = e^{\frac{2}{8-d}\phi_d} \sqrt{\alpha'} \,. \tag{2.12}$$

We use the same symbol ℓ for the Planck length in all dimensions and define the torus coordinates with period $2\pi\ell$. The dependence of the Planck length in the torus dimension is absorbed in the Weyl rescaling of the metric in supergravity.

Supersymmetry implies that the total amplitude can be written in the same way as

$$\mathcal{M}_{4}^{\text{string}} = -i\frac{\kappa_{D}^{2}}{2^{10}}t_{8}t_{8}\prod_{a=1}^{4}R(k_{a},\epsilon_{a})A(s,t,u,\varphi)$$
(2.13)

for a function $A(s, t, u, \varphi)$ that is invariant under permutations of the Mandelstam variables and depends on the moduli φ of the theory. We define accordingly the perturbative series

$$A(s,t,u,\varphi) = \alpha'^{3} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} e^{2n\phi_{d}} A^{n-\text{loop}}(s,t,u,G,B) + \mathcal{O}(e^{-2\pi e^{-\phi_{d}}}) .$$
(2.14)

At tree-level one obtains [78]

$$A^{\text{tree}}(s,t,u) = -\frac{\Gamma(-\frac{\alpha'}{4}s)\Gamma(-\frac{\alpha'}{4}t)\Gamma(-\frac{\alpha'}{4}u)}{\Gamma(1+\frac{\alpha'}{4}s)\Gamma(1+\frac{\alpha'}{4}t)\Gamma(1+\frac{\alpha'}{4}u)}$$

$$= \frac{64}{\alpha'^{3} stu} \exp\left(\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{2\zeta(2n+1)}{2n+1} \left(\frac{\alpha'}{4}\right)^{2n+1} (s^{2n+1}+t^{2n+1}+u^{2n+1})\right)$$

$$= \frac{64}{\alpha'^{3} stu} + \sum_{p,q \ge 0} \left(\frac{\alpha'}{4}\right)^{2p+3q} c_{(p,q)} (s^{2}+t^{2}+u^{2})^{p} (s^{3}+t^{3}+u^{3})^{q}, \qquad (2.15)$$

where $c_{(p,q)}$ are constants that are polynomial in the odd zeta values $\zeta(2n+1)$.

The corresponding effective action in string frame takes the schematic form

$$\frac{1}{2\kappa_D^2} \int d^D x \sqrt{-g} \left(R + \frac{\ell^6}{48} e^{-\frac{12}{8-d}\phi_d} \left(\sum_{p,q \ge 0} \left(\ell e^{-\frac{2}{8-d}\phi_d} \right)^{4p+6q} c_{(p,q)} t_8 t_8 (\nabla^4)^p (\nabla^6)^q R^4 \right) \right).$$
(2.16)

In this action, the higher derivative terms take into account the effect of the massive string states at tree-level. Of course they must be completed by the corresponding supersymmetry completion and higher order terms in the Riemann tensor. The complete low energy effective action taking into account both perturbative and non-perturbative quantum corrections take a similar form where the coefficients $c_{(p,q)}e^{-\frac{12+8p+12q}{8-d}\phi_d}$ are replaced by non-perturbative coupling functions $\mathcal{E}^{W}_{(p,q)\mu}$ that are functions of all scalar fields

$$W_{\mu} \sim \frac{1}{2\kappa_D^2} \int d^D x \sqrt{-g} \left(R + \frac{\ell^6}{48} \left(\sum_{p,q \ge 0} \ell^{4p+6q} \mathcal{E}^{W}_{(p,q)\,\mu} t_8 t_8 \nabla^{4p+6q} R^4 \right) \right).$$
(2.17)

In this section we shall concentrate on their perturbative component. As explained in the introduction, it is convenient to do not work with the Wilsonian effective action W_{μ} , but with the coupling functions appearing in the amplitude such that each $\mathcal{E}_{(p,q)}(\varphi)$ is U-duality invariant.
2.2 Low-energy expansion at one-loop

The one-loop contribution to the four-graviton scattering amplitude is written as the integral [47]

$$A^{1-\text{loop}} = 2\pi \int_{\mathcal{F}} \frac{d^2 \tau}{\tau_2^2} \Gamma_{I\!I_{d,d}} \prod_{a=1}^4 \int_{\Sigma} \frac{d^2 z_a}{\tau_2} \tau_2 \delta^{(2)}(z_4) e^{-\frac{\alpha'}{2} \sum_{a>b} G(z_a - z_b) k_a \cdot k_b}$$
(2.18)

where

$$\Gamma_{I\!I_{d,d}} = \tau_2^{\frac{d}{2}} \sum_{m,n \in \mathbb{Z}^d} e^{\pi i \tau p_L^2 - \pi i \bar{\tau} p_R^2} , \qquad (2.19)$$

and the torus Green function is defined as

$$G(\tau, z) = -\log \left| \frac{\vartheta_1(\tau, z)}{\vartheta_1'(\tau)} \right|^2 + \frac{2\pi}{\tau_2} (\operatorname{Im} z)^2 .$$
(2.20)

In this section we will review the low energy limit $\alpha' s \ll 1$ of this amplitude that was analysed in detail in [78, 81, 144] in the case D = 10. This expression is well defined for $0 \leq d \leq 5$, but suffers from infrared divergences in D = 4. Because the infrared divergences are well understood in supergravity [145, 146, 126], we will discuss the infrared singularities after the low energy expansion will have been derived. For d = 6 it must therefore be understood that an infrared regularisation has been introduced in (2.18).

Note that because of conservation of momentum, the Green function in the Koba–Nielsen exponent can be shifted by an arbitrary constant function of τ . It is convenient to replace the Green functions in the exponent by the Arakelov Green function [81,144]

$$\mathcal{G}(\tau, z) = -\log \left| \frac{\vartheta_1(\tau, z)}{\eta(\tau)} \right|^2 + \frac{2\pi}{\tau_2} (\mathrm{Im} z)^2$$
(2.21)

that satisfies $\int d^2 z \, \mathcal{G}(\tau, z) = 0$ and $\mathcal{G}(\tau, z) = G(\tau, z) - 2 \log(2\pi |\eta(\tau)|^2)$.

To carry out the low energy expansion of the amplitude, it is convenient to introduce a fiducial parameter Λ to split the moduli space integral into two pieces [78]

$$A^{1-\text{loop}} = A^{1-\text{loop}}_{<\Lambda} + A^{1-\text{loop}}_{>\Lambda} .$$
 (2.22)

One defines accordingly the truncated fundamental domain

$$\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} = \left\{ \tau_2 < \Lambda, \, -\frac{1}{2} \le \tau_1 \le \frac{1}{2}, \, |\tau| > 1 \right\}$$
(2.23)

as the intersection of the fundamental domain with the region $\tau_2 < \Lambda$ for $1 \ll \Lambda \ll \frac{1}{\alpha' s}$ and

$$\mathcal{F} = SO(2) \setminus SL(2, \mathbb{R}) / PSL(2, \mathbb{Z}) = \mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} \cup \left\{ \tau_2 \ge \Lambda, -\frac{1}{2} \le \tau_1 \le \frac{1}{2} \right\}.$$
(2.24)

This split defines accordingly the Wilsonian component

$$A_{<\Lambda}^{1\text{-loop}} = 2\pi \int_{\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda}} \frac{d^2 \tau}{\tau_2^2} \Gamma_{I\!I_{d,d}} \prod_{a=1}^4 \int_{\Sigma} \frac{d^2 z_a}{\tau_2} \tau_2 \delta^{(2)}(z_4) \sum_{n=1}^\infty \frac{1}{n!} \left(-\frac{\alpha'}{2} \sum_{a>b} \mathcal{G}(z_a - z_b) k_a \cdot k_b \right)^n$$
(2.25)

for which one can expand the Koba-Nielsen factors such that

$$A_{<\Lambda}^{\text{1-loop}} = \sum_{m,n\geq 0} \mathcal{E}_{(m,n)\Lambda}^{\text{1-loop}} \sigma_2^m \sigma_3^n , \qquad (2.26)$$

with

$$\sigma_k = \left(\frac{\alpha'}{4}\right)^k (s^k + t^k + u^k) , \qquad (2.27)$$

and

$$\mathcal{E}_{(m,n)\Lambda}^{1-\text{loop}} = 2\pi \int_{\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda}} \frac{d^2 \tau}{\tau_2^2} \Gamma_{I\!I_{d,d}} \mathcal{B}_{(m,n)}(\tau) , \qquad (2.28)$$

where $\mathcal{B}_{(m,n)}(\tau)$ are the graph functions introduced in [80]. The first graph functions are Eisenstein series [78]

$$\mathcal{B}_{(0,0)}(\tau) = 1 , \quad \mathcal{B}_{(1,0)}(\tau) = \frac{\pi^2}{45} E_2(\tau) , \quad \mathcal{B}_{(0,1)}(\tau) = \frac{2\pi^3}{567} E_3(\tau) + \frac{\zeta(3)}{3} , \quad (2.29)$$

where the normalisation is such that $E_s(\tau) \sim \tau_2^s + \frac{\xi(2s-1)}{\xi(2s)}\tau_2^{1-s}$. The graph functions have been studied extensively, see for example [147–152] for an non-exhaustive list. They behave at large τ_2 as [80]

$$\mathcal{B}_{(m,n)}(\tau) = \sum_{w=0}^{2m+3n-1} b_{(m,n)}(w)(\pi\tau_2)^{2m+3n-w} + \mathcal{O}(e^{-2\pi\tau_2})$$
(2.30)

such that the cutoff dependent part of these couplings takes the form

$$\mathcal{E}_{(m,n)\Lambda}^{1-\text{loop}} = \mathcal{E}_{(m,n)\epsilon}^{1-\text{loop}} + 2\pi \sum_{w=0}^{2m+3n-1} \pi^{2m+3n-w} b_{(m,n)}(w) \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d-2}{2}+2m+3n-w}}{\frac{d-2}{2}+2m+3n-w}$$
(2.31)

for constant coefficients $b_{(m,n)}(w)$ that are linear combinations over \mathbb{Q} of single-valued multi-zeta values of weight w. To avoid to replace the power of Λ by a log Λ whenever $\frac{d-2}{2} + 2m + 3n - w = 0$, we have introduced an analytic continuation in d (with d replaced by $d + 2\epsilon$ corresponding to the spacetime dimension $D - 2\epsilon$) and the coupling function $\mathcal{E}_{(m,n)\epsilon}^{1-\text{loop}}$ is defined as

$$\mathcal{E}_{(m,n)\epsilon}^{1\text{-loop}} = 2\pi \int_{\mathcal{F}} \frac{d^2\tau}{\tau_2^2} \tau_2^{\epsilon} \Gamma_{II_{d,d}} \mathcal{B}_{(m,n)}(\tau) .$$
(2.32)

This integral converges for $\epsilon < 1 - \frac{d}{2} - 2m - 3n$ and is defined by analytic continuation near $\epsilon \approx 0$.

Let us now discuss the non-analytic component of the amplitude defined by the complementary set integral

$$A_{>\Lambda}^{1\text{-loop}} = 2\pi \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} \frac{d\tau_2}{\tau_2^2} \int_0^1 d\tau_1 \Gamma_{I\!I_{d,d}} \prod_{a=1}^4 \int_{\Sigma} \frac{d^2 z_a}{\tau_2} \tau_2 \delta^{(2)}(z_4) e^{-\frac{\alpha'}{2} \sum_{a>b} \mathcal{G}(z_a - z_b) k_a \cdot k_b} .$$
(2.33)

It can be interpreted in supergravity as the sum of five terms

$$A_{>\Lambda}^{1\text{-loop}} = A_{>\Lambda\square}^{1\text{-loop}} + A_{>\Lambda\blacksquare}^{1\text{-loop}} + A_{>\Lambda\blacksquare}^{1\text{-loop}} + A_{>\Lambda\clubsuit}^{1\text{-loop}} + A_{>\Lambda\clubsuit}^{1\text{-loop}} , \qquad (2.34)$$

corresponding respectively to the supergravity amplitude, the four-point insertion form-factor, the two four-point insertions form-factor, the five-point insertion form-factor and the six-point insertion form-factor.

In supergravity, the only form-factors that make sense as gauge invariant observables are the insertions of the integrated non-linear invariants, so the four-point, five-point and six-point insertions must be combined together to define observables. We will nevertheless call them form-factors for short.

To compute $A_{>\Lambda}^{1\text{-loop}}$ one expands the Green function $\mathcal{G}(z)$ in the tropical limit [153] as

$$\mathcal{G}(x+\tau y) = 2\pi\tau_2 \left(\frac{1}{6} - |y| + y^2\right) - \log\left|1 - e^{-2\pi\tau_2|y| + 2\pi i(x+\tau_1 y)}\right|^2 + \mathcal{O}(e^{-\pi\tau_2})$$
(2.35)

for $-\frac{1}{2} < y < \frac{1}{2}$, and where all the terms in $\mathcal{O}(e^{-\pi\tau_2})$ can be neglected because they only contribute to terms exponentially suppressed in the limit $\Lambda \to \infty$. The logarithmic term can also be neglected as long as y is away from zero. There are accordingly five different terms one must take into account depending of the number of distances $|y_{ij}|$ going to zero, corresponding to the split in five terms in (2.34).

At a generic point, one just gets the supergravity one-loop amplitude with the ultra-violet cutoff $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi \alpha' \Lambda}}$ in Schwinger parameter space ¹⁰

$$\begin{aligned} A_{>\Lambda\square}^{1\text{-loop}} &= 2\pi \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} \frac{d\tau_2}{\tau_2^2} \int_{0}^{1} d\tau_1 \tau_2^{\frac{d}{2}} \prod_{a=1}^{4} \int_{0}^{1} dy_a \delta(y_4) e^{-\alpha' \pi \tau_2 \sum_{a>b} \left(-|y_a - y_b| + (y_a - y_b)^2 \right) k_a \cdot k_b} \\ &= 4\pi \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_2 \tau_2^{\frac{d}{2} - 2} \int_{0}^{1} dx_3 \int_{0}^{x_3} dx_2 \int_{0}^{x_2} dx_1 \left(e^{\pi \tau_2 \alpha' [(x_2 - x_1)(1 - x_3)t + x_1(x_3 - x_2)u]} + e^{\pi \tau_2 \alpha' [(x_2 - x_1)(1 - x_3)s + x_1(x_3 - x_2)u]} \right) + e^{\pi \tau_2 \alpha' [(x_2 - x_1)(1 - x_3)s + x_1(x_3 - x_2)t]} + e^{\pi \tau_2 \alpha' [(x_2 - x_1)(1 - x_3)s + x_1(x_3 - x_2)u]} \right). \end{aligned}$$

In the computation we have decomposed the integral over the three y_a variables into the 6 ordered integrals, that give two times the three integrals with the orderings $0 \le y_1 \le y_2 \le y_3$, $0 \le y_2 \le y_3 \le y_1$ and $0 \le y_3 \le y_1 \le y_2$. This gives in total two times the three corresponding integrals over $0 \le x_1 \le x_2 \le x_3 \le 1$ with the three respective changes of variables

$$y_1 = 1 - x_3, \qquad y_2 = 1 - x_2, \qquad y_3 = 1 - x_1, \qquad (2.37)$$

$$y_1 = 1 - x_1, \qquad y_2 = 1 - x_3, \qquad y_3 = 1 - x_2, \qquad (2.38)$$

$$y_1 = x_2, \qquad y_2 = x_3, \qquad y_3 = x_1.$$
 (2.39)

This computation can be understood more generally from the point of view of tropical geometry [153] by recognising (2.101) as the worldline Green function [154].

¹⁰The parameter $\Lambda \gg 1$ but the energy cutoff $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi \alpha' \Lambda}}$ is large compare to the energy scale of the amplitude since $\alpha' s \Lambda \ll 1$.

The one-loop integral can be computed as follows [155]

$$4\pi \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_{2} \tau_{2}^{\frac{d}{2}-2} \int_{0}^{1} dx_{3} \int_{0}^{x_{3}} dx_{2} \int_{0}^{x_{2}} dx_{1} e^{\pi\tau_{2}\alpha'[(x_{2}-x_{1})(1-x_{3})s+x_{1}(x_{3}-x_{2})t]}$$

$$= 4\pi^{2-\frac{d}{2}} \alpha'^{1-\frac{d}{2}} \Gamma(\frac{d-2}{2}) \int_{0}^{1} dx_{3} \int_{0}^{x_{3}} dx_{2} \int_{0}^{x_{2}} dx_{1} \left(-(x_{2}-x_{1})(1-x_{3})s-x_{1}(x_{3}-x_{2})t\right)^{1-\frac{d}{2}}$$

$$-\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(4\pi)^{k+1}}{k!} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d}{2}-1+k}}{\frac{d}{2}-1+k} \int_{0}^{1} dx_{3} \int_{0}^{x_{3}} dx_{2} \int_{0}^{x_{2}} dx_{1} \left((x_{2}-x_{1})(1-x_{3})\frac{\alpha's}{4}+x_{1}(x_{3}-x_{2})\frac{\alpha't}{4}\right)^{k}$$

$$= -8\pi^{2-\frac{d}{2}} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{d-6}{2})\Gamma(\frac{8-d}{2})^{2}}{\Gamma(7-d)} \int_{0}^{1} dx \left((-\alpha's)^{\frac{2-d}{2}} \frac{(1-x)^{\frac{4-d}{2}}}{(1+\frac{t}{s})x-1}+(-\alpha't)^{\frac{2-d}{2}} \frac{(1-x)^{\frac{4-d}{2}}}{(1+\frac{s}{t})x-1}\right)$$

$$-\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(4\pi)^{k+1}(k+1)!}{(2k+3)!} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d}{2}-1+k}}{\frac{d}{2}-1+k} \int_{0}^{1} dx \frac{((1-x)\frac{\alpha's}{4})^{k+1}-(x\frac{\alpha't}{4})^{k+1}}{(1-x)\frac{\alpha's}{4}-x\frac{\alpha't}{4}},$$
(2.40)

where one must take the analytic continuation of $d \leq 5$ to complex values $d + 2\epsilon$ in order to make sense of the two terms in the last line separately. By construction the sum of the two terms is analytic at $\epsilon = 0$ and the regular parts of the two terms are uniquely defined from the prescription that d is replaced by $d + 2\epsilon$. Note that although $\Lambda \gg 1$, the parameter of the incomplete Gamma function

$$\Gamma(\frac{d-2}{2}, -\pi\Lambda\alpha'[(x_2 - x_1)(1 - x_3)s + x_1(x_3 - x_2)t])$$
(2.41)

is very small because $\alpha' s \Lambda \ll 1$ and the last line is an expansion in $\alpha' s \Lambda$. One defines accordingly the supergravity four-point amplitude

$$A_{\Box\epsilon}^{1\text{-loop}} = -8\pi^{2-\frac{d}{2}} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{d-6}{2})\Gamma(\frac{8-d}{2})^2}{\Gamma(7-d)} \int_0^1 dx \left((-\alpha's)^{\frac{2-d}{2}} \frac{(1-x)^{\frac{4-d}{2}}}{(1+\frac{t}{s})x-1} + (-\alpha't)^{\frac{2-d}{2}} \frac{(1-x)^{\frac{4-d}{2}}}{(1+\frac{s}{t})x-1} \right) + \bigcirc$$

$$= 32(2\pi)^{7-d} \alpha'^{\frac{2-d}{2}} \int \frac{d^D p}{(2\pi)^D} \frac{1}{p^2(p-k_1)^2(p-k_1-k_2)^2(p+k_4)^2} + \circlearrowright$$
(2.42)

where \circlearrowleft is the sum over the two other cyclic permutations of the Mandelstam variables and the Λ dependent terms expand as

$$A_{>\Lambda_{\square}}^{1\text{-loop}} = A_{\squaree}^{1\text{-loop}} - \left(2\pi \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d-2}{2}}}{\frac{d-2}{2}} + \frac{2\pi^3}{45} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d+2}{2}}}{\frac{d+2}{2}} \sigma_2 + \frac{4\pi^4}{567} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d+4}{2}}}{\frac{d+4}{2}} \sigma_3 + \frac{16\pi^5}{14175} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d+6}{2}}}{\frac{d+6}{2}} \frac{\sigma_2^2}{2} + \dots\right)$$
(2.43)

For d = 6 the integral suffers from infrared divergences and $A_{\Box}^{1\text{-loop}}$ must be regularised. To avoid the confusion between ultraviolet and infrared divergences we consider that the infrared regulator is defined through the introduction of a small mass scale μ , for example by giving a mass μ to the external momenta in (2.42). We write this integral $A_{\Box\epsilon\mu}^{1\text{-loop}}$.

The second contribution $A_{>\Lambda \square}^{1\text{-loop}}$ corresponds to two coincident points. It splits into three contributions corresponding to the *s*, *t*, and *u*-channels. For the *s*-channel one can consider equivalently $z_1 \approx z_2$ or $z_3 \approx 0$. They can all be obtained by permutation from the case $z_2 - z_1 = x + y\tau_2$ with *y* small. They get contributions from the different domains with *y* negative or positive, and, $y_1 < y_3$

for which one sets $y_1 = x_1$ and $y_3 = x_2$, or, $y_3 < y_1$ for which one sets $y_1 = 1 - x_1$ and $y_3 = 1 - x_2$. With this change of variables one computes

$$e^{-\frac{\alpha'}{2}\sum_{a>b}\mathcal{G}(z_a-z_b)k_a\cdot k_b}$$

$$\sim e^{\alpha's\pi\tau_2x_1(x_2-x_1)} \left|1-e^{-2\pi\tau_2|y|+2\pi ix}\right|^{-\frac{\alpha's}{2}} e^{-\alpha's\pi\tau_2|y|(1-x_1)} \left(e^{\alpha't\pi\tau_2|y|(1-x_2)}+e^{\alpha'u\pi\tau_2|y|(1-x_2)}\right)$$
(2.44)

where the integration domain is now from $0 < x_1 < x_2 < 1$, 0 < x < 1 and $-\delta < y < \delta$ with $0 < \delta \ll 1$. Up to terms that are exponentially suppressed in $e^{-2\pi\delta\Lambda}$ one can extend the integration domain to $y \in \mathbb{R}$, that we write as twice the integral over $|y| \in \mathbb{R}_+$. Using the change of variable

$$z = e^{-2\pi\tau_2|y| + 2\pi ix} \tag{2.45}$$

one obtains eventually the contribution

$$2\pi \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_{2} \tau_{2}^{\frac{d}{2}-2} \int_{0}^{1} dx_{2} \int_{0}^{x_{2}} dx_{1} e^{\alpha' s \pi \tau_{2} x_{1}(x_{2}-x_{1})} \\ \times \frac{2}{4\pi^{2} \tau_{2}} \int_{|z|<1} \frac{d^{2} z}{|z|^{2}} |1-z|^{-\frac{\alpha' s}{2}} \left(|z|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2}(x_{1}s-(1-x_{2})t)} + |z|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2}(x_{1}s-(1-x_{2})u)}\right) \\ = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_{2} \tau_{2}^{\frac{d}{2}-3} \int_{0}^{1} dx_{2} \int_{0}^{x_{2}} dx_{1} e^{\alpha' s \pi \tau_{2} x_{1}(x_{2}-x_{1})} \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^{2} z |1-z|^{-\frac{\alpha' s}{2}} |z|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2}(x_{1}s-(1-x_{2})t)-2} \\ = \left(\frac{\alpha' s}{4}\right)^{2} \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_{2} \tau_{2}^{\frac{d}{2}-3} \int_{0}^{1} dx_{2} \int_{0}^{x_{2}} dx_{1} e^{\alpha' s \pi \tau_{2} x_{1}(x_{2}-x_{1})} \frac{-\Gamma(-\frac{\alpha' s}{4})\Gamma(-\frac{\alpha' t_{1}}{4})\Gamma(-\frac{\alpha' t_{1}}{4})}{\Gamma(1+\frac{\alpha' s}{4})\Gamma(1+\frac{\alpha' t_{1}}{4})\Gamma(1+\frac{\alpha' t_{1}}{4})}$$
(2.46)

where

$$t_1 = (1 - x_2)t - x_1s$$
, $u_1 = (1 - x_2)u - (x_2 - x_1)s$. (2.47)

We recognise the integral over \mathbb{C} as the sphere four-point amplitude. This limit $z_1 \approx z_2$ corresponds indeed physically to the exchange of massive string states in the *s*-channel. To obtain the contribution to $A_{>\Lambda \blacksquare \square}^{1-\text{loop}}$ one must subtract the contribution to the supergravity amplitude at coincident points, which here comes from the supergravity tree-level component of the string theory sphere four-point amplitude. Taking into account the six possible coincident point singularities and subtracting the three-level supergravity contribution one obtains

$$A_{>\Lambda}^{1\text{-loop}} = 2 \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_2 \tau_2^{\frac{d}{2}-3} \int_0^1 dx_2 \int_0^{x_2} dx_1 \left(e^{\alpha' s \pi \tau_2 x_1 (x_2 - x_1)} \left(\frac{\alpha' s}{4}\right)^2 W\left(\frac{\alpha' s}{4}, \frac{\alpha'}{4} ((1 - x_2)t - x_1 s)\right) + \mathcal{O} \right)$$
(2.48)

where we have introduced the Wilsonian part of the Virasoro–Shapiro amplitude

$$W(s,t) = -\frac{\Gamma(-s)\Gamma(-t)\Gamma(-u)}{\Gamma(1+s)\Gamma(1+t)\Gamma(1+u)} - \frac{1}{stu}, \qquad (2.49)$$

as in [144]. It is convenient to integrate τ_2 and to split this integral as

$$\int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_2 \tau_2^{\frac{d}{2}-3} \int_0^1 dx_2 \int_0^{x_2} dx_1 e^{\alpha' s \pi \tau_2 x_1 (x_2 - x_1)} \left(\frac{\alpha' s}{4}\right)^2 W\left(\frac{\alpha' s}{4}, \frac{\alpha'}{4} ((1 - x_2)t - x_1 s)\right)$$
(2.50)

$$= \left(-\frac{\alpha's}{4}\right)^{\frac{8-d}{2}} (4\pi)^{\frac{4-d}{2}} \Gamma(\frac{d-4}{2}) \int_0^1 dx_2 \int_0^{x_2} dx_1 \left(x_1(x_2-x_1)\right)^{2-\frac{d}{2}} W\left(\frac{\alpha's}{4}, \frac{\alpha'}{4}((1-x_2)t-x_1s)\right) \\ -\sum_{k=0}^\infty (\frac{\alpha's}{4})^{2+k} \frac{(4\pi)^k}{k!} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d}{2}-2+k}}{\frac{d}{2}-2+k} \int_0^1 dx_2 \int_0^{x_2} dx_1 \left(x_1(x_2-x_1)\right)^k W\left(\frac{\alpha's}{4}, \frac{\alpha'}{4}((1-x_2)t-x_1s)\right)$$

where once again this split is only defined for d away from the integral dimension. Taking $d = 2\epsilon$ one reproduces the contribution to $A_{>\Lambda \blacksquare \square}^{1-\text{loop}}$ derived in [144] in D = 10 dimensions.

One defines accordingly the form-factor in dimensional regularisation

$$A_{\blacksquare}^{1\text{-loop}} = 2(-\frac{\alpha's}{4})^{\frac{8-d}{2}}(4\pi)^{\frac{4-d}{2}}\Gamma(\frac{d-4}{2})\int_{0}^{1} dx_{2}\int_{0}^{x_{2}} dx_{1}(x_{1}(x_{2}-x_{1}))^{2-\frac{d}{2}}W(\frac{\alpha's}{4},\frac{\alpha'}{4}((1-x_{2})t-x_{1}s)) + \bigcirc$$
$$= (2\pi)^{7-d}\alpha'^{\frac{8-d}{2}}\int \frac{d^{D}p}{(2\pi)^{D}}\frac{s^{2}W(\frac{\alpha's}{4},-\frac{\alpha'}{2}k_{4}\cdot p)}{p^{2}(p-k_{1})^{2}(p-k_{1}-k_{2})^{2}} + \circlearrowright .$$
(2.51)

This is indeed the expected structure for the supergravity form-factor, with the insertion of the four-point interaction with momenta $k_3, k_4, p, -p - k_3 - k_4$. Expanding $W(\frac{\alpha' s}{4}, \frac{\alpha'}{4}((1-x_2)t - x_1s))$, one can extract the Λ dependent terms

$$A_{>\Lambda \bullet \Box}^{1\text{-loop}} = A_{\bullet \Box \epsilon}^{1\text{-loop}} - 2\zeta(3) \left(\sigma_2 \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d-4}{2}}}{\frac{d-4}{2}} + \frac{\pi}{3} \sigma_3 \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d-2}{2}}}{\frac{d-4}{2}} + \frac{4\pi^2}{45} \frac{\sigma_2^2}{2} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d}{2}}}{\frac{d}{2}} + \dots \right) - \zeta(5) \left(\frac{5}{3} \frac{\sigma_2^2}{2} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d-4}{2}}}{\frac{d-4}{2}} + \dots \right) + \dots$$

$$(2.52)$$

For d = 6 this form-factor suffers from infrared divergences and we write $A_{\blacksquare \square e, \mu}^{1\text{-loop}}$ for the same Feynman integral (2.51) with the small mass scale μ . Recall that we call this contribution the supergravity form-factor, while the only consistent form-factor in supergravity is the insertion of a supersymmetric Lagrangian correction that combines the four-point, the five-point and the six-point insertions.

The third contribution $A_{>\Lambda_{\circ}}^{1\text{-loop}}$ corresponds to two pairs of coincident points. They give three different terms. For the s-channel one has $z_1 \approx z_2$ and $z_3 \approx 0$. To avoid to have to expand the propagator at both $y_3 \approx 0$ and $y_3 \approx 1$ we shift the integration domain such that $-\delta < y_3 < \delta$ with $0 < \delta \ll 1$, as for $y = y_2 - y_1$. There are four different contributions depending of the signs of y and y_3 . We have $0 < |y_3| < y_1$ and $0 < |y_3| < y_2$ and one has the two possible signs for $y = y_2 - y_1$. For y > 0 one sets $y_1 = x$ and for y < 0, $y_1 = 1 - x$. One gets two different terms depending on the sign of yy_3

$$e^{-\frac{\alpha'}{2}\sum_{a>b}\mathcal{G}(z_a-z_b)k_a\cdot k_b}$$

$$\sim e^{\alpha's\pi\tau_2x(1-x)} \Big| 1 - e^{-2\pi\tau_2|y|+2\pi i x_{12}} \Big|^{-\frac{\alpha's}{2}} e^{-\alpha's\pi\tau_2|y|x|} \Big| 1 - e^{-2\pi\tau_2|y_3|+2\pi i x_3} \Big|^{-\frac{\alpha's}{2}}$$

$$\times \Big(\theta(-yy_3)e^{-\alpha's\pi\tau_2|y_3|x} e^{\alpha't\pi\tau_2|yy_3|} + \theta(yy_3)e^{-\alpha's\pi\tau_2|y_3|(1-x)} e^{-\alpha't\pi\tau_2|yy_3|} \Big)$$
(2.53)

Once again, up to terms that are exponentially suppressed in $e^{-2\pi\delta\Lambda}$ one can extend the integration domain to $y \in \mathbb{R}$ and $y_3 \in \mathbb{R}$, that we write as four times the integral over $|y| \in \mathbb{R}_+$ and $|y_3| \in \mathbb{R}_+$. Using the change of variables

$$z = e^{-2\pi\tau_2|y| + 2\pi i x_{12}}, \qquad w = e^{-2\pi\tau_2|y_3| + 2\pi i x_3}, \tag{2.54}$$

one obtains eventually the contribution

$$2\pi \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_{2} \tau_{2}^{\frac{d}{2}-2} \int_{0}^{1} dx e^{\alpha' s \pi \tau_{2} x(1-x)} \frac{2}{4\pi^{2} \tau_{2}} \int_{|z|<1} \frac{d^{2}z}{|z|^{2}} \frac{1}{4\pi^{2} \tau_{2}} \int_{|w|<1} \frac{d^{2}w}{|w|^{2}} |1-z|^{-\frac{\alpha' s}{2}} |z|^{\frac{\alpha' s}{2} x} \\ \times |1-w|^{-\frac{\alpha' s}{2}} \left(|w|^{\frac{\alpha' s}{2} s x} e^{\frac{\alpha' t}{4\pi \tau_{2}} \log |z| \log |w|} + |w|^{\frac{\alpha' s}{2} s(1-x)} e^{-\frac{\alpha' t}{4\pi \tau_{2}} \log |z| \log |w|} \right) \\ = \frac{1}{8\pi^{3}} \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_{2} \tau_{2}^{\frac{d}{2}-4} \int_{0}^{1} dx e^{\alpha' s \pi \tau_{2} x(1-x)} \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^{2}z \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^{2}w |1-z|^{-\frac{\alpha' s}{2}} |z|^{\frac{\alpha' s}{2} x-2} \\ \times |1-w|^{-\frac{\alpha' s}{2}} |w|^{\frac{\alpha' s}{2} s x-2} e^{\frac{\alpha' t}{4\pi \tau_{2}} \log |z| \log |w|} \\ = \frac{1}{8\pi^{3}} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(\frac{\alpha' t}{4})^{k}}{\pi^{k} k!} \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_{2} \tau_{2}^{\frac{d}{2}-4-k} \int_{0}^{1} dx e^{\alpha' s \pi \tau_{2} x(1-x)} \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}} d^{2}z |1-z|^{-\frac{\alpha' s}{2}} |z|^{\frac{\alpha' s}{2} x-2} \log^{k} |z| \right)^{2}$$
(2.55)

where we recognise the square of the sphere amplitude for k = 0. Once again one must subtract the contribution from the domain already integrated in $A_{>\Lambda\square}^{1\text{-loop}}$ and $A_{>\Lambda\blacksquare}^{1\text{-loop}}$. The contribution from $A_{>\Lambda\square}^{1\text{-loop}}$ corresponds to the case where the sphere amplitudes are both replaced by the supergravity tree-level amplitude while the contribution from $A_{>\Lambda\blacksquare}^{1\text{-loop}}$ to the case where only one is. One checks that this subtraction amounts to replace the sphere amplitude by its Wilsonian part and the logarithm terms by derivatives as in [144] to obtain

$$A_{>\Lambda \bullet \bigcirc \bullet}^{1\text{-loop}} = \frac{(\frac{\alpha' s}{4})^4}{8\pi} \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_2 \tau_2^{\frac{d}{2}-4} \int_{0}^{1} dx \ e^{\alpha' s \pi \tau_2 x (1-x)} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(\frac{\alpha' t}{4})^k}{(4\pi \tau_2)^k k!} \Big(\frac{\partial^k W(\frac{\alpha' s}{4}, -\frac{\alpha' s}{4} x + \zeta)}{\partial \zeta^k} \Big)^2 \Big|_{\zeta=0} + \mathcal{O}$$

$$(2.56)$$

One computes then

$$A_{>\Lambda \bullet \mathbb{O}^{\bullet}}^{1\text{-loop}} = A_{\bullet \mathbb{O}^{\bullet}}^{1\text{-loop}} - \frac{1}{8\pi} \sum_{m,n \ge 0} \frac{(4\pi)^{m-n} (\frac{\alpha's}{4})^{m+4} (\frac{\alpha't}{4})^n}{m!n!} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d}{2}-3+m-n}}{\frac{d}{2}-3+m-n} \times \int_0^1 dx \big(x(1-x)\big)^m \Big(\frac{\partial^n W(\frac{\alpha's}{4}, -\frac{\alpha's}{4}x+\zeta)}{\partial \zeta^n}\Big)^2\Big|_{\zeta=0} + \circ \quad (2.57)$$

with

$$A_{\bullet\bullet\bullet\bullet}^{1\text{-loop}} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{k!} (-\frac{\alpha's}{4})^{\frac{14-d}{2}+k} (\frac{\alpha't}{4})^k (4\pi)^{\frac{4-d}{2}} \Gamma(\frac{d-6}{2}+k) \\ \times \int_0^1 dx (x(1-x))^{3+k-\frac{d}{2}} \Big(\frac{\partial^k W(\frac{\alpha's}{4}, -\frac{\alpha's}{4}x+\zeta)}{\partial\zeta^k}\Big)^2\Big|_{\zeta=0} + \circlearrowright \\ = (2\pi)^{7-d} \alpha'^{\frac{6-d}{2}} \int \frac{d^D p}{(2\pi)^D} \frac{(\frac{\alpha's}{4})^4 W(\frac{\alpha's}{4}, \frac{\alpha'}{2}k_2 \cdot p) W(\frac{\alpha's}{4}, -\frac{\alpha'}{2}k_3 \cdot p)}{p^2(p-k_1-k_2)^2} + \circlearrowright$$
(2.58)

In this last formula we see that the expansion in $(\frac{\alpha' t}{4})^k$ simply follows from the Feynman integral of the two insertions form-factor. Taking $d = 2\epsilon$ reproduces the contribution to $A_{>\Lambda \bullet \bigcirc}^{1\text{-loop}}$ derived in [144]. Expanding $W(\frac{\alpha' s}{4}, -\frac{\alpha' s}{4}x + \zeta)$ one extracts the first Λ dependent term

$$A_{>\Lambda \bullet \bigcirc \bullet}^{1\text{-loop}} = A_{\bullet \bigcirc \bullet}^{1\text{-loop}} - \frac{1}{2\pi} \zeta(3)^2 \frac{\sigma_2^2}{2} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d-6}{2}}}{\frac{d-6}{2}} + \dots$$
(2.59)

In this case $A_{\mathbf{0},\mathbf{0}}^{1\text{-loop}}\epsilon$ is safe from infrared singularities in d = 6 and we do not need to introduce a mass scale.

The fourth term $A_{>\Lambda, \bigstar}^{1\text{-loop}}$ corresponds to three coincident points. There are four choices of triplets, and for each choice there is one Green function argument that goes to zero for each Mandelstam variable. Each contribution is therefore invariant under permutation of the Mandelstam variables, although it will not be manifest in the computation. We consider $z_2 \approx z_1 \approx 0$ while keeping $z_3 \neq 0$. To avoid to have to expand the propagator at both $y_1 \approx 0$ and $y_1 \approx 1$ we shift the integration domain such that $-\delta < y_1 < \delta$, as for $y = y_2 - y_1$. There are six different contributions depending on the sign of y and y_1 and $y + y_1$, but using the appropriate redefinition of $y_3 = x$ or 1 - x one obtains that the only sign that matters is the one of yy_1 and

$$e^{-\frac{\alpha'}{2}\sum_{a>b}\mathcal{G}(z_{a}-z_{b})k_{a}\cdot k_{b}}$$

$$\sim \left|1-e^{-2\pi\tau_{2}|y|+2\pi ix_{12}}\right|^{-\frac{\alpha' s}{2}}e^{\alpha' s\pi\tau_{2}|y_{1}|(x-|y_{1}|)}\left|1-e^{-2\pi\tau_{2}|y_{1}|+2\pi ix_{1}}\right|^{-\frac{\alpha' t}{2}}$$

$$\times \left(\theta(-yy_{1})e^{\alpha' t\pi\tau_{2}|y|x}e^{\alpha' s\pi\tau_{2}|yy_{1}|}\left|e^{-2\pi\tau_{2}|y|+2\pi ix_{12}}-e^{-2\pi\tau_{2}|y_{1}|+2\pi ix_{1}}\right|^{-\frac{\alpha' u}{2}}$$

$$+\theta(yy_{3})e^{\alpha' t\pi\tau_{2}|y|(1-x)}e^{-\alpha' s\pi\tau_{2}|yy_{1}|}\left|1-e^{-2\pi\tau_{2}|y|+2\pi ix_{12}}e^{-2\pi\tau_{2}|y_{1}|+2\pi ix_{1}}\right|^{-\frac{\alpha' u}{2}}\right).$$

$$(2.60)$$

Using the change of variables

$$z = e^{-2\pi\tau_2|y| + 2\pi i x_{12}}, \qquad w = e^{-2\pi\tau_2|y_1| + 2\pi i x_1}, \qquad (2.61)$$

one obtains eventually

$$2\pi \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_{2} \tau_{2}^{\frac{d}{2}-2} \int_{0}^{1} dx \frac{2}{4\pi^{2} \tau_{2}} \int_{|z|<1} \frac{d^{2}z}{|z|^{2}} \frac{1}{4\pi^{2} \tau_{2}} \int_{|w|<1} \frac{d^{2}w}{|w|^{2}} |1-z|^{-\frac{\alpha's}{2}} |1-w|^{-\frac{\alpha't}{2}} |w|^{-\frac{\alpha's}{2}} x \\ \times \left(|z-w|^{-\frac{\alpha'u}{2}} |z|^{-\frac{\alpha't}{2} tx} e^{\frac{\alpha's}{4\pi\tau_{2}} \log |w| \log \frac{|z|}{|w|}} + |1-zw|^{-\frac{\alpha'u}{2}} |z|^{-\frac{\alpha't}{2} t(1-x)} e^{-\frac{\alpha's}{4\pi\tau_{2}} \log |w| \log |z||w|} \right) \\ = \frac{1}{8\pi^{3}} \int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_{2} \tau_{2}^{\frac{d}{2}-4} \int_{0}^{1} dx \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^{2}z \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^{2}w |1-z|^{-\frac{\alpha's}{2}} |z|^{-\frac{\alpha't}{2} x-2} |1-w|^{-\frac{\alpha't}{2}} |w|^{-\frac{\alpha's}{2} x-2} |z-w|^{-\frac{\alpha'u}{2}} \\ \times e^{\frac{\alpha's}{4\pi\tau_{2}} \log |w| \log \frac{|z|}{|w|}} \tag{2.62}$$

where one can identify the sphere five-point amplitude. As for (2.49) we need to extract the analytic part of the five-point amplitude to do not overcount the contribution common to $A_{>\Lambda_{\square}}^{1-\text{loop}}$ and $A_{>\Lambda_{\blacksquare}}^{1-\text{loop}}$.

We therefore subtract the poles as follows

$$\begin{split} W_5(s_1,s_2,s_3,s_4,s_5) &= \frac{1}{\pi^2} \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^2 z \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^2 w \, |z|^{-2s_1-2} |1-z|^{-2s_2} |w|^{-2s_3-2} |1-w|^{-2s_4} |z-w|^{-2s_5} \\ &+ \frac{1}{s_3(s_1+s_2+s_5)} + \frac{1}{s_1(s_3+s_4+s_5)} - \frac{1}{(s_1+s_2+s_5)(s_1+s_2+s_3+s_4+s_5)} \\ &- \frac{1}{(s_3+s_4+s_5)(s_1+s_2+s_3+s_4+s_5)} - \frac{1}{s_1(s_1+s_3+s_5)} - \frac{1}{s_3(s_1+s_3+s_5)} \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \frac{s_2^2}{s_3} (W(s_1+s_3+s_5,s_2) + W(-s_1-s_2-s_5,s_2)) \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \frac{s_2^2}{s_3+s_4+s_5} (W(s_1,s_2) + W(-s_1-s_2-s_3-s_4-s_5,s_2)) \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \frac{s_4^2}{s_1} (W(s_1+s_3+s_5,s_4) + W(-s_1-s_2-s_3-s_4-s_5,s_4)) \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \frac{s_2^2}{s_1+s_2+s_5} (W(s_1,s_5) + W(s_3,s_5)) \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \frac{s_5^2}{s_1+s_2+s_3+s_4+s_5} (W(s_1,s_5) + W(s_3,s_5)) \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \frac{s_5^2}{s_1+s_2+s_3+s_4+s_5} (W(-s_1-s_2-s_5,s_5) + W(-s_3-s_4-s_5,s_5)) \,. \end{split}$$

We check that $W_5(s_i)$ is indeed analytic in Appendix B and obtain the α' expansion (B.5)

$$W_5(s_1, s_2, s_3, s_4, s_5) = (15s_2s_4s_5 - (s_2s_4 + s_4s_5 + s_5s_2)(s_2 + s_4 + s_5))\zeta(5) + \mathcal{O}(s_i^4) .$$
(2.64)

Note that the this term does not depend on s_1 and s_3 and is manifestly symmetric under permutations of s_2, s_4, s_5 . As a five-point amplitude with punctures at $z_1 = 0, z_2 = z, z_3 = w, z_4 = 1, z_5 = \infty$, (2.63) is invariant under permutations of (z_2, z_3, z_4) . It follows that $W_5(s_i)$ is invariant under the combined permutations of (s_2, s_4, s_5) and $(s_3, s_1, -\sum_i s_i)$, consistently with (2.62) being invariant under permutations of the Mandelstam variables.

Summing (2.62) over the four choices of distinguished external momentum and expanding the integral

$$\int_{\Lambda}^{\infty} d\tau_2 \tau_2^{\frac{d}{2}-4} e^{\frac{\alpha's}{4\pi\tau_2}\partial_{\zeta}\partial_{\xi}} = \left(-\frac{\alpha's}{4\pi}\partial_{\zeta}\partial_{\xi}\right)^{\frac{d-6}{2}} \left(\Gamma(\frac{6-d}{2}) - \Gamma(\frac{6-d}{2}, -\frac{\alpha's}{4\pi\Lambda}\partial_{\zeta}\partial_{\xi})\right)$$
(2.65)

at small $\frac{s}{\Lambda}$, one obtains finally

$$A_{>\Lambda, \star}^{1\text{-loop}} = -\frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(\frac{\alpha's}{4})^k}{(4\pi)^k k!} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d}{2}-3-k}}{\frac{d}{2}-3-k} \int_0^1 dx \Big(\frac{\partial^{2k} W_5(\frac{\alpha'}{4}xt+\zeta,\frac{\alpha'}{4}s,\frac{\alpha'}{4}xs+\xi-\zeta,\frac{\alpha'}{4}t,\frac{\alpha'}{4}u)}{\partial\zeta^k \partial\xi^k} \Big) \Big|_{\zeta=0,\xi=0} = -\frac{5}{2\pi} \zeta(5)\sigma_3 \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d-6}{2}}}{\frac{d-6}{2}} - \frac{1}{2\pi} \zeta(3)^2 \frac{\sigma_2^2}{2} \frac{\Lambda^{\frac{d-6}{2}}}{\frac{d-6}{2}} + \dots$$
(2.66)

This contribution is therefore irrelevant for $d \leq 5$. This is why it was disregarded in [144] that focuses on ten dimensions, i.e. d = 0. However it contributes to the logarithmic ultraviolet divergence in Schwinger parameter space for d = 6, and the integral (2.62) then diverges in the limit $\tau_2 \to \infty$ exhibiting that this form-factor suffers from infrared divergences. One may introduce an infrared regulator through a cut-off at large τ_2 , but it is more convenient to first rewrite this contribution as a momentum space integral

$$A_{\mathcal{F}}^{1\text{-loop}} = 4(2\pi)^{7-d} \alpha'^{\frac{6-d}{2}} \int \frac{d^D p}{(2\pi)^D} \frac{W_5(-\frac{\alpha'}{2}p \cdot k_4, \frac{\alpha'}{4}s, -\frac{\alpha'}{2}p \cdot (k_1+k_2), \frac{\alpha'}{4}t, \frac{\alpha'}{4}u)}{p^2(p-k_1)^2} , \qquad (2.67)$$

where the mass scale μ can for example be introduced by giving a mass to the external momenta.

The last term $A_{>\Lambda \not\approx}^{1\text{-loop}}$ corresponds to four coincident points $z_1 \approx z_2 \approx z_3 \approx 0$. In this case one gets the six-point sphere amplitude with an internal supergravity bubble loop

$$(2\pi)^{7-d} \alpha'^{\frac{4-d}{2}} \int \frac{d^D p}{(2\pi)^D} \frac{W_6(k_1, k_2, k_3, k_4, p, -p)}{p^2}$$
(2.68)

that only contributes to power-low divergences in the Schwinger parameter space ultraviolet cutoff for $d \leq 7$. It is therefore irrelevant for $d \leq 6$ and we shall not compute it.

Eventually one gets that all the Λ dependent parts between the analytic and the non-analytic components of the amplitude cancel each other. We have checked this explicitly up to σ_2^2 using [156]. The complete amplitude can be rewritten as the limit $\epsilon \to 0$ of

$$A^{1\text{-loop}} = A_{\Box\epsilon}^{1\text{-loop}} + A_{\blacksquare}^{1\text{-loop}} + A_{\blacksquare\Box\epsilon}^{1\text{-loop}} + 2\pi \sum_{m,n\geq 0} \int_{\mathcal{F}} \frac{d^2\tau}{\tau_2^2} \tau_2^{\epsilon} \Gamma_{I\!I_{d,d}} \mathcal{B}_{(m,n)}(\tau) \sigma_2^m \sigma_3^n , \qquad (2.69)$$

for $0 \le d \le 5$, with the supergravity amplitudes and the form-factors defined in dimensional regularisation with the coupling constant

$$\kappa_D^2 = \frac{1}{2} (2\pi)^{7-d} \alpha'^{\frac{8-d}{2}} e^{2\phi_d}$$
(2.70)

function of ϵ through d as well. For d = 6 one must also regularise the infrared divergences, which requires to consider the full form-factor including the five-point insertion

$$A^{1\text{-loop}}_{\mu} = A^{1\text{-loop}}_{\Box \epsilon,\mu} + A^{1\text{-loop}}_{\blacksquare \epsilon,\mu} + A^{1\text{-loop}}_{\bigstar \epsilon,\mu} + A^{1\text{-loop}}_{\bullet \epsilon} + 2\pi \sum_{m,n\geq 0} \int_{\mathcal{F}} \frac{d^2\tau}{\tau_2^2} \tau_2^{\epsilon} \Gamma_{I\!I_{6,6}} \mathcal{B}_{(m,n)}(\tau) \sigma_2^m \sigma_3^n .$$
(2.71)

It was observed in [144] that the non-analytic component of the four-point amplitude does not involve irreducible multiple zeta-values in ten dimensions. It is manifestly the case in $d \leq 5$ since these form-factors only depend on the Virasoro–Shapiro amplitude. In D = 4 the infrared regulator dependent terms in $A_{\mathcal{A}}^{1-\text{loop}}$ could in principle involve irreducible multiple zeta-values, but one checks that the first three have vanishing coefficients in Appendix B.

Let us finally comment on the supergravity amplitude and form-factors in dimensional regularisation. It is known that the dimensional reduction prescription [157] that preserves supersymmetry is not a consistent regularisation scheme [158–161]. The total amplitude (2.71) is supersymmetric, and one expects to be able to split it into the sum of the supersymmetric supergravity amplitude, the form-factor and the analytic terms contributing to the Wilsonian effective action. As we discussed in the introduction, this split is only supersymmetric if we include some logarithmic term in the moduli in the non-analytic amplitude. The supersymmetric regularisation in supergravity can be expressed as a dimensional regularisation with coupling constant

$$\kappa_{D-2\epsilon}^2 = \kappa_D^2 \left(\frac{e^{\frac{2}{8-d}\phi_d} \sqrt{G^{IJ} m_I m_J}}{2\pi\ell} \right)^{\epsilon}$$
(2.72)

for any $m_I \in \mathbb{Z}$ with gcd(m) = 1. This factor is the mass of Kaluza–Klein states on the torus, and more generally can be replaced by the mass of any 1/2 BPS state in the theory with $\kappa_{D-2\epsilon}^2 = \kappa_D^2 \left(\frac{M}{2\pi}\right)^{\epsilon}$.

2.3 The two-loop amplitude

The two-loop amplitude was studied in a series of papers by d'Hoker and Phong [162–165, 24, 24, 166, 167]. We will not attempt to give a review of this gigantic work, but will try to give enough definitions to make sense of the four-graviton amplitude and its low energy limit.

We write $\omega^i(z) = \omega_z^i(z)dz$ the two holomorphic abelian differentials on the genus two surface Σ , They define the symmetric period matrix $\Omega^{ij} = \Omega_1^{ij} + i\Omega_2^{ij}$ in the Siegel upper half-plane

$$\oint_{A_i} \omega^j(z) = \delta_i^j , \qquad \Omega^{ij} = \oint_{B^i} \omega^j(z) , \qquad (2.73)$$

with positive definite imaginary part Ω_2 . The period matrix parameterizes the arithmetic quotient $\mathcal{F}_2 = U(2) \setminus Sp(4, \mathbb{R}) / PSp(4, \mathbb{Z})$ of the Siegel symmetric space. We write its components as

$$\Omega = \begin{pmatrix} \rho & v \\ v & \sigma \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \rho & u_1 + \rho u_2 \\ u_1 + \rho u_2 & \varsigma + iL + \rho u_2^2 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(2.74)

The separating degeneration locus v = 0 is a regular point of \mathcal{F}_2 that corresponds to a singular genus two Riemann surfaces made of two regular genus one surfaces connected by a very thin cylinder. The non-separating degeneration locus $L \to \infty$ is an asymptotic boundary of \mathcal{F}_2 , and corresponds to the singular genus two Riemann surface when the cycle B_2 has an infinite length. A useful basis of modular forms is defined by the 16 theta series $\vartheta[\delta](\Omega, Z)$

$$\vartheta_{b_{1}b_{2}}^{[a_{1}a_{2}]}(\Omega,Z) = \sum_{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}} e^{i\pi\Omega^{ij}(n_{i}+a_{i}/2)(n_{j}+a_{j}/2)+2\pi i(n_{i}+a_{i}/2)(b^{i}/2+Z^{i})}, \qquad (2.75)$$

for $a_i, b^i = 0, 1$, and $\vartheta[\delta](\Omega) \equiv \vartheta[\delta](\Omega, 0)$. One defines the derivatives

$$\partial_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial \Omega^{ij}} + \frac{1}{2} \delta_{ij} \frac{\partial}{\partial \Omega^{ii}} , \qquad \partial_i = \frac{\partial}{\partial Z^i} .$$
 (2.76)

The 16 matrices $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_2^{2\times 2}$ are the spin structures on Σ and parametrise the periodicity conditions for the spinors around A_i and B^i cycles. If $a_i b^i = 0 \mod 2$ one says that the spin structure is even, and odd otherwise. The theta functions $\vartheta[\delta](\Omega)$ vanish for the six odd spin structures ν and their derivatives $(h_{\nu})^2 = \partial_i \vartheta[\nu](\Omega, 0)\omega^i(z)$ carry only double poles and admit a unique spinor square root h_{ν} up to sign. One defines the prime form as the square root [168]

$$E(z,w) = \frac{\vartheta[\nu](\Omega, \int_w^z \omega)}{\sqrt{\partial_i \vartheta[\nu](\Omega, 0)\omega_z^i(z)\partial_j \vartheta[\nu](\Omega, 0)\omega_w^j(w)}}$$
(2.77)

for any odd spin structure, which generalises the genus one prime form $E(z, w) = \frac{\vartheta_1(z-w)}{\vartheta'_1(0)}$. The prime form is independent of the choice of odd spin structure ν and has a single pole at z = w. It is single valued around A_I cycles and has monodromy around a B_I cycle such that the Green function

$$G(z,w) = -\log|E(z,w)|^2 + 2\pi \mathrm{Im} \int_w^z \omega^i \,\Omega_{2\,ij}^{-1} \,\mathrm{Im} \int_w^z \omega^j \,, \qquad (2.78)$$

is single valued. The Weyl fermion two-point function is defined as the square root $S_{\delta}(z, w)$ of

$$S_{\delta}(z,w)^{2} = \partial_{z}\partial_{w}\log E(z,w) + 4\pi i\omega_{z}^{i}(z)\omega_{w}^{j}(w)\frac{\partial_{ij}\vartheta[\delta]}{\vartheta[\delta]}.$$
(2.79)

The genus two partition function is [165]

$$Z = \frac{1}{3(4\pi^3)^4} \int_{\mathcal{F}_2} \frac{d^6\Omega}{\det\Omega_2^5} \left| \frac{\sum_{\delta} \Xi_6[\delta]\vartheta[\delta]^4}{\Psi_{10}} \right|^2 \Gamma_{I\!I_{d,d}}^{2\text{-loop}} , \qquad (2.80)$$

where the inverse of the Igusa cusp form

$$\Psi_{10} = \frac{1}{4^6} \prod_{\delta} \vartheta[\delta]^2 , \qquad (2.81)$$

and the genus two Narain partition function are the contributions from the worldsheet bosons

$$\Gamma_{I\!I_{d,d}}^{2\text{-loop}} = \det \Omega_2^{\frac{d}{2}} \sum_{Q_i \in I\!I_{d,d}} e^{i\pi\Omega^{ij} p_L(Q_i) p_L(Q_j) - i\pi\bar{\Omega}^{ij} p_R(Q_i) p_R(Q_j)} , \qquad (2.82)$$

while $\Xi_6[\delta]\vartheta[\delta]^4$ comes from the worldsheet fermions with spin structure δ [165]. One defines for each even spin structure two equivalent triplets of odd spin structures $\nu_1 + \nu_2 + \nu_3 = \nu_4 + \nu_5 + \nu_6 = \delta$ mod 2 and introducing the scalar product

$$\langle \nu | \delta \rangle = e^{i\pi(\delta_{11}\nu_{21} + \delta_{12}\nu_{22} - \delta_{21}\nu_{11} - \delta_{22}\nu_{12})}, \qquad (2.83)$$

d'Hoker and Phong define

$$\Xi_6[\nu_1 + \nu_2 + \nu_3] = \sum_{1 \le i < j \le 3} \langle \nu_i | \nu_j \rangle \prod_{k=4}^6 \vartheta [\nu_i + \nu_j + \nu_k]^4 .$$
(2.84)

The modular form $\Xi_6[\delta]$ does not depend on the choice of odd spin structure, as can be checked using the Riemann identities for any odd spin structure ν

$$\sum_{\delta} \langle \nu | \delta \rangle \vartheta[\delta]^4 = 0 .$$
 (2.85)

The theta functions satisfy moreover the following identity for each non-zero even spin structure ε [169]

$$\sum_{I=1}^{3} (-1)^{I} \vartheta[\delta_{I}^{+}]^{2} \vartheta[\delta_{I}^{-}]^{2} = 0 , \qquad (2.86)$$

where δ_I^{\pm} are the six even spin structures associated to ε such that $\delta_I^- = \delta_I^+ + \varepsilon$, and the $(-1)^I$ sign convention is defined such that δ_2^{\pm} is chosen as follows: δ_2^+ is $\delta_2^+ = \begin{pmatrix} 10\\00 \end{pmatrix}$ for $\varepsilon = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\01 \end{pmatrix}$, $\delta_2^+ = \begin{pmatrix} 10\\00 \end{pmatrix}$ for $\varepsilon = \begin{pmatrix} 11\\10 \end{pmatrix}$, $\delta_2^+ = \begin{pmatrix} 11\\10 \end{pmatrix}$ for $\varepsilon = \begin{pmatrix} 11\\11 \end{pmatrix}$, and $\delta_2^+ = \begin{pmatrix} 00\\00 \end{pmatrix}$ for the six other cases. Among these fifteen relations only six are independent, and they allow to determine all theta series in function of the four first $\vartheta_{rs}^{[00]}$ and the choice of nine sign ambiguities for the roots appearing in their expressions. These signs depend on the sheet on the double cover of \mathcal{F}_2 . Using both the Riemann identities (2.85) and (2.86) one checks that

$$\sum_{\delta} \Xi_6[\delta] \vartheta[\delta]^4 = 0 \tag{2.87}$$

which ensures that the two-loop contribution to the cosmological constant vanishes [165].

The four-graviton amplitude was derived in [24] and reads using (2.13)

$$A^{2\text{-loop}} = \frac{\pi}{128} \int_{\mathcal{F}_2} \frac{d^6\Omega}{(\det\Omega_2)^5} \Gamma^{2\text{-loop}}_{I\!I_{d,d}} \int_{\Sigma^4} \mathcal{Y}_S \wedge \overline{\mathcal{Y}_S} \exp\left(-\frac{\alpha'}{2} \sum_{a>b} k_a \cdot k_b \, G(z_a, z_b)\right)$$
(2.88)

where \mathcal{Y}_S is the holomorphic 4-form on four copies of the Riemann genus two surface Σ defined as [24]

$$\mathcal{Y}_S = \frac{\alpha'}{3} \left((t-u) \,\varepsilon_{ij} \varepsilon_{kl} + (s-t) \varepsilon_{ik} \varepsilon_{lj} + (u-s) \varepsilon_{il} \varepsilon_{jk} \right) \omega^i(z_1) \omega^j(z_2) \omega^k(z_3) \omega^l(z_4) \,. \tag{2.89}$$

The fundamental domain \mathcal{F}_2 can be chosen as [170]

$$-1/2 \le \rho_1, v_1, \sigma_1 \le 1/2$$
, $0 \le 2v_2 \le \rho_2 \le \sigma_2$, $|\det(C\Omega + D)| \ge 1$, (2.90)

for all C, D such that $\gamma \in {AB \choose CD} \in Sp(4, \mathbb{Z})$. This latter condition needs only to be checked for a finite set of matrices C, D.

In order to describe the low energy effective action we need now to consider three regions, the truncated fundamental domain $\mathcal{F}_{2,\Lambda}$ on which $L \leq \Lambda$, the non-separating degeneration intermediate region $L \geq \Lambda \geq \Lambda_1 \geq \rho_2$, and the tropical region $L \geq \Lambda, \rho_2 \geq \Lambda_1$ [171]. We split accordingly

$$A^{2\text{-loop}} = A^{2\text{-loop}}_{<\Lambda} + A^{2\text{-loop}}_{<\Lambda_1 > \Lambda} + A^{2\text{-loop}}_{>\Lambda_1} .$$
(2.91)

In the domain $\mathcal{F}_{2,\Lambda}$ the amplitude $A_{<\Lambda}^{2\text{-loop}}$ is analytic in the Mandelstam variables and one can expend the Koba–Nielsen factor as in the preceding section to obtain

$$A_{<\Lambda}^{2\text{-loop}} = \sum_{m,n\geq 0} \mathcal{E}_{(m,n)\Lambda}^{2\text{-loop}} \sigma_2^m \sigma_3^n , \qquad (2.92)$$

with

$$\mathcal{E}_{(m,n)\Lambda}^{2\text{-loop}} = 2\pi \int_{\mathcal{F}_{2\Lambda}} \frac{d^6\Omega}{\det\Omega_2^3} \Gamma_{I\!I_{d,d}} \mathcal{B}_{(m,n)}^{(2)}(\Omega) .$$
(2.93)

One finds directly that $\mathcal{B}^{(2)}_{(0,0)}(\Omega) = 0$ [24], and using

$$\int_{\Sigma} \omega^i \wedge \overline{\omega^j} = -2i\Omega_2^{ij} \tag{2.94}$$

one computes that $\mathcal{B}_{(1,0)}^{(2)}(\Omega) = 2$ [166], consistently with the two-loop computation in supergravity [55]. The first non-trivial genus two graph function is the Kawazumi–Zhang invariant [83]

$$\mathcal{B}_{(0,1)}^{(2)}(\Omega) = 4\varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}(\Omega) = -\int_{\Sigma^2} \left(\Omega_{2ik}^{-1} \Omega_{2jl}^{-1} - \frac{1}{2}\Omega_{2ij}^{-1} \Omega_{2kl}^{-1}\right) \omega^i(z_1) \wedge \overline{\omega^j(z_1)} \wedge \omega^k(z_2) \wedge \overline{\omega^l(z_2)} G(z_1, z_2, \Omega) .$$
(2.95)

It is a distribution on \mathcal{F}_2 satisfying the Poisson equation [84]

$$\Delta \varphi_{\rm KZ}(\Omega) = 5\varphi_{\rm KZ}(\Omega) - \pi \det \Omega_2 \,\delta(v_1)\delta(v_2) \,, \qquad (2.96)$$

and is a well defined function on the moduli space of genus two Riemann surfaces. This singularity is a consequence of unitarity and the factorisation of the two-loop amplitude at the massive poles $\frac{\alpha'}{4}s = \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ [166]. The next genus two graph function $\mathcal{B}^{(2)}_{(2,0)}(\Omega)$ was analysed in [55], but the general graph functions $\mathcal{B}^{(2)}_{(p,q)}(\Omega)$ remain to be understood [86].

Let us now discuss the integration region corresponding to the tropical limit, when both ρ_2 and σ_2 are large. In this limit the A_i cycles remain unmodified, while the B^i cycles have infinite length. In this integration domain $\rho_2 \ge \Lambda_1$ we have det $\Omega_2 \ge \Lambda \Lambda_1 \gg 1$ and this region of moduli space is

$$\mathcal{F}_2 \cap \{\Omega \,|\, \det \Omega_2 \gg 1\} = SO(2) \backslash GL(2,\mathbb{R}) / PGL(2,\mathbb{Z}) \times \mathbb{R}^3 / \mathbb{Z}^3 \cap \{\Omega \,|\, \det \Omega_2 \gg 1\}$$
(2.97)

We then write

$$\Omega_2 = \begin{pmatrix} L_1 + L_3 & L_3 \\ L_3 & L_2 + L_3 \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (2.98)$$

where L_I for I = 1, 2, 3 are the lengths of the three lines in the degenerate surface



Figure 3: Tropical genus-two vacuum diagram

with the ordering $0 \leq L_3 \leq L_1 \leq L_2$ and the abelian one-forms $\omega^i(z)$ are locally constant and defined such that they have support on the cycle B^i [153]. Note that this is only a valid approximation for z away from the branching points. For a path γ from z to w in the surface Σ , one defines the geometric length $d(\gamma)$. For example taking z = w one has by definition $d(B^1) = L_1 + L_3$ and $d(B^2) = L_2 + L_3$. For a given path that does not include closed loops, there always exists $\alpha_i \in \{-1, 0, 1\}$ such that [153]

$$\alpha_i \operatorname{Im} \int_{\gamma} \omega^i = d(\gamma) . \tag{2.99}$$

If γ is a shortest path from z to w, it is convenient to use an odd theta series of parameter $a_i = |\alpha_i|$ as above and b^i chosen such that $a_i b^i = 1$ to compute the prime form. Up to exponentially suppressed contributions, the prime form then simplifies to [153]

$$E(z,w) \sim \frac{2i\sin(\pi\alpha_i \int_{\gamma} \omega^i)}{2\pi \sqrt{\alpha_i \omega_z^i(z)\alpha_j \omega_z^j(w)}}$$
(2.100)

and one obtains the tropical limit of the Green function

$$G(z,w) \sim 2\pi \left(-d(\gamma) + \operatorname{Im} \int_{\gamma} \omega^{i} \Omega_{2\,ij}^{-1} \operatorname{Im} \int_{\gamma} \omega^{j} \right) + 2\log 2\pi - \log |1 - e^{-2\pi d(\gamma) + 2\pi i x_{\gamma}}|^{2} .$$
(2.101)

The first term reproduces the worldline Green function [154] that does not depend on the path γ , while the logarithmic term must be replaced by the sum over all paths in the graph to exhibit that the Green function is single valued. In the tropical limit, only the shortest path can be non-negligible at coincident points, whereas all the other contributions are always exponentially suppressed. This expression is only valid when the punctures are away from the branching points.

By the property of \mathcal{Y}_S in (2.89), the only contributions in the tropical limit are when at least two marked points are on the cycle B^1 , at least two on B^2 and at most two on $B^1 \cap B^2$. This implies that there must be two punctures on one of the three lines and the two others can be either on one other line or on two, i.e. a permutation of



Figure 4: Planar and non-planar diagrams

corresponding to the planar and the non-planar diagrams in supergravity. There are 18 choices of planar diagrams and for each we may choose four different orderings of punctures on two lines, so 72 ordered choices in total. There are 36 choices of non-planar diagrams and for each one may choose two different orderings of punctures on one line, so 72 ordered choices in total. These cases involve the three choices of channel and the six permutations of the lines, while the extra four choices give the same result up to crossing and a change of variables for the punctures positions. It is convenient to absorb the six permutations of the lines in an unfolding of the $SO(2)\backslash GL(2,\mathbb{R})/PGL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ fundamental domain to the Schwinger parameter space of the vacuum diagram.

The Schwinger parameters $L_I \in \mathbb{R}_+$ are then not ordered and the cut-off is determined by $\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J \geq \Lambda \Lambda_1$ and $(L_I + L_J) \geq \Lambda_1$ for all pairs I, J. Doing so, there is a single integral with multiplicity two for the planar and the non-planar diagrams that we must sum over the six permutations of the Mandelstam variables. One can therefore write the contribution to the

amplitude when the punctures are separated from each others and from the branching points as

$$\begin{aligned} A_{>\Lambda_{1}\square}^{2\text{-loop}} &= \frac{\pi}{4} \int_{\substack{L_{I} \ge 0 \\ \sum_{I < J} L_{I} L_{J} \ge \Lambda_{1} \\ L_{I} + L_{J} \ge \Lambda_{1}}} \frac{dL_{1}dL_{2}dL_{3}}{\left(\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}\right)^{5-\frac{d}{2}}} (\alpha's)^{2} \int_{0 \le y_{1} \le y_{2} \le 1} dy_{1}dy_{2} L_{1}^{2} e^{\pi\alpha'sL_{1}y_{1}(1-y_{2})} \right) \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} &= \int_{0 \le y_{3} \le y_{4} \le 1} dy_{3}dy_{4} L_{2}^{2} e^{\pi\alpha'} \left(sL_{2}y_{3}(1-y_{4}) + \frac{L_{1}L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}} \left(t(y_{2}-y_{1})(y_{4}-y_{3}) + s(1-y_{1}-y_{4})(1-y_{2}-y_{3})\right)\right) \\ &= \int_{0}^{1} dy_{3} \int_{0}^{1} dy_{4} L_{2}L_{3} e^{\pi\alpha'\frac{L_{1}L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}}} \left(t(y_{2}-y_{1})(y_{4}-y_{3}) + s(1-y_{1}-y_{4})(1-y_{2}-y_{3})\right) \right) + \text{ perm.} \end{aligned}$$

which gives the four-graviton supergravity amplitude [153]. Introducing the deformation $d \to d+2\epsilon$ one can write the divergent part of the integral as a sum of powers of $\alpha' s \Lambda_1 \ll 1$ and $\alpha' s \Lambda \ll 1$, and the cut-off independent part gives the supergravity four-graviton amplitude in dimensional regularisation [39]

$$A_{\Box\Box\epsilon}^{2\text{-loop}}$$

$$= 16(2\pi)^{14-2d} \alpha'^{5-d} \int \frac{d^D p d^D q}{(2\pi)^{2D}} \left(\frac{s^2}{p^2 (p-k_1)^2 (p-k_1-k_2)^2 (p+q)^2 q^2 (q-k_4)^2 (q-k_3-k_4)^2} + \frac{s^2}{p^2 (p-k_1)^2 (p-k_1-k_2)^2 (p+q)^2 (p+q+k_3)^2 q^2 (q-k_4)^2} + \text{perm.} \right).$$

$$(2.103)$$

When two points are coincident



Figure 5: Planar and non-planar diagrams with coincident points

we cannot neglect the logarithmic term in (2.101) and we introduce the complex variable

$$z = e^{2\pi i \int_{z_2}^{z_1} \omega^1} \tag{2.104}$$

that is interpreted as the coordinate of the fourth puncture on the sphere. Similarly as in the preceding section one has then

$$G(z_1, z_2) \sim \log |z| - \log |1 - z|^2 + \frac{(\log |z|)^2}{2\pi L_1},$$
 (2.105)

with |z| < 1 and combining the permutation $t \leftrightarrow u$ with the change of variable $y_1 \rightarrow 1 - y_1$, $y_3 \rightarrow 1 - y_4$, $y_4 \rightarrow 1 - y_3$ we obtain the integral

$$\int_{|z|<1} d^2 z \left|1-z\right|^{-\frac{\alpha' s}{2}} \left(\left|z\right|^{\frac{\alpha' s}{2} \left(y_1 s - \frac{L_2 L_3}{\sum L_1 L_J} X\right) - 2} + \left|z\right|^{\frac{\alpha' s}{2} \left((1-y_1)s + \frac{L_2 L_3}{\sum L_1 L_J} X\right) - 2} \right) \\ = \pi \left(\frac{\alpha' s}{4}\right)^2 \left(W\left(\frac{\alpha' s}{4} s, \frac{\alpha' s}{4} \left(\frac{L_2 L_3}{\sum L_1 L_J} X - y_1 s\right)\right) + \frac{64}{\alpha'^3 stu} \right)$$
(2.106)

with

$$X = (t(y_4 - y_3) - s(1 - y_1 - y_4)).$$
(2.107)

The non-analytic term in $\frac{1}{stu}$ was already taken into account in the supergravity two-loop integral, and we subtract it to obtain the contribution

$$A_{>\Lambda_{1}\bullet\square}^{2\text{loop}} = \frac{1}{256} \int_{\substack{L_{I} \ge 0 \\ L_{I} \ge 0}} \frac{dL_{1}dL_{2}dL_{3}}{\left(\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}\right)^{5-\frac{d}{2}}} (\alpha's)^{4} \int_{0}^{1} dy_{1} L_{1} e^{\pi\alpha'sL_{1}y_{1}(1-y_{1})}$$

$$\sum_{I < J} \sum_{I < J} \sum_{L_{I} + L_{J} \ge \Lambda_{1}} \left(\int_{0 \le y_{3} \le y_{4} \le 1} e^{\pi\alpha'sL_{2}y_{3}(1-y_{4})} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{1} dy_{3} \int_{0}^{1} dy_{4} L_{2}L_{3}\right)$$

$$e^{\pi\alpha' \frac{L_{1}L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}} s(1-y_{1}-y_{4})(1-y_{1}-y_{3})} W\left(\frac{\alpha'}{4}s, \frac{\alpha'}{4}\left(\sum_{I \ge L_{3}} (t_{1}-y_{1}-y_{4}) - y_{1}s\right)\right) + \text{perm.}$$

$$(2.108)$$

We can finally write this expression as a sum of powers in the cut-off plus the dimensionally regularised supergravity form-factor diagram

$$A^{2\text{-loop}}_{\blacksquare\square \epsilon} = \frac{1}{2} (2\pi)^{14-2d} \alpha'^{8-d} \int \frac{d^D p d^D q}{(2\pi)^{2D}} \left(\frac{2s^4 W(\frac{\alpha'}{4}s, \frac{\alpha'}{2}p \cdot k_1)}{p^2 (p-k_1-k_2)^2 (p+q)^2 q^2 (q-k_3)^2 (q-k_3-k_4)^2} + \frac{s^4 W(\frac{\alpha'}{4}s, -\frac{\alpha'}{2}p \cdot k_2 - \frac{\alpha'}{4}s)}{p^2 (p-k_1-k_2)^2 (p+q)^2 (p+q+k_3)^2 q^2 (q-k_4)^2} + \text{perm.} \right).$$
(2.109)

We will now consider the limit in which one puncture approaches a branching point, i.e. permutations of



Figure 6: Diagrams with a puncture at a branching point

The abelian one-forms near the branching point can be written as

$$\omega^{1}(z) = \frac{i}{2\pi} \frac{dz}{z} , \qquad \omega^{2}(z) = \frac{i}{2\pi} \frac{dz}{z-1} , \qquad (2.110)$$

such that one recovers the tropical limits as z approches the first line (of length L_1) at z = 0, the second (of length L_2) at z = 1 and the third (of length L_3) at $z = \infty$. For z_2 on the first line of length L_1 , one computes the prime form using (2.100) and either $\vec{\alpha} = (1,0)$ or $\vec{\alpha} = (1,-1)$. One consistently obtains in both cases ¹¹

$$|E(z_1, z_2)|^2 \sim \frac{|z|^2 e^{2\pi L_1 y_2}}{(2\pi)^2} ,$$

$$G(z_1, z_2) \sim -2\pi L_1 y_2 - \log|z|^2 + \frac{1}{2\pi} \Omega_2^{-1} [(2\pi L_1 y_2 + \log|z|, \log|1-z|)] .$$
(2.111)

Similarly for z_4 on the second line of length L_2 one finds

$$|E(z_1, z_4)|^2 \sim \frac{|1 - z|^2 e^{2\pi L_2(1 - y_4)}}{(2\pi)^2} , \qquad (2.112)$$

$$G(z_1, z_4) \sim -2\pi L_2(1 - y_4) - \log|1 - z|^2 + \frac{1}{2\pi} \Omega_2^{-1} [(\log|z|, 2\pi L_2(1 - y_4) + \log|1 - z|)] ,$$

and for z_3 on the third of length L_3

$$|E(z_1, z_3)|^2 \sim \frac{e^{2\pi L_3(1-y_3)}}{(2\pi)^2}, \qquad (2.113)$$

$$G(z_1, z_3) \sim -2\pi L_3(1-y_3) + \frac{1}{2\pi} \Omega_2^{-1} [(2\pi L_3(1-y_3) - \log|z|, 2\pi L_3(1-y_3) - \log|1-z|)].$$

For the first diagram the measure can be computed as for the previous case, but for the second, one must take into account that $\omega^i(z_1)$ is non-zero on both cycles and one gets

$$\mathcal{Y}_{S} \wedge \overline{\mathcal{Y}_{S}} \sim \frac{4\alpha'}{\pi^{2}} \Big| \frac{s}{z} + \frac{t}{z-1} \Big|^{2} L_{1} L_{2} L_{3} d^{2} z dy_{2} dy_{3} dy_{4} \\ \sim -\frac{4\alpha'}{\pi^{2}} \Big(\frac{su}{|z|^{2}} + \frac{tu}{|1-z|^{2}} + \frac{st}{|z|^{2}|1-z|^{2}} \Big) L_{1} L_{2} L_{3} d^{2} z dy_{2} dy_{3} dy_{4} .$$
(2.114)

One obtains the amplitude

$$A_{>\Lambda_{1}}^{2\text{-loop}} = \frac{\alpha'^{4}}{64} \int_{\substack{L_{I} \ge 0 \\ L_{I} \ge 0 \\ U_{I < J} L_{I} L_{J}}} \frac{dL_{1} dL_{2} dL_{3}}{\left(\sum_{I < J} L_{I} L_{J}\right)^{5 - \frac{d}{2}}} \int_{0}^{1} dy_{2} L_{1} \left($$

$$\sum_{I < J} L_{I} L_{J} L_{J} \ge \Lambda_{1} \\ \int_{0 \le y_{3} \le y_{4} \le 1} dy_{3} dy_{4} L_{2}^{2} e^{\pi \alpha' s L_{2} y_{3} (1 - y_{4})} s^{2} (t_{1} + uy_{3})^{2} W(\frac{\alpha'}{4} s_{1}, \frac{\alpha'}{4} (t_{1} + uy_{3})) \\ - \frac{1}{6} \int_{0}^{1} dy_{3} \int_{0}^{1} dy_{4} L_{2} L_{3} \left(sut_{1}^{2} + tus_{1}^{2} + stu_{1}^{2} \right) W(\frac{\alpha'}{4} s_{1}, \frac{\alpha'}{4} t_{1}) \right) \\ \times e^{\pi \alpha' \frac{L_{1} L_{2} L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J} L_{I} L_{J}} \left(s(1 - y_{4})(1 - y_{2} - y_{3}) + ty_{2} (y_{4} - y_{3}) \right)} + \text{perm.} ,$$

$$(2.115)$$

¹¹We do not keep track of the additive constant $2\log(2\pi)$ in the Green function because it drops out in the amplitude. We write $\Omega_{2ij}^{-1}Z^iZ^j = \Omega_2^{-1}[(Z^1, Z^2)]$.

with

$$s_{1} = s(1 - y_{2}) - \frac{L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{l < J} L_{l}L_{J}} \left(t(y_{4} - y_{3}) + s(1 - y_{2} - y_{3}) \right),$$

$$t_{1} = ty_{4} - \frac{L_{1}L_{3}}{\sum_{l < J} L_{l}L_{J}} \left(t(y_{4} - y_{3}) + s(1 - y_{2} - y_{3}) \right),$$

$$u_{1} = uy_{3} - \frac{L_{1}L_{2}}{\sum_{l < J} L_{l}L_{J}} \left(t(y_{4} - y_{3}) + s(1 - y_{2} - y_{3}) \right).$$
(2.116)

We can finally write this expression as the sum of powers in the cut-off and a dimensionally regularised supergravity form-factor diagram

$$A^{2\text{-loop}}_{\blacksquare} = (2\pi)^{14-2d} \alpha'^{8-d} \int \frac{d^D p d^D q}{(2\pi)^{2D}} \left(\frac{s^2 (2q \cdot k_1 - s)^2 W(\frac{\alpha'}{4} s + \frac{\alpha'}{2} p \cdot k_1, \frac{\alpha'}{2} q \cdot k_1 - \frac{\alpha'}{4} s)}{p^2 (p - k_2)^2 (p + q)^2 q^2 (q - k_3)^2 (q - k_3 - k_4)^2} + \frac{2(s q \cdot k_1 - t p \cdot k_1)^2 W(\frac{\alpha'}{4} s + \frac{\alpha'}{2} p \cdot k_1, \frac{\alpha'}{2} q \cdot k_1 + \frac{\alpha'}{4} t)}{p^2 (p - k_2)^2 (p + q)^2 (p + q + k_3)^2 q^2 (q - k_4)^2} + \text{perm.} \right). \quad (2.117)$$

At the next step we consider the case in which z_2 also approaches the same branching point



Figure 7: Diagrams with coincident punctures at a branching point

in which case we define

$$\frac{z}{w} = e^{2\pi i \int_{z_2}^{z_1} \omega^1} , \qquad \frac{1-z}{1-w} = e^{2\pi i \int_{z_2}^{z_1} \omega^2} , \qquad (2.118)$$

and

$$|E(z_1, z_2)|^2 \sim \frac{|z - w|^2}{(2\pi)^2} ,$$

$$G(z_1, z_2) \sim -\log|z - w|^2 + \frac{1}{2\pi} \Omega_2^{-1} \Big[\Big(\log \Big| \frac{z}{w} \Big|, \log \frac{|1 - z|}{|1 - w|} \Big) \Big] .$$
(2.119)

For the first diagram, the measure is unchanged because both z_3 and z_4 are on the second line, and one computes the contribution

$$\frac{\alpha'^{2}s^{2}}{64\pi^{3}} \int_{\substack{L_{I} \geq 0 \\ L_{I} \leq J}} \frac{dL_{1}dL_{2}dL_{3}}{\left(\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}\right)^{5-\frac{d}{2}}} \int_{0 \leq y_{3} \leq y_{4} \leq 1} dy_{3}dy_{4} L_{2}^{2} e^{\pi\alpha'sL_{2}(1-y_{4})\left(y_{3}+\frac{L_{1}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}}(1-y_{3})\right)} \\
\sum_{I < J}\substack{L_{I}+L_{J} \geq \Lambda_{1} \\ L_{I}+L_{J} \geq \Lambda_{1}} \int_{C} d^{2}z \int_{C} d^{2}w |z|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2}\frac{L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}}\left(s(1-y_{3})+t(y_{4}-y_{3})\right)^{-2} |w|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2}\frac{L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}}\left(s(1-y_{3})+u(y_{4}-y_{3})\right)^{-2}} |w|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2}\frac{L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}}\left(s(1-y_{3})+u(y_{4}-y_{3})\right)^{-2}} |w-z|^{-\frac{\alpha'}{2}s} \\
\times |1-z|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2}\left(-uy_{3}-ty_{4}+\frac{L_{1}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}}\left(s(1-y_{3})+t(y_{4}-y_{3})\right)\right)} |1-w|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2}\left(-ty_{3}-uy_{4}+\frac{L_{1}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}}\left(s(1-y_{3})+u(y_{4}-y_{3})\right)\right)} \\
\times e^{\frac{\alpha's}{4\pi}\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}}\left(L_{2} \log |z| \log |w|+L_{3} (\log |z|-\log |1-z|) (\log |w|-\log |1-w|)+L_{1} \log |1-z| \log |1-w|\right)} (2.120)$$

plus permutations of the Mandelstam variables. Using (2.63) one finds that the non-analytic pieces are already included in the previous integral and we conclude that the corresponding contribution only involves the five-point function $W_5(s_1, s_2, s_3, s_4, s_5)$.

For the second diagram for which z_3 and z_4 are on different lines, we must consider that $\omega^i(z_1)$ and $\omega^i(z_2)$ are non-zero on both cycles. One computes

$$\mathcal{Y}_S \wedge \overline{\mathcal{Y}_S} \sim \frac{\alpha'}{\pi^4} \left| \frac{s}{zw} + \frac{t}{(z-1)w} + \frac{u}{z(w-1)} \right|^2 L_2 L_3 d^2 z d^2 w dy_3 dy_4 . \tag{2.121}$$

and one gets

$$\frac{\alpha'^{2}}{64\pi^{3}} \int_{L_{I} \geq 0} \frac{dL_{1}dL_{2}dL_{3}}{\left(\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}\right)^{5-\frac{d}{2}}} \int_{0}^{1} dy_{3} \int_{0}^{1} dy_{4} L_{2}L_{3} e^{\pi\alpha' s \frac{L_{1}L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}}(1-y_{3})(1-y_{4})} \\
\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}L_{J} \geq \Lambda_{1} \\
\int_{C} d^{2}z \int_{C} d^{2}w \left| \frac{s}{zw} + \frac{t}{(z-1)w} + \frac{u}{z(w-1)} \right|^{2} |z|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2} \frac{L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}} \left(s(1-y_{3}) + t(y_{4}-y_{3})\right)} |1-z|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2} \left(-ty_{3} + \frac{L_{1}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}} \left(s(1-y_{3}) + t(y_{4}-y_{3})\right)\right)} \\
\times |w|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2} \frac{L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}} \left(s(1-y_{3}) + u(y_{4}-y_{3})\right)} |1-w|^{\frac{\alpha'}{2} \left(-uy_{3} + \frac{L_{1}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J} L_{I}L_{J}} \left(s(1-y_{3}) + u(y_{4}-y_{3})\right)\right)} |w-z|^{-\frac{\alpha'}{2}s} \\
\times e^{\frac{\alpha' s}{4\pi} \sum_{I < J} \frac{1}{L_{J}L_{J}} \left(L_{2} \log |z| \log |w| + L_{3} (\log |z| - \log |1-z|) (\log |w| - \log |1-w|) + L_{1} \log |1-z| \log |1-w|\right)}.$$
(2.122)

To take into account the subtraction of the poles that were already taken into account in the previous limits one defines

$$\frac{1}{\pi^{2}} \int_{C} d^{2}z \int_{C} d^{2}w \left| \frac{s}{zw} + \frac{t}{(z-1)w} + \frac{u}{z(w-1)} \right|^{2} |z|^{-2s_{1}} |1-z|^{-2s_{2}}|w|^{-2s_{3}} |1-w|^{-2s_{4}}|w-z|^{-2s_{5}}$$

$$= F_{5}(s_{1}, s_{2}, s_{3}, s_{4}, s_{5}) + \frac{s^{2}}{s_{1}(s_{1}+s_{3}+s_{5})} + \frac{s^{2}}{s_{3}(s_{1}+s_{3}+s_{5})} - \frac{t^{2}}{s_{1}(s_{3}+s_{4}+s_{5})} - \frac{u^{2}}{s_{3}(s_{1}+s_{2}+s_{5})}$$

$$- \frac{t^{2}}{s_{2}(s_{3}+s_{4}+s_{5})} - \frac{u^{2}}{s_{4}(s_{1}+s_{2}+s_{5})} + \frac{t^{2}}{s_{2}s_{3}} + \frac{u^{2}}{s_{1}s_{4}} - \frac{1}{2}\frac{s^{2}s_{5}^{2}}{s_{1}+s_{3}+s_{5}} \left(W(s_{1},s_{5}) + W(s_{3},s_{5})\right)$$

$$- \frac{s^{2}s_{4}(s_{3}+s_{4}+s_{5}) - t^{2}s_{4}(s_{3}+s_{5}) + u^{2}(s_{3}+s_{5})(s_{3}+s_{4}+s_{5})}{s_{1}} W(s_{3}+s_{5},s_{4})$$

$$- \frac{s^{2}s_{2}(s_{1}+s_{2}+s_{5}) + t^{2}(s_{1}+s_{5})(s_{1}+s_{2}+s_{5}) - u^{2}s_{2}(s_{1}+s_{5})}{s_{3}} W(s_{1}+s_{5},s_{2})$$

$$+ \frac{t^{2}(s_{1}+s_{2})^{2}}{s_{3}+s_{4}+s_{5}} W(s_{1},s_{2}) + \frac{u^{2}(s_{3}+s_{4})^{2}}{s_{1}+s_{2}+s_{5}} W(s_{3},s_{4})$$

$$- \frac{t^{2}(s_{4}+s_{5})^{2}}{s_{2}} W(s_{4}+s_{5},s_{3}) - \frac{u^{2}(s_{2}+s_{5})^{2}}{s_{4}} W(s_{2}+s_{5},s_{1}) . \qquad (2.123)$$

Here the double pole in $-\frac{t^2}{s_1(s_3+s_4+s_5)} - \frac{u^2}{s_3(s_1+s_2+s_5)}$ comes from the planar diagram 4, at $y_1 \sim 1-y_4 \sim 0$ and $1-y_2 \sim y_3 \sim 0$, the double pole in $\frac{s^2}{s_1(s_1+s_3+s_5)} + \frac{s^2}{s_3(s_1+s_3+s_5)}$ comes from the non-planar diagram at $y_1 \sim y_2 \sim 0$ or 1, while all the other double poles come from the non-planar diagram with $y_1 \sim 1-y_{3,4} \sim 0$ and $1-y_2 \sim y_{3,4} \sim 0$. The simple pole in $\frac{s^2s_5^2}{s_1+s_3+s_5}$ comes from the non-planar diagram 5, the four last poles from the first diagram 5 and the two terms in $W(s_3+s_5,s_4)$ and $W(s_1+s_5,s_2)$ from the second diagram 5.

To compute the α' expansion of the function $F(s_i)$, it is convenient to use the single-valued map [172] as proposed in [135].¹² We compute in Appendix B the leading contribution

$$F_5(s_1, s_2, s_3, s_4, s_5) = 2\zeta(3)s_5(2s^2 - 3t^2 - 3u^2) + s^2\mathcal{O}(s_i^3) + t^2\mathcal{O}(s_i^3) + u^2\mathcal{O}(s_i^3) .$$
(2.124)

Combing these results one obtains the corresponding supergravity form-factor in dimensional regularisation

$$A_{\widehat{\bullet}}^{2\text{-loop}} = (2\pi)^{14-2d} \alpha'^{7-d} \int \frac{d^D p d^D q}{(2\pi)^{2D}} \left(\frac{s^2 W_5(\frac{\alpha'}{2}p \cdot k_1, \frac{\alpha'}{2}q \cdot k_1, \frac{\alpha'}{2}p \cdot k_2, \frac{\alpha'}{2}q \cdot k_2, \frac{\alpha'}{4}s)}{p^2 (p+q-k_1-k_2)^2 q^2 (q+k_4)^2 (q-k_1-k_2)^2} + \frac{F_5(\frac{\alpha'}{2}p \cdot k_1, \frac{\alpha'}{2}q \cdot k_1, \frac{\alpha'}{2}p \cdot k_2, \frac{\alpha'}{2}q \cdot k_2, \frac{\alpha'}{4}s)}{p^2 (p+q-k_1-k_2)^2 (p+q+k_4)^2 q^2 (q+k_4)^2} + \text{perm.} \right). \quad (2.125)$$

One may then consider the case in which z_1, z_2, z_3 all coincide at a branching point

 $^{^{12}\}mathrm{We}$ thank Oliver Schlotterer for guiding us in the literature.



Figure 8: Diagram with three coincident punctures at a branching point

but this limit only contributes a cut-off dependent constant and we shall not compute it. It involves a tree-level six-point function and a priori contribute to the bubble diagram divergence of the formfactor in four dimensions. The last contribution to the one insertion form-factor comes from four coincident punctures at a branching point and does not contribute to the amplitude for $d \leq 6$.

At this order one obtains the contribution to the power-low terms in the cut-off from the α' expansion

$$\begin{aligned} A_{>\Lambda_{1}}^{2\text{-loop}} &\sim \frac{1}{6} \int_{\substack{L_{I} \geq 0 \\ L_{I} \geq 0 \\ L_{I} \leq 0$$

which matches the behaviour of the analytic component at large L_I according to [173, 174]

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{B}_{(1,0)}^{(2)}(\Omega) &= 2 \end{aligned} \tag{2.127} \\ \mathcal{B}_{(0,1)}^{(2)}(\Omega) &\sim \frac{2\pi}{3} \Big(\sum_{I} L_{I} - \frac{5L_{1}L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}} \Big) + \frac{5\zeta(3)}{\pi^{2}\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}} \\ \mathcal{B}_{(2,0)}^{(2)}(\Omega) &\sim \frac{\pi^{2}}{90} \Big(4 \Big(\sum_{I} L_{I} \Big)^{2} - 22\sum_{I} L_{I} \frac{L_{1}L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}} - 3 \Big(\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J} \Big)^{2} + 32 \Big(\frac{L_{1}L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}} \Big)^{2} \Big) \\ &+ \frac{\zeta(3)}{6\pi} \Big(7\sum_{I} L_{I} - \frac{8L_{1}L_{2}L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J}} \Big) + \frac{3\zeta(5)}{4\pi^{3}} \frac{\sum_{I} L_{I}}{(\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J})^{2}} + \beta \frac{\zeta(3)^{2}}{2\pi^{4}(\sum_{I < J}L_{I}L_{J})^{2}} \,. \end{aligned}$$

For consistency the term in $\zeta(5)$ above must come from diagram 8 that gives a tree-level six-point insertion. The last term with the undetermined coefficient β must come from the diagrams with all coincident points at the branching points.

We will not analyse the limits with more than one insertion and the single degeneration limits. The diagrams with two or three insertions are

Figure 9: Multiple insertions diagrams

and could be computed in the same way as for a single insertion.

There are other contributions from the non-separating degeneration limit in which only the B^2 cycle becomes very large. The corresponding diagrams correspond to form-factors with at least one insertion of a one-loop correction (2.26). They can be drown as a genus one surface with two punctures connected by a tropical line of length L, and the four punctures can be either on the genus one surface or the tropical line. The tropical line corresponds to the loop in supergravity while the genus one surface gives rise to the insertion of a term in the string theory one-loop effective action. To compute such corrections one needs to analyse the Green function G(z, w) in the non-separating degeneration limit when one or the two points are on the tropical line. The non-separating degeneration limit was analysed in [85,174], based on the general description [168]. In this limit the genus two surface with four punctures z_1 , z_2 , z_3 , z_4 is described as a genus one surface with six punctures z_1 , z_2 , z_3 , z_4 , 0 and v and the identification of the local coordinates z near 0 and w near v as

$$z(w-v) = e^{-2\pi L + 2\pi i\varsigma} , \qquad (2.128)$$

with v, L and ς defining the period matrix (2.74). However, the authors only consider the case in which z and w remain at finite distance of 0 and v in the limit $L \gg 1$. One needs to relax this assumption to compute the diagrams for which one or two punctures are on the tropical line of length L. There is also the further degeneration limit in which the B^1 cycle of the genus one surface also becomes infinite while the points v remain close to 0. The corresponding diagrams can be drown as a sphere with four punctures that are connected in pairs with two tropical lines of length L_1 and L_2 . The four punctures can then be on the tropical lines or on the sphere. The corresponding corrections also contribute to the two-loop form factors in supergravity for which the sphere gives rise to the insertion of a term in the string theory tree-level effective action. They correspond for example to diagrams of the form



Figure 10: Eight shape diagrams

The maximal degeneration limit that we have analysed in this section is obtained as the further degeneration in which L_3 becomes also infinite, as one can see in figure one of [175]. We have not computed these contributions but we shall see in Section 4 that consistency with eleven-dimensional supergravity requires that the first diagram in (10) does not vanish.

3 Automorphic forms

The couplings in type II string theory on T^{d-1} are tensors on the symmetric space $K_d \setminus E_d$ that are invariant under the U-duality group $E_d(\mathbb{Z})$, defined as the arithmetic subgroup preserving the highest weight lattice $\mathbb{L}_d \subset R(\Lambda_d)$. As such, the couplings are functions f_w on E_d with the transformation rule

$$f_w(kv\gamma) = \rho_w(k)f_w(v) \tag{3.1}$$

for all $k \in K_d$ and $\gamma \in E_d(\mathbb{Z})$. Here ρ_w is a finite-dimensional representation of K_d indexed by the weight $w = n^i \Upsilon_i$.

One defines a parabolic subgroup P_{λ} from a weight λ such that it is generated by the Cartan subalgebra and the root generators E_{α} satisfying $(\lambda, \alpha) \geq 0$. The Borel subgroup is defined for $\lambda = \rho$ the Weyl vector. $P_{\lambda} = LU$ where L is the Levi subgroup generated by the Cartan subgroup and the root generators E_{α} satisfying $(\lambda, \alpha) = 0$, while U is the unipotent radical generated by the root generators E_{α} satisfying $(\lambda, \alpha) = 0$, while U is the unipotent radical generated by the root generators E_{α} satisfying $(\lambda, \alpha) > 0$. We define the fundamental weights Λ_i dual to the simple roots $(\Lambda_i, \alpha^j) = \delta_i^j$, such that any dominant weight can be written as $\lambda = n^i \Lambda_i$ for $n_i \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ and (Λ_i, Λ_j) is the inverse of the Cartan matrix. In particular $\rho = \sum_i \Lambda_i$. For short we write the maximal parabolic subgroup $P_i \equiv P_{\Lambda_i}$. We use the Bourbaki labelling such that the exceptional node of E_d groups is Λ_2 and the Weyl spinor nodes of SO(d, d) are Λ_{d-1} and Λ_d .

It will be natural to consider a coset representative of $v \sim kv \in E_d$ in a maximal parabolic subgroup relevant to a perturbative limit in string theory. In the perturbative string theory parabolic $P_1 = GL(1) \times Spin(d-1, d-1) \ltimes U_1$, the cusp is defined at small effective dilaton $e^{\phi_{d-1}} \ll 1$, where ϕ_{d-1} is defined in (2.11). Consistently with string perturbation theory, the leading term in the effective string coupling constant is proportional to $e^{-2\phi_{d-1}}$ in string frame, and generally powerlow in Einstein frame. Therefore each coupling is bounded by a power-low function at the cusp $e^{\phi_{d-1}} \to 0$.

Similarly, in the M-theory parabolic $P_2 = GL(d) \ltimes U_2$, the cusp is defined at large torus volume and the corresponding supergravity amplitude on T^d gives terms that are power-low in the volume.

More generally one concludes that the coupling is of moderate growth, i.e. is bounded by a power-low behaviour at all cusps. For each parabolic subgroup $P_{\lambda} \subset E_d$ one defines a coset representative of $v \in P_{\lambda}$ such that v = alu with $a \in GL(1)^r$, l in the semi-simple component [L, L]of the Levi subgroup L and $u \in U$ the unipotent radical. Moderate growth implies that there exists coefficients C and $s = \{s_1, s_2, \ldots s_r\}$ such that $|f_w(v)| < Ca^s$ at large a.

In string theory it is moreover natural to expect that the coupling functions are smooth almost everywhere in moduli space. Generally one may expect to have poles at locus in moduli space where additional fields become massless, but this does not happen in type II string theory on T^{d-1} . Assuming that the coupling function is smooth, one can define differential operators through the left-action of the universal enveloping algebra $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_d)$ generated by \mathfrak{e}_d through

$$(X \cdot f_w)(v) = \left(\frac{d}{dt} f_w(e^{tX}v)\right)\Big|_{t=0}.$$
(3.2)

For $X \in \mathfrak{e}_d \ominus \mathfrak{k}_d$ in the coset component, this definition coincides with the covariant derivative on the symmetric space

$$(X \cdot f_w)(v) = \kappa^{\alpha\beta} X_\alpha \mathcal{D}_\beta f_w(v) \tag{3.3}$$

with $\kappa^{\alpha\beta}$ the Cartan–Killing form and $X = X_{\alpha}T^{\alpha}$ in a basis of generators T^{α} . The action of $X \in \mathfrak{k}_d$ gives instead the linear transformation under \mathfrak{k}_d induced from the K representation ρ_w

$$(X \cdot f_w)(v) = \mathrm{d}\rho_w(X)f_w(v) . \tag{3.4}$$

One decomposes the Maurer–Cartan form

$$\partial_{\mu}v \cdot v^{-1} = P_{\mu} - \omega_{\mu} \tag{3.5}$$

with $\omega \in \mathfrak{k}_d$ and P in the complement $\mathfrak{e}_d \ominus \mathfrak{k}_d$, and write the symmetric space metric

$$G_{\mu\nu} = \kappa^{\alpha\beta} P_{\mu\alpha} P_{\nu\beta} \tag{3.6}$$

such that the covariant derivative is defined as

$$\mathcal{D}_{\alpha}f_{w}(v) = P_{\mu\alpha}G^{\mu\nu}(\partial_{\nu} + \rho_{w}(\omega_{\nu}))f_{w}(v) . \qquad (3.7)$$

The covariant derivative is usually defined in representation theory as in (3.3) with (3.2), while it is more commonly defined in the physics literature and in Riemannian geometry as (3.7).

For any element in the centre $\mathcal{Z}(\mathfrak{e}_d)$ of $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_d)$ one defines a left-right invariant differential operator. The canonical example is defined as the quadratic Casimir, which gives the Laplace-Beltrami operator for the trivial $K(E_d)$ representation

$$\Delta f_0(v) = \kappa^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{D}_{\alpha} \mathcal{D}_{\beta} f_0(v) = \kappa_{\alpha\beta} (T^{\alpha} \cdot (T^{\beta} \cdot f_0))(v) .$$
(3.8)

More generally the centre $\mathcal{Z}(\mathfrak{e}_d)$ can be defined as the set of K_d -invariant polynomials in the differential operator \mathcal{D}_{α} generated by the *d* Casimirs.

A modular form is defined in mathematics as a vector of smooth functions on $E_d/E_d(\mathbb{Z})$ with uniform moderate growth, the left-action (3.1), and which defines a finite dimensional representation of the centre $\mathcal{Z}(\mathfrak{e}_d)$. In the simplest case it is a dimension one representation of $\mathcal{Z}(\mathfrak{e}_d)$, which means that the function is an eigen-function of all invariant operators. The string theory coupling functions are generically not in finite-dimensional representations of $\mathcal{Z}(\mathfrak{e}_d)$. In particular the function (0.13) is not and belongs to a class of functions on $E_d/E_d(\mathbb{Z})$ that generalises the notion of automorphic forms. Examples of modular forms are defined by Eisenstein series. We shall first define Eisenstein series and describe their automorphic representations. We will only introduce the function (0.13) in Section 5.

3.1 Eisenstein series and automorphic representations

The simplest example of an Eisenstein series are the real analytic Eisenstein series for the group SL(2) that can be defined in two ways

$$E_s^{SL(2)}(\tau) = \frac{1}{2\zeta(2s)} \sum_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}}' \frac{\tau_2^s}{|m+\tau n|^{2s}} = \sum_{\gamma\in SL(2,\mathbb{Z})/P_1(\mathbb{Z})} \tau_2^s|_{\gamma} , \qquad (3.9)$$

either as the sum of vectors $(m, n) \in \mathbb{Z}^2$ in the lattice \mathbb{L}_1 or as the Poincaré sum over coset representatives $\gamma = \begin{pmatrix} ab \\ cd \end{pmatrix}$ acting on $\tau = \tau_1 + i\tau_2$ with a Möbius transformation

$$\tau|_{\gamma} = \frac{a\tau + b}{c\tau + d} \,. \tag{3.10}$$

This definition has a natural generalisation to maximal parabolic Eisenstein series for arbitrary simple groups G. The maximal parabolic P_i is defined such that $g \in P_i$ acts on the highest weight Λ_i as a rescaling ¹³

$$g\Lambda_i = \frac{1}{y_i}\Lambda_i \tag{3.11}$$

and one can define the maximal parabolic Eisenstein series in two ways [176]

$$E_{P_i,s}^G(v) = \frac{1}{2\zeta(2s)} \sum_{\substack{Q \in \mathbb{L}_i \\ Q \times Q = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{1}{|vQ|^{2s}} = \sum_{\gamma \in G(\mathbb{Z})/P_i(\mathbb{Z})} y_i^s \big|_{\gamma} .$$
(3.12)

In the first sum we write the weight lattice $\mathbb{L}_i \subset R(\Lambda_i)$, and $Q \times Q \in \mathbb{L}_i \otimes \mathbb{L}_i$ is defined as

$$Q \times Q = \kappa_{\alpha\beta} T^{\alpha} Q \otimes T^{\beta} Q - (\Lambda_i, \Lambda_i) Q \otimes Q , \qquad (3.13)$$

and $|v(Q)|^2$ is the K-invariant norm square in the representation normalised such that for $g \in P_i$ we have $|g\Lambda_i|^2 = 1/y_i^2$. The second is the Poincaré sum that generalises the sum over pairs of relative primes in (3.9). Both infinite sums are absolutely convergent for $\operatorname{Re}[s] > \frac{(\Lambda_i, \varrho)}{(\Lambda_i, \Lambda_i)}$ and admit an analytic continuation to a meromorphic function of s over \mathbb{C} [176].

Coming back to the original example of $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$, one computes in the domain of absolute convergence $\operatorname{Re}[s] > 1$ that

$$E_s^{SL(2)}(\tau) = \tau_2^s + \frac{\xi(2s-1)}{\xi(2s)}\tau_2^{1-s} + \frac{2\sqrt{\tau_2}}{\xi(2s)}\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}'\frac{\sigma_{2s-1}(|n|)}{|n|^{s-\frac{1}{2}}}K_{s-\frac{1}{2}}(2\pi|n|\tau_2)e^{2\pi i n\tau_1}, \qquad (3.14)$$

where $\sigma_s(n) = \sum_{d|n} d^s$ is the divisor sum and K_s is the modified Bessel function of the second kind that behaves asymptotically as $2\sqrt{\tau_2}K_s(2\pi\tau_2) \sim e^{-2\pi\tau_2}$. This Fourier expansion of the Eisenstein series is absolutely convergent and is manifestly analytic in $s \neq 1$, while it admits a simple pole $\frac{3}{\pi(s-1)}$ at s = 1.

The maximal parabolic Eisenstein series can naturally be interpreted as sum over the 1/2 BPS sates with

$$2\zeta(2s)E_{P_d,s}^{E_d}(v) = \sum_{\substack{\Gamma \in \mathbb{L}_d \\ \Gamma \times \Gamma = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{1}{|Z(\Gamma)|^{2s}}$$
(3.15)

and $\ell M = |Z(\Gamma)|$ the mass of the particles in the short multiplet [60].

The definition generalises to arbitrary parabolic subgroup $P_{i_1,i_2,...i_r}$ associated to the weight $\Lambda_{i_1} + \Lambda_{i_2} + \ldots + \Lambda_{i_r}$ such that

$$E_{\lambda}^{G}(v) = \sum_{\gamma \in G(\mathbb{Z})/P_{i_{1},i_{2},\dots,i_{r}}(\mathbb{Z})} y_{i_{1}}^{s_{1}} y_{i_{2}}^{s_{2}} \dots y_{i_{r}}^{s_{r}} \big|_{\gamma}$$
(3.16)

¹³For short we write the basis vector e_{Λ_i} in the representation space as the highest weight Λ_i itself. This abuse of language would not accommodate easily weights with multiplicity, but we will not need to write them.

where the weight λ is defined with r complex parameters s_i as

$$\lambda = s_{i_1} \Lambda_{i_1} + s_{i_2} \Lambda_{i_2} + \dots + s_{i_r} \Lambda_{i_r} . \qquad (3.17)$$

The sum is absolutely convergent if $\operatorname{Re}[(\Lambda_i, \lambda)] > (\Lambda_i, \varrho)$ for all $i = i_1, i_2, \ldots i_r$ and admits a meromorphic continuation to the complex value $s \in \mathbb{C}^r$ [176]. Moreover, the Eisenstein series is meromorphic in the weight λ independently of the choice of parabolic, and the limit $s_{i_k} = 0$ for $1 \leq k \leq r$ gives the Eisenstein series for a bigger parabolic. In this way they are all defined from the Borel Eisenstein series

$$E_{\lambda}^{G}(v) = \sum_{\gamma \in G(\mathbb{Z})/B(\mathbb{Z})} \prod_{i=1}^{\operatorname{rk}(G)} y_{i}^{s_{i}} \Big|_{\gamma} .$$
(3.18)

In the domain of absolute convergence away from the poles in $\mathbb{C}^{\mathrm{rk}(G)}$ they are eigen-functions of all invariant operators and in particular of the Laplace operator

$$\Delta E_{\lambda}^{G}(v) = 2(\lambda, \lambda - \varrho) E_{\lambda}^{G}(v) . \qquad (3.19)$$

They satisfy the Langlands functional relation for any Weyl reflection w^{14}

$$E_{\lambda}^{G}(v) = \prod_{\substack{\alpha > 0 \\ w\alpha < 0}} \frac{\xi((2\lambda - \varrho, \alpha))}{\xi((2\lambda - \varrho, \alpha) + 1)} E_{w\lambda + \frac{1}{2}(1-w)\varrho}^{G}(v)$$
(3.20)

where the product is over all positive roots α reflected to negative ones by w and $\xi(s)$ is the completed Riemann zeta function

$$\xi(s) = \pi^{-s/2} \Gamma(s/2) \zeta(s)$$
(3.21)

that satisfies $\xi(1-s) = \xi(s)$. See [176, 177] for an exhaustive exposition involving their definition over the ring of adèles of \mathbb{Q} . We shall use extensively the Langlands functional relations above in the next section to relate SL(d) Eisenstein series for different weight. We are very grateful to Axel Kleinschmidt who shared with us a nice program that computes these relations very efficiently.

It may happen that we need to evaluate a Langlands Eisenstein series at a pole. For example for SL(2) one wants to define

$$\widehat{E}_{1}^{SL(2)}(\tau) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left(E_{1+\epsilon}^{SL(2)}(\tau) - \frac{\xi(1+2\epsilon)}{\xi(2+2\epsilon)} \right) = -\frac{3}{\pi} \log(\tau_2 |\eta(\tau)|^4) .$$
(3.22)

More generally we will need to consider maximal parabolic Eisenstein series that diverge at s = jfor some half-integer $j \in \mathbb{Z}/2$. In practice the pole always comes from a Langlands functional relation involving $\xi(1+2\epsilon)$ or $\xi(2\epsilon)$ in the numerator, so for the appropriate Weyl reflection w such that the limit below is finite, we define the renormalised Eisenstein series

$$\widehat{E}_{j\Lambda_i}^G = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left(E_{(j+\epsilon)\Lambda_i}^G - \prod_{\substack{\alpha > 0 \\ w\alpha < 0}} \frac{\xi((2(j+\epsilon)\Lambda_i - \varrho, \alpha))}{\xi((2(j+\epsilon)\Lambda_i - \varrho, \alpha) + 1)} E_{jw\Lambda_i + \frac{1}{2}(1-w)\varrho}^G \right).$$
(3.23)

¹⁴In the literature one defines normally the Eisenstein series in function of the weight $2\lambda - \rho$ that transforms under the Weyl group by the associated reflection [176]. Because we consider mainly maximal parabolic Eisenstein series we find convenient to label them by $s\Lambda_i$ rather than $2s\Lambda_i - \rho$.

This Weyl group element w is generally not unique, and the definition of $\widehat{E}_{j\Lambda_i}^G$ depends typically on the choice of w through terms proportional to $E_{jw\Lambda_i+\frac{1}{2}(1-w)\varrho}^G$.

These definitions can be generalised to non-trivial representation ρ_{υ} of $K \subset G$ according to (3.1) and one can also average a cuspidal form on the Levi subgroup semi-simple component $[L_P, L_P] \subset L_P$

$$E^{G}_{\lambda,\upsilon,f}(\upsilon) = \sum_{\gamma \in G(\mathbb{Z})/P_{i_{1},i_{2},\ldots,i_{r}}(\mathbb{Z})} y^{s_{1}}_{i_{1}}y^{s_{2}}_{i_{2}}\ldots y^{s_{r}}_{i_{r}}f(l)\big|_{\gamma,\upsilon} .$$
(3.24)

We shall not need these generalisations and will only consider so-called spherical parabolic Eisenstein series (with v = 0 and $\rho_v = 1$) and their derivatives.

An Eisenstein series defines a representation of the group G that is characterised by the action of the universal enveloping algebra acting as in (3.2). One can define accordingly the right ideal \mathcal{I}_{λ} of $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g})$ as the annihilator of E_{λ}^{G} . Because we define the Eisenstein series to be spherical, the ideal always includes \mathfrak{k} . At generic weight (where all $s_i \neq 0$ and no Weyl image does) the ideal is generated by \mathfrak{k} and the eigen-value equations of the invariant operators in $\mathcal{Z}(\mathfrak{g})$.¹⁵ For larger parabolic, one gets generally a larger ideal. This ideal is described in part by the associated variety $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}$ [178]. We define the standard filtration \mathcal{U}_n of $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g})$ defined by polynomials of order n in \mathfrak{g} and

$$\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g}) = \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{U}_n / \mathcal{U}_{n-1} .$$
 (3.25)

By the Poincaré–Birkhoff–Witt theorem, there is a natural G_{ad} -equivariant isomorphism of graded algebras $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g}) = S(\mathfrak{g})$, where $S(\mathfrak{g})$ is the algebra of polynomial functions on $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}^*$. One defines accordingly $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{I}_{\lambda}$ as the symbol of the ideal \mathcal{I} in $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g})$ and the associated variety is the set of zeros of $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{I}_{\lambda} \subset S(\mathfrak{g})$ in $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}^*$. The associated variety is the closure of the union of complex nilpotent co-adjoint orbits $\mathcal{O} \in \mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}^*$ [179].

The set of nilpotent elements in $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}^*$ admits a stratified structure into open nilpotent orbits $\mathcal{O} \in \mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}^*$ and a partial ordering defined by the inclusion of their closure such that $\mathcal{O}_A \preccurlyeq \mathcal{O}_B$ if $\overline{\mathcal{O}_A} \subset \overline{\mathcal{O}_B}$. One says that an automorphic representation is small if the associated variety of the corresponding annihilator ideal is a small nilpotent orbit. In particular there is a single minimal non-trivial complex orbit \mathcal{O}_{\min} and the associated automorphic representations are called minimal.

For a spherical function f(g) = f(kg) for all $k \in K$, it is natural to define the graded module defined by the action of $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g})$ on the spherical function

$$\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g})f = \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{U}_n / \mathcal{U}_{n-1}f .$$
(3.26)

There is then a natural K-equivariant isomorphism of graded modules $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g})f = S(\mathfrak{p})/\mathcal{I}_f$ where $S(\mathfrak{p})$ is the algebra of polynomial in $\mathfrak{p}^*_{\mathbb{C}} = (\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}} \ominus \mathfrak{k}_{\mathbb{C}})^*$ and \mathcal{I}_f the ideal associated to f. One can define similarly the real associated variety of the function f as the set of zeros of $\mathcal{I}_f \subset S(\mathfrak{p})$ in $\mathfrak{p}^*_{\mathbb{C}}$. The real associated variety is the closure of the union of complex K orbits in $\mathcal{O} \cap \mathfrak{p}^*_{\mathbb{C}}$.

¹⁵Only regularised Eisenstein series at poles define higher-dimensional representations of $\mathcal{Z}(\mathfrak{g})$. For example a regularised Eisenstein series (3.23) would define a two-dimensional representation mixing $\hat{E}_{j\Lambda_i}$ and $E_{jw\Lambda_i+1/2(1-w)g}$.

¹⁶We are grateful to Dmitry Gourevitch for explaining this to us.

For a function f defining a coupling protected by supersymmetry, the corresponding ideal \mathcal{I}_{λ} is the set of differential equations that follow from supersymmetry and the ideal $\mathcal{I}_f \in S(\mathfrak{p})$ defines the symbol of these differential operators. The quotient $S(\mathfrak{p})/\mathcal{I}_f$ is then identified with the set of Grassmann analytic polynomials in the scalar superfield in \mathfrak{p} . For small representation it appears that \mathcal{I}_f may determine \mathcal{I}_{λ} so that the linearised analysis in supergravity is sufficient to determine the non-linear equations [51, 52].

In the simplest example of an $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ Eisenstein series we have $\mathcal{D}\bar{\mathcal{D}}E_s^{SL(2)} = s(s-1)E_s^{SL(2)}$ and

$$\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{sl}_2)E_s^{SL(2)} \cong E_s^{SL(2)} \oplus \bigoplus_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{D}^n E_s^{SL(2)} \oplus \bigoplus_{n=1}^{\infty} \bar{\mathcal{D}}^n E_s^{SL(2)}$$
(3.27)

as a vector space, with the relations

$$\bar{\mathcal{D}}\mathcal{D}^{n}E_{s}^{SL(2)} = \left(s(s-1) - n(n-1)\right)\mathcal{D}^{n-1}E_{s}^{SL(2)}, \quad [\mathcal{D},\bar{\mathcal{D}}]\mathcal{D}^{n}E_{s}^{SL(2)} = 2n\mathcal{D}^{n}E_{s}^{SL(2)}.$$
(3.28)

The U(1) module $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{sl}_2) E_s^{SL(2)}$ forgets the right-hand-sides that are set to zero, so that it is identified with the set of holomorphic plus anti-holomorphic functions of $W \in \mathbb{C}$.

Another way to associate a nilpotent orbit to an automorphic form is through its Fourier coefficients. For a parabolic subgroup $P \subset G$ that decomposes into a Levi subgroup L and a unipotent radical U, the intersection $U(\mathbb{Z}) = U \cap G(\mathbb{Z})$ defines periodicity conditions on the unipotent component of $v \in P$. One decomposes v = lu and $u \in U$ is parametrised by axion fields in physics. The action of $U(\mathbb{Z})$ then corresponds to discrete gauge transformations of the axions. One can define accordingly a Fourier expansion of an automorphic form, generalising (3.14). The abelian Fourier coefficients are defined for characters of U that have support on U/[U, U]. One writes $\psi_q(u) = e^{2\pi i q \cdot a}$ the corresponding character, where a is the axion parametrising U/[U, U] and q is a vector in the lattice $\mathfrak{u}_1^*(\mathbb{Z})$ such that $\psi_q(u)$ is invariant under $U(\mathbb{Z})$. One defines the Fourier coefficient

$$\mathcal{F}_q[E^G_\lambda](v) = \int_{U/U(\mathbb{Z})} du \,\overline{\psi_q(u)} E^G_\lambda(vu) \,. \tag{3.29}$$

If the unipotent radical is abelian, one can reconstruct the function from its convergent Fourier expansion

$$E_{\lambda}^{G}(v) = \sum_{q \in \mathfrak{u}_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{Z})} \mathcal{F}_{q}[E_{\lambda}^{G}](v) = \sum_{q \in \mathfrak{u}_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{Z})} E_{\lambda,q}^{G}(l) e^{2\pi i q \cdot a} .$$
(3.30)

This generalises to non-abelian unipotent subgroups U as we shall discuss in sections 3.4 and 3.5. As an element in $\mathfrak{u}_1^*(\mathbb{Z}) \subset \mathfrak{g}^*$, q is nilpotent and belongs to a nilpotent co-adjoint orbit. One defines the wave-front set as the union of nilpotent orbits \mathcal{O} for which there exists $q \in \mathcal{O}$ and a parabolic P = LU such that $\mathcal{F}_q[E^G_\lambda](v) \neq 0$. The wave-front set is the closure of the union of nilpotent orbits. For protected couplings in string theory one can interpret the Fourier coefficients as being associated to non-perturbative effects, for example D-brane instantons. The more BPS is the coupling, the smallest is the orbit and more restricted are the D-brane instanton charges [62,63].

In all cases that we shall consider in this text, the wave-front set and the associated variety define the same complex co-adjoint orbits.

It will be convenient to introduce some notations for the nilpotent orbits [178]. Complex nilpotent orbits of $G_{\mathbb{C}}$ are classified by conjugacy classes of homomorphisms $\mathfrak{sl}_2\mathbb{C} \to \mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}$, i.e. by standard triples (e, f, h) of elements in the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}$ satisfying the commutation relations

$$[e, f] = h$$
, $[h, e] = 2e$, $[h, f] = -2f$. (3.31)

The $G_{\mathbb{C}}$ -orbit of h is determined by a dominant weight $\lambda = n^i \Lambda_i$ with $n^i \in \{0, 1, 2\}$ such that for each root generator $[h, E_{\alpha}] = (\lambda, \alpha) E_{\alpha}$. A representative of the nilpotent orbit is a generic element $e = \sum_{(\lambda,\alpha)=2} x_{\alpha} E_{\alpha}$ in the vector space of eigen values 2 that admits a unique complex open orbit. We write \mathcal{O}_{λ} the corresponding nilpotent $G_{\mathbb{C}}$ -orbit. When λ is even, i.e. all $n^i \in \{0, 2\}$ in λ , the intersection of the nilpotent orbit with the nilpotent algebra \mathfrak{u} of $P_{\lambda} = LU$ is dense in \mathfrak{u} . The Eisenstein series of parabolic P_{λ} at generic values of s admits then as wave-front set the real elements in the closure of the nilpotent orbit $\overline{\mathcal{O}_{\lambda}} \cap \mathfrak{g}$.

Kostant–Sekiguchi correspondence relates real G-orbits in \mathfrak{g} to $K_{\mathbb{C}}$ -orbits in $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}} \ominus \mathfrak{k}_{\mathbb{C}}$. The $K_{\mathbb{C}}$ -orbits in $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}} \ominus \mathfrak{k}_{\mathbb{C}}$ are themselves determined by normal triples (e, f, h) where e and f are in $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}} \ominus \mathfrak{k}_{\mathbb{C}}$ and $h \in \mathfrak{k}_{\mathbb{C}}$. They are therefore classified by dominant weights $v = n^{i} \Upsilon_{i}$ of K and we write the real orbit \mathcal{O}_{v} . We will see that for couplings protected by supersymmetry, the associated variety of the corresponding function is the closure of the real orbit \mathcal{O}_{v} for v the weight defining the harmonic coset space as $K_{\mathbb{C}}/P_{v} = K/(K \cap P_{v})$.

We shall now describe the relation between the wave-front set, the associated variety and SU(8) harmonic homogeneous spaces for small orbits of E_7 .

3.2 Example of E_7

It will be convenient to consider coordinates ϕ^{μ} for the symmetric space $(SU(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2)\setminus E_7$. For this we decompose $\mathbf{56} = \mathbf{28} \oplus \overline{\mathbf{28}}$ to write the 56 by 56 E_7 matrices in the fundamental representation. The indices i = 1 to 8 correspond to the fundamental of SU(8). One defines the Maurer-Cartan form

$$d\mathcal{V}\mathcal{V}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} 2\delta_{[i}^{[k}\omega^{l]}{}_{j]} & P_{ijkl} \\ P^{ijkl} & -2\delta_{[k}^{[i}\omega^{j]}{}_{l]} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (3.32)$$

with ω_{i}^{i} the $\mathfrak{su}(8)$ component written as an 8 by 8 matrix and

$$P^{ijkl} = \frac{1}{24} \varepsilon^{ijklpqrs} P_{pqrs} , \qquad (3.33)$$

the component in $\mathfrak{e}_7 \ominus \mathfrak{su}(8)$. The metric on $(SU(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2) \setminus E_7$ is defined as

$$G_{\mu\nu}(\phi)d\phi^{\mu}d\phi^{\nu} = \frac{1}{3}P_{ijkl}P^{ijkl} , \qquad (3.34)$$

and the derivative in tangent frame is defined such that for any function

$$d\mathcal{E} = 3P^{ijkl}\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\mathcal{E} . \tag{3.35}$$

For a spherical function f(g) = f(kg) on E_7 , one has

$$[\mathcal{D}^{ijkl}, \mathcal{D}_{pqrs}]\mathcal{D}_{tuvw}f(\phi) = -24\delta^{ijkl}_{qrs][t}\mathcal{D}_{uvw][p}f(\phi) + 3\delta^{ijkl}_{pqrs}\mathcal{D}_{tuvw}f(\phi) , \qquad (3.36)$$

and the Laplace operator is

$$\Delta f(\phi) = \frac{1}{3} \mathcal{D}^{ijkl} \mathcal{D}_{ijkl} f(\phi) . \qquad (3.37)$$

The higher order Casimir operators can be defined similarly as

$$\Delta_n f(\phi) = \frac{1}{3} \operatorname{tr}_{\mathbf{28}}[(\bar{\mathcal{D}}\mathcal{D})^n] f(\phi) = \frac{1}{3} \mathcal{D}^{ijkl} \mathcal{D}_{klpq} \dots \mathcal{D}^{mnrs} \mathcal{D}_{rsij} f(\phi)$$
(3.38)

for n = 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 9. They correspond to $\frac{1}{6}$ of the trace of Q^{2n} in the fundamental representation, which can be checked to define a basis for the linearly independent Casimirs.

Fourier support

Consider a spherical function f(g) expanded in Fourier coefficients in the abelian parabolic P_7 . We write $g = ve^{a \cdot E}$ the representive of E_7 in the abelian parabolic with $v \in GL(1) \times E_6$ and $a \in \mathbb{R}^{27}$ the axions, such that

$$f(g) = \sum_{q \in \mathbb{Z}^{27}} f_q(v) e^{2\pi i q \cdot a} .$$
(3.39)

The wave-front set of f(g) determines for which E_6 orbit of q this function is non-vanishing. The associated variety determines the set of differential operators in the enveloping algebra $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7)$ that annihilate it. In this subsection we will show that they are identical for small spherical representations.

According to [180, 181] one has the E_6 orbits of charge $q \in \mathbb{Z}^{27}$

$$q = 0, \quad \dim = 0,$$

 $q \times q = 0, \quad \dim = 17,$
 $\det q = 0, \quad \dim = 26,$
 $\det q \neq 0, \quad \dim = 27.$ (3.40)

If $f_q(v) = 0$ for all q the function is in the trivial representation, i.e. it is constant. If $f_q(v) = 0$ for all q such that the Jordan product $q \times q \neq 0$ the function is in the minimal representation. If $f_q(v) = 0$ for all q with det $q \neq 0$ then these Fourier coefficients are in the next to minimal orbit and the wave-front set must not include the nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_7}$. It follows that the wave-front set is then included in the closure of the nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_1}$ according to the Hasse diagram 12.

In supergravity, the parabolic P_7 corresponds to the symmetry that is manifest in the large circle radius limit in which one recovers five-dimensional supergravity. The radius gives the GL(1)modulus, the scalar fields $(Sp(4)/\mathbb{Z}_2)\setminus E_6$, and the vector fields along the circle the axions a. These Fourier coefficients can be interpreted physically as instantons associated to BPS Euclidean black hole of electric charge $q \in \mathbb{Z}^{27}$ wrapping the large circle [182]. According to [180], the constraint $q \times q = 0$ is satisfied for 1/2 BPS instantons and det $q \neq 0$ for 1/4 BPS instantons.

Using

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \times \frac{\partial}{\partial x} f(e^{x \cdot E}g)\Big|_{x=0} &= \left. \frac{1}{2} t^{abc} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^b} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^c} f(e^{x \cdot E}g) \Big|_{x=0} \\ &= \left. \frac{1}{2} t^{abc} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^b} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^c} f(v e^{x \cdot v^{-1} E v + a \cdot E}) \right|_{x=0} \\ &= \left. (2\pi i)^2 \sum_{q \in \mathbb{Z}^{27}} v^{-1\intercal}(q \times q) f_q(v) e^{2\pi i q \cdot a} \right., \end{aligned}$$
(3.41)

one obtains that for a function f^{\min} in the minimal representation, such that $f_q^{\min}(v) = 0$ for all q with non-vanishing Jordan product $q \times q \neq 0$, one has the differential equation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial a} \times \frac{\partial}{\partial a} f^{\min}(g) = 0$$
. (3.42)

Here we define a = 1 to 27 and switch from a notation with explicit indices to a notation without. Because $f^{\min}(g) = f^{\min}(kg\gamma)$ for all $k \in SU(8)$ and $\gamma \in E_7(\mathbb{Z})$, one obtains that all the differential operators in the SU(8) orbit of $\frac{\partial}{\partial a} \times \frac{\partial}{\partial a}$ must annihilate the function $f^{\min}(g)$. This may be easier to understand using a partially fixed gauge for the scalar fields, enforcing $g = ve^{a \cdot E} \in P_7$. Acting on the right with $\gamma \in E_7(\mathbb{Z})$ and on the left with $k(g,\gamma)$ such that $k(g,\gamma)g\gamma \in P_7$, one obtains that $\frac{\partial}{\partial a} \times \frac{\partial}{\partial a} f(g) = k(g,\gamma) \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial a} \times \frac{\partial}{\partial a} f(g)$ for any such $k(g,\gamma)$. It is easy to convince oneself that one can find enough $\gamma \in E_7(\mathbb{Z})$ to span all the irreducible Sp(4) representations that appear in branching the irreducible representation $R(\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6)$ of SU(8), see [51, Eq. 4.31-4.35].¹⁷ We conclude that $f_q^{\min} = 0$ for all q satisfying $q \times q = 0$ implies

$$\left(28\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{klpq} - 3\delta_{ij}^{kl}\Delta\right)f^{\min} = 0.$$
(3.43)

In this case the differential equation determines the functional form of the Fourier coefficients with $q \times q = 0$ as [62, 51]

$$f_q^{\min} = 2\mu(q) \frac{(\det v)^2}{|v(q)|^3} (1 + 2\pi |v(q)|) e^{-2\pi |v(q)|} .$$
(3.44)

The cubic determinant gives in the same way

$$\det \frac{\partial}{\partial x} f(e^{x \cdot E}g)\Big|_{x=0} = \frac{1}{6} t^{abc} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^a} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^b} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^c} f(e^{x \cdot E}g)\Big|_{x=0}$$
$$= \frac{1}{6} t^{abc} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^a} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^b} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^c} f(v e^{x \cdot v^{-1}Ev + a \cdot E})\Big|_{x=0}$$
$$= (2\pi i)^3 \det v \sum_{q \in \mathbb{Z}^{27}} \det(q) f_q(v) e^{2\pi i q \cdot a} .$$
(3.45)

For a function associated to an orbit in the closure of $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_1}$ we have therefore

$$\det \frac{\partial}{\partial x} f^{\text{n-min}}(e^{x \cdot E}g)\Big|_{x=0} = 0.$$
(3.46)

We want to identify the SU(8) module in which this differential operator belongs, i.e. the set of differential equations generated by $E_7(\mathbb{Z})$ on det $\frac{\partial}{\partial x} f^{n-\min}(e^{x \cdot E}k(g,\gamma)g\gamma) = 0$. Let us write a basis of all third order differential operators acting on a spherical function. The third order differential operators can be decomposed in the irreducible representation in the symmetric tensor product of three $\mathfrak{p} = R(\Upsilon_4)$. One finds three rank four tensors

$$[\mathcal{D}_{2\Upsilon_2}^3]_{ij,kl}, \qquad [\mathcal{D}_{2\Upsilon_6}^3]_{ij,kl}, \qquad [\mathcal{D}_{\Upsilon_4}^3]_{ijkl} \qquad (3.47)$$

with

$$[\mathcal{D}_{2\Upsilon_2}^3]_{ij,kl} = \mathcal{D}_{ijpq} \mathcal{D}^{pqmn} \mathcal{D}_{mnkl} - \mathcal{D}_{ijkl} \left(\frac{1}{4}\Delta + 6\right) , \qquad (3.48)$$

¹⁷This is the analogue of the the result that a modular form of $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ with all Fourier coefficients zero must be constant. Assuming $\partial_{\tau_1} f(\tau) = 0$ on a function invariant under $\tau \to -\frac{1}{\tau}$ implies $\partial_{\tau_2} f(\tau) = 0$.

$$[\mathcal{D}^3_{\Upsilon_4}]_{ijkl} = \mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\Delta , \qquad (3.49)$$

one rank six tensor

$$\left[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{\Upsilon_{1}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{7}}\right]_{j,klpq}{}^{i} = \mathcal{D}_{jr[kl}\mathcal{D}^{irmn}\mathcal{D}_{pq]mn} - \frac{1}{36}\delta^{i}_{j}\mathcal{D}_{klpq}(\Delta + 42) + \frac{1}{36}\delta^{i}_{[k}\mathcal{D}_{lpq]j}(\Delta - 120), \quad (3.50)$$

one rank eight and one rank twelve tensor

$$[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{\Upsilon_{2}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{6}}]_{ij,klpq}{}^{rs}, \qquad [\mathcal{D}^{3}_{3\Upsilon_{4}}]_{ijkl,pqrs,tuvw}.$$

$$(3.51)$$

These differential operators are defined on a spherical function, and the terms linear in \mathcal{D}_{ijkl} are determined such that they are in the corresponding irreducible representations of SU(8). These representations do not appear in the symmetric tensor product of two $\mathfrak{p} = R(\Upsilon_4)$ by property of E_7 because \mathfrak{p} is odd under the central element $e^{\frac{i\pi}{4}}$ of SU(8). At first order one gets back the first derivative \mathcal{D}_{ijkl} .

To identify the differential operator, one can check the common E_7 module in the symmetric tensor product of three adjoints. The only E_7 representation including the $3\Upsilon_4$ is $3\Lambda_1$. Branching $3\Lambda_1$ under E_6 one concludes that it contains the $3\Lambda_1$ of E_6 , i.e.

$$[\mathcal{D}_{3\Upsilon_4}^3]_{ijkl,pqrs,tuvw}f(g) = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \frac{\partial}{\partial x^a} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^b} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^c} f(e^{x \cdot E}g)\Big|_{x=0} = 0 \tag{3.52}$$

and so the function satisfying this equation must be constant. Branching $\Lambda_1 + \Lambda_3$, one gets $\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_4 + \Upsilon_6$ of SU(8) and $\Lambda_1 + \Lambda_6$ of E_6 , i.e. that

$$\left[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{\Upsilon_{2}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{6}}\right]_{ij,klpq}{}^{rs}f(g) = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{a}}t^{bcd}\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{c}}\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{d}}f(e^{x\cdot E}g)\Big|_{x=0} = 0 \tag{3.53}$$

so that a function satisfying this equation must be in the minimal representation. The only remaining E_7 representation that includes a cubic term in the **27** of degree 2 is the $2\Lambda_7$, and this is precisely the determinant. It is easy to check that the matrix $\mathcal{Q} = \mathfrak{p}$ in the **56** = $R(\Lambda_7)$ representation satisfies

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathcal{Q}_{ijkl} \\ \mathcal{Q}^{ijkl} & 0 \end{pmatrix}^3 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathcal{Q}_{ijpq}\mathcal{Q}^{pqrs}\mathcal{Q}_{rskl} \\ \mathcal{Q}^{ijpq}\mathcal{Q}_{pqrs}\mathcal{Q}^{rskl} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.54)

while $(q \cdot E)^3$ in the **56** gives a term proportional to det q.

One concludes that the SU(8) modules of differential operators that include det $\frac{\partial}{\partial x}$ are $2\Upsilon_2$ and $2\Upsilon_6$. $2\Upsilon_2$ and $2\Upsilon_6$ are complex conjugate to each others, so for a spherical function the two corresponding equations must be satisfied. We conclude therefore that the following conditions are equivalent

$$f(g) = \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{Z}^{27} \\ \det q = 0}} f_q(v) e^{2\pi i q \cdot a} \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad [\mathcal{D}^3_{2\Upsilon_2}]_{ij,kl} f(g) = [\mathcal{D}^3_{2\Upsilon_6}]^{ij,kl} f(g) = 0 .$$
(3.55)

Let us now consider the Heisenberg parabolic $P_1 = GL(1) \times Spin(6,6) \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{32+1}$ relevant in string perturbation theory. In this case the effective string coupling constant e^{ϕ_6} parametrises

68

and

GL(1), the Narain moduli SO(6,6), the Ramond-Ramond fields along T^6 parametrise \mathbb{R}^{32} and the Kalb-Ramond axion the central part of the Heisenberg algebra. According to [181], the abelian Fourier coefficients in P_1 are associated to unipotent characters of charge $Q \in S_- = \mathbb{Z}^{32}$ of vanishing cubic product in \mathbb{Z}^{32} for a function in the next to minimal representation. This is more generally the case for any function in the representation associated to the closure of $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_7}$. Indeed, there are five Spin(6,6) orbits of Majorana-Weyl spinors [183]

$$Q = 0, \quad \dim = 0, Q\gamma^{ab}Q = 0, \quad \dim = 16, (Q\gamma^{ab}Q)\gamma_{ab}Q = 0, \quad \dim = 25, 2(Q\gamma^{ab}Q)(Q\gamma_{ab}Q) = 0, \quad \dim = 31, 2(Q\gamma^{ab}Q)(Q\gamma_{ab}Q) \neq 0, \quad \dim = 32.$$
(3.56)

Physically, these Fourier coefficients are associated to Euclidean D-brane instantons. The 1/2 BPS instantons satisfy $(Q\gamma_2 Q) = 0$ and the 1/4 BPS brane instantons $(Q\gamma_2 Q) \cdot \gamma_2 Q = 0$. We write $g = ve^{a \cdot E}e^{bE}$ the representative of E_7 in the Heisenberg parabolic, with b the Kalb-Ramond axion and a^{α} the Ramond-Ramond spinor. The Abelian Fourier expansion reads

$$\int_{[0,1]} db f(g) = \sum_{Q \in \mathbb{Z}^{32}} f_Q(v) e^{2\pi i Q \cdot a} .$$
(3.57)

We write similarly

$$t^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\beta}}\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\gamma}}\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\delta}}\int_{[0,1]}db f(e^{x\cdot E}g)\Big|_{x=0} = (2\pi i)^3 \sum_{Q\in\mathbb{Z}^{32}} v[(Q\gamma_2 Q)\cdot\gamma_2 Q]^{\alpha} f_Q(v)e^{2\pi iQ\cdot a}$$
(3.58)

Therefore this differential operator annihilates a function in the next to minimal representation.

If we write $Q = Q \cdot E$, the condition $(Q\gamma_2 Q) \cdot \gamma_2 Q = 0$ is equivalent to having $Q_{133}^3 = 0$ in the adjoint representation. The components of $Q_{133}^3 = 0$ are in the symmetric tensor product $\operatorname{Sym}^3 R(\Lambda_1)$ as a cubic monomial and in $R(\Lambda_1) \otimes R(\Lambda_1)$ as a adjoint representation matrix. The intersection gives the two representations $R(\Lambda_1)$ and $R(\Lambda_3)$. The component in $R(\Lambda_1)$ vanishes for any nilpotent element so $(Q\gamma_2 Q) \cdot \gamma_2 Q \in R(\Lambda_3)$ of E_7 . Branching $R(\Lambda_3)$ under SU(8) one obtains that

$$R(\Lambda_3) \cap \operatorname{Sym}^3 R(\Upsilon_4) = R(\Upsilon_1 + \Upsilon_4 + \Upsilon_7) , \qquad (3.59)$$

corresponding to the differential operator [52]

$$\left[\mathcal{D}_{\Upsilon_{1}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{7}}^{3}\right]_{j,klpq}{}^{i} = \mathcal{D}_{jr[kl}\mathcal{D}^{irmn}\mathcal{D}_{pq]mn} - \frac{1}{36}\delta_{j}^{i}\mathcal{D}_{klpq}(\Delta + 42) + \frac{1}{36}\delta_{[k}^{i}\mathcal{D}_{lpq]j}(\Delta - 120), \quad (3.60)$$

satisfying

$$\left[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{\Upsilon_{1}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{7}}\right]_{[j,klpq]}^{i} = 0, \quad \left[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{\Upsilon_{1}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{7}}\right]_{j,klpq}^{j} = 0, \quad \left[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{\Upsilon_{1}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{7}}\right]_{j,klpq}^{q} = 0.$$
(3.61)

We conclude that

$$\int_{[0,1]} db f(g) = \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{Z}^{32} \\ (Q\gamma_2 Q) \cdot \gamma_2 Q = 0}} f_Q(v) e^{2\pi i Q \cdot a} \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad [\mathcal{D}^3_{\Upsilon_1 + \Upsilon_4 + \Upsilon_7}]_{j,klpq} \int_{[0,1]} db f(g) = 0 . \quad (3.62)$$

For an automorphic form this should imply that the complete function f(g) satisfies

$$[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{\Upsilon_{1}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{7}}]_{j,klpq}{}^{i}f(g) = 0.$$
(3.63)

One may then consider the parabolic $P_2 = GL(7) \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{35+7}$ relevant in the large T^7 volume limit in eleven-dimensional supergravity. The group GL(7) is parametrised by the metric on T^7 , \mathbb{R}^{35} by the three-form gauge field along T^7 and \mathbb{R}^7 by the six-form potential along T^7 . The generic abelian Fourier coefficient in P_2 corresponds to the nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_2}$ [181], and there are ten distinct SL(7) orbits corresponding to the ten nilpotent orbits in the closure of $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_2}$

$$\begin{split} N^{IJK} &= 0, \quad \dim = 0, \qquad (3.64) \\ N^{[I_1I_2I_3}N^{I_4I_5]J} &= 0, \quad \dim = 13, \\ N^{I[K_1K_2}N^{K_3K_4K_5}N^{K_6K_7]J} &= 0, \quad N^{I_1I_2][K_1}N^{K_2K_3K_4}N^{K_5K_6][I_3} = 0, \quad \dim = 20, \\ N^{I_1I_2][K_1}N^{K_2K_3K_4}N^{K_5K_6][I_3} &= 0, \quad \dim = 21, \\ N^{I[K_1K_2}N^{K_3K_4K_5}N^{K_6K_7]J} &= 0, \quad N^{I_4I_5I_6}N^{I_1I_2][K_1}N^{K_2K_3K_4}N^{K_5K_6][I_3} = 0, \quad \dim = 25, \\ N^{I[K_1K_2}N^{K_3K_4K_5}N^{K_6K_7]J} &= 0, \quad \dim = 26, \\ N^{I_4I_5I_6}N^{I_1I_2][K_1}N^{K_2K_3K_4}N^{K_5K_6][I_3} &= 0, \quad \dim = 28, \\ N^{J_1J_2J_3}N^{J_4][I_1I_2}N^{I_3I_4][K_1}N^{J_5J_6|K_2}N^{K_3K_4K_5}N^{K_6K_7][J_7} = 0, \quad \dim = 31, \\ N^{J_1J_2J_3}N^{J_4][I_1I_2}N^{I_3I_4I_5}N^{I_6I_7][K_1}N^{J_5J_6|K_2}N^{K_3K_4K_5}N^{K_6K_7][J_7} = 0, \quad \dim = 34, \\ \end{split}$$

$$N^{J_1 J_2 J_3} N^{J_4][I_1 I_2} N^{I_3 I_4 I_5} N^{I_6 I_7][K_1} N^{J_5 J_6]K_2} N^{K_3 K_4 K_5} N^{K_6 K_7][J_7} \neq 0. \qquad \text{dim} = 35$$

One finds in this case that the constraint $(N^3)^{IJ} = 0$ above with solution of dimension 26 corresponds to equation (3.55) and the constraint $(N^3)^{I_1I_2I_3}{}_K = 0$ with solution of dimension 21 corresponds to equation (3.63). More generally one finds

$$\begin{split} &\int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^7 \\ N^{2l_1 l_2 l_3 l_4 l_5, J} = 0}} f_N(v) e^{2\pi i N \cdot a} \qquad \Leftrightarrow \qquad [\mathcal{D}_{\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6}^2]_{ij}{}^{kl} \int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = 0 \ , \\ &\int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^7 \\ N^3 l_J = 0}} f_N(v) e^{2\pi i N \cdot a} \qquad \Leftrightarrow \qquad [\mathcal{D}_{2\Upsilon_2}^3]_{ij,kl} \int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = 0 \ , \\ &\int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^7 \\ N^3 l_1 l_2 l_3 K = 0}} f_N(v) e^{2\pi i N \cdot a} \qquad \Leftrightarrow \qquad [\mathcal{D}_{\Upsilon_1 + \Upsilon_4 + \Upsilon_7}^3]_{j,klpq}{}^i \int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = 0 \ , \\ &\int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^7 \\ N_{I_J}^2 = 0}} f_N(v) e^{2\pi i N \cdot a} \qquad \Leftrightarrow \qquad [\mathcal{D}_{2\Upsilon_1 + 2\Upsilon_7}^4]_{i,j}{}^{k,l} \int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = 0 \ , \\ &\int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^7 \\ N_{I_J}^6 = 0}} f_N(v) e^{2\pi i N \cdot a} \qquad \Leftrightarrow \qquad [\mathcal{D}_{3\Upsilon_1 + \Upsilon_5}^6]_{i,j,k}{}^{lpq} \int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = 0 \ , \\ &\int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^7 \\ N_{I_J}^6 = 0}} f_N(v) e^{2\pi i N \cdot a} \qquad \Leftrightarrow \qquad [\mathcal{D}_{3\Upsilon_1 + \Upsilon_5}^6]_{i,j,k}{}^{lpq} \int_{[0,1]} db \ f(g) = 0 \ , \end{aligned}$$

$$\sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^7 \\ N^7 = 0}} \int N(0) \delta$$
We will now describe the integrability conditions for these differential equations.

Integrability conditions

• Let us first review the case of the minimal representation in these conventions. The absence of irreducible representation in the Joseph ideal $\mathcal{I}_{\Lambda_1}^2 = R(\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6)$ at the second oder, implies for a spherical function

$$\left(28\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{klpq} - 3\delta_{ij}^{kl}\Delta\right)f^{\min} = 0.$$
(3.66)

We write the projector

$$[\mathcal{D}^2_{\Upsilon_2+\Upsilon_6}]_{ij}{}^{kl} = \mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{klpq} - \frac{3}{28}\delta^{kl}_{ij}\Delta , \qquad (3.67)$$

such that $[\mathcal{D}^2_{\Upsilon_2+\Upsilon_6}]_{ik}{}^{jk} = 0$. Clearly all the higher order Casimir operators eigenvalues are determined from the quadratic one since they can be defined as traces of the operator $\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{klpq}$ to higher powers. We have in this way

$$\Delta_n f^{\min} = \left(\frac{3}{28}\right)^{n-1} \Delta^n f^{\min} .$$
(3.68)

The third order ideal component in $R(2\Upsilon_2)$ implies moreover

$$\left(4\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{pqmn}\mathcal{D}_{mnkl} - \mathcal{D}_{ijkl}(\Delta + 24)\right)f^{\min} = 0 , \qquad (3.69)$$

where

$$[\mathcal{D}_{2\Upsilon_{2}}^{3}]_{ij,kl} = \mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{pqmn}\mathcal{D}_{mnkl} - \mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\left(\frac{1}{4}\Delta + 6\right).$$
(3.70)

One computes indeed using (3.36) that

$$18\mathcal{D}_{pq[ij}\mathcal{D}^{pqrs}\mathcal{D}_{kl]rs} = \frac{9}{2}\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\Delta + 108\mathcal{D}_{ijkl} .$$
(3.71)

Now using moreover (3.66) one obtains that

$$\left(4\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{pqmn}\mathcal{D}_{mnkl} - \mathcal{D}_{ijkl}(\Delta + 24)\right)f^{\min} = -16\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}(\Delta + 42)f^{\min} = 0 , \qquad (3.72)$$

so either f^{\min} is constant and in the trivial representation, or f^{\min} is an eigen-function of the Laplacian with eigenvalue -42. The spherical representation is therefore unique and is determined by the Joseph ideal equation

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{klpq}f^{\min} = -\frac{9}{2}\delta^{kl}_{ij}f^{\min} .$$
(3.73)

• For the next to minimal we write the two cubic ideals, the one in $R(2\Upsilon_2)$

$$\left(4\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{pqmn}\mathcal{D}_{mnkl}-\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}(\Delta+24)\right)f^{n-\min}=0, \qquad (3.74)$$

and the ideal (3.60) in the $R(\Upsilon_1 + \Upsilon_4 + \Upsilon_7)$

$$\left(36\mathcal{D}_{jr[kl}\mathcal{D}^{irmn}\mathcal{D}_{pq]mn} - \delta^{i}_{j}\mathcal{D}_{klpq}(\Delta + 42) + \delta^{i}_{[k}\mathcal{D}_{lpq]j}(\Delta - 120)\right)f^{\text{n-min}} = 0.$$
(3.75)

Using again (3.36) one can act with an additional derivative on (3.74) and use (3.75) to obtain

$$\mathcal{D}^{ijpq} \Big(4\mathcal{D}_{pqrs} \mathcal{D}^{rsmn} \mathcal{D}_{mnkl} - \mathcal{D}_{pqkl} (\Delta + 24) \Big) f^{\text{n-min}} = \frac{1}{12} \Big(28\mathcal{D}^{ijpq} \mathcal{D}_{klpq} - 3\delta^{ij}_{kl} \Delta \Big) (\Delta + 60) f^{\text{n-min}}$$

$$(3.76)$$

We assume that $\left(28\mathcal{D}^{ijpq}\mathcal{D}_{klpq}-3\delta_{kl}^{ij}\Delta\right)f^{\text{n-min}}\neq 0$ because otherwise we would be back to the minimal or the trivial representation, so we obtain that $f^{\text{n-min}}$ is an eigen-function of the Laplacian with eigenvalue -60. The higher order Casimir are determined using (3.74) as

$$\Delta_n f^{\text{n-min}} = -60(-9)^{n-1} f^{\text{n-min}} .$$
(3.77)

Associated variety and harmonic superspace

The one-half BPS Grassmann analytic structure defined in (1.111) is associated to the weight Υ_4 of SU(8) that labels the minimal SU(8) nilpotent orbit \mathcal{O}_{Υ_4} in $\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}} = \mathfrak{e}_7(\mathbb{C}) \ominus \mathfrak{sl}(8, \mathbb{C})$ [178]. Defining the normal triple $(h_{\Upsilon_4}, e_{\Upsilon_4}, f_{\Upsilon_4})$, the Grassmann analytic superfield W is precisely defined in (1.111) to be the component along $e_{\Upsilon_4} \in \mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}$ of W^{ijkl} and the harmonic variables parametrise the SU(8) orbit of $h_{\Upsilon_4} \in \mathfrak{su}(8)$. As such, W is in the minimal nilpotent orbit \mathcal{O}_{Υ_4} and the set of polynomials in W is isomorphic to $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) f^{\min}$ as an SU(8) submodule $S(\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}^*)$ of the polynomial functions in W^{ijkl} , i.e.

$$\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) f^{\min} \cong \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} R(n\Upsilon_4) .$$
 (3.78)

We find therefore that supersymmetry implies equations (3.66) and (3.69) and so by integrability equation (3.73).

The one-quarter BPS Grassmann analytic structure defined in (1.114) is associated to the weight $\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6$ of SU(8) that labels the next-to-minimal SU(8) nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6}$ in $\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}$ [178]. Defining the normal triple $(h_{\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6}, e_{\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6}, f_{\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6})$, the Grassmann analytic superfield W^{rs} defined in (1.114) is in the weight 2 vector space and therefore includes the component along $e_{\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6} \in \mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}$ of W^{ijkl} and the harmonic variables parametrise the SU(8) orbit of $h_{\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6} \in \mathfrak{su}(8)$. As such, W^{rs} is in the next-to-minimal nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\Upsilon_2 + \Upsilon_6}$ and the set of polynomials in W^{rs} is isomorphic to $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) f^{\operatorname{n-min}}$ as an SU(8) submodule of $S(\mathfrak{p}^*_{\mathbb{C}})$

$$\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) f^{\operatorname{n-min}} \cong \bigoplus_{n,m \ge 0} R(m\Upsilon_2 + n\Upsilon_4 + m\Upsilon_6) .$$
(3.79)

We find therefore that supersymmetry implies the equations (3.74) and (3.75) and so by integrability equation (3.77).

The one-eight BPS Grassmann analytic structure of type (1/8, 1/8) defined in (1.117) is associated to the weight $2\Upsilon_1 + 2\Upsilon_7$ of SU(8) that labels the SU(8) nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7}$ in $\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}$ [178]. This real orbit is inside the even complex orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_1}$ associated to the Heisenberg parabolic P_1 . The complex orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_1}$ includes two real orbits, $\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7}$ and $\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_4}$. The closure of their union $\overline{\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_1}} \cup \overline{\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_4}}$ is expected to define the associated variety of the Heisenberg parabolic Eisenstein series $E_{s\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$ at generic values of $s \in \mathbb{C}$. Defining the normal triple $(h_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7}, e_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7}, f_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7})$, the

Grassmann analytic superfield W^{rst} defined in (1.117) is in the weight 2 vector space and therefore includes the component along $e_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7} \in \mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}$ of W^{ijkl} and the harmonic variables parametrise the SU(8) orbit of $h_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7} \in \mathfrak{su}(8)$. As such, W^{rst} is in the nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7}$ and the set of polynomials in W^{rst} is isomorphic to the SU(8) submodule of $S(\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}^*)$

$$S(\mathfrak{p}^*_{\mathbb{C}})|_{\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7}}$$

$$\cong \bigoplus_{n_1,n_2,n_3,n_4,n_4' \ge 0} R((n_3+n_4+2n_4')\Upsilon_1+n_2\Upsilon_2+n_4\Upsilon_3+(n_1+n_3)\Upsilon_4+n_4\Upsilon_5+n_2\Upsilon_6+(n_3+n_4+2n_4')\Upsilon_7) .$$
(3.80)

The module $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) E_{s\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$ also includes polynomial with support on $\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_4}$ (see Appendix C.2)

$$S(\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}^*)|_{\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_4}} = \bigoplus_{n_1, n_2, n_3, n_4 \ge 0} R(n_3\Upsilon_1 + n_2\Upsilon_2 + (n_1 + n_3 + 2n_4)\Upsilon_4 + n_2\Upsilon_6 + n_3\Upsilon_7)$$
(3.81)

but this does not give any new SU(8) representation. The complete module $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) E_{s\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$ only admits SU(8) irreducible representations that appear in $S(\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}^*)|_{\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_1+2\Upsilon_7}}$ as suggested by linearised supersymmetry. The multiplicities of the representations are different, and in particular the irreducible representation $R(2\Upsilon_4)$ appears with two distinct derivative of the function. In general the associate variety associated to a spherical automorphic representation typically includes the union of all real orbits in the same complex orbit. We can still conclude that supersymmetry implies equation (3.74). This analysis does not allow to determine the eigen-value of the Laplacian, although we know that supersymmetry fixes it to be -60. We obtain that the abelian Fourier coefficients in the decompactification limit are not generic according to (3.55).

The other one-eight BPS Grassmann analytic structure of type (1/4, 0) defined in (1.119) is associated to the weight $2\Upsilon_2$ of SU(8) that labels the SU(8) nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_2}$ in $\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}$ [178]. It is equivalent to its complex conjugate $\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_6}$ that must be considered together for a non-linear supersymmetry invariant. This real orbit is inside the even complex orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_7}$ associated to the abelian parabolic P_7 . The closure $\overline{\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_2} \cup \mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_6}}$ defines therefore the associated variety of the abelian parabolic Eisenstein series $E_{s\Lambda_7}^{E_7}$ at generic values of $s \in \mathbb{C}$. Defining the normal triple $(h_{2\Upsilon_2}, e_{2\Upsilon_2}, f_{2\Upsilon_2})$, the Grassmann analytic superfield W^{rs} defined in (1.119) is in the weight 2 vector space and therefore includes the component along $e_{2\Upsilon_2} \in \mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}$ of W^{ijkl} and the harmonic variables parametrise the SU(8) orbit of $h_{2\Upsilon_2} \in \mathfrak{su}(8)$. As such, W^{rs} is in the nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_2}$ and the set of polynomials in W^{rs} is isomorphic to the SU(8) submodule of $S(\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}^*)$

$$S(\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}^*)|_{\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_2}} \cong \bigoplus_{n_1, n_2, n_3 \ge 0} R((n_2 + 2n_3)\Upsilon_2 + n_1\Upsilon_4 + n_2\Upsilon_6) .$$
(3.82)

For generic values of s one has

$$\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_{7}) E_{s\Lambda_{7}}^{E_{7}} \cong \bigoplus_{\substack{n_{1}, n_{2}, n_{3}, n_{3}' \ge 0\\n_{3}n_{3}' = 0}} R((n_{2} + 2n_{3})\Upsilon_{2} + n_{1}\Upsilon_{4} + (n_{2} + 2n_{3}')\Upsilon_{6}), \qquad (3.83)$$

which is the union of $S(\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}^*)|_{\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_2}}$ and $S(\mathfrak{p}_{\mathbb{C}}^*)|_{\mathcal{O}_{2\Upsilon_6}}$. The chiral harmonic superspace suggests that one can define a submodule for $n_3 \ge k \ge 1$. One shows in Appendix C.1 that such module can be

defined starting from a non-trivial SU(8) representation, and $k \ge 1$ integer

$$\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_{7}) \mathcal{D}^{3k}_{2k\Upsilon_{2}} E^{E_{7}}_{(4+k)\Lambda_{7}} \cong \bigoplus_{\substack{n_{1}, n_{2} \ge 0 \\ n_{3} \ge k}} R((n_{2}+2n_{3})\Upsilon_{2}+n_{1}\Upsilon_{4}+n_{2}\Upsilon_{6}) \oplus \delta_{k,1} \operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_{7}) E^{E_{7}}_{4\Lambda_{7}} .$$
(3.84)

For the $\nabla^6 R^4$ type invariant this selects the regularised Eisenstein series at s = 5, for which

$$\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_{7})\widehat{E}_{5\Lambda_{7}}^{E_{7}} \cong \bigoplus_{\substack{n_{1},n_{2},n_{3},n_{3}' \ge 0\\n_{3}n_{3}'=0}} R((n_{2}+2n_{3})\Upsilon_{2}+n_{1}\Upsilon_{4}+(n_{2}+2n_{3}')\Upsilon_{6}) \oplus \operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_{7})E_{4\Lambda_{7}}^{E_{7}}, \quad (3.85)$$

is consistent with the linearised supersymmetry analysis. The mixing with $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) E_{4\Lambda_7}^{E_7}$ which expands as (3.79) is due to the one-loop divergence of the $\nabla^4 R^4$ form-factor that can be read from (2.66). We find therefore that supersymmetry implies equation (3.74) and that the Laplacian eigen-value is -60. The abelian Fourier coefficients in the string perturbative limit are not generic in this automorphic representation and satisfy (3.62).

We can summarise the results in this section by associating a nilpotent orbit to each supersymmetry invariant, as displayed in Figure 11. We can similarly associate Eisenstein series to nilpotent



Figure 11: Nilpotent orbits associated to supersymmetry invariants

orbits as displayed in Figure 12. For completeness we have included nilpotent orbits beyond the ones known to appear in string theory.

3.3 BPS instantons as supergravity solutions

The D(-1) brane instanton was described as a supergravity Euclidean solution in [7]. The metric is flat $g_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\mu\nu}$ and all the fields but the dilaton and the Ramond-Ramond axion vanish. The



Figure 12: Nilpotent orbits associated to Eisenstein series in the E_7 closure diagram, where we removed the non-special orbits on the left for which there is no automorphic representation. If generic parameters s (or t) are chosen one obtains the orbits shown; for specific values the wavefront set of the Eisenstein series (or its leading residue) can be smaller as indicated for smaller orbits. Where we write different Eisenstein series, they are all related by functional relations. The reduction of the wavefront set have be studied by analysing the degenerate Whittaker vectors using Casselman–Shalika formula for Fourier coefficients [184, 185, 75].

Lagrangian then reduces to

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-g} \left(\partial_{\mu}\phi\partial^{\mu}\phi - e^{2\phi}\partial_{\mu}C\partial^{\mu}C\right)$$

$$\cong \frac{1}{2}d\phi \star d\phi + \frac{1}{2}e^{-2\phi}F \star F - id(CF)$$
(3.86)

where we used that the kinetic term for the dual nine-form field strength F changes sign by duality in Euclidean signature and the pure imaginary total derivative remains after duality using C as a Lagrange multiplier for dF = 0. The BPS instantons can be obtained by writing the action as a square plus a topological term

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{1}{2}e^{-2\phi}(de^{\phi} \mp \star F) \star (de^{\phi} \mp \star F) + d\left((\pm e^{-\phi} - iC)F\right).$$
(3.87)

One finds that e^{ϕ} is harmonic and the single instanton solution reads

$$F = \frac{12}{\pi^5} n d\Omega_9 , \qquad e^{\phi} = e^{\phi_{\infty}} + \frac{3|n|}{2\pi^5 r^8}$$
(3.88)

with Euclidean action $S = |n|e^{-\phi_{\infty}} + inC_{\infty}$. Without introducing the eight-form potential one can interpret the solution in the symmetric space $SO(1,1)\backslash SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ as

$$v = e^{\phi/2} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & C \\ 0 & e^{-\phi} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad C = C_{\infty} + \frac{3ne^{-\phi_{\infty}}}{2\pi^5 e^{\phi_{\infty}} r^8 + 3|n|}, \qquad (3.89)$$

and the conserved current

$$J = v^{-1} \left(\star dv v^{-1} + \eta^{-1} (\star dv v^{-1})^{\mathsf{T}} \eta \right) v = \frac{12n}{\pi^5} d\Omega_9 \left(\begin{array}{cc} C_{\infty} + e^{-\phi_{\infty}} & (C_{\infty} + e^{-\phi_{\infty}})^2 \\ -1 & -C_{\infty} - e^{-\phi_{\infty}} \end{array} \right) , \qquad (3.90)$$

with $\eta = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}$ (for the pseudo-Riemannian quotient by SO(1,1)) is nilpotent, i.e. $J^2 = 0$ as a matrix.

This generalises to all the symmetric spaces and the BPS instantons contributing in string theory. We will only discuss the case of E_7 , but the results of this section can easily be generalised. For instantons contributing to abelian Fourier coefficients in a parabolic $P_i \subset E_7$, one needs to consider a Euclidean solution in which all the axions parametrising $U_i/[U_i, U_i]$ have been dualised. In this way the dual field strength charge defines the instanton number, as the nine-form F for the D(-1)instanton secribed above. Because of the change of sign of the kinetic term in Euclidean signature, this implies that for P_7 one must look at solutions in $(SU(8)^*/\mathbb{Z}_2)\setminus E_7 \cong \mathbb{R}_+ \times (Sp(4)/\mathbb{Z}_2)\setminus E_6 \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{27}$. This is the real form of the coset space that arises when considering the consistent truncation to stationary solutions in five dimensions. The corresponding instantons are then BPS black holes in five dimensions with electric charge $q \in \mathbb{Z}^{27}$ [186], reduced on the time-like isometry interpreted as a thermal circle [182].

For P_1 the relevant real form is $(SU(4,4)/\mathbb{Z}_2)\setminus E_7 \cong \mathbb{R}_+ \times (SO(6) \times SO(6))\setminus SO(6,6) \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{32+1}$. In this case the vector fields do not admit a real duality equation compatible with E_7 symmetry and the spinors are complex. One finds nonetheless that it seems to be the correct real form to describe Euclidean D-brane solutions for which the truncation to the scalar sector is well defined [51]. For P_2 the relevant real form is $(SL(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2)\setminus E_7 \cong SO(7)\setminus GL(7) \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{35+7}$. In this case the vector fields do admit a real duality equation compatible with E_7 symmetry but the spinors are complex. Having complex spinors is not a problem in Euclidean signature [187]. We will discuss this example is some details using the approach proposed in [188]. The Euclidean Lagrangian for the scalar fields is

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{4} dG_{IJ} \star dG^{IJ} + \frac{1}{8} G^{IJ} dG_{IJ} \star G^{KL} dG_{KL} - \frac{1}{12} G^{I_1 J_1} G^{I_2 J_2} G^{I_3 J_3} da_{I_1 I_2 I_3} \star da_{J_1 J_2 J_3} + \frac{1}{2} \det G^{-1} G_{IJ} \left(db^I - \frac{1}{72} \varepsilon^{IK_1 \dots K_6} a_{K_1 K_2 K_3} da_{K_4 K_5 K_6} \right) \star \left(db^J - \frac{1}{72} \varepsilon^{JL_1 \dots L_6} a_{L_1 L_2 L_3} da_{L_4 L_5 L_6} \right)$$
(3.91)

where only the axions a^{IJK} have a kinetic term with negative sign. Here $G_{IJ} = E_I^a E_{Ja}$ is the metric on T^7 with vielbeins E_I^a , a_{IJK} the three-form and b^I the six-form. One defines the dual three-form field strengths on \mathbb{R}^4

$$F^{I_1I_2I_3} = G^{I_1J_1}G^{I_2J_2}G^{I_3J_3} \star da_{J_1J_2J_3} - \frac{1}{6}\varepsilon^{I_1I_2I_3J_1J_2J_3K}a_{J_1J_2J_3}H_K ,$$

$$H_I = \det G^{-1}G_{IJ} \star \left(db^J - \frac{1}{72}\varepsilon^{JL_1...L_6}a_{L_1L_2L_3}da_{L_4L_5L_6}\right) = 0 .$$
(3.92)

The superymmetry variation of the Weyl fermions

$$\delta\chi_{\alpha ijk} = (\not\!\!P_{ijkl}\bar{\epsilon}^l)_{\alpha} , \quad \delta\bar{\chi}^{ijk}_{\dot{\alpha}} = (\not\!\!P^{ijkl}\epsilon_l)_{\dot{\alpha}}$$
(3.93)

implies that one gets a BPS solution if $P^{abcd} = 0$ for $a, b, c, d \leq 7$, so that $P_{abc8} = 0$. The generic BPS solution only preserves 1/16 of the supersymmetry through a single right-handed Weyl Killing spinor $\bar{\epsilon}^8_{\dot{\alpha}}$ with $SL(7) \subset SL(8)$ stabiliser. Written in terms of F^{IJK} and $E_{I}{}^a$, only SO(7) is manifest with stabiliser $G_2 \subset SO(7)$. One can parametrise $SO(7)/G_2$ by the orbit of the antisymmetric tensor C_{abc} that defines the structure constants of the octonions algebra. It is of course expected that G_2 appears in breaking supersymmetry to $\mathcal{N} = 1$ [189], but here we only keep one chirality. The tensor C_{abc} is determined for a given solution by maximisation of the asymptotic boundary integral

$$M(N) = \frac{1}{6} \int_{\partial M} C_{abc} E_I^{\ a} E_J^{\ b} E_K^{\ c} F^{IJK} , \qquad (3.94)$$

which gives the real part of the instanton action. The constraints $P_{abc8} = 0$ can be solved by using the equation [h, P] = 2P for the \mathfrak{sl}_8 generator $h = \frac{7}{2} T^8_8$, imposing that P belongs to the nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{4\Upsilon_7} \subset \mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_2}$. Then the \mathfrak{e}_7 conserved current is automatically in the nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_2}$.

In the P_2 basis with manifest SL(7) symmetry, the diagonalising element h can be written in terms of the generators $E^{abc} \in \mathbf{35}^{(2)}$ and $F_{abc} \in \mathbf{35}^{(-2)}$ as

$$\mathbf{h} = \frac{1}{6}C_{abc}\mathbf{E}^{abc} + \frac{1}{6}C^{abc}\mathbf{F}_{abc} \in \mathfrak{sl}_8.$$
(3.95)

The equation [h, P] = 2P ensuring that $P \in \mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_2}$ gives

$$\star da_{IJK} = -C_{abc} \star D(E_I^{\ a} E_J^{\ b} E_K^{\ c}) - \frac{1}{12} E_I^{\ a} E_J^{\ b} E_K^{\ c} \varepsilon_{abcdefg} C^{def} \det E E^{gI} H_I , \qquad (3.96)$$

while $[h, d_{\omega}h] = 4d_{\omega}h$ ensuring that this condition is integrable gives

$$\star DC^{abc} = \frac{1}{12} \varepsilon^{abcdefg} C_{def} \det EE_g{}^I H_I , \qquad (3.97)$$

with D the SO(7)-covariant derivative. It follows that

$$da_{IJK} = -d(E_I^a E_J^b E_K^c C_{abc}) \Rightarrow a_{IJK} = -E_I^a E_J^b E_K^c C_{abc} + \alpha_{IJK} , \qquad (3.98)$$

for constant coefficients α_{IJK} . Using the expression for F^{IJK} in (3.92) and (3.96) again we obtain

$$F^{IJK} - \frac{1}{6} \varepsilon^{IJKPQRS} \alpha_{PQR} H_S = \star D(E_a{}^I E_b{}^J E_c{}^K C^{abc}) .$$
(3.99)

Because the left-hand-side is a closed three-form on \mathbb{R}^4 , $E_a{}^I E_b{}^J E_c{}^K C^{abc}$ are harmonic functions \mathcal{K}^{IJK}

$$E_a{}^I E_b{}^J E_c{}^K C^{abc} = \mathcal{K}^{IJK} = \mathcal{K}^{IJK}_{\infty} + \sum_p \frac{N^{IJK}}{4\pi^2 |x - x_p|^2} .$$
(3.100)

These 35 harmonic functions determine completely the vielbeins E_a^I up the $G_2 \subset SO(7)$ stabiliser that is pure gauge. The three-forms H_I satisfy

$$H_I = -\frac{1}{72} \varepsilon_{IJKLPQR} \,\mathcal{K}^{JKL} \star d\mathcal{K}^{PQR} \,, \qquad (3.101)$$

which is an exact three-form everywhere on \mathbb{R}^4 provided the harmonic functions satisfy a bubble equation of the same type as for four-dimensional multi-black hole solutions to do not admit closed time-like curves [190]. In the present case this condition imposes the absence of M5-brane instanton charge, which is required for instanton corrections associated to abelian Fourier coefficients. The non-abelian Fourier coefficients with non-vanishing M5-brane instanton charge must be defined in a different signature, see e.g. [120] for a discussion of Taub-NUT instantons.

The single instanton solution takes the form

$$F^{IJK} = \frac{N^{IJK}}{2\pi^2} d\Omega_3 , \qquad E_a{}^I E_b{}^J E_c{}^K C^{abc} = \mathcal{K}_{\infty}^{IJK} + \frac{N^{IJK}}{4\pi^2 r^2} , \qquad (3.102)$$

with the constraint $dH_I = 0$ at r = 0 that gives

$$\varepsilon_{IJKLPQR} \mathcal{K}_{\infty}^{JKL} N^{PQR} = 0 . \qquad (3.103)$$

For $H_I = 0$ one can rewrite the Lagrangian as the sum of a square plus a total derivative

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{1}{12} G_{IL} G_{JP} G_{KQ} \Big(F^{IJK} - \star d \big(E_a{}^I E_b{}^J E_c{}^K C^{abc} \big) \Big) \star \Big(F^{LPQ} - \star d \big(E_d{}^L E_e{}^P E_f{}^Q C^{def} \big) \Big) \\ + \frac{1}{6} d \Big((C_{abc} E_I{}^a E_J{}^b E_K{}^c - ia_{IJK}) F^{IJK} \Big) , \quad (3.104)$$

which gives the action $\int \mathcal{L} = M(N) - \frac{i}{6} a_{IJK} N^{IJK}$. One can always choose the asymptotic vielbeins representative E_I^a such that C_{abc} takes a canonical form at infinity. In this case defining $Z^{abc} = E_I^a E_J^b E_K^c N^{IJK}$ at infinity, one must maximise

$$M(N) = \frac{1}{6} \int_{\partial M} C_{abc} E_I^{\ a} E_J^{\ b} E_K^{\ c} F^{IJK} = Z_{123} - Z_{156} + Z_{246} - Z_{345} + Z_{147} + Z_{257} + Z_{367} \quad (3.105)$$

with respect to SO(7) acting on E_I^a on the right to determine the Euclidean action. The function M(N) is maximised if these seven Z's are the only non-vanishing components of Z_{abc} and they all contribute positively. One finds representatives of the ten SL(7) orbits described in (3.64) depending of the set of non-vanishing components Z_{abc} among the seven above. One gets a 1/2 BPS charge with only $Z_{123} \neq 0$ and all the other components vanishing, a 1/4 BPS charge with only Z_{123} , Z_{156} non-zero. A 1/8 BPS charge in $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_7}$ can be obtained for only Z_{123} , Z_{156} , Z_{147} non-zero, while a 1/8 BPS charge is in $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_1}$ for only Z_{123} , Z_{156} , Z_{246} , Z_{345} non-zero. This permits to write the covariant form of the instanton action as the largest root of a polynomial in Z_{abc} .

For the appropriate choice of asymptotic values of the scalar fields one has then

$$P^{abc8} = Z^{abc} d \frac{1}{4\pi^2 r^2} , \qquad P_{abcd} = \frac{1}{6} \varepsilon_{abcdefg} Z^{efg} d \frac{1}{4\pi^2 r^2} , \qquad (3.106)$$

while the other components vanish. This implies for the solution with only $Z_{123}, Z_{156}, Z_{147}$ non-zero that the only non-vanishing components of P^{ijkl} and P_{ijkl} are up to permutations

$$P^{1238}$$
, P^{1568} , P^{1478} , P_{4567} , P_{2347} , P_{2356} (3.107)

which gives the four right-handed Killing spinors $\bar{\epsilon}^1_{\dot{\alpha}}$, $\bar{\epsilon}^8_{\dot{\alpha}}$ using (3.93) and the fact that $P_{ijkl} = 0$ if any of the indices is 1 or 8. On the contrary $P^{ijkl} \neq 0$ for any value of *i*. Following the same argument as in [7], the fermionic zero modes of the solutions are determined by the unbroken supersymmetries [191] that give rise to a superspace integral of the type discussed in Section 1.3 for the G-analytic superfield (1.119). One expects therefore such instanton to contribute to the corresponding (0, 1/4)-BPS supersymmetry invariant consistently with the analysis of the preceding section.

Similarly for the solution with only $Z_{123}, Z_{156}, Z_{246}, Z_{345}$ non-zero one obtains that the only non-vanishing components of P^{ijkl} and P_{ijkl} are up to permutations

$$P^{1238}, P^{1568}, P^{2468}, P^{3468}, P_{4567}, P_{2347}, P_{1357}, P_{1257}$$
(3.108)

which gives the two right-handed Killing spinors $\bar{\epsilon}^8_{\dot{\alpha}}$ and the two left-handed Killing spinors $\epsilon_{\alpha7}$ using (3.93). The integration over the fermionic zero modes in this background give rise to a superspace integral of the type discussed in Section 1.3 for the G-analytic superfield (1.117). One expects therefore such instanton to contribute to the corresponding (1/8, 1/8)-BPS supersymmetry invariant consistently with the analysis of the preceding section.

3.4 Eisenstein series in the string perturbative limit

In this section we shall give the explicit form of the $E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d}$ Eisenstein series in the parabolic P_1 relevant to describe the string theory perturbative limit $g_s = e^{\phi_{d-1}} \ll 1$. We use the notation of table 2. The computation is based on the formula (3.12), which reads for E_7

$$2\zeta(2s)E_{s\Lambda_{7}}^{E_{7}} = \sum_{\substack{\Gamma \in \mathbb{Z}^{56}\\(\Gamma \times \Gamma)|_{1\mathbf{33}} = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{1}{|Z(\Gamma)|^{2s}} , \qquad (3.109)$$

and that has a natural interpretation as a sum over massive 1/2 BPS supermultiplets with BPS mass $\ell M = |Z(\Gamma)|$ [64]. The computation is explained in Appendix D.1. We will write generally S_{-}

for the lattice of D-brane charges in the left-handed spinor representation of the T-duality group $Spin(d-1, d-1, \mathbb{Z})$. In our notation, the action of the 1/4-BPS Euclidean D-brane instanton of charge $Q \in S_{-}$ is [192]¹⁸

$$S^{\text{D-brane}}(Q) = 2\pi \frac{\sqrt{|v(Q)|^2 + 2|v(Q \times Q)|}}{g_{\text{s}}} - 2\pi i(Q, a)$$
(3.110)

with $v \in Spin(d-1, d-1)$ parametrising the Narrain moduli and $a \in \overline{S_{-}(\mathbb{R})}$ the Ramond-Ramond axions. For short we write $Q \times Q = (Q\Gamma_{d-5}Q)$ the (d-5)-form quadratic in Q defined by the gamma matrix. For d = 5, $(QQ) \in \mathbb{Z}$ is related by triality to half the even scalar product on $II_{4,4}$. For d = 6, $Q\gamma^a Q$ is normalised such that it is in $II_{5,5}$. For d = 7, $Q\gamma^{ab}Q$ is normalised such that it is a vector in \mathbb{L}_2 , so all its components are integer except one that is possibly half-integer, when $2(Q\gamma^{ab}Q)(Q\gamma_{ab}Q) = 1 \mod 4$. We normalise $|v(Q \times Q)|^2$ with a factor of $\frac{1}{(d-5)!}$.

For $d \leq 6$, the parabolic P_1 has an abelian unipotent radical, so that one can write a standard Fourier expansion

$$g_{s}^{\frac{4}{9-d}s}E_{s\Lambda_{d}}^{E_{d}} = E_{s\Lambda_{1}}^{D_{d-1}} + \frac{\xi(2s-d+1)}{\xi(2s)}g_{s}^{2s-d+1}E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_{d-2}}^{D_{d-1}} + \delta_{d,6}\frac{\xi(2s-8)\xi(2s-11)}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-3)}g_{s}^{4s-16} + 2\frac{g_{s}^{s-\frac{d-1}{2}}}{\xi(2s)}\sum_{\substack{Q\in S_{-}\\Q\times Q=0}}'\frac{\sigma_{d-1-2s}(Q)}{\gcd Q^{\frac{d-3}{d-1}(d-3-2s)}}E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_{d-2}}^{SL(d-1)}(v_{Q})\frac{K_{s-\frac{d-1}{2}}(2\pi\frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{(1-\frac{d}{d-1})s+\frac{9-d}{2}-\frac{d}{d-1}}}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} + 2\delta_{d,6}\frac{\xi(2s-8)g_{s}^{3s-\frac{21}{2}}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-3)}\sum_{\substack{Q\in S_{-}\\Q\times Q=0}}'\sigma_{11-2s}(Q)\frac{K_{s-\frac{11}{2}}(2\pi\frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{\frac{11}{2}-s}}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} + 2\delta_{d,6}\frac{g_{s}^{2s-8}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-3)}\sum_{\substack{Q\in S_{-}\\Q\times Q=0}}'n_{|Q|}n^{11-2s}\sigma_{8-2s}(\frac{Q\times Q}{n^{2}})\frac{B_{\frac{3}{2}},s-4(\frac{|v(Q)|^{2}}{g_{s}^{2}},\frac{|v(Q\times Q)|}{g_{s}^{2}})}{|v(Q\times Q)|^{4-s}}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}$$
(3.111)

where D_{n-1} is the split real form Spin(d-1, d-1), the SL(d-1) Eisenstein series is evaluated on the Levi stabiliser subgroup $SL(d-1) \subset P_{d-2} \subset Spin(d-1, d-1)$ of the one-half BPS pure spinor Q, and $B_{j,s}$ is the integral

$$B_{j,s}(x,y) = \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}t}{t^{1+j}} e^{-\pi t - \pi x/t} K_s(2\pi y/t) , \qquad x,y > 0$$

$$= \sum_{k=0}^\infty \frac{\Gamma(s+k+\frac{1}{2}) K_{j-k-\frac{1}{2}} \left(2\pi \sqrt{x+2y}\right)}{k! \Gamma(s-k+\frac{1}{2}) \left(4\pi\right)^k y^{k+\frac{1}{2}} \left(x+2y\right)^{\frac{2j-2k-1}{4}}} , \qquad (3.112)$$

that behaves as

$$B_{j,s}(\frac{|v(Q)|^2}{g_s^2}, \frac{|v(Q \times Q)|}{g_s^2}) \sim g_s^{j+1} \frac{e^{-2\pi \frac{\sqrt{|v(Q)|^2 + 2|v(Q \times Q)|}}{g_s}}}{2\sqrt{|v(Q \times Q)|}(\sqrt{|v(Q)|^2 + 2|v(Q \times Q)|})^j}$$
(3.113)

¹⁸For d = 7 this formula is only valid for 1/4 BPS brane instantons, but 1/8 BPS instanton do not contribute to $E_{s\Lambda_7}^{E_7}$.

at small string coupling $g_s \ll 1$. We recall that $\sigma_s(Q) = \sum_{n|Q} d^s$ is the sigma divisor sum of the greatest divisor n of Q such that $Q/n \in S_-$. Note that this expression (3.111) is an absolutely convergent sum that is real analytic in the moduli and meromorphic in s. The 1/4 BPS instanton corrections are exponentially suppressed with the expected weight defined by the classical world-volume action on the Euclidean brane. The measure factor $\sum_{n|Q} n^4 \sigma_1(\frac{Q \times Q}{n^2})$ is generic for $d \geq 5$ and will be discussed below. The fact that the generic abelian Fourier coefficient is factorised has been proved in general for the next-to-minimal representation [193–195].

Let us mention that the method developed in [194] provides an alternative way to derive minimal and next-to-minimal Fourier coefficients from Borel Fourier coefficients that can be computed efficiently using Casselman–Shalika formula [184].

In four dimensions there are also Neveu–Schwarz Euclidean five-brane corrections. We write the NS5-brane charge k and the corresponding axion b (dual to the Kalb-Ramond two-form). Using the antisymmetric Spin(6,6) scalar product \langle , \rangle on S_{-} defined by the charge conjugation matrix C, one obtains that the unipotent generators define the derivative

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial a^{\alpha}} + \frac{1}{2} C_{\alpha\beta} a^{\beta} \frac{\partial}{\partial b} , \quad \frac{\partial}{\partial b} \quad \Rightarrow \quad Q \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial a} + \frac{1}{2} \langle Q, a \rangle \frac{\partial}{\partial b} , \quad k \frac{\partial}{\partial b} , \quad (3.114)$$

that satisfy the Heisenberg algebra with central charge $\frac{\partial}{\partial b}$. To define the non-abelian Fourier coefficients one must therefore choose a polariation [196]. For this we need to break the symmetry SO(6,6) by choosing a Lagrangian subspace in S_- . A convenient way to do this is to take the further decomposition that appears in choosing a specific polarisation circle in T^6

$$\mathfrak{so}(6,6) \cong \mathbf{10}^{(-2)} \oplus (\mathfrak{gl}_1 \oplus \mathfrak{so}(5,5))^{(0)} \oplus \mathbf{10}^{(2)} ,$$

$$\mathbf{32}_{-} \cong \mathbf{16}^{(-1)} \oplus \overline{\mathbf{16}}^{(1)} . \qquad (3.115)$$

We write accordingly $Q = (q, \bar{q}), a = (a, \bar{a}), and$

$$k\frac{\partial}{\partial b} , \quad q \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial a} - \bar{a}q\frac{\partial}{\partial b} , \quad \bar{q} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{a}} + \bar{q}a\frac{\partial}{\partial b} , \quad p \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial c} - \bar{a}\not p\frac{\partial}{\partial a} , \qquad (3.116)$$

where we added the derivative with respect to the SO(6,6) axions c in the $\mathbf{10}^{(2)}$ nilpotent component. We can therefore consider the Fourier decomposition with respect to the unipotent character

$$\psi_{k,q,p} = e^{2\pi i \left(k(b + \bar{a}a + \bar{a}\phi\bar{a}) + q(a + 2\phi\bar{a}) + p \cdot c \right)} , \qquad (3.117)$$

where $q \times q$ is the product defined by the Spin(5,5) gamma matrices, and we use the notation that $p \cdot (q \times q) = q \not p q$. In this form $q \in \mathbb{Z}^{16}$ is the charge of the Euclidean D-branes wrapping the polarisation circle, whereas the charge \bar{q} of the D-branes not wrapping the polarisation circle is not defined. After several manipulations explained in Appendix D.1, one obtains the \mathbb{R}^4 coupling function in four dimensions

$$g_{s}^{4}\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} = 4\pi\xi(4)g_{s}^{4}E_{2\Lambda_{7}}^{E_{7}}$$

$$= 2\zeta(3)g_{s}^{-2} + 4\pi\xi(4)E_{2\Lambda_{1}}^{D_{6}} + \frac{8\pi}{g_{s}}\sum_{\substack{Q\in S_{-}\\Q\times Q=0}}^{\prime}\sigma_{2}(Q)\frac{K_{1}(2\pi\frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}$$

$$+ \frac{8\pi}{g_{s}}\sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\prime}\sum_{\substack{q\in\mathbb{Z}^{16}\\k|q\times q}}R_{s}^{3}\sigma_{3}(k,q,\frac{q\times q}{k})\frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi\frac{\sqrt{k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\times(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^{2}})}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\times(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^{2}})^{\frac{3}{4}}}\psi_{k,q,\frac{q\times q}{k}} ,$$

$$(3.118)$$

where $R_{\rm s}$ is the radius in string lengths of the polarisation circle. The one-loop correction reproduces (2.29) as was identified in [76]

$$4\pi\xi(4)E_{2\Lambda_1}^{D_6} = 2\pi \int_{\mathcal{F}} \frac{d^2\tau}{\tau_2^2} \tau_2^{\epsilon} \Gamma_{II_{6,6}} . \qquad (3.119)$$

The Euclidean D-brane instanton is the same as in ten-dimensions

$$\frac{8\pi}{g_{s}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z} \setminus \{0\}} \sigma_{2}(|n|) \frac{K_{1}(2\pi \frac{|n|}{g_{s}})}{|n|} e^{2\pi i nC} .$$
(3.120)

It was recently computed in [10–12]. The instanton measure $\sigma_{-2}(Q) = \frac{\sigma_2(Q)}{\text{gcd}Q^2}$ is the appropriately normalised partition function of maximal super Yang–Mills on the torus with gauge group $SU(\text{gcd}Q)/\mathbb{Z}_{\text{gcd}Q}$, which was computed in [197]. The NS5-brane instanton corrections have not been computed and are only known through duality relations in general. One may observe that one finds the same measure and functional dependence in the string coupling constant as in the F^4 threshold function computed in type IIB on $K3 \times T^2$ at the T^4/\mathbb{Z}_2 orbifold point in [198].¹⁹

One can check by consistency that the function is invariant under the Ramond-Ramond axion shift $\bar{a} \to \bar{a} + x$ for $x \in \mathbb{Z}^{16}$. Indeed

$$\psi_{k,q,p}\big|_{\bar{a}\to\bar{+}x} = \psi_{k,q+xk,p+2q\times u+u\times uk} , \qquad (3.121)$$

and the Bessel function argument satisfies the same property such that the total function is invariant under the shift when including the sum over all $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $q \in \mathbb{Z}^{16}$ satisfying $k|q \times q$. It is the case that if k divides $q \times q$ then it divides $(q + xk) \times (q + xk) = q \times q + 2q \times xk + x \times xk^2$.

¹⁹Note however that the measure factor at a generic point of K3 is very different, and gives instead a result similar to the heterotic NS5 brane instanton corrections [120].

The $\nabla^4 R^4$ coupling function is also calculated in Appendix D.1 as

$$\begin{split} g_{s}^{8} \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} &= 8\pi\xi(4)\xi(8)g_{s}^{8} E_{4\Lambda_{7}}^{L_{7}} & (3.122) \\ &= \zeta(5)g_{s}^{-2} + \frac{4\pi^{3}}{45}\xi(8)E_{4\Lambda_{1}}^{D_{6}} + \frac{4}{3}g_{s}^{2}\zeta(4)E_{2\Lambda_{5}}^{D_{6}} \\ &+ 16\sum_{\substack{Q \in S_{-}\\Q \times Q = 0}}^{\prime} \left(\frac{g_{s}}{\pi} \frac{\sigma_{2}(Q)}{\gcd Q^{-\frac{2}{3}}}\zeta(4)E_{2\Lambda_{5}}^{SL(6)}(v_{Q})\frac{K_{1}(2\pi\frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{\frac{5}{3}}} + \frac{\pi^{2}}{6}\sigma_{4}(Q)\frac{K_{2}(2\pi\frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{2}}\right)e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \\ &+ \frac{16\pi}{g_{s}}\sum_{\substack{Q \in S_{-}\\Q \times Q \neq 0}} \sum_{\substack{Q \notin Q \times Q = 0}} d_{Q}d^{4}\sigma_{1}(\frac{Q \times Q}{d^{2}})\frac{K_{1}(2\pi\frac{\sqrt{|v(Q)|^{2}+2|v(Q \times Q)|}}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q \times Q)|\sqrt{|v(Q)|^{2}+2|v(Q \times Q)|}}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \\ &+ 8g_{s}^{7}\sum_{\substack{K \in \mathbb{Z}\\Q \in \mathbb{Z}^{10}}} \sum_{\substack{Q \in \mathbb{Z}^{10}\\k|q \times q}} d_{Q}d^{4}\sigma_{1}(\frac{q \times Q}{d^{2}})\frac{K_{1}(2\pi\frac{\sqrt{|v(Q||^{2}+2|x(Q \times Q)|}}{g_{s}})}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q + \bar{a}\bar{k})|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v((\frac{q + \bar{a}\bar{k})\times(q + \bar{a}\bar{k})|^{2}}{g_{s}^{2}}}\right)e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \\ &+ 8g_{s}^{7}\sum_{\substack{K \in \mathbb{Z}\\Q \in \mathbb{Z}^{10}\\k|q \times q}} \sum_{\substack{Q \in \mathbb{Z}^{10}\\k|q \times q}} \left(\frac{\pi^{3}R_{s}^{8}}{45}\sigma_{7}(k,q,\frac{q \times q}{k})\frac{K_{\frac{7}{2}}(2\pi\frac{\sqrt{k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q + \bar{a}\bar{k})|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v((\frac{q + \bar{a}\bar{k})\times(q + \bar{a}\bar{k}))|^{2}}}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q + \bar{a}\bar{k})|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v((\frac{q + \bar{a}\bar{k})\times(q + \bar{a}\bar{k}))|^{2}}}\right) \\ &+ R_{s}^{5}\frac{\sigma_{1}(k,q,\frac{q \times q}{k})}{\gcd(k,q,\frac{q \times q}{k})^{-\frac{3}{2}}}\zeta(3)E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{D_{5}}(w_{k,q})\frac{K_{\frac{1}{2}}(2\pi\frac{\sqrt{k^{2}+g^{2}}R_{s}|v(q + \bar{a}\bar{k})|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v((\frac{q + \bar{a}\bar{k})\times(q + \bar{a}\bar{k}))|^{2}})}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q + \bar{a}\bar{k})|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v((\frac{q + \bar{a}\bar{k})\times(q + \bar{a}\bar{k}))|^{2}}}) \\ &+ 16\pi g_{s}^{3}R_{s}^{8}\sum_{\substack{K \in \mathbb{Z}> \{0\}}} \sum_{\substack{Q \in \mathbb{Z}^{10}\\g \in \mathbb{Z}^{10}}} \frac{k_{k}[p^{2}]}{k_{s}^{2}}(p^{2}]} - \frac{k_{k}[q^{2}]}{2}(p^{2}]} + \frac{k_{k}[q^{2}]}{2}(p^{2}]} \frac{k_{k}[q^{2}]}{q^{2}}(p^{2}]}{q^{2}}) \\ &+ \frac{2}{(R_{s}^{2}}(v(q + \bar{a}\bar{k}))^{2}]}{(R_{s}^{2}}(v(q + \bar{a}\bar{k}))^{2}} + \frac{k_{k}[q^{2}]}(w_{k}(q + \bar{a}\bar{k})]^{2}}{k_{s}^{4}}(w_{k}(q + \bar{a}\bar{k}))^{2}}} + \frac{k_{k}[q^{2}]}{2}(q^{2}]} \frac{k_{k}[q^{2}]}{q^{2}}(q^{2}]}{q^{2}}} \frac{k_{k}[q^{2}]}{q^{2}}(q$$

The one-loop and two loop corrections agree with the perturbative computation $[76]^{20}$

$$\frac{4\pi^3}{45}\xi(8)E_{4\Lambda_1}^{D_6} = \frac{2\pi^3}{45}\int_{\mathcal{F}}\frac{d^2\tau}{\tau_2^2}E_2(\tau)\tau_2^{\epsilon}\Gamma_{I\!I_{6,6}}, \quad \frac{4}{3}\zeta(4)E_{2\Lambda_5}^{D_6} = 4\pi\int_{\mathcal{F}_2}\frac{d^6\Omega}{\det\Omega_2^3}\det\Omega_2^{\epsilon}\Gamma_{I\!I_{6,6}}.$$
 (3.123)

It is interesting to look at the generic abelian Fourier coefficient

$$\frac{16\pi}{g_{\rm s}} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_{-} \\ Q \times Q \neq 0 \\ Q \cdot (Q \times Q) = 0}} \sum_{d|Q} d^{4}\sigma_{1}(\frac{Q \times Q}{d^{2}}) \frac{K_{1}(2\pi \frac{\sqrt{|v(Q)|^{2} + 2|v(Q \times Q)|}}{g_{\rm s}})}{|v(Q \times Q)|\sqrt{|v(Q)|^{2} + 2|v(Q \times Q)|}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}$$
(3.124)

corresponding to 1/4 BPS D-brane instanton corrections. As the 1/2 BPS instanton corrections in (3.119), one expects them to be universal in all dimensions $D \leq 6$ by T-duality. We need at least T^4 to have such a configuration of brane breaking 3/4 of the supersymmetries. One easily reads from (3.111) that the correction is indeed the same in D = 5. In D = 6 1/4 BPS instantons only contribute to $\zeta(5)\widehat{E}_{5/2\Lambda_1}^{D_5}$ and give again the same formula (3.124) [63].²¹

Where one uses the functional relation $\xi(2)E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_2}^{D_6} = \xi(4)E_{2\Lambda_6}^{D_6} = \xi(4)E_{2\Lambda_5}^{D_6}$ to simplify the genus one integral. ²¹In D = 6, $Q \in II_{4,4}$ by triality and one can use $|v(Q)|^2 = p_L(Q)^2 + p_R(Q)^2$ and $2|v(Q \times Q)| = |p_L(Q)^2 - p_R(Q)^2|$. See for example [27] for the complete Fourier expansion of $\zeta(5)\widehat{E}_{5/2\Lambda_1}^{D_5}$.

The 1/2 BPS index in [197] suggests that the supersymmetric index of D0 particles on T^9 is equal to the partition function of the Euclidean D3 brane partition function on T^4 . This generalised T-duality suggests then that the helicity supertrace of D1-D5 states on T^5 should be identical to the partition function of Euclidean D1-D5 branes on T^6 [199], or similar T-dual configurations. Using [30], one can derive the following helicity supertrace of the D1-D5 CFT on T^4 , with Q_1 and Q_5 relative primes, as

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{L_0 = \bar{L}_0 = J_0^3 = 0} \left[(-1)^{2 \tilde{J}_0^3} (2 \tilde{J}_0^3)^2 \right] = \sum_{j_L, j_R} (-1)^{j_R} (2j_R + 1) D_{\frac{1}{4} - \operatorname{BPS}}(Q_1, Q_5, j_L, j_R) = \sigma_1(Q_1 Q_5) , \quad (3.125)$$

which is consistent with the instanton measure $\sum_{d|Q} d^4 \sigma_1(\frac{Q \times Q}{d^2})$. However, this consistency check should not be overestimated since there are other choices of helicity supertraces and the projection to states with $J_0^3 = 0$ is not justified. This result could be derived in principle in string field theory and one expects the measure factor to be the partition function of the $(U(Q_1) \times U(Q_5))/U(1)$ halfmaximal super Yang–Mills theory coupled to (Q_1, \bar{Q}_5) hyper-multiplets on a torus [200]. However, the equivariant localisation formula used in [197] does not directly apply because the Ω -deformed partition function is a rational function of the ε_I deformation parameters and the limit $\varepsilon_I \to 0$ is not unique.

The $\nabla^6 R^4$ coupling admits a contribution from two different supersymmetry invariants, and the one associated to the chiral harmonic superspace (and nilpotent orbit) of weight Υ_2 is given by the regularised Eisenstein series $\frac{64\zeta(10)}{189} \widehat{E}_{5\Lambda_7}^{E_7}$ [64]. The abelian Fourier expansion can more generally be computed as

$$g_{s}^{2k+8} \int_{[0,1]} db \ E_{(k+4)\Lambda_{7}}^{E_{7}} = E_{(k+4)\Lambda_{1}}^{D_{6}} + \frac{\xi(2k+2)}{\xi(2k+8)} g_{s}^{2+2k} E_{(k+2)\Lambda_{5}}^{D_{6}} + \frac{\xi(2k-1)\xi(2k-4)}{\xi(2k+8)\xi(2k+8)} g_{s}^{4k-2} E_{k\Lambda_{1}}^{D_{6}} \\ + 2\frac{g_{s}^{k+1}}{\xi(2k+8)} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_{-} \\ Q \times Q = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{\sigma_{2k+2}(Q)}{\gcd Q^{\frac{2}{3}(k+1)}} E_{(k+2)\Lambda_{5}}^{SL(6)}(v_{Q}) \frac{K_{k+1}(2\pi \frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{\frac{k+5}{3}}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \\ + 2\frac{\xi(2k-1)g_{s}^{3k}}{\xi(2k+8)\xi(2k+4)} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_{-} \\ Q \times Q = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{\sigma_{4-2k}(Q)}{\gcd Q^{\frac{-k}{3}}} E_{k\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(6)}(v_{Q}) \frac{K_{k-2}(2\pi \frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{\frac{6-k}{3}}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \\ + 2\frac{g_{s}^{2k-1}}{\xi(2k+8)\xi(2k+4)} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_{-} \\ Q \times Q \neq 0}} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_{-} \\ Q \times Q \neq 0}} \frac{d^{2+2k}\sigma_{2k-1}(\frac{Q \times Q}{d^{2}})}{(\gcd Q \times Q)^{k-1}} E_{k}^{SL(2)}(U_{Q}) \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},k-\frac{1}{2}}(\frac{|v(Q)|^{2}}{g_{s}^{2}}, \frac{|v(Q \times Q)|}{g_{s}^{2}})}{\sqrt{|v(Q \times Q)|}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}$$

$$(3.126)$$

where U_Q in the last line parametrises the stabiliser $SL(2) \subset SL(2) \times Spin(3,4) \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{2 \times 8+1} \subset Spin(6,6)$ of the instanton charge Q^{22} . One can compare these results to perturbative string

²²More precisely $Q \times Q \in \mathbb{L}_2 \subset \mathfrak{so}(6,6)$ and belongs to the $SO(6,6,\mathbb{Z})$ orbit of the highest weight vector $gcd(Q \times Q)\Lambda_2$. One defines $kv\gamma$ such that its SL(2) Levi factor in $P_2 \subset SO(6,6)$ is the SL(2) matrix parametrised by U_Q and $gcd(Q \times Q)\gamma\Lambda_2 = Q \times Q$.

theory

$$\frac{64\zeta(10)}{189}E_{5\Lambda_{1}}^{D_{6}} = \frac{4\pi^{4}}{567}\int_{\mathcal{F}}\frac{d^{2}\tau}{\tau_{2}^{2}}E_{3}(\tau)\tau_{2}^{\epsilon}\Gamma_{I\!I_{6,6}} , \quad 20\int_{\mathcal{F}_{3}}\frac{d^{12}\Omega}{\det\Omega_{2}^{4}}\det\Omega_{2}^{\epsilon}\Gamma_{I\!I_{6,6}} = \frac{4\zeta(6)}{27}\left(\widehat{E}_{3\Lambda_{5}}^{D_{6}} + \widehat{E}_{3\Lambda_{6}}^{D_{6}}\right)$$

$$(3.127)$$

so that this function reproduces the above one-loop component and the $\widehat{E}_{3\Lambda_5}^{D_6}$ Eisenstein series part in the three-loop amplitude [201,84].

Let us end this section by a short analysis of the $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7)$ module structure (3.84). Using (3.116) one finds that the differential operator $D^3_{2\Upsilon_2}$ defined in (3.45) can be written as

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial c^{I}} - \bar{a}\gamma_{I}\frac{\partial}{\partial a}\right)\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial a} - \bar{a}\frac{\partial}{\partial b}\right)\gamma^{I}\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial a} - \bar{a}\frac{\partial}{\partial b}\right) - \frac{1}{2}\frac{\partial}{\partial b}\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial c} - \bar{a}\gamma\frac{\partial}{\partial a}, \frac{\partial}{\partial c} - \bar{a}\gamma\frac{\partial}{\partial a}\right).$$
(3.128)

By the cubic constraint $Q \cdot (Q \times Q) = 0$, this derivative $\frac{\partial}{\partial c^I}$ is projected to the Levi stabiliser SL(2). Writing the projection of $D^3_{2\Upsilon_2}$ to the (**20**, **1**) irreducible representation of $SO(6) \times SO(6)$ one obtains therefore

$$\mathcal{D}_{(a}{}^{\hat{c}}v\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial a}\times\frac{\partial}{\partial a}\right)_{b)'\hat{c}}\int_{[0,1]}db \ E_{(k+4)\Lambda_{7}}^{E_{7}} = -\frac{8\pi^{2}g_{s}^{-9}}{\xi(2k+8)\xi(2k+4)}\sum_{\substack{Q\in S_{-}\\Q\times Q\neq 0\\Q:(Q\times Q)=0}}\sum_{d|Q}\frac{d^{2+2k}\sigma_{2k-1}(\frac{Q\times Q}{d^{2}})}{(\gcd Q\times Q)^{k-1}}$$
$$\times \mathcal{D}_{(a}{}^{\hat{c}}E_{k}^{SL(2)}(U_{Q})v(Q\times Q)_{b)'\hat{c}}\frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},k-\frac{1}{2}}(\frac{|v(Q)|^{2}}{g_{s}^{2}},\frac{|v(Q\times Q)|}{g_{s}^{2}})}{\sqrt{|v(Q\times Q)|}}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}$$

where a, b, \hat{c}, \hat{d} are the vector indices of $SO(6) \times SO(6)$ and (ab)' is projected to the traceless symmetric component **20**. Using the property of the SL(2) Eisenstein series we conclude that applying the component of $D^{3k}_{2k\Upsilon_2}$ in the $2k\Upsilon_2$ irreducible representation of SO(6) gives accordingly the holomorphic Eisenstein series

$$\mathcal{D}^{k} E_{k}^{SL(2)}(U) = \frac{\Gamma(2k)}{\Gamma(k)} U_{2}^{k} G_{2k}(U) = \frac{\Gamma(2k)}{\Gamma(k)} U_{2}^{k} \left(1 + \frac{(2\pi i)^{k}}{\Gamma(2k)\zeta(2k)} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sigma_{2k-1}(n) e^{2\pi i n U} \right) - \delta_{k,1} \frac{3}{\pi} . \quad (3.129)$$

For the k = 1 case one gets the quasi-holomorphic Eisenstein series $\hat{G}_2 = G_2 - \frac{3}{\pi U_2}$, because of the pole at s = 5. Using the definition

$$\widehat{E}_{5\Lambda_{7}}^{E_{7}} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left(E_{(5+\epsilon)\Lambda_{7}}^{E_{7}} - \frac{\xi(5)\xi(1+2\epsilon)}{\xi(6)\xi(10)} E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{E_{7}} \right), \qquad (3.130)$$

it follows accordingly from

$$\mathcal{D}^{78ij}[\mathcal{D}^3_{2\Upsilon_2}]_{ij,12}E^{E_7}_{s\Lambda_7} = \frac{7}{12}\mathcal{D}^{78ij}\mathcal{D}_{ij12}(\Delta+60)E^{E_7}_{s\Lambda_7}$$
(3.131)

and

$$\left(\Delta + 60\right) \frac{64\zeta(10)}{189\pi} \widehat{E}_{5\Lambda_7}^{E_7} = \frac{45}{2\pi} \zeta(5) E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{E_7} , \qquad (3.132)$$

that

$$\mathcal{D}^{78ij}[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{2\Upsilon_{2}}]_{ij,12}\left(\frac{64\zeta(10)}{189\pi}\widehat{E}^{E_{7}}_{5\Lambda_{7}}\right) = \frac{35}{8\pi}\mathcal{D}^{78ij}\mathcal{D}_{ij12}\left(\zeta(5)E^{E_{7}}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_{1}}\right).$$
(3.133)

Here we have used the normalisation justified by the fact that $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = \frac{64\zeta(10)}{189\pi} \widehat{E}_{5\Lambda_7}^{E_7} + \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}}$. The relation above does apply to the exact coupling functions

$$\mathcal{D}^{78ij}[\mathcal{D}^3_{2\Upsilon_2}]_{ij,12}\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = \frac{35}{8}\mathcal{D}^{78ij}\mathcal{D}_{ij12}\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} .$$
(3.134)

In analogy with the discrete series, $\mathcal{D}_{2k\Upsilon_2}^{3k} E_{(4+k)\Lambda_7}^{E_7}$ defines a submodule of $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) E_{(4+k)\Lambda_7}^{E_7}$ exactly as G_{2k} defines a submodule of $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{sl}_2) E_k^{SL(2)}$ for $k \geq 2$. This tensor $\mathcal{D}_{2k\Upsilon_2}^{3k} E_{(4+k)\Lambda_7}^{E_7}$ is a natural generalisation of a holomorphic function for the real symmetric space $(SU(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2) \setminus E_7$. In this interpretation, (3.134) is the equivalent of a holomorphic anomaly that is due to the supergravity logarithmic divergence.²³

3.5 Eisenstein series in the M-theory large volume limit

Let us consider the Eisenstein series $E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d}$ in the parabolic P_2 corresponding to the large torus volume limit in eleven-dimensional supergravity. We define the volume of T^d as $(2\pi\ell V^{1/3})^d$, such that the volume spanned by a Euclidean M2-brane scales linearly in V.

For $d \ge 5$ we define $N \times N \in \wedge^{5,1}\mathbb{Z} = \wedge^5\mathbb{Z} \otimes \mathbb{Z} \oplus \wedge^6\mathbb{Z}$. The 1/2 BPS M2-brane winding matrix N satisfies $N \times N = 0$ and the Euclidean action reads

$$S^{M2}(N) = 2\pi \sqrt{\frac{1}{6} G_{IL} G_{JP} G_{KQ} N^{IJK} N^{LPQ}} - \frac{\pi i}{3} a_{IJK} N^{IJK}$$

= $2\pi V |Z(N)| - 2\pi i (N, a) ,$ (3.135)

with G_{IJ} the torus metric. The stabiliser of N is then $SL(3) \times SL(d-3) \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{3 \times (d-3)} \subset SL(d)$. We write $v_N \in SL(3)$ and $v'_N \in SL(d-3)$ for the Levi stabiliser components of $v \in GL(d)$.

For $d \geq 6$ we define $(N \times N) \cdot N \in \wedge^{6,3}\mathbb{Z}^d$ the projection of $\wedge^6\mathbb{Z} \otimes \wedge^3\mathbb{Z}$ to the $R(\Lambda_3 + \Lambda_6)$ irreducible representation. The 1/4 BPS M2-brane winding matrix N satisfies $N \times N \neq 0$ but $(N \times N) \cdot N = 0$. The stabiliser of N for d = 5 is then $Sp(4, \mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^4$, and for $d \geq 6$ one gets $GL(d-5) \times Sp(4, \mathbb{R}) \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{4+4 \times (d-5)+d-5} \subset P_{1,5} \subset SL(d)$. We will write ν_N the corresponding GL(1)stabiliser for $d \geq 6$ (See Appendix D.2 for the precise normalisation). The Euclidean action for 1/4 BPS Euclidean M2-brane instantons of winding matrix $N \in \wedge^3\mathbb{Z}^d$ can be worked out from (3.105) as 24

$$S^{M2}(N) = 2\pi \sqrt{\frac{1}{6}} G_{IL} G_{JP} G_{KQ} N^{IJK} N^{LPQ} + \frac{1}{12} \sqrt{\frac{1}{5!}} G_{I_1 J_2} \cdots G_{I_5 J_5} G_{KL} N^{[I_1 I_2 I_3} N^{I_4 I_5]K} N^{J_1 J_2 J_3} N^{J_4 J_5 L} - \frac{\pi i}{3} a_{IJK} N^{IJK} = 2\pi V \sqrt{|Z(N)|^2 + 2|z(N \times N)|} - 2\pi i(N, a)$$

$$(3.136)$$

²³There is a similar construction for $D_{4k\Upsilon_1}^{7k} E_{(2+k)\Lambda_2}^{E_7}$ that defines a submodule of $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) E_{(2+k)\Lambda_2}^{E_7}$ for $k \ge 2$. These representations are natural candidates to define cuspidal automorphic representations with abelian Fourier coefficients supported on the set of generic M2-brane instanton charges with compact stabiliser $G_2 \subset SL(7)$. They may contribute to 1/16 BPS couplings in string theory, and the coupling function could receive corrections not accessible by any perturbative methods.

²⁴One must obtain $|Z_{123}| + |Z_{156}|$ for Z_{abc} with only non-zero components Z_{123} and Z_{156} . This is the case if one takes the formula below.

We will use the short notation in the second line, where the normalisations of |Z(N)| and $|z(N \times N)|$ are multiplicative characters of the parabolic P_3 and $P_{5,1}$ for the highest weight representatives of N and $N \times N$, respectively.

We compute in Appendix D.2 for $d \leq 5$

$$V^{-\frac{6}{9-d}s}E_{s\Lambda_{d}}^{E_{d}} = E_{s\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\xi(2s-d+2)}{\xi(2s)}V^{d-2-2s}E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(d)} + \delta_{d,5}\frac{\xi(2s-5)\xi(2s-7)}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-2)}V^{10-4s} + 2\frac{V^{\frac{d-2}{2}-s}}{\xi(2s)}\sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ N \times N = 0}} \frac{\sigma_{d-2-2s}(N)}{\gcd N^{\frac{2}{3}(d-3-2s)}}E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(3)}(v_{N})\frac{K_{s-\frac{d-2}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{2s-d+6}{6}}}e^{2\pi i(N,a)} + 2\delta_{d,5}\frac{\xi(2s-5)V^{\frac{13}{2}-3s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-2)}\sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sigma_{7-2s}(N)E_{(s-\frac{5}{2})\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(2)}(v_{N})\frac{K_{s-\frac{7}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{7}{2}-s}}e^{2\pi i(N,a)} + 2\delta_{d,5}\frac{V^{5-2s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-2)}\sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N = 0}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ N \times N =$$

For d = 6 the parabolic P_2 is not abelian and in particular there are Euclidean M5-brane corrections to be taken into account. We write the M5-brane axion b. Let us now consider the non-abelian Fourier coefficient for E_6 . We introduce the antisymmetric SL(6) scalar product over $\wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^6$. Similarly as in the preceding section, one can define the generator of the Heisenberg algebra

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial b}$$
, $\frac{\partial}{\partial a_{IJK}} + \frac{1}{12} \varepsilon^{IJKLPQ} a_{LPQ} \frac{\partial}{\partial b}$. (3.138)

To define the non-abelian Fourier coefficients one must therefore choose a polaritation. Once again we choose a polarisation circle in T^6 , that involves the decomposition of \mathfrak{sl}_6 into P_5

$$\mathfrak{sl}_{6} \cong \overline{\mathbf{5}}^{(-2)} \oplus (\mathfrak{gl}_{1} \oplus \mathfrak{sl}_{5})^{(0)} \oplus \mathbf{5}^{(2)} ,$$

$$\mathbf{20} \cong \mathbf{10}^{(-1)} \oplus \overline{\mathbf{10}}^{(1)} . \qquad (3.139)$$

In this way one obtains the decomposition of $N = (q, \bar{q}), a = (a, \bar{a}), and$

$$k\frac{\partial}{\partial b} , \quad q \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial a} - \bar{a}q\frac{\partial}{\partial b} , \quad \bar{q} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{a}} + \bar{q}a\frac{\partial}{\partial b} , \quad p \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial c} - \bar{a}\not\!\!\!/\frac{\partial}{\partial a} , \qquad (3.140)$$

where we added the derivative with respect to the SL(6) axions in $\mathbf{5}^{(2)}$. We can therefore consider the Fourier decomposition with respect to the unipotent character

$$\psi_{k,q,p} = e^{2\pi i \left(k(b + \bar{a} \wedge a + \bar{a} \wedge \bar{a} \wedge c) + q(a + 2c \wedge \bar{a}) + pc \right)} , \qquad (3.141)$$

where we define the wedge products such that c is a 1-form, q and \bar{a} are 2-form, a and \bar{q} are 3-forms, and b is a 5-form. One finds that this is a unipotent character of the parabolic P_6 , for which we know the Fourier decomposition for any s [202]. Physically, we first expand in the T^6 M-theory volume V^2 and then on a particular circle radius r_5 to choose a polarisation. The M2-brane wrapping the polarisation circle have a well defined charge q, whereas the charge q of the M2-brane not wrapping that circle is not determined. One obtains in this way the complete expansion of the E_6 series

$$\begin{split} E_{s\Lambda_{6}}^{E_{6}} &= V^{2s} E_{s\Lambda_{5}}^{SL(6)} + \frac{\xi(2s-4)}{\xi(2s)} V^{4} E_{(s-\frac{3}{2})\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(6)} + \frac{\xi(2s-6)\xi(2s-8)}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-3)} V^{12-2s} E_{(s-3)\Lambda_{5}}^{SL(6)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V^{s+2}}{\xi(2s)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{6} \\ N \times N = 0}} \frac{\sigma_{4-2s}(N)}{\gcd N^{2-\frac{4s}{3}}} E_{(s-\frac{3}{2})\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(3)} (v_{N}) \frac{K_{s-2}(2\pi V |Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{5}{3}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{\xi(2s-6)V^{8-s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{6} \\ N \times N = 0}} \frac{\sigma_{8-2s}(N)}{\gcd N^{\frac{6-2s}{3}}} E_{(s-3)\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(3)} (v_{N}') \frac{K_{s-4}(2\pi V |Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{6-s}{3}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{\xi(2s-6)V^{8-s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{6} \\ N \times N \neq 0}} \frac{\sigma_{8-2s}(N)}{\gcd (N \times N)^{\frac{s-3}{3}}} E_{(s-3)\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(3)} (v_{N}') \frac{K_{s-4}(2\pi V |Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{6-s}{3}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V^{6}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{6} \\ N \times N \neq 0}} \frac{n_{N}}{\gcd (N \times N)^{\frac{s-3}{3}}} \frac{\sigma_{8-2s}(N)}{\gcd (N \times N)^{\frac{s-3}{3}}} \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-3}(V^{2}|Z(N)|^{2}, V^{2}|z(N \times N)|)}{\nu_{N}^{2s-6}|z(N \times N)|^{\frac{3(3-s)}{2}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V}{\xi(2s)} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \sum_{q \in \mathbb{Z}^{10}} \psi_{k,q,\frac{q/q}{k}} \left(r_{5}^{\frac{10s}{3}} \sigma_{2s-1}(k,q,\frac{q/q}{k}) \frac{K_{s-\frac{1}{2}}(2\pi \sqrt{V^{4}k^{2} + V^{2}r_{5}^{2}|v(q+ak)|^{2} + r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)\Lambda(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)}{k}|^{2}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)}{k}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)}{k}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)}{k}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)}{k}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)}{k}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)}{k}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)}{k}+r_{5}^{4}|v(\frac{(q+ak)}{k$$

For example for the 1/2 BPS coupling, one gets

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} = 2\zeta(3)E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_d}^{E_6} = 2V^3\zeta(3)E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_5}^{SL(6)} + \frac{2\pi^2}{3}V^4 + 4\pi V^3\sum_{\substack{N\in\wedge3\mathbb{Z}^6\\N\times N=0}}'\sigma_1(N)\frac{e^{-2\pi V|Z(N)|}}{|Z(N)|}e^{2\pi i(N,a)} \\ + \frac{4\pi^3}{45}V\sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}'\sum_{\substack{q\in\mathbb{Z}^{10}\\k|q\wedge q}}\psi_{k,q,\frac{q\wedge q}{k}}r_5^5\sigma_2(k,q,\frac{q\wedge q}{k})\frac{K_1(2\pi\sqrt{V^{4k^2}+V^2r_5^2|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^2}+r_5^4|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\wedge(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^2)}{(k^2+\frac{r_5^2}{V^2}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^2+\frac{r_4^4}{V^4}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\wedge(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}} \quad (3.143)$$

The M2-brane instanton corrections are of the same form in all dimensions, and the measure factor $\sigma_1(N)$ has been computed in a matrix model [203]. The partition function of k parallel M5-branes wrapping T^6 with the centre of mass motion factorized out gives the partition function of $SU(k)/\mathbb{Z}_k$ $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Yang–Mills on T^4 [204], that is $\sigma_{-2}(k) = \frac{\sigma_2(k)}{k^2}$ [197].

We have $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} = \frac{\zeta(7)}{6} E_{\frac{7}{2}\Lambda_6}^{E_6} = \zeta(5) E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{E_6}$ in five dimensions, and the coupling function $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ can therefore be read from (3.142) at $s = \frac{7}{2}$. We do not write the expression since there is no particular

simplification and the reader can set $s = \frac{7}{2}$ in (3.142). Let use note nonetheless that the generic abelian Fourier coefficient

$$8\pi V^{6} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3} \mathbb{Z}^{6} \\ N \times N \neq 0 \\ (N \times N) \cdot N = 0}}^{\prime} \sum_{n|N} n\sigma_{-1}(\frac{N \times N}{n^{2}}) \frac{|z(N \times N)|^{\frac{1}{4}} K_{1}(2\pi V \sqrt{|Z(N)|^{2} + 2|z(N \times N)|})}{\nu_{N} \gcd(N \times N)^{\frac{1}{4}} \sqrt{|Z(N)|^{2} + 2|z(N \times N)|}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)}$$
(3.144)

is factorised and $\sum_{n|N} n\sigma_{-1}(\frac{N\times N}{n^2})$ should therefore be the partition function for 1/4 BPS M2brane instantons. As expected, this Fourier coefficient is universal in all dimensions $D \leq 6$, see (D.36) for the expression in D = 5 and D = 4.

4 Eleven-dimensional supergravity on T^d

Eleven-dimensional supergravity on a circle is conjectured to describe type IIA string theory in the strong coupling limit $e^{\phi_A} \gg 1$ at low energy $s\ell^2 \ll 1$ [6]. Compactification on an additional circle in string frame allows to identify both type IIA and type IIB moduli in nine dimensions, with the metric

$$ds_{11D}^{2} = e^{\frac{4}{3}\phi_{A}} \left(dy^{10} + C_{9} dy^{9} \right)^{2} + e^{-\frac{2}{3}\phi_{A}} \left(R_{A}^{2} (dy^{9})^{2} + ds_{9D}^{2} \right) = \left(\frac{e^{\phi_{B}}}{R_{B}^{4}} \right)^{\frac{1}{3}} \left(e^{\phi_{B}} \left(dy^{10} + C dy^{9} \right)^{2} + e^{-\phi_{B}} (dy^{9})^{2} \right) + \left(\frac{R_{B}}{e^{\phi_{B}}} \right)^{\frac{2}{3}} ds_{9D}^{2} , \qquad (4.1)$$

where we write ϕ_A and R_A the type IIA dilaton and circle radius in string length, and respessed respectively ϕ_B and R_B in type IIB, while $C_9 = C$ for the Ramond-Ramond one-form and axion. The small torus volume limit corresponds in type IIB to the large radius limit such that one retrieves type IIB string theory in ten dimensions. The $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ S-duality symmetry of type IIB string theory is then realised geometrically as the group of global diffeomorphisms of the M-theory torus.

Eleven-dimensional supergravity is instead a good approximation at large torus volume, corresponding to small type IIB radius. In this limit one expects the supergravity four-graviton amplitude to reproduce accurately the string theory amplitude at low energy. The supergravity four-graviton amplitude in eleven-dimensional supergravity has been computed up to five-loop order [205–208]. The low-momenta expansion of the amplitude exhibits that the lowest order in momenta only get contributions from the first loop orders. In particular, $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ only gets contributions at one-loop, $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ up to two-loop and $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ up to three-loop. Moreover, the non-perturbative corrections in M-theory due to BPS M2-brane instantons do not exist on T^2 . Thanks to these properties one can then safely take the small torus volume limit. The four-graviton amplitude in eleven dimensions on $\mathbb{R}^{1,8} \times T^2$ was analysed in [9,55,56,209,210] up to three-loop order and the one-loop and the two-loop supergravity amplitudes determine the exact coupling functions $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$, $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ in type IIB string theory [9,55,56]. The validity of this construction may rely on some conjectures, but have been checked to match string theory computations [166,201,84,10–12].

In this section we repeat this computation on a torus T^d for $3 \le d \le 7$. We will use this result to check consistency with the non-perturbative coupling functions in the large volume limit.

4.1 Coupling functions from the supergravity amplitude

The supergravity limit does not give the exact coupling functions $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$, $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ in general. Including the eleven-dimensional effective action, one expects nevertheless to get all the perturbative power-low terms in the torus volume. The only BPS non-perturbative corrections are due to M2 and M5-brane instantons, as exhibited explicitly in (3.142) and (3.143) in the preceding section.

We define the eleven-dimensional metric in Einstein frame as

$$ds_{11D}^2 = r^{\frac{9-d}{3}} U_{IJ} dy^I dy^J + r^{-\frac{d}{3}} g_{\mu\nu} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu} , \qquad (4.2)$$

with U unimodular and r defined such that the torus volume is $\operatorname{Vol}(T^d) = (2\pi \ell r^{\frac{9-d}{6}})^d$. The relevant physical modulus used in section 3.5 is $V = r^{\frac{9-d}{2}}$, which scales with the volume spanned by the

Euclidean M2-brane inside the torus. We write the four-graviton amplitude in terms of the scalar function $A(s, t, u, \phi)$ (2.13) with $2\kappa_D^2 = (2\pi)^{8-d}\ell^{9-d}$ and the torus T^d has coordinates y^I with periodicity $y^I \cong y^I + 2\pi\ell$. It admits the loop expansion

$$A = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \kappa_D^{2n} \Big(A^{\text{n-loop}} + c\ell^6 A^{\text{n-loop}} \Big[\int t_8 t_8 R^4 + \dots \Big] \\ + \frac{1}{2} c^2 \ell^{12} A^{\text{n-loop}} \Big[\frac{1}{5} \int t_8 t_8 \nabla^6 R^4 + \dots + \Big(\int t_8 t_8 R^4 + \dots \Big)^2 \Big] + \dots \quad (4.3)$$

where the first term is the supergravity amplitude, the second represents the form-factor with the insertion of the leading higher derivative correction in the Wilsonian action in eleven dimensions. The last line includes the form-factor with the insertion of the next-to-leading correction and the double insertion of the leading correction. In eleven dimensions there is a unique BPS counter-term that starts as \mathcal{R}^4 , and that we must include with a fixed coefficient $c = \frac{2\pi^2}{3}$ to match the type II string theory four-graviton amplitude [9]. This coefficient can be fixed in many ways, for example through the cancelation of the M5-brane world-volume anomaly [127], or the cancelation of the U-duality $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ anomaly in $D \leq 8$ [42,51].

The one-loop amplitude in eleven dimensions on T^d gives rise to the sum over the Kaluza–Klein states

$$\begin{aligned} A_{\Box\epsilon}^{1\text{-loop}} &= 64\kappa_D^2 \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \int \frac{d^D p}{(2\pi)^D} \frac{1}{(p^2 + M^2)((p - k_1)^2 + M^2)((p - k_1 - k_2)^2 + M^2)((p + k_4)^2 + M^2)} + \mathcal{O} \\ &= -8\pi^{\frac{5-d}{2}} \ell^6 \frac{\Gamma(\frac{d-7}{2})\Gamma(\frac{9-d}{2})^2}{\Gamma(8-d)} \int_0^1 dx \left((-\ell^2 s)^{\frac{3-d}{2}} \frac{(1-x)^{\frac{5-d}{2}}}{(1+\frac{t}{s})x - 1} + (-\ell^2 t)^{\frac{3-d}{2}} \frac{(1-x)^{\frac{5-d}{2}}}{(1+\frac{s}{t})x - 1} \right) (4.4) \\ &+ 4\pi \ell^6 \int_0^\infty \frac{dL}{L^{\frac{5-d}{2}}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \int_0^1 dx_1 \int_0^{x_1} dx_2 \int_0^{x_2} dx_3 \ e^{\pi L \ell^2 ((1-x_1)(x_2 - x_3)s + x_3(x_1 - x_2)t) - \pi L r^{-3} U^{-1}[n])} + \mathcal{O} \end{aligned}$$

where the Kaluza–Klein mass is $\ell^2 M^2 = r^{-3}U^{-1}[n]$ and the second term including only the sum over non-zero modes $n \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ is analytic. The dimensional regularisation $d \to d + 2\epsilon$ is chosen to agree with the one derived in string theory in Section 2.2. The two-loop amplitude is written in Schwinger parameter space as in (2.102)

$$A_{\square \square \epsilon}^{2\text{-loop}} = \frac{\pi}{4} \ell^{10} \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_+} \frac{dL_1 dL_2 dL_3}{\left(\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J\right)^{5 - \frac{d}{2}}} s^2 e^{-\pi r^{-3} (L_1 U^{-1} [n_1] + L_2 U^{-1} [n_2] + L_3 U^{-1} [n_1 + n_2])}$$

$$\int_{0 \le y_1 \le y_2 \le 1} dy_1 dy_2 L_1^2 e^{\pi \ell^2 s L_1 y_1 (1 - y_2)} \left(\int_{0 \le y_3 \le y_4 \le 1} dy_3 dy_4 L_2^2 \right) \\ e^{\pi \ell^2 \left(s L_2 y_3 (1 - y_4) + \frac{L_1 L_2 L_3}{\sum_{I < J} (L_I L_J)} \left(t(y_2 - y_1) (y_4 - y_3) + s(1 - y_1 - y_4) (1 - y_2 - y_3) \right) \right)} \\ + \int_0^1 dy_3 \int_0^1 dy_4 L_2 L_3 e^{\pi \ell^2 \frac{L_1 L_2 L_3}{\sum_{I < J} (L_J L_J L_J)} \left(t(y_2 - y_1) (y_4 - y_3) + s(1 - y_1 - y_4) (1 - y_2 - y_3) \right)} \right) + \text{perm.}$$

$$(4.5)$$

It must be decomposed into the component with $n_i = 0$ corresponding to the two-loop amplitude in D dimensions, the component with $n_1 = 0$, $n_2 = 0$ or $n_1 + n_2 = 0$ corresponding to a one-loop form-factor (when one of the particles in the loops is massless) and the component with $n_i \neq 0$ and $n_1 + n_2 \neq 0$ that contributes to the Wilsonian effective action

$$A_{W\epsilon}^{2\text{-loop}} = \frac{\ell^6}{6} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_+} \frac{dL_1 dL_2 dL_3}{\left(\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J\right)^{3-\frac{d}{2}}} \left(4\pi\sigma_2 + \frac{4\pi^2}{3}\sigma_3 \left(\sum_I L_I - \frac{5L_1 L_2 L_3}{\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J}\right) + \dots \right) \sum_{\substack{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^d \\ n_i \neq 0 \\ n_1 + n_2 \neq 0}} e^{-\pi\Omega_2^{ij} \frac{r^{-3}}{\ell^2} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j}$$

$$(4.6)$$

where we introduced

$$\sigma_k = (\frac{\ell}{2})^{2k} (s^k + t^k + u^k) .$$
(4.7)

In critical dimensions in which the form-factor diverges logarithmically the sum over degenerate Kaluza–Klein modes also contribute to the Wilsonian component of the amplitude, as we shall describe in the next section.

The supergravity three-loop four-graviton amplitude was derived in [125], and further simplified in [126, 205]. To compute the three-loop amplitude in Schwinger parameter space, it is convenient to use the so-called BCJ integrand [205]. There are twelve diagrams in total, nine are associated to the vacuum tetrahedron and can be written in the schematic form

$$A_{\exists}^{3\text{-loop}} = \frac{\pi}{16} \sum_{S_3} \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \int d^{3D}\ell \int_{\mathcal{S}_+} d^6 \Omega P_E^{(4)}(\Omega) \int_{\mathcal{F}_E} d^4 x \, (N^{ij}\ell_i \cdot k_j + f(s,t))^2 e^{-\pi [\Omega^{ij}(\ell_i \cdot \ell_j + \frac{r^{-3}}{\ell^2} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j) + 2M^{ij}\ell_i \cdot k_j + g(s,t)]} \\ = \frac{\pi}{16} \sum_{S_3} \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \int_{\mathcal{S}_+} \frac{d^6 \Omega}{\det \Omega^{\frac{D}{2}}} P_E^{(4)}(\Omega) \int_{\mathcal{F}_E} d^4 x \left(\frac{1}{2\pi} \Omega_{kl}^{-1} N^{ki} N^{lj} k_i \cdot k_j + (-\Omega_{kl}^{-1} M^{ki} N^{lj} k_i \cdot k_j + f(s,t))^2 \right) \\ \times e^{-\pi \Omega^{ij} \frac{r^{-3}}{\ell^2} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j + \pi \Omega_{kl}^{-1} M^{ki} M^{lj} k_i \cdot k_j - \pi g(s,t)}$$
(4.8)

where S_+ is the subset of the three by three positive matrices

$$\Omega = \begin{pmatrix} L_{23} + L_{03} + L_{02} & -L_{03} & -L_{02} \\ -L_{03} & L_{31} + L_{03} + L_{01} & -L_{01} \\ -L_{02} & -L_{01} & L_{12} + L_{01} + L_{02} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.9)

where $L_{\mu\nu} = L_{\nu\mu} \ge 0$. The matrices M^{ij} are linear in the $L_{\mu\nu}$ with coefficients that are affine in the Feynman parameters x and depend on each diagrams. The Feynman parameters come with their integration domain \mathcal{F}_A and a polynomial $P_E^{(4)}(\Omega)$ in the Schwinger parameters coming from the change of variables. The matrices N^{ij} have constant coefficients and determine the kinetic BCJ numerators. f and g are linear in the Mandelstam variables, linear in the Schwinger parameters and polynomial in the Feynman parameters. We used the explicit expressions in a Mathematica file, but they are rather lengthly and not so illuminating so we chose to do not display them.

The ladder skeleton is obtained by setting $L_{02} = 0$. To combine the two types of diagrams it is convenient to use the same Schwinger parameter space S_+ with a Dirac distribution $\delta(L_{02})$. We write schematically the three diagrams associated to the vacuum ladder diagram as

$$A_{\Box\Box\Box}^{3\text{-loop}} = \frac{\pi}{16} \sum_{S_3} \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \int d^{3D}\ell \int_{\mathcal{S}_+} d^6\Omega \delta(\Omega^{13}) P_A^{(5)}(\Omega) \int_{\mathcal{F}_A} d^5x \, s^4 e^{-\pi [\Omega^{ij}(\ell_i \cdot \ell_j + \frac{r^{-3}}{\ell^2} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j) + 2M^{ij}\ell_i \cdot k_j + g(s,t)]}$$

$$= \frac{\pi}{16} \sum_{S_3} \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^d} \int_{\mathcal{S}_+} \frac{d^6\Omega}{\det \Omega^{\frac{D}{2}}} \delta(\Omega^{13}) P_A^{(5)}(\Omega) \int_{\mathcal{F}_A} d^5x \, s^4 e^{-\pi \Omega^{ij} \frac{r^{-3}}{\ell^2} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j + \pi \Omega_{kl}^{-1} M^{ki} M^{lj} k_i \cdot k_j - \pi g(s,t)}. (4.10)$$

Writing the ladder diagrams contribution this way is justified if we want to interpret the threeloop supergravity amplitude as a tropical limit of the three-loop string amplitude. The moduli space of genus three Riemann surfaces can be identified with the Siegel symmetric space $U(3) \setminus Sp(6, \mathbb{R}) / Sp(6, \mathbb{Z})$ with the separating degeneration locus removed. The tetrahedron and ladder diagrams then arise from the two maximal non-degeneration limits [175,211]. Note nonetheless that one does not expect to be able to write the four-point amplitude as an integral over the moduli space of genus three Riemann surfaces with four punctures [212]. The fact that it is possible for the leading Wilson coefficient might be related to the fact that it takes the form of a vacuum diagram [201].

We shall only describe in detail the leading contribution to the Wilsonian effective action that arises in combining the contributions at low energy

$$A_{W\epsilon}^{3\text{-loop}} = \int_{\mathcal{S}_{+}} \frac{d^{6}\Omega}{\det\Omega^{\frac{9-d}{2}}} \Big(\frac{5}{6}\sigma_{3} + \frac{\frac{1}{6}P^{(4)}(\Omega) + \delta(\Omega^{13})P^{(5)}(\Omega)}{\det\Omega}\sigma_{2}^{2} + \dots\Big) \sum_{\substack{n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ n_{i} \neq 0 \\ n_{i} + n_{j} \neq 0}} e^{-\pi\Omega^{ij}\frac{r^{-3}}{\ell^{2}}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}}$$
(4.11)

with the definitions

$$P^{(4)}(\Omega) = \frac{\pi}{6} \sum_{S_4} \left(\det \Omega L_{12} - \frac{17}{2} L_{23} L_{31} L_{12} L_{03} - \frac{19}{8} L_{23} L_{31} L_{01} L_{02} \right) + \frac{\pi}{64} \left(\sum_{S_4} L_{23} L_{01} \right)^2$$

$$P^{(5)}(\Omega) = \frac{\pi}{4} \sum_{\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2} \left(L_{23} L_{31} L_{12} (L_{01} L_{03} + 2L_{23} L_{01} + L_{23} L_{12}) \right)$$

$$(4.12)$$

where $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$ is the stabilizer of L_{02} in S_4 permuting the vertices 0 and 2 and the vertices 1 and 3.

The Schwinger parameter space is a 24th order unfolding of the $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$ fundamental domain $\mathcal{G}_3 = \mathcal{S}_+/S_4$, where S_4 acts as the permutations of the indices μ of the tetrahedron vertices [210, 74]. In the same way at two-loop, the Schwinger parameter space is a 6th order unfolding of the $PGL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ fundamental domain $\mathcal{G}_2 = \mathcal{S}_+/S_3$ [55]. We shall write the analytic component of the amplitude in Schwinger parameter space using the tropical moduli space $\mathcal{G}_h \cong SO(h) \backslash GL(h, \mathbb{R}) / PGL(h, \mathbb{Z})$ for h = 1, 2, 3 of the vacuum diagrams



Figure 13: The skeletons graphs with respective symmetry $\{1\}$, S_3 and S_4 .

We must also take into account the insertions of the higher-derivative terms in the elevendimensional supergravity effective action. The form-factors have not been derived directly in supergravity, but one can deduce them from the perturbative string theory amplitude or from the sub-divergences of the supergravity amplitude. The second method was used in [209] to derive the contribution of the R^4 form-factor. Because the power-low divergence does not preserve supersymmetry a priori, one must be careful and it is more safe to only consider logarithmic divergences in the critical dimensions. The pole in $\frac{1}{\epsilon}$ in dimensional regularisation must define supersymmetry invariants as the first logarithmic divergence in the theory in a given dimension. For R^4 it turns out to give the same result as in string theory, so we can simply deduce from (2.51) that

$$A_{\blacksquare I \epsilon}^{1\text{-loop}} = 2cr^{d} \ell^{6} \kappa_{D}^{2} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^{d}} \int \frac{d^{D}p}{(2\pi)^{D}} \frac{s^{2}}{(p^{2} + M^{2})((p - k_{1})^{2} + M^{2})((p - k_{1} - k_{2})^{2} + M^{2})} + \mathcal{O}$$
$$= \frac{cr^{d}}{8} \ell^{10} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^{d}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dL}{L^{3 - \frac{d}{2}}} \int_{0}^{1} dx_{2} \int_{0}^{x_{2}} dx_{1} \left(s^{2} e^{\pi \ell^{2} s L x_{1}(x_{2} - x_{1}) - \pi Lr^{-3} U^{-1}[n]} + \mathcal{O}\right). \tag{4.13}$$

One can obtain similarly the two-loop form-factor starting from the three-loop amplitude and taking a subdivergence in $D = 8 - 2\epsilon$ dimensions

$$A_{\blacksquare \triangleleft \epsilon}^{2\text{-loop}} = cr^{d} \ell^{6} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3} \Omega_{2}}{\det \Omega_{2}^{\frac{9-d}{2}}} \sum_{n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{d}} e^{-\pi r^{-3} \Omega_{2}^{ij} n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_{j}} \left(\frac{5}{\pi} \sigma_{3} + \left(\frac{1}{6} \left(7 \sum_{I} L_{I} - \frac{8L_{1} L_{2} L_{3}}{\sum_{I < J} L_{I} L_{J}}\right) + \frac{1}{4} \sum_{I} L_{I+1} L_{I+2} \delta(L_{I})\right) \sigma_{2}^{2} + \dots \right). \quad (4.14)$$

As expected from supersymmetry, this result is consistant with the form-factor contribution at two-loop in string theory (2.126), upon replacing $2\zeta(3)$ by cr^d . The term in $\delta(L_I)$ corresponds to a eight-shape Feynman diagram ²⁵

$$2cr^{d}\ell^{6}\kappa_{D}^{4}\left(\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}}\int\frac{d^{D}p}{(2\pi)^{D}}\frac{s^{2}}{(p^{2}+M^{2})((p-k_{1})^{2}+M^{2})((p-k_{1}-k_{2})^{2}+M^{2})}\right)^{2}+\circlearrowleft$$
(4.15)

that should appear in the two-loop string amplitude. One expects such term to appear in the further degeneration of the non-separating degeneration limit through the first diagram in figure 10, but we have not carried out this computation.

Here we shall consider the low energy effective action up to fourteen derivatives, for which only the first three loop orders described above contribute in supergravity, including the \mathcal{R}^4 counter-term with coefficient $c = \frac{2\pi^2}{3}$. Combining all the contributions described above, we get

$$\begin{split} A_{W\epsilon} &= \ell^{6} \sum_{p,q} \sigma_{2}^{p} \sigma_{3}^{q} \mathcal{E}_{(p,q)}^{\text{sugra}} \\ &= 4\pi \ell^{6} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dL}{L^{\frac{5-d}{2}}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^{d}}^{\prime} \int_{0}^{1} dx_{1} \int_{0}^{x_{1}} dx_{2} \int_{0}^{x_{2}} dx_{3} e^{\pi L \ell^{2} ((1-x_{1})(x_{2}-x_{3})s+x_{3}(x_{1}-x_{2})t)-\pi L r^{-3} U^{-1}[n])} + \bigcirc \\ &+ 4\pi \ell^{6} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3} \Omega_{2}}{\det \Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \left(\sigma_{2} + 2\sigma_{3} \varphi_{\text{KZ}}^{\text{tr}}(\Omega_{2}) + \dots \right) \sum_{n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times d}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} r^{-3} n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_{j}} \\ &+ 20 \ell^{6} \sigma_{3} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{3}} \frac{d^{6} \Omega_{3}}{|\Omega_{3}|^{\frac{9-d}{2}}} \sum_{n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{3 \times d}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi \Omega_{3}^{ij} r^{-3} n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_{j}} \end{split}$$

²⁵Off-shell one should write one integrand in function of k_1, k_2 and the other in function of k_3, k_4 , but because the integral only depends on $s = -(k_1 + k_2)^2 = -(k_3 + k_4)^2$ we can write it as a square.

$$+\ell^{6}\left(cr^{d} + \frac{(cr^{d})^{2}}{10}\sigma_{3} + \dots\right) + \frac{\ell^{10}}{8}cr^{d}\left(s^{2}\int_{0}^{\infty}\frac{dL}{L^{\frac{7-d}{2}}}\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}}^{\prime}\int_{0}^{1}dx_{1}\int_{0}^{x_{1}}dx_{2} e^{\pi L\ell^{2}(1-x_{1})x_{2}s - \pi Lr^{-3}U^{-1}[n]} + \circlearrowright\right) + \frac{5}{\pi}\ell^{6}cr^{d}\int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}}\frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{9-d}{2}}}(\sigma_{3} + \dots)\sum_{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{2\times d}}^{\prime}e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}r^{-3}n_{i}^{\intercal}U^{-1}n_{j}} + \dots$$
(4.16)

The three first lines follow from the loop expansion in two-derivative supergravity. The fourth line is the invariant leading Wilsonian correction while the two last lines are the one-loop and two-loop contributions with one insertion of the leading Wilsonian correction. The final ellipses state for higher loop contributions that only contribute to higher derivative terms. We have introduced the tropical Kawazumi–Zhang invariant according to [173]

$$\varphi_{\rm KZ}^{\rm tr}(\Omega_2) = \frac{\pi}{6} \left(\sum_I L_I - \frac{5L_1 L_2 L_3}{\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J} \right) \,. \tag{4.17}$$

One obtains formally for all d

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}} \sim V^{3\frac{d-3}{9-d}} \left(\frac{2\pi^2}{3} V + 2\zeta(3) E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(d)} \right)$$
(4.18)

$$\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}} \sim 8\pi V^{3\frac{d+1}{9-d}} \left(\xi(4)\xi(d+1)E_{\frac{d+1}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\xi(2)\xi(5)}{V^2}E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\xi(3)\xi(4)}{V^3}E_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(d)} \right)$$
(4.19)

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{sugra}} \sim V^{3\frac{d+3}{9-d}} \left(\frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(d+3) E_{\frac{d+3}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\pi^4}{27V} + \frac{8\pi^2}{3V^2} \xi(2)\xi(3) E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(d)} \right)$$
(4.20)

$$+\frac{8\pi}{V^3}\int_{\mathcal{G}_2}\frac{d^3\Omega_2}{\det\Omega_2^{\frac{7-d}{2}}}\varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_2)\sum_{n_i\in\mathbb{Z}^d}'e^{-\pi\Omega_2^{ij}n_i^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_j}+\frac{40\xi(2)}{V^5}\xi(6)\xi(5)E_{3\Lambda_2}^{SL(d)}+\frac{40}{V^6}\xi(3)\xi(4)\xi(5)E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_3}^{SL(d)}\right)$$

where we use the functional relations following from (3.20)

$$\prod_{i=0}^{k-1} \left[\xi(2s-i) \right] E_{s\Lambda_k}^{SL(d)} = \prod_{i=0}^{k-1} \left[\xi(d-2s-i) \right] E_{(\frac{d}{2}-s)\Lambda_{d-k}}^{SL(d)} .$$
(4.21)

These expressions are formally correct, but to give a meaningful answer we need to be more careful whenever there is a pole in the Eisenstein series associated to an ultra-violet divergence in supergravity. Then the duality invariant coupling functions get a contribution from the non-analytic component of the amplitude. This is the subject of the next section, which is admittedly aimed at the most committed readers.

4.2 Cancelation of divergences and logarithmic terms

One needs to combine the analytic and non-analytic components of the amplitude in the Mandelstam variables to define the finite amplitude, as we did in Section 2 in string theory. Accordingly we can use the dimensional regularisation $d \to d + 2\epsilon$ with the definition of $\kappa_D^2 = \frac{1}{2}(2\pi)^{8-d}\ell^{9-d}$ to extract the finite amplitude, up to orders in which the perturbative supergravity amplitude is finite in dimensional regularisation and the low energy effective action is under control. The first pole in the dimensional regularisation parameter ϵ appears at two-loop order and involves a $\nabla^{12}R^4$ type counter-term in eleven dimensions. Fortunately this is far beyond the terms we shall consider and this will not affect our computations. Therefore we will not need to renormalise eleven-dimensional supergravity in dimensional regularisation.

We could in principle extract the complete amplitude with a well defined split in the analytic and the non-analytic components of the amplitude as we did in section 2.2. In this section we will not define carefully the non-analytic component and we shall instead cancel the divergences between analytic and non-analytic components by using an ad hoc infrared regularisation of the amplitudes with a massless particle in the loop. In practice we shall give a mass μ to the massless propagators and only keep the logarithmic terms in log μ . Fixing these constant is exactly equivalent as determining the renormalisation scheme determined by string theory. To determine the scheme, we would not only need to compute the contributions from the non-analytic components carefully, but also to keep track of all the precise pole subtractions used to define renormalised SL(d) Langlands Eisenstein series. This is a doable but rather tedious computation. Testing the coupling functions up to the match of the renormalisation scheme is already a very strong consistency check.

\mathcal{R}^4 at 1-loop

At one-loop we therefore include the contribution from the massless mode with an infrared mass μ as follows

$$2\pi \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dL}{L^{\frac{5-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \left(\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^{d}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi L r^{-3} U^{-1}[n]} + e^{-\pi L \mu^{2}} \right)$$

$$= 4\pi \xi (d + 2\epsilon - 3) r^{\frac{3}{2}(d + 2\epsilon - 3)} E^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d+2\epsilon - 3}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}} + 2\pi \Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon - 3}{2}) (\pi \mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon - 3}{2}}$$

$$= 4\pi \xi(3) \widehat{E}^{SL(3)}_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}} - 2\pi \log V - 4\pi \log(2\pi\mu) . \qquad (4.22)$$

One concludes that formula (4.18) for $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}}$ is accurate, except for d = 3 in which case we have

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}} = \frac{2\pi^2}{3} V + 2\zeta(3) \widehat{E}_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(3)} - 2\pi \log V .$$
(4.23)

This is indeed the result obtained for the non-perturbative coupling function [38]. The renomalisation prescription compatible with the string theory amplitude has been written explicitly in [213], which gives an additional $22\pi/3$.

Here and below we define the regularised Eisenstein series $\hat{E}^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d}{2}\Lambda_k}$ such that

$$\xi(2\epsilon) \prod_{i=1}^{k-1} \left[\xi(2\epsilon - i) \right] E_{\epsilon\Lambda_k}^{SL(d)} = \xi(2\epsilon) \prod_{i=1}^{k-1} \left[\xi(1+i) \right] + \prod_{i=0}^{k-1} \left[\xi(d-i) \right] \widehat{E}_{\frac{d}{2}\Lambda_{d-k}}^{SL(d)} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon) .$$
(4.24)

More generally we write $\hat{E}_{j\Lambda_k}^G$ for the renormalised value of a maximal parabolic Eisenstein series as defined from (3.23). The precise pole subtraction prescription will be mostly irrelevant since we do not compute carefully the constants fixing the renormalisation scheme determined by string theory.

$\sigma_2 \mathcal{R}^4$ up to 2-loop

The 1-loop contribution to $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}}$ is regular in all dimensions

$$4\pi\xi(4)\int_0^\infty \frac{dL}{L^{\frac{1-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}^d} e^{-\pi Lr^{-3}U^{-1}[n]} = 8\pi V^{3\frac{d+1}{9-d}}\xi(4)\xi(d+1)E_{\frac{d+1}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)}.$$
(4.25)

For the 2-loop contribution to $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}}$ we decompose the sum over pairs of Kaluza–Klein momenta n_i into the sum over linearly independent n_i , the linearly dependent n_i with an infrared regulating mass on the orthogonal component, and the massless contribution with infrared regulator $R(\mu) = \text{det}\Omega_2\mu^2$. The latter is not very natural, as one may rather define $\text{Tr}\Omega_2\mu^2$ to give a mass μ to each internal propagator, but the leading logarithm is universal and we can use this definition to simplify the computation.

For linearly independent momenta n_i we can always map them using $SL(d, \mathbb{Z})$ to the set of momenta on a torus $T^2 \subset T^d$, so we can write the sum over two-by-two matrices combined with a Poincaré sum over $P_{d-2}(\mathbb{Z}) \setminus SL(d, \mathbb{Z})$. Recall that $P_{d-2} = GL(2) \times SL(d-2) \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{2 \times (d-2)}$. Similarly for a single charge we can write the sum over momenta n_i for a preferred circle with a Poincaré sum over $P_{d-1}(\mathbb{Z}) \setminus SL(d, \mathbb{Z})$. This gives

$$4\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \sum_{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}r^{-3}n_{i}^{T}U^{-1}n_{j}-\pi R(\mu)}$$
(4.26)

$$= 8\pi \sum_{\gamma\in P_{d-2}\backslash SL(d)} \sum_{N\in\mathbb{Z}^{2\times2}/GL(2,\mathbb{Z})} \int_{\mathcal{H}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{3}{2}-\frac{d+2\epsilon-4}{2}}} e^{\pi r^{-3}y_{i-2}\operatorname{Tr}\Omega_{2}N^{T}U^{-1}N} \Big|_{\gamma}$$

$$+4\pi \sum_{\gamma\in P_{d-1}\backslash SL(d)} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dL}{L^{1-\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}}} e^{\pi Lr^{-3}y_{d-1}^{2}n^{2}} \Big|_{\gamma} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{1-\frac{d-5}{2}}} e^{-\pi t\mu^{2}}$$

$$+4\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{3}{2}-\frac{d+2\epsilon-4}{2}}} e^{-\pi \det\Omega_{2}\mu^{2}}$$

$$= 8\pi\xi(d+2\epsilon-4)\xi(d+2\epsilon-5)r^{3(d+2\epsilon-4)}E_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-4}{2}\Lambda_{d-2}}$$

$$+4\pi\xi(d+2\epsilon-3)r^{\frac{3}{2}(d+2\epsilon-3)}E_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-4}{2})}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{\frac{d+2\epsilon-4}{2}}} + 4\pi\xi(2)\frac{\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-4}{2})}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{\frac{d+2\epsilon-4}{2}}}$$

$$= 8\pi \left(\xi(4)\xi(3)V^{3\frac{d+1}{9-d}-3}\widehat{E}_{2\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(d)} - \delta_{d,4}\xi(2)\left(\frac{6}{5}\log V + \log(2\pi\mu)\right)\right)$$

$$-\delta_{d,5}\xi(3)V^{\frac{3}{2}}\left(\left(\log V + \log(2\pi\mu)\right)E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(5)} + \frac{1}{2}\partial_{\epsilon}E_{(\frac{3}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(5)}|_{\epsilon=0}\right)\right),$$

where for d = 4 we define $\widehat{E}_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(4)}$ from (4.24), for d = 5 we define $\widehat{E}_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(5)}$ such that

$$\begin{aligned} \xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{1}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_{3}}^{SL(5)} &= \xi(2\epsilon)\xi(3-2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{3}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_{1}+\epsilon\Lambda_{4}}^{SL(5)} = \xi(4-2\epsilon)\xi(3-2\epsilon)E_{(2-\epsilon)\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(5)} \\ &= \xi(2\epsilon)\xi(3-2\epsilon)E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(5)} + \xi(4)\xi(3)\widehat{E}_{2\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(5)} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon) \end{aligned}$$
(4.27)

and $E_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(d)}$ is finite for $d \neq 4, 5$. To write this we need to use the Langlands functional relations on non-maximal parabolic Eisenstein series (3.20). The explicit computations are cumbersome and are done with a computer so we do not display the details.

We must also consider the 1-loop form-factor of the leading correction to the effective action. Its contribution to $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}}$ gives

$$4\pi\xi(2)r^{d}\int_{0}^{\infty}\frac{dL}{L^{\frac{7-d-2\epsilon}{2}}}\left(\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}}^{\prime}e^{-\pi Lr^{-3}U^{-1}[n]}+e^{-\pi L\mu^{2}}\right)$$

$$= 8\pi\xi(2)r^{d}\xi(d+2\epsilon-5)r^{\frac{3}{2}(d+2\epsilon-5)}E^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}+4\pi\xi(2)r^{d}\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2})(\pi\mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}}$$

$$\stackrel{=}{\underset{\epsilon\to0}{=}}8\pi\xi(2)V^{\frac{5}{2}}\left(\xi(5)\widehat{E}^{SL(5)}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_{1}}-\frac{3}{4}\log V-\log(2\pi\mu)\right).$$
(4.28)

We conclude that (4.18) for $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}}$ is accurate for d = 4, 5, while for d = 4, 5 we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}} &= 8\pi \left(\xi(4)\xi(5)V^3 E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_3}^{SL(4)} + \xi(2)\xi(5)V E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(4)} + \xi(4)\xi(3)\widehat{E}_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(4)} - \frac{\pi}{5}\log(V) - \xi(2)\log(2\pi\mu) \right) \\ \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}} &= 8\pi V^{\frac{9}{2}} \left(\xi(4)\xi(5)E_{3\Lambda_3}^{SL(5)} + \frac{\xi(2)}{V^2} \left(\xi(5)\widehat{E}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(5)} - \frac{3}{4}\log V \right) \\ &+ \frac{\xi(3)}{V^3} \left(\xi(4)\widehat{E}_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(5)} - \log V E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(5)} - \frac{1}{2}\partial_{\epsilon}E_{(\frac{3}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_1}^{SL(5)} \Big|_{\epsilon=0} \right) \right) - 2\log(2\pi\mu)\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}} . \end{aligned}$$
(4.29)

This result is indeed consistent with the large radius limit of the exact coupling function $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ [38], as one can see explicitly by comparing with (D.39) and (D.40). Note that the terms proportional to log V do not need to recombine into the coupling $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}}$ and they do not. However, the log $(2\pi\mu)$ terms must recombine into log $(2\pi\mu)\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}}$ in D = 6 dimensions because the ambiguity in the definition of the infrared cutoff is fixed by adding the one-loop form factor of the $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}}R^4$ type invariant insertion

$$A[\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}}\mathcal{R}^{4}] = \frac{\ell^{10}}{8} \mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}} \left(s^{2} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dL}{L^{1-\epsilon}} \int_{0}^{1} dx_{1} \int_{0}^{x_{1}} dx_{2} \ e^{\pi L \ell^{2}(1-x_{1})x_{2}s} + \circlearrowright \right)$$

$$= \frac{\ell^{10}}{8} \frac{\Gamma(1-\epsilon)\Gamma(2-\epsilon)}{(1-\epsilon)\Gamma(3-2\epsilon)} \mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}} \left(s^{2}(-\pi \ell^{2}s)^{-\epsilon} + t^{2}(-\pi \ell^{2}t)^{-\epsilon} + u^{2}(-\pi \ell^{2}u)^{-\epsilon} \right)$$

$$= \ell^{6} \sigma_{2} \mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}} \Gamma(\epsilon)(\pi \mu^{2})^{-\epsilon} + \frac{\ell^{10}}{16} \mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}} \left(s^{2} \left(3 - \log(-\frac{\ell^{2}s}{\mu^{2}}) \right) + t^{2} \left(3 - \log(-\frac{\ell^{2}t}{\mu^{2}}) \right) + u^{2} \left(3 - \log(-\frac{\ell^{2}u}{\mu^{2}}) \right) \right) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon) ,$$
(4.30)

so that the total amplitude does not depend on μ .

$\sigma_3 \mathcal{R}^4$ up to 3-loop

The 1-loop contribution to $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{sugra}}$ is finite in all dimensions

$$\frac{4\pi^4}{567} \int_0^\infty \frac{dL}{L^{-\frac{1+d+2\epsilon}{2}}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^d} e^{-\pi L r^{-3} U^{-1}[n]} = 40\xi(2)\xi(6)\xi(d+3) V^{3\frac{d+3}{9-d}} E^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d+3}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}} \,. \tag{4.31}$$

The 2-loop contribution to $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{sugra}}$ has a divergence for d = 3 and d = 7. To compute them it is convenient to unfold the integral to Schwinger parameter space and use some simplifications of the integral explained in Appendix F.1. Using those one gets

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_{2}) \sum_{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}r^{-3}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}-\pi R(\mu)}$$

$$= \frac{2\pi^{2}}{9} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\rho_{2}}{\rho_{2}^{\frac{5-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \int_{0}^{1} du \int_{\rho_{2}u(1-u)}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{\frac{5-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \left(1 + \frac{\rho_{2}}{t} \left((1 - 6u(1-u)) + \frac{5\rho_{2}^{2}}{t^{2}}u^{2}(1-u)^{2}\right)\right)$$

$$\times \left(\sum_{\substack{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}\\n_{i}\neq0,n_{1}+n_{2}\neq0}} e^{-\pi r^{-3}\left(\rho_{2}(n_{1}+un_{2})^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}(n_{1}+un_{2})+tU^{-1}[n_{2}]\right)} + 3\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}} e^{-\pi\rho_{2}r^{-3}U^{-1}[n]-\pi t\mu^{2}} + e^{-\pi(\rho_{2}+t)\mu^{2}}\right)$$

$$= 8\pi r^{3(d+2\epsilon-3)} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_{2}) \sum_{\substack{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}\\n_{1}\wedge n_{2}\neq0}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}}$$

$$+ \frac{4\pi^{2}}{3} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2})}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}}} \xi(d+2\epsilon-3)r^{\frac{3}{2}(d+2\epsilon-3)}E_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{2\pi^{2}}{9}\frac{9-d-2\epsilon}{7-d-2\epsilon}\frac{\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2})^{2}}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{d+2\epsilon-3}}$$

$$+ \frac{2\pi^{2}}{9} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-7}{2})}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{\frac{d+2\epsilon-7}{2}}} \xi(d+2\epsilon+1)r^{\frac{3}{2}(d+2\epsilon+1)}E_{\frac{d+2\epsilon+1}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)}.$$
(4.32)

For d = 3 one gets

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{2-\epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_{2}) \sum_{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{3}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}r^{-3}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}-\pi R(\mu)}$$

$$= 8\pi V^{2\epsilon} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{2-\epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_{2}) \sum_{\substack{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{3}\\n_{1}\wedge n_{2}\neq 0}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}} + \frac{4\pi^{2}}{3} \frac{\Gamma(\epsilon)}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{\epsilon}} \xi(2\epsilon) V^{\epsilon} E_{\epsilon\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(3)} + \frac{2\pi^{2}}{9} \frac{3-\epsilon}{2-\epsilon} \frac{\Gamma(\epsilon)^{2}}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{2\epsilon}}$$

$$\stackrel{=}{\underset{\epsilon\to 0}{=}} \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{SL(3)} + \frac{\pi^{2}}{3} \log(V)^{2} - \frac{\pi}{3} \log V \left(2\zeta(3)\widehat{E}_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(3)} + \frac{\pi}{3}\right)$$

$$+ \frac{4\pi^{2}}{3} \log(2\pi\mu)^{2} - \frac{2\pi}{3} \log(2\pi\mu) \left(2\zeta(3)\widehat{E}_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(3)} - 2\pi\log V + \frac{\pi}{3}\right), \qquad (4.33)$$

where $\mathcal{E}^{SL(3)}_{(0,1)}$ is a function of the SL(3) moduli only, that is defined as

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{SL(3)} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left(8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{d^3 \Omega_2}{\det \Omega_2^{2-\epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_2) \sum_{\substack{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^3 \\ n_1 \wedge n_2 \neq 0}} e^{-\pi \Omega_2^{ij} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j} - \frac{16\pi^2 \xi(2\epsilon)^2}{(4-2\epsilon)(3+2\epsilon)} E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)} \right).$$
(4.34)

We prove that this limit is finite in Appendix F.2. For d = 7 one gets

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{d^3 \Omega_2}{\det \Omega_2^{-\epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_2) \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^7}' e^{-\pi \Omega_2^{ij} r^{-3} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j - \pi R(\mu)}$$

$$= 8\pi V^{12+6\epsilon} \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{d^3 \Omega_2}{\det \Omega_2^{-\epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_2) \sum_{\substack{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^7 \\ n_1 \wedge n_2 \neq 0}}' e^{-\pi \Omega_2^{ij} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j} + \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \frac{\Gamma(\epsilon)}{(\pi \mu^2)^{\epsilon}} \xi(8+2\epsilon) V^{12+3\epsilon} E_{(4+\epsilon)\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)}$$

$$\stackrel{=}{\underset{\epsilon \to 0}{=}} V^{12} \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{SL(7)} - 60\xi(4)\xi(8) V^{12} \log V E_{4\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)} - 40\xi(4)\xi(8) \log(2\pi\mu) V^{12} E_{4\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)}. \quad (4.35)$$

where $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{SL(7)}$ is defined from the finite limit (see Appendix F.2)

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{SL(7)} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left(8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{d^3 \Omega_2}{\det \Omega_2^{-\epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_2) \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^7} e^{-\pi \Omega_2^{ij} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j} - \frac{4\pi^2}{9} \xi(2\epsilon) \xi(8+2\epsilon) E_{(4+\epsilon)\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)} \right).$$
(4.36)

The 3-loop contribution to $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{sugra}}$ can be computed as in [74] by splitting the sum over Kaluza– Klein momenta depending on the rank of n_{iI} . We will not explain the details in this case and just give

$$20 \int_{\mathcal{G}_{3}} \frac{d^{6}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{9-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \sum_{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}r^{-3}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}-\pi R(\mu)}$$

$$= 40 \sum_{\gamma\in P_{d-3}\setminus SL(d)} \sum_{N\in\mathbb{Z}^{3\times3}/GL(3,\mathbb{Z})} \int_{\mathcal{H}_{3}} \frac{d^{6}\Omega_{3}}{|\Omega_{3}|^{2-\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}}} e^{-\pi r^{-3}y_{d-3}^{\frac{2}{3}}\operatorname{Tr}\Omega_{3}N^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}N} \Big|_{\gamma}$$

$$+ 20 \sum_{\gamma\in P_{d-2}\setminus SL(d)} \sum_{N\in\mathbb{Z}^{2\times3}/GL(2,\mathbb{Z})} \int_{\mathcal{H}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{3}{2}-\frac{d+2\epsilon-4}{2}}} e^{\pi r^{-3}y_{i-2}\operatorname{Tr}\Omega_{2}N^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}N} \Big|_{\gamma} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{1-\frac{d+2\epsilon-7}{2}}} e^{-\pi t\mu^{2}}$$

$$+ 20 \sum_{\gamma\in P_{d-1}\setminus SL(d)} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dL}{L^{1-\frac{d-3+2\epsilon}{2}\epsilon}} e^{\pi Lr^{-3}y_{d-1}^{2}n^{2}} \Big|_{\gamma} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{3}{2}-\frac{d+2\epsilon-6}{2}}} e^{-\pi \det\Omega_{2}\mu^{2}}$$

$$+ 20 \int_{\mathcal{G}_{3}} \frac{d^{6}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{2}^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}}} e^{-\pi \det\Omega_{2}\mu^{2}}$$

$$= 40\xi(d+2\epsilon-5)\xi(d+2\epsilon-6)\xi(d+2\epsilon-7)r^{\frac{9}{2}(d+2\epsilon-5)}E^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}}\Lambda_{d-3}}$$

$$+ 20\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2})(\pi\mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-7}{2}}\xi(d+2\epsilon-4)\xi(d+2\epsilon-5)r^{3(d+2\epsilon-4)}E^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}}\Lambda_{d-2}}$$

$$+ 20\xi(2)\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-6}{2})(\pi\mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}}\xi(d+2\epsilon-3)r^{\frac{3}{2}(d+2\epsilon-3)}E^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}}\Lambda_{d-1}}$$

$$+ 20\xi(2)\xi(3)\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2})(\pi\mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}}(\pi\mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}} (4+2\epsilon-3)r^{\frac{3}{2}(d+2\epsilon-3)}E^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}}\Lambda_{d-1}}$$

$$+ 20\xi(2)\xi(3)\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2})(\pi\mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}} (4+2\epsilon-3)r^{\frac{3}{2}(d+2\epsilon-3)}E^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}}\Lambda_{d-1}}$$

$$(4.37)$$

We need to check the cases for which there is a logarithmic correction in μ for each d separately. For this we use the Langlands functional relations to simplify the result. For d = 5 we get

$$40\xi(2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon-1)\xi(2\epsilon-3)V^{\frac{9}{2}\epsilon}E^{SL(5)}_{\epsilon\Lambda_2} + 20\xi(2)\xi(3)\Gamma(\epsilon)(\pi\mu^2)^{-\epsilon} = 40\xi(5)\xi(4)\xi(3)\widehat{E}^{SL(5)}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_3} - 90\xi(2)\xi(3)\log V - 40\xi(2)\xi(3)\log(2\pi\mu) , \qquad (4.38)$$

for d = 6

$$40\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon-1)V^{3+6\epsilon}E^{SL(6)}_{(\frac{1}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_3} + 20\xi(2)\Gamma(\epsilon)(\pi\mu^2)^{-\epsilon}\xi(3+2\epsilon)V^{3+2\epsilon}E^{SL(6)}_{(\frac{3}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_5}$$
(4.39)
= $40\xi(3)V^3\Big(\xi(4)\xi(5)\widehat{E}^{SL(6)}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_3} + \frac{1}{2}\xi(2)\partial_{\epsilon}E^{SL(6)}_{(\frac{3}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_5}\Big|_{\epsilon=0} - 2\xi(2)\log VE^{SL(6)}_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_5} - \xi(2)\log(2\pi\mu)E^{SL(6)}_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_5}\Big),$

where we define $\widehat{E}^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d-1}{2}\Lambda_{d-3}}$ for $d\geq 6$ such that

$$\begin{aligned} \xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon-1)E_{(\frac{1}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_{3}}^{SL(d)} &= \xi(2\epsilon)\xi(3-2\epsilon)\xi(2-2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{3}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_{1}+\epsilon\Lambda_{4}}^{SL(d)} \\ &= \xi(d-1-2\epsilon)\xi(d-2-2\epsilon)\xi(d-3-2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{d-1}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_{d-3}}^{SL(d)} \\ &= \xi(2)\xi(2\epsilon)\xi(3)E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(d)} + \xi(d-1)\xi(d-2)\xi(d-3)\widehat{E}_{\frac{d-1}{2}\Lambda_{d-3}}^{SL(d)} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon) . \end{aligned}$$
(4.40)

For d = 7 this gives

$$40\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon)V^{9+9\epsilon}E^{SL(7)}_{(1+\epsilon)\Lambda_4} + 20\Gamma(\epsilon)(\pi\mu^2)^{-\epsilon}\xi(3+2\epsilon)\xi(2+2\epsilon)V^{9+6\epsilon}E^{SL(7)}_{(\frac{3}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_5}$$

= $40\xi(3)V^9\Big(\xi(5)\xi(4)\hat{E}^{SL(7)}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_3} + \frac{1}{2}\xi(2)\partial_{\epsilon}E^{SL(7)}_{(\frac{3}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_5}\Big|_{\epsilon=0}\Big) - 60\xi(4)\xi(3)V^9\log V E^{SL(6)}_{2\Lambda_2}$
 $-40\xi(4)\xi(3)\log(2\pi\mu)V^9E^{SL(6)}_{2\Lambda_2},$ (4.41)

where we used

$$\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon)E_{(1+\epsilon)\Lambda_4}^{SL(7)} = \xi(2\epsilon)\xi(4-2\epsilon)\xi(3-2\epsilon)E_{(2-\epsilon)\Lambda_2+\epsilon\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)}$$

= $\xi(5-2\epsilon)\xi(4-2\epsilon)\xi(3-2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_3}^{SL(7)}$. (4.42)

We must now consider the form-factor for the leading correction to the Wilson effective action in eleven dimensions. The 2-loop R^4 type form-factor contributes through the integral

$$20\xi(2)r^{d} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{9-d}{2}}} \sum_{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{j}r^{-3}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}-\pi R(\mu)}$$

$$= 40\xi(2)r^{d} \sum_{\gamma\in P_{d-2}\setminus SL(d)} \sum_{N\in\mathbb{Z}^{2\times2}/GL(2,\mathbb{Z})} \int_{\mathcal{H}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{3}{2}} - \frac{d+2\epsilon-6}{2}} e^{\pi r^{-3}y_{d-2}\operatorname{Tr}\Omega_{2}N^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}N} \Big|_{\gamma}$$

$$+ 20\xi(2)r^{d} \sum_{\gamma\in P_{d-1}\setminus SL(d)} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dL}{L^{1-\frac{d+2\epsilon-5}{2}}} e^{\pi Lr^{-3}y_{d-1}^{2}n^{2}} \Big|_{\gamma} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{1-\frac{d-7}{2}}} e^{-\pi t\mu^{2}}$$

$$+ 20\xi(2)r^{d} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{3}{2}} - \frac{d+2\epsilon-6}{2}} e^{-\pi \det\Omega_{2}\mu^{2}}$$

$$= 40\xi(2)\xi(d-6)\xi(d-7)r^{d+3(d+2\epsilon-6)}E_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-6}{2}}^{SL(d)}$$

$$+ 20\xi(2)\Gamma(\frac{d-7}{2})(\pi\mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-7}{2}}\xi(d-7)r^{d+\frac{3}{2}(d+2\epsilon-5)}E_{\frac{d-5}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + 20\xi(2)^{2}\Gamma(\frac{d-6}{2})(\pi\mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-6}{2}}r^{d},$$

For d = 6 one obtains

$$40\xi(2)\xi(2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon-1)V^{4+4\epsilon}E^{SL(6)}_{\epsilon\Lambda_4} + 20\xi(2)^2\Gamma(\epsilon)(\pi\mu^2)^{-\epsilon}V^4$$

= $40\xi(2)\xi(3)\xi(2)V^4\hat{E}^{SL(6)}_{3\Lambda_2} - 80\xi(2)^2V^4\log V - 40\xi(2)^2\log(2\pi\mu)V^4$, (4.44)

and for d = 7

$$40\xi(2)\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon)V^{10+6\epsilon}E^{SL(7)}_{(\frac{1}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_5} + 20\xi(2)\Gamma(\epsilon)(\pi\mu^2)^{-\epsilon}\xi(2+2\epsilon)V^{10+3\epsilon}E^{SL(7)}_{(1+\epsilon)\Lambda_6}$$

= $40\xi(2)\xi(5)V^{10}(\xi(6)\widehat{E}^{SL(7)}_{3\Lambda_2} - \frac{1}{2}\partial_{\epsilon}E^{SL(7)}_{(\frac{5}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_1}|_{\epsilon=0}) - 60\xi(2)\xi(5)V^{10}\log VE^{SL(7)}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}$
 $-40\xi(2)\xi(5)\log(2\pi\mu)V^{10}E^{SL(7)}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}.$ (4.45)

The 1-loop \mathbb{R}^4 type form-factor contributes through the integral

$$\frac{4\pi^{2}}{3}\xi(2)r^{d}\int_{0}^{\infty}\frac{dL}{L^{\frac{5-d-2\epsilon}{2}}}\left(\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}}^{\prime}e^{-\pi Lr^{-3}U^{-1}[n]}+e^{-\pi L\mu^{2}}\right) \\
= \frac{8\pi^{2}}{3}\xi(2)\xi(d+2\epsilon-3)r^{d+\frac{3}{2}(d+2\epsilon-3)}E^{SL(d)}_{\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}+\frac{4\pi^{2}}{3}\Gamma(\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2})(\pi\mu^{2})^{-\frac{d+2\epsilon-3}{2}}r^{d} \\
= \frac{8\pi^{2}}{3}\xi(2)\xi(3)V\widehat{E}^{SL(3)}_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}}-\frac{4\pi^{2}}{3}\xi(2)V\log V-\frac{4\pi^{2}}{3}\xi(2)\log(2\pi\mu)V. \quad (4.46)$$

In total for d = 7 on gets

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{sugra}} \stackrel{=}{=} V^{15} \left(\frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(10) E_{5\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)} + \frac{4\pi^2 \xi(2)^2}{3V} + \frac{8\pi^2}{3V^2} \xi(2) \xi(3) E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(7)} \right.$$

$$\left. + \frac{1}{V^3} \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{SL(7)} + \frac{40\xi(2)}{V^5} \xi(5) \left(\xi(6) \widehat{E}_{3\Lambda_2}^{SL(7)} - \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\epsilon} E_{(\frac{5}{2} + \epsilon)\Lambda_1}^{SL(7)} \Big|_{\epsilon=0} \right) \right.$$

$$\left. + \frac{40}{V^6} \xi(3) \left(\xi(5) \xi(4) \widehat{E}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_3}^{SL(7)} + \frac{1}{2} \xi(2) \partial_{\epsilon} E_{(\frac{3}{2} + \epsilon)\Lambda_5}^{SL(7)} \Big|_{\epsilon=0} \right) \right) \right.$$

$$\left. - 60V^{12} \log V \left(\xi(4) \xi(8) E_{4\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)} + \frac{\xi(2)\xi(5)}{V^2} E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(7)} + \frac{\xi(3)\xi(4)}{V^3} E_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(7)} \right) - \frac{5}{\pi} \log(2\pi\mu) \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}} \right.$$

$$\left. \right.$$

Note that the log $(2\pi\mu)$ term is proportional to the coupling function $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}}$, as it must be since this terms comes from the non-analytic $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}} \nabla^4 \mathcal{R}^4$ one-loop form-factor, that includes a logarithmic term in $\log(-s\ell^2)\sigma_3 \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}^{\text{sugra}}$. For d = 6

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{sugra}} \stackrel{=}{=} V^9 \left(\frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(9) E_{\frac{9}{2}\Lambda_5}^{SL(6)} + \frac{4\pi^2 \xi(2)^2}{3V} + \frac{8\pi^2}{3V^2} \xi(2) \xi(3) E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(6)} + \frac{40\xi(2)}{V^5} \xi(6) \xi(5) \widehat{E}_{3\Lambda_2}^{SL(6)} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{8\pi}{V^3} \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{d^3 \Omega_2}{\det \Omega_2^{\frac{1}{2}}} \varphi_{\text{KZ}}^{\text{tr}}(\Omega_2) \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^6}' e^{-\pi \Omega_2^{ij} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j} + \frac{40}{V^6} \xi(3) \left(\xi(4) \xi(5) \widehat{E}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_3}^{SL(6)} + \frac{1}{2} \xi(2) \partial_\epsilon E_{(\frac{3}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_5}^{SL(6)} \right|_{\epsilon=0} \right) \right) \\ \left. - \frac{40\pi}{3} V^3 \log V \left(\xi(2) V + \xi(3) E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(6)} \right) - \frac{5}{3} \log(2\pi\mu) \mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}} \right.$$

In this case the $\log(2\pi\mu)$ term comes from the 2-loop $\mathcal{R}^4 \mathcal{E}^{\text{sugra}}_{(0,0)}$ form-factor that diverges logarithmically as we exhibited in the 2-loop string theory amplitude (2.125),(2.126).

For d = 5

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{sugra}} &= V^6 \bigg(\frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(d+3) E_{4\Lambda_4}^{SL(5)} + \frac{4\pi^2 \xi(2)^2}{3V} + \frac{8\pi^2}{3V^2} \xi(2) \xi(3) E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(5)} \\ &+ \frac{8\pi}{V^3} \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{d^3\Omega_2}{\det\Omega_2} \varphi_{\text{KZ}}^{\text{tr}}(\Omega_2) \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^5}' e^{-\pi\Omega_2^{ij} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j} + \frac{40\xi(2)}{V^5} \xi(6) \xi(5) E_{3\Lambda_2}^{SL(5)} + \frac{40}{V^6} \xi(5) \xi(4) \xi(3) \widehat{E}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_3}^{SL(5)} \bigg) \\ &- \frac{15\zeta(3)}{2} \log V - \frac{10\zeta(3)}{3} \log(2\pi\mu) \;, \end{aligned}$$

where the last term is consistent with the 3-loop divergence in six dimensions.

For d = 3

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{sugra}} &= V^3 \bigg(\frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(6) E_{3\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)} + \frac{4\pi^2 \xi(2)^2}{3V} + \frac{8\pi^2}{3V^2} \xi(2) \xi(3) E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(3)} \\ &+ \frac{1}{V^3} \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{SL(3)} + \frac{40\xi(2)}{V^5} \xi(6) \xi(5) E_{3\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)} + \frac{40}{V^6} \xi(5) \xi(4) \xi(3) \bigg) \\ &+ \frac{\pi^2}{3} \log(V)^2 - \frac{\pi}{3} \log V \bigg(2\zeta(3) \widehat{E}_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(3)} + \frac{\pi}{3} \bigg) + \frac{4\pi^2}{3} \log(2\pi\mu)^2 - \frac{2\pi^2}{3} \log(2\pi\mu) \bigg(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{\text{sugra}} + \frac{\pi}{3} \bigg) \,. \end{aligned}$$

We have now derived the precise contribution from eleven-dimensional supergravity to the low energy effective action on T^d for $3 \leq d \leq 7$. We find perfect agreement with the results of [76] derived from the Langlands constant term formula applied to the non-perturbative coupling functions $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$. We will see in the next section that the non-perturbative function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ proposed in [64, 27] does give the same function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{sugra}$ in the large volume limit.

5 Beyond automorphic forms

As we said previously, the study of coupling functions in string theory requires to generalise the notion of automorphic forms. In general the coupling functions do satisfy the condition of automorphicity $f(kv\gamma) = f(v)$ for $k \in K$ and $\gamma \in G(\mathbb{Z})$, the condition of uniform moderate growth such that f(v) and all its covariant derivatives are polynomially bounded, but they are not eigen functions of the invariant differential operators on G.

Let us first recall the prototypal example of the coupling function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ in type IIB string theory. This function was computed from the two-loop amplitude in eleven-dimensional supergravity on T^2 as (0.10). This integral can be regularised using a formal Poisson summation formula, and defining the regularised integral as [56]

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_+} \frac{dL_1 dL_2 dL_3}{\sqrt{\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J}} \left(\sum_I L_I - \frac{5L_1 L_2 L_3}{\sum_{I < J} L_I L_I} \right) \sum_{\substack{m_I, n_I \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \sum_I m_I = \sum_I n_I = 0}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi \sum_I L_I \frac{|m_I + Sn_I|^2}{\mathrm{ImS}^2}} .$$
(5.1)

The same authors showed that this function satisfies the Poisson equation

$$(\Delta - 12)\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = -(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2 , \qquad (5.2)$$

where $\Delta = -(S - \bar{S})^2 \partial_{\bar{S}} \partial_S$ and $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} = 2\zeta(3) E_{3/2}^{SL(2)}$. This equation together with the appropriate boundary condition at Im $S \to \infty$ was proved in [214] to determine uniquely the function, consistently with expectations from non-perturbative effects in string theory. It was proved to be fully consistent with string perturbation theory [84], as well as the leading instanton corrections including the first instanton anti-instanton correction [12].

In this section we discuss the generalisation of this function for $D \leq 8$ proposed in [64]. The function in D = 8 dimensions was already determined in [215] and in seven and six dimensions in [77]. The precise definition of this coupling function was given in [27], and shown to agree with all previous proposals.

5.1 Supersymmetry and automorphic representations

The supersymmetry analysis explained in sections 1.3 and 3.2 did not take into account the presence of the R^4 type correction in analysing the $\nabla^6 R^4$ type supersymmetry invariant. The presence of $S^{(3)} \sim \int \mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} t_8 t_8 R^4$ at order ℓ^6 requires to modify supersymmetry by a variation $\delta^{(3)}$ linear in the function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ and its derivatives, such that $S^{(6)} \sim \int \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} t_8 t_8 \nabla^6 R^4$ must be a particular solution to the supersymmetry invariance identity

$$\delta^{(0)}S^{(6)} + \delta^{(3)}S^{(3)} + \delta^{(6)}S^{(0)} = 0.$$
(5.3)

The explicit computation is very difficult, but one can nonetheless conclude that the differential equation satisfied by $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ must be modified by terms quadratic in $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ and its derivative.

There are two distinct $\nabla^6 R^4$ type invariants in $4 \le D \le 7$ dimensions, and only one of them is modified by the R^4 type supersymmetric correction [53]. In this discussion we will concentrate on D = 4, as in Section 3.2.

Let us first analyse the set of differential equations satisfied by $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$. The function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ satisfies (3.73), which implies equivalently

$$\mathcal{D}_{ij[pq}\mathcal{D}_{rs]kl}\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} = \frac{1}{6}\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\mathcal{D}_{pqrs}\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)} - \frac{1}{16}\varepsilon_{ijklpqrs}\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$$
(5.4)

and therefore

$$\left(\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{pqrs}\mathcal{D}_{rskl} - \mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\left(6 + \frac{1}{4}\Delta\right)\right)(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2 = 0.$$
(5.5)

Note that this is precisely the equation that follows from the condition that the Fourier coefficients are non-generic in the decompactification limit in which one circle becomes large (3.55). In this decomposition we have the explicit formula

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{D=4} = R^3 \mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{D=5} + \frac{2\pi^3}{45} R^6 + 4\pi R^{\frac{9}{2}} \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{Z}^{27} \\ q \times q = 0}}^{\prime} \sigma_3(q) \frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi R|Z(q)|)}{|Z(q)|^{\frac{3}{2}}} e^{2\pi i q \cdot a} , \qquad (5.6)$$

where R is the circle radius in Planck length and $|Z(q)|^2 = |v(q)|^2$ for $v \in E_6$. The Fourier expansion of $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$ is therefore easily found to be

$$(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{D=4})^{2} = \left(R^{3}\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{D=5} + \frac{2\pi^{3}}{45}R^{6}\right)^{2} + 16\pi^{2}R^{9}\sum_{\substack{q\in\mathbb{Z}^{27}\\q\times q=0}}^{\prime} \left(\sigma_{3}(q)\frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi R|Z(q)|)}{|Z(q)|^{\frac{3}{2}}}\right)^{2} + 8\pi R^{\frac{15}{2}}\left(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}^{D=5} + \frac{2\pi^{3}}{45}R^{3}\right)\sum_{\substack{q\in\mathbb{Z}^{27}\\q\times q=0}}^{\prime} \sigma_{3}(q)\frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi R|Z(q)|)}{|Z(q)|^{\frac{3}{2}}}e^{2\pi i q \cdot a} + 16\pi^{2}R^{9}\sum_{\substack{q_{1},q_{2}\in\mathbb{Z}^{27}\\q_{1}\times q_{1}=0\\q_{2}\times q=0}}^{\prime} \sigma_{3}(q_{1})\sigma_{3}(q_{2})\frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi R|Z(q_{1})|)}{|Z(q_{1})|^{\frac{3}{2}}}\frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi R|Z(q_{2})|)}{|Z(q_{2})|^{\frac{3}{2}}}e^{2\pi i (q_{1}-q_{2}) \cdot a}.$$
 (5.7)

One can see that the first line includes exponentially suppressed terms at large radius that do not depend on the axion a. They correspond to instanton anti-instanton effects found previously in [56,214] in type IIB. By property of the E_6 cubic invariant

$$\det(q_1 - q_2) = \det q_1 - \operatorname{tr}[q_2 \cdot (q_1 \times q_1)] + \operatorname{tr}[q_1 \cdot (q_2 \times q_2)] - \det q_2 = 0$$
(5.8)

and $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$ indeed satisfies (3.55), and therefore (5.5).

A similar computation in string perturbation theory using (3.119) shows that $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$ admits generic Fourier coefficients in P_1 and therefore does not satisfy (3.62). Physically $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ admits corrections from D(-1) and D5 instantons in type IIB. Therefore $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$ includes D(-1)-D5 instanton corrections, that correspond to a generic charge $Q \in S_-$ with $(Q\gamma^{ab}Q)(Q\gamma_{ab}Q) < 0$. Therefore the abelian Fourier coefficient of $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$ with Q generic is generally non-zero provided $(Q\gamma^{ab}Q)(Q\gamma_{ab}Q) < 0$. It turns out that the Fourier coefficients vanish for $(Q\gamma^{ab}Q)(Q\gamma_{ab}Q) > 0$. According to the analysis of section (3.2) we find that $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$ is compatible with the (1/8, 1/8)-BPS supersymmetry invariant associated to the harmonic variables in $SU(8)/S(U(1) \times U(6) \times U(1))$, but not the (1/4, 0)-BPS supersymmetry invariant associated to the harmonic variables in $SU(8)/S(U(2) \times U(6))$ [53].

We have accordingly

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = \frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(10) \widehat{E}_{5\Lambda_7}^{E_7} + \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}}$$
(5.9)

where the Eisenstein series $\widehat{E}_{5\Lambda_7}^{E_7}$ defined in (3.130) satisfies

$$\left(36\mathcal{D}_{jr[kl}\mathcal{D}^{irmn}\mathcal{D}_{pq]mn} - \delta^i_j\mathcal{D}_{klpq}(\Delta + 42) + \delta^i_{[k}\mathcal{D}_{lpq]j}(\Delta - 120)\right)\widehat{E}^{E_7}_{5\Lambda_7} = 0 , \qquad (5.10)$$

as well as (3.132) and (3.134). One cannot add a source $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$ in the right-hand-side of (3.132) without violating equation (5.10).

The function $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}}$ instead satisfies

$$\left(\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{pqmn}\mathcal{D}_{mnkl} - \mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\left(\frac{1}{4}\Delta + 6\right)\right)\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}} = 0 , \qquad (5.11)$$

and the Poisson equation

$$\left(\Delta + 60\right)\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}} = \frac{20}{\pi}\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} - (\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2 .$$
(5.12)

Here we must distinguish the two terms on the right-hand-side of this equation. As discussed above, the source term in $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$ comes from the modification of the supersymmetry transformations at order ℓ^6 (5.3), while the term linear in $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ comes from the logarithmic divergence of the $\nabla^4 R^4$ type form-factor in four dimensions [53]. The logarithmic divergence in the one-loop form factor comes from the five-point insertion (2.66)

$$A_{\epsilon_{\Delta} \bigstar}^{\text{1-loop}} \sim -\frac{5}{2\pi} \frac{1}{\epsilon} \sigma_3 \,\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} \,. \tag{5.13}$$

Following the reasoning of [216] this implies that the full coupling function depends logarithmically on the string coupling constant

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} \sim \frac{5}{\log g_{\rm s}} \frac{5}{\pi} \log g_{\rm s} \, \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} \,.$$
 (5.14)

On a function of the dilaton $g_s = e^{\phi_6}$ only, the E_7 Laplace operator gives

$$\Delta f(\phi_6) = \frac{1}{4} \frac{\partial}{\partial \phi_6} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \phi_6} + 34 \right) f(\phi_6) \tag{5.15}$$

so that

$$\Delta(\frac{5}{\pi}\log g_{\rm s}) = \frac{85}{2\pi} \,. \tag{5.16}$$

Therefore consistency with the logarithmic divergence requires that the full function (5.9) satisfies [77]

$$\left(\Delta + 60\right)\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = \frac{85}{2\pi}\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} - (\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2 \,. \tag{5.17}$$

Because of the quadratic source term in (5.12), the function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}}$ does not define an automorphic representation [217]. In particular the decomposition of $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7)\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ admits infinite multiplicities for
the irreducible representations of SU(8). Nonetheless, the representations with non-zero multiplicity (and then infinite) are the same as for the Heisenberg parabolic Eisenstein series $\operatorname{Gr} \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{e}_7) E_{s\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$, consistently with the linearised supersymmetry analysis. The associated variety of the ideal is therefore still formally the closure of the nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_1}$.

The Fourier coefficients of $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}}$ in any parabolic subgroup, for any unipotent character that does not define a charge in the closure of the complex nilpotent orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_1}$, vanish, as in (3.55) and the equivalent in (3.65). This means physically that $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}}$ only receives non-perturbative correction from (1/8, 1/8)-BPS instantons, but no corrections from (1/4, 0)-BPS instantons, or even less BPS instantons. The notion of wavefront set attached to the orbit $\mathcal{O}_{2\Lambda_1}$ is therefore well defined and very constraining.

We will now explain the formula for $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}}$ anticipated in [64] and determined in [27].

5.2 Exceptional field theory amplitude

It was proposed in [64] to consider an effective theory of one-half BPS states in string theory. From the point of view of eleven-dimensional supergravity, one can define the conserved charge

$$\Gamma = (m_I, n^{IJ}, n^{I_1 \dots I_5}, k^{I_1 \dots I_7, J})$$
(5.18)

where m_I is the momentum mode on T^7 , n^{IJ} the winding numbers of the M2-brane, $n^{I_1...I_5}$ the winding numbers of the M5-brane and $n^{I_1...I_7,J}$ the Kaluza-Klein monopole charge. There is exactly one massive 1/2 BPS state spin 2 supermultiplet for each $\Gamma \neq 0$ in $\mathbb{L}_7 = \mathbb{Z}^{56}$ satisfying the constraint $\Gamma \times \Gamma = 0$, i.e. (see e.g. [218, 192, 60])

$$n^{IJ}m_{J} = 0, \quad 3n^{[IJ}n^{KL]} = n^{IJKLP}m_{P}, 6n^{I[J}n^{KLPQR]} = -k^{I,JKLPQRS}m_{S} + k^{S,IJKLPQR}m_{S}, 7n^{IJK[PQ}n^{RSTUV]} = 2n^{[IJ}k^{K],PQRSTUV}, \quad n^{[IJKLP}k^{Q],RSTUVWX} = 0.$$
(5.19)

Because of $E_7(\mathbb{Z})$ U-duality invariance, these multiplets interact mutually when $\Gamma_1 \times \Gamma_2 = 0$, with the same interactions as Kaluza–Klein states in eleven dimensions.

Whenever $\Gamma_1 \times \Gamma_2 \neq 0$, the two 1/2 BPS particles can produce a 1/4 BPS state. This can easily be understood in type IIA, calling y^7 the M-theory circle coordinate and y^i with i = 1, 6 the type IIA T^6 coordinates we have the identification

$$q = (m_i, n^{i7}), \qquad \chi = (m_7, n^{ij}, n^{ijkl7}, k^{ijklpq7,7}), \qquad p = (n^{ijklp}, k^{1234567,i}), \qquad (5.20)$$

with $q \in II_{6,6}$ the world-sheet zero modes, $\chi \in S_-$ the D-brane charges (in this case D0-D2-D4-D6) and $p \in II_{6,6}$ the NS5-brane and Kaluza–Klein monopole charges. A perturbative string state carries a charge q while $\chi = p = 0$, and the BPS string states are 1/4 BPS whenever $m_i n^{i7} \neq 0$. In string theory two 1/2 BPS states can interact to give a generic 1/4 BPS state. According to (2.1) the perturbative 1/4 BPS states are counted by the partition function [219]²⁶

$$\int_{-\frac{1}{2}}^{\frac{1}{2}} d\tau_1 \left(\prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{(1 - e^{\pi i z} q^n)^4 (1 - e^{-\pi i z} q^n)^4}{(1 - q^n)^6 (1 - e^{2\pi i z} q^n) (1 - e^{-2\pi i z} q^n)} - 1 \right) \left(2\sin(\pi z/2) \right)^8 \sum_{m,n \in \mathbb{Z}^d} q^{\frac{p_L^2}{2}} \bar{q}^{\frac{p_R^2}{2}}, \quad (5.21)$$

²⁶The reader should not confuse the charge $q \in II_{6,6}$ with the $q = e^{2\pi i \tau}$ parameter in the partition function.

and its complex conjugate.

In fact all 1/4 BPS states of the theory can be mapped to perturbative 1/4 BPS states in string theory by U-duality. This is because $\Gamma \times \Gamma$ is always in the minimal nilpotent orbit of E_7 , therefore there exists $\gamma \in E_7(\mathbb{Z})$ such that $\gamma(\Gamma \times \Gamma) = ((q,q), 0, 0, 0, 0)$ and $\gamma\Gamma = (q, 0, 0)$ in the P_1 decomposition.

Up to and including $\nabla^6 R^4$, the only diagram that contribute are displayed in figure 13 and such that only three-point interactions with charges satisfying $\Gamma_1 \times \Gamma_2 \neq 0$ are involved in the loops. One can therefore extract the contribution from the supergravity amplitude [64]. Because this truncation to one-half BPS states is naturally interpreted as an exceptional field theory amplitude on a generalised torus [65–73], we shall refer to them as exceptional field theory amplitudes.

The direct computation in $d = 7+2\epsilon$ dimensional regularisation gives [64,74]

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)\epsilon}^{\text{ExFT 1-loop}} = \frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(10+2\epsilon) E_{(5+\epsilon)\Lambda_7}^{E_7} ,$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)\epsilon}^{\text{ExFT 2-loop}} = \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_+} \frac{dL_1 dL_2 dL_3}{(\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J)^{-\epsilon}} \left(\sum_I L_I - \frac{5L_1 L_2 L_3}{\sum_{I < J} L_I L_J} \right) \sum_{\substack{\Gamma_I \in \mathbb{Z}^{56} \\ \sum_I \Gamma_I = 0 \\ \Gamma_I \times \Gamma_J = 0}} z_I^{-\epsilon} e^{-\pi \sum_I L_I |Z(\Gamma_I)|^2} ,$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)\epsilon}^{\text{ExFT 3-loop}} = 40\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon) E_{(1+\epsilon)\Lambda_5}^{E_7} + 20 \frac{\Gamma(\epsilon)}{(\pi\mu^2)^{\epsilon}} \xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(3+2\epsilon) E_{(\frac{3}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_6}^{E_7} , \quad (5.22)$$

where an infrared regularisation was introduced at three-loop because of the one-loop subdivergence when one internal propagator is massless. The three-loop result turns out to be finite, and up to a part linear in $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$ one gets

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT 3-loop}} = 40\xi(8)\xi(9)\xi(12)\widehat{E}_{6\Lambda_1}^{E_7} + \frac{64}{189\pi}\zeta(10)\widehat{E}_{5\Lambda_7}^{E_7} .$$
(5.23)

The second term is identical to the one-loop contribution whereas they each have the coefficient expected in string theory. The first term is not present is string theory, and satisfies the same differential equations as $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}}$ without the quadratic source term in (5.12).

The contributions from 1/2 BPS states seem to give all the ingredients to define the nonperturbative result, but there is some mismatch. This should not be unexpected since we neglected 1/4 BPS states in the loops that have no reason to do not contribute to $\nabla^4 R^4$ and $\nabla^6 R^4$ couplings. In [74] and [27] we argued that one can obtain such contribution using the one-loop and the two-loop string theory integrands. We extracted the contribution from BPS states in the perturbative string amplitude and summed over all U-duality copies to obtain the non-perturbative contribution. This sum does not converge, and the computation is only defined through an analytic continuation that we could not justify. Doing so we obtain nonetheless the following result including these expected contributions from 1/4 BPS states

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)\,\epsilon}^{\text{BPS 1-loop}} &= 0 , \\ \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)\,\epsilon}^{\text{BPS 2-loop}} &= \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_+} \frac{d^3\Omega_2}{(\det\Omega_2)^{-\epsilon}} \bigg(\sum_I L_I - \frac{5L_1L_2L_3}{\sum_{I < J} L_IL_J} - \frac{\sqrt{\det\Omega_2}}{6} E_{-3}^{SL(2)}(\tau) \bigg) \sum_{\substack{\Gamma_I \in \mathbb{Z}^{56} \\ \sum_I \Gamma_I = 0 \\ \Gamma_I \times \Gamma_J = 0}} \sum_{\substack{\Gamma_I \in \mathbb{Z}^{56} \\ \Gamma_I \times \Gamma_J = 0}} E_{(0,1)\,\epsilon}^{S1-loop} &= \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_+} \frac{d^3\Omega_2}{6} \frac{\sqrt{\det\Omega_2}}{6} E_{-3+2\epsilon}^{SL(2)}(\tau) \sum_{\substack{\Gamma_I \in \mathbb{Z}^{56} \\ -3+2\epsilon}} e^{-\pi\sum_I L_I |Z(\Gamma_I)|^2} + \frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(10+2\epsilon) E_{(5+\epsilon)\Lambda_7}^{E_7} , \quad (5.24) \end{aligned}$$

where we used

$$\Omega_2 = \begin{pmatrix} L_1 + L_3 & L_3 \\ L_3 & L_2 + L_3 \end{pmatrix} = \frac{\sqrt{\det\Omega_2}}{\tau_2} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & \tau_1 \\ \tau_1 & |\tau|^2 \end{pmatrix} .$$
(5.25)

The total one-loop contribution is found to vanish and the contribution from 1/4 BPS states at two-loop makes the total result finite in the limit $\epsilon \to 0$. There is no contribution from 1/4 BPS states at three-loop because the three-loop string theory amplitude is just the volume of the moduli space of genus-three surfaces and the sum over string zero modes are level-matched. The function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)\epsilon}^{\text{BPS 3-loop}}$ is simply a rewriting of the exceptional field theory amplitude

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)\epsilon}^{\text{ExFT 3-loop}} = \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)\epsilon}^{\text{BPS 3-loop}} - \frac{5}{\pi} \left(\log(2\pi\mu) + \dots \right) \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon) .$$
(5.26)

To obtain this form it is convenient to introduce the variable $t = \sqrt{\det \Omega_2}$ to derive [74]

$$\frac{\pi^2}{27} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_+} d^3\Omega_2 \frac{(\det\Omega_2)^{\frac{1}{2}+\epsilon}}{6} E_{-3+2\delta}^{SL(2)}(\tau) \sum_{\substack{\Gamma_I \in \mathbb{Z}^{56} \\ \sum_I \Gamma_I = 0 \\ \Gamma_I \times \Gamma_J = 0}} t^{-\pi \sum_I L_I |Z(\Gamma_I)|^2} \\
= \frac{4\pi^2}{9} \int_0^\infty dt \, t^{3+2\epsilon} \int_{\mathcal{F}/\mathbb{Z}_2} \frac{d^2\tau}{\tau_2^2} E_{-3+2\delta}^{SL(2)}(\tau) \sum_{\substack{\Gamma_i \in \mathbb{Z}^{56} \\ \Gamma_i \times \Gamma_J = 0}} t^{-\pi t \frac{1}{\tau_2} (\Gamma_1 + \bar{\tau}\Gamma_2)^{\intercal} v^{\intercal} v(\Gamma_1 + \tau\Gamma_2)} \\
= \frac{4\pi^2}{9} \xi(2\epsilon + 2\delta)\xi(7 - 2\delta + 2\epsilon) E_{(\frac{7}{2} - \delta + \epsilon)\Lambda_6 + (-3 + 2\delta)\Lambda_7}^{E_7} \\
= 40 \frac{\xi(4)\xi(7 + 2\epsilon - 2\delta)}{\xi(4 - 2\epsilon - 2\delta)\xi(7 - 4\delta)} \xi(8 - 4\delta)\xi(9 - 2\epsilon - 2\delta)\xi(12 - 2\epsilon - 2\delta) E_{(6-\epsilon-\delta)\Lambda_1 + 2\epsilon\Lambda_7}^{E_7} \tag{5.27}$$

where $\mathcal{F}/\mathbb{Z}_2 = SO(2) \setminus SL(2) / PGL(2,\mathbb{Z}).$

This justifies the definition

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left(\mathcal{E}_{(0,1),\epsilon}^{\text{ExFT}} + \frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(10+2\epsilon) E_{(5+\epsilon)\Lambda_7}^{E_7} \right),$$
(5.28)

with

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1),\epsilon}^{\text{ExFT}} = 8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} d^3 \Omega_2 \left((\det\Omega_2)^{\epsilon} \varphi_{\text{KZ}}^{\text{tr}} - \frac{\pi}{36} (\det\Omega_2)^{\frac{1}{2} + \epsilon} E_{-3}^{SL(2)} + \frac{\pi}{36} \sqrt{\det\Omega_2} E_{-3+2\epsilon}^{SL(2)} \right) \sum_{\substack{\Gamma_i \in \mathbb{Z}^{56} \\ \Gamma_i \times \Gamma_j = 0}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi \Omega^{ij} \Gamma_i^{\intercal} v^{\intercal} v \Gamma_j}$$
(5.29)

where we folded the integration domain to $\mathcal{G}_2 = \mathbb{R}^3_+/S_3$, use $\varphi_{\text{KZ}}^{\text{tr}}$ in (4.17), and wrote the sum over Γ_i 's in a manifestly $GL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ invariant form.

The justifications to arrive to this formula are not fully satisfying. However, taking this as a working hypothesis turns out to give the right answer, as we can check using all possible limits.

We analysed this function (5.28) in [27] in details and showed that it is consistent with string perturbation theory and the large radius limit. We found that the additional Eisenstein series $E_{-3}^{SL(2)}$ and $E_{-3+2\epsilon}^{SL(2)}$ in the integrand are necessary for

$$\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left(\mathcal{E}_{(0,1),\epsilon}^{\text{ExFT}} + 40\xi(4)\xi(8)\xi(1+2\epsilon)E_{4\Lambda_7}^{E_7} \right)$$
(5.30)

to satisfy the differential equations (5.11) and (5.12). Independently of the argument we gave to justify the definition of $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{(0,1)}^{\text{ExFT}}$, one can consider the consistency checks as a proof that it defines the exact coupling function in string theory.

The same construction applies to all dimensions $D \ge 4$ and one gets the direct generalisation

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1),\epsilon}^{\mathrm{ExFT}} = 8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^3\Omega_2}{\mathrm{det}\Omega_2^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \left((\mathrm{det}\Omega_2)^{\epsilon} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} - \frac{\pi}{36} (\mathrm{det}\Omega_2)^{\frac{1}{2}+\epsilon} E_{-3}^{SL(2)} + \frac{\pi}{36} \sqrt{\mathrm{det}\Omega_2} E_{-3+2\epsilon}^{SL(2)} \right) \sum_{\substack{\Gamma_i \in \mathbb{L}_d \\ \Gamma_i \times \Gamma_j = 0}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi\Omega^{ij}\Gamma_i^{\mathsf{T}}v^{\mathsf{T}}v\Gamma_j}$$
(5.31)

and

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left[\mathcal{E}_{(0,1),\epsilon}^{\text{ExFT}} + \frac{8\pi^4}{567} \xi(d+2\epsilon+3) E_{\frac{d+2\epsilon+3}{2}\Lambda_d}^{E_d} + \frac{5\zeta(3)}{3\epsilon} \delta_{d,5} + \frac{\pi^2}{3\epsilon} \delta_{d,3} \left(\frac{1}{\epsilon} + \frac{1}{6} + \frac{1}{\pi} \mathcal{E}_{(0,0)\epsilon} \right) \right]$$
(5.32)

which is consistent with string perturbation theory and the large radius limit [27]. The poles in ϵ come from the three-loop divergence in D = 6 and the two-loop divergence in D = 8 [125, 126]. For d = 2, 3, 4 one does not need to introduce the two terms with the Eisenstein series $E_{-3}^{SL(2)}$ because there is no pole.

5.3 Matching the eleven-dimensional supergravity limit

It may seem natural that these formulas give back the correct eleven-dimensional supergravity contribution but it turns out to be a rather non-trivial computation. We find after some efforts that formulas (5.28) and (5.29) gives back the formula obtained from supergravity in (4.47), with for $4 \le d \le 7$

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)\epsilon}^{\text{ExFT}} \sim V^{3\frac{d+3}{9-d}} \left(\frac{4\pi^{2}\xi(2)^{2}}{3V} + \frac{8\pi^{2}}{3V^{2}}\xi(2)\xi(3)E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{40}{V^{6-2\epsilon}}\xi(5-2\epsilon)\xi(4-2\epsilon)\xi(4-2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_{3}}^{SL(d)} \right) \\ + \frac{8\pi}{V^{3}} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\mathrm{det}\Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \varphi_{\text{KZ}}^{\text{tr}} \sum_{n_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}} + \frac{40}{V^{3}}\delta_{d,7}\xi(4)\xi(8)\xi(2\epsilon) \left(E_{(4-2\epsilon)\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(7)} - E_{4\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(7)}\right) \\ + \frac{40}{V^{5-4\epsilon}}\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon) \left(\delta_{d,6}\xi(2-2\epsilon) + \delta_{d,7}\xi(5+2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{5}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(7)}\right)\right)$$
(5.33)

and

$$40\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(6+2\epsilon)\xi(d+2\epsilon+3)E_{\frac{d+2\epsilon+3}{2}\Lambda_{d}}^{E_{d}} \sim 40V^{3\frac{d+3+2\epsilon}{9-d}} \Big(\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(6+2\epsilon)\xi(d+2\epsilon+3)E_{\frac{d+2\epsilon+3}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + \delta_{d,7}\frac{\xi(4-2\epsilon)\xi(8-2\epsilon)\xi(8-2\epsilon)\xi(1+2\epsilon)}{V^{3+6\epsilon}}E_{(4-\epsilon)\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(5+2\epsilon)\xi(6+2\epsilon)}{V^{5+2\epsilon}}E_{(3+\epsilon)\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(d)} + \delta_{d\geq 5}\frac{\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(3+2\epsilon)\xi(1+2\epsilon)}{V^{6+4\epsilon}}E_{(\frac{3}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_{5}}^{SL(d)}\Big).$$
(5.34)

This is indeed in perfect agreement with (4.18) including the logarithmic terms computed in section 4.2. To see this one uses

$$\xi(5-2\epsilon)\xi(4-2\epsilon)\xi(3-2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_{3}}^{SL(d)} = \xi(2-2\epsilon)\xi(3-2\epsilon)\xi(1-2\epsilon)E_{\epsilon\Lambda_{2}+(\frac{3}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_{5}}^{SL(d)}$$

$$\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(5+2\epsilon)\xi(6+2\epsilon)E_{(3+\epsilon)\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(7)} = \xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(5+2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{5}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_{1}-\epsilon_{7}}^{SL(7)}$$

$$\xi(2+2\epsilon)\xi(5+2\epsilon)\xi(6+2\epsilon)E_{(3+\epsilon)\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(6)} = \xi(2+2\epsilon)^{2}\xi(1+2\epsilon)E_{-\epsilon\Lambda_{4}}^{SL(6)}.$$
(5.35)

We will now explain how we obtained formula (5.33). For this purpose we decompose the pairs of charges according to (5.18), and carry out the sums over layers, including an increasing number of non-vanishing components. We start by the layer for which all the brane charges vanish

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 \Omega_2}{\det\Omega_2^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \left((\det\Omega_2)^{\epsilon} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} - \frac{\pi}{36} (\det\Omega_2)^{\frac{1}{2}+\epsilon} E_{-3}^{SL(2)} + \frac{\pi}{36} \sqrt{\det\Omega_2} E_{-3+2\epsilon}^{SL(2)} \right) \sum_{m_i \in \mathbb{Z}^d} e^{-\frac{\pi}{r^3} \Omega_2^{ij} m_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} m_j}$$

$$= 8\pi V^{3\frac{d+3+4\epsilon}{9-d}-3} \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 \Omega_2}{\det\Omega_2^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} (\det\Omega_2)^{\epsilon} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \sum_{m_i \in \mathbb{Z}^d} e^{-\pi\Omega_2^{ij} m_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} m_j}$$

$$+ 40\delta_{d,7}\xi(4) V^{12} \left(-V^{6\epsilon} \frac{\xi(7+2\epsilon)}{\xi(7)} \xi(8)\xi(2\epsilon) E_{\epsilon\Lambda_5+4\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)} + \frac{\xi(7-2\epsilon)}{\xi(7-4\epsilon)}\xi(8-4\epsilon)\xi(2\epsilon) E_{\epsilon\Lambda_5+(4-2\epsilon)\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)} \right).$$

$$(5.36)$$

Using simplifications at first order in ϵ one obtains for d=7

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} d^{3}\Omega_{2} \left((\det\Omega_{2})^{\epsilon} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} - \frac{\pi}{36} (\det\Omega_{2})^{\frac{1}{2} + \epsilon} E_{-3}^{SL(2)} + \frac{\pi}{36} \sqrt{\det\Omega_{2}} E_{-3+2\epsilon}^{SL(2)} \right) \sum_{n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{7}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}r^{-3}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}}$$

$$= 8\pi V^{12} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} d^{3}\Omega_{2} (\det\Omega_{2})^{\epsilon} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \sum_{n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{7}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}}$$

$$+ 40\xi(4)\xi(8)V^{12} \left(-\xi(2\epsilon)E_{4\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(7)} + \xi(2\epsilon)E_{(4-2\epsilon)\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(7)} + cE_{4\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(7)} \right), \qquad (5.37)$$

for a constant c. The determination of the constant c is irrelevant at this level since we did not determine the finite amplitude from string theory with the explicit split in analytic and non-analytic components.

At the next step we consider that the M2-brane windings n_1^{IJ} and n_2^{IJ} are non-zero but linearly dependent. Because of the constraint (5.19) they are in the $SL(d,\mathbb{Z})$ orbit of the highest weight representative, and the sum can be written as a Poincaré sum over $P_2(\mathbb{Z})\backslash SL(d,\mathbb{Z})$ and pairs of integers $n_i = \gcd(n_i^{IJ})$. We have therefore

$$\begin{aligned} \theta_{d}^{(2)} &= \sum_{\substack{n_{i}^{IJ} \in \wedge^{2} \mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ n_{i}^{IJ} n_{j}^{KL} = 0}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{m_{iI} \in \mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ n_{i}^{IJ} n_{j}^{KL} = 0}}^{m_{iI} \in \mathbb{Z}^{d}} e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} \left(r^{-3} U^{-1IJ} (m_{iI} + 1/2a_{IKL} n_{i}^{KL}) (m_{jJ} + 1/2a_{JPQ} n_{j}^{PQ}) + 1/2r^{6-d} U_{IK} U_{JL} n_{i}^{IJ} n_{j}^{KL} \right)} \\ &= \sum_{\gamma \in P_{2} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2}}^{\prime} \sum_{m_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-2}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} \left(r^{-3} y^{\frac{2}{d-2}} u^{-1} (m_{i} + an_{i}, m_{j} + an_{j}) + r^{6-d} y^{2} n_{i} n_{j} \right)} \Big|_{\gamma} \end{aligned}$$
(5.38)
$$&= \sum_{\gamma \in P_{2} \setminus SL(d)} \frac{r^{3(d-2)} y^{-2}}{\det \Omega_{2}^{\frac{d-2}{2}}} \sum_{n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2}}^{\prime} \sum_{m^{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-2}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} r^{6-d} y^{2} n_{i} n_{j} - \pi \Omega_{ij}^{-1} r^{3} y^{-\frac{2}{d-2}} u(m^{i}, m^{j}) + 2\pi i n_{i} (m^{i}, a)} \Big|_{\gamma} \end{aligned}$$

and one computes the integral using Appendix F.3

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\mathrm{det}\Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d-2\epsilon}{2}}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \theta_{d}^{(2)}$$

$$\sim \frac{16\pi^{2}\xi(2-2\epsilon)^{2}}{(3+2\epsilon)(4-2\epsilon)} r^{2d-2\epsilon(6-d)} E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{8\pi^{2}}{3} r^{\frac{5d-9}{2}+(d-3)\epsilon} \xi(1-2\epsilon)\xi(2-2\epsilon) E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{2}+(\frac{1}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_{3}}^{SL(d)}$$

$$+ \frac{4\pi^{2}}{9} r^{\frac{9}{2}(d-5)+(d-3)\epsilon} \xi(5-2\epsilon)\xi(3+2\epsilon) E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{2}+(\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_{3}}^{SL(d)} + \dots$$

$$\sim \frac{4\pi^{2}\xi(2)^{2}}{3} r^{2d} + \frac{8\pi^{2}}{3} r^{\frac{5d-9}{2}} \xi(2)\xi(3) E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(d)}$$

$$+ \frac{4\pi^{2}}{9} r^{\frac{9}{2}(d-5)+(d-3)\epsilon} \xi(5-2\epsilon)\xi(3+2\epsilon) E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{2}+(\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_{3}}^{SL(d)} + \dots$$
(5.39)

up to terms that are exponentially suppressed at large V. The first line is finite, except for d = 3 in which case one has instead $\widehat{E}_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(3)}$. For the complete function one computes similarly

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 \Omega_2}{\det \Omega_2^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \left((\det \Omega_2)^{\epsilon} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} - \frac{\pi}{36} (\det \Omega_2)^{\frac{1}{2} + \epsilon} E_{-3}^{SL(2)} + \frac{\pi}{36} \sqrt{\det \Omega_2} E_{-3+2\epsilon}^{SL(2)} \right) \theta_d^{(2)}$$

$$= V^{3\frac{d+3}{9-d}} \left(\frac{4\pi^2 \xi(2)^2}{3V} + \frac{8\pi^2}{3V^2} \xi(2)\xi(3) E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(d)} + \frac{40}{V^{6-2\epsilon}} \xi(5-2\epsilon)\xi(4-2\epsilon)\xi(3-2\epsilon) E_{(\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_3}^{SL(d)} \right) . (5.40)$$

There are many more pairs of charges Γ_i to be considered, but similarly as for the Eisenstein series $E_{\frac{d-3}{2}\Lambda_d}^{E_d}$ and $E_{\frac{d+1}{2}\Lambda_d}^{E_d}$ most of the contributions turn out to vanish at $\epsilon \to 0$. For this to be true it is crucial to take the definition (5.31), and not the naive expression (5.22). We relegate this computation to Appendix E. One obtains that there are no other contributions for d = 3, 4, 5. For d = 6, 7 one must include the contribution for which the M5-brane charges n^{IJKLP} are non-zero and linearly independent. They give the last line in (5.33).

5.4 1/8-BPS brane instanton measure and uniqueness

In this last section we will show that there is a unique coupling function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ compatible with supersymmetry and string perturbation theory in four dimensions. For this purpose we consider a generic D-brane instanton correction, i.e. an abelian Fourier coefficient in the parabolic $P_1 \subset E_7$

$$F_Q(g_s, v) = \int_{[0,1]^{32+1}} d^{32} a \, db \, \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} e^{-2\pi i (Q,a)} , \qquad (5.41)$$

for a generic D-brane charge $Q \in S_{-}$. There are two real orbits of charges $Q \in S_{-}$. Either the quartic invariant

$$I_4(Q) = 2(Q\gamma^{ab}Q)(Q\gamma_{ab}Q) \tag{5.42}$$

is positive and the Levi stabiliser is $SU(3,3) \subset Spin(6,6)$, or it is negative and the Levi stabiliser is $SL(6) \subset Spin(6,6)$. For $I_4 < 0$ one can find a representative of the character $e^{-2\pi i(Q,a)}$ with support on two real roots, as for example a D(-1)-D5 brane instanton. For $I_4 > 0$ one needs at least four roots, corresponding for example to a D1-D1-D1-D5 instanton, with three orthogonal Euclidean D1-branes inside the Euclidean D5 [220]. One works out in general that two 1/2-BPS charges Q_1 and Q_2 satisfy that $I_4(Q_1+Q_2) \leq 0$. This implies that the source in equation (5.12) drops out for the Fourier coefficient $F_Q(g_s, v)$ when $I_4(Q) > 0$,

$$(\Delta + 60) \left(F_Q(g_s, v) e^{2\pi i (Q, a)} \right) =_{I_4(Q) > 0} 0, \qquad (5.43)$$

and $F_Q(g_s, v)$ satisfies the same differential equations as the Eisenstein series $\widehat{E}_{6\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$ Fourier coefficient

$$\left(\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{pqmn}\mathcal{D}_{mnkl} + 9\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\right)\left(F_Q(g_s, v)e^{2\pi i(Q, a)}\right) = 0.$$
(5.44)

One proves that there is a unique solution to these differential equations with moderate growth such that 27

$$F_Q(g_s, v) = \mu(Q)g_s^{-\beta}B(vQ/g_s) , \qquad (5.45)$$

where $\mu(Q)$ is a function of Q that only depends on its arithmetic $Spin(6, 6, \mathbb{Z})$ invariants. This instanton measure $\mu(Q)$ is expected to be the partition function for the corresponding Euclidean brane effective theory. The function $B(vQ/g_s)$ only depends of the $SU(4) \times SU(4)$ invariant polynomials in the complex central charge $v_{ij}^{\alpha}Q_{\alpha} = Z_{ij}(Q)$ in the bi-fundamental representation of $SU(4) \times SU(4)$. As for BPS black holes in four dimensions, these invariants are polynomials in the four modules $|z_i|$ of the eigenvalues of Z_{ij} and the phase of its determinant [221]. The Euclidean action of the instanton is the largest eigenvalue, and the function $B(Z/g_s)$ is exponential suppressed in $e^{-2\pi \max_i |z_i|/g_s}$. We computed these Fourier coefficients in [27] up to a final Poincaré sum that we could not simplify, but which exhibits the structure explained above. We will see below that a more precise result can be obtained directly from the two-loop string amplitude.

The Fourier coefficient $F_Q(g_s, v)$ does not depend on the Levi stabiliser SU(3,3) of the D-brane charge Q. We can therefore consider the limit in which one dilaton in SU(3,3) goes to infinity while keeping $F_Q(g_s, v)$ finite. To see this, consider the parabolic decomposition

$$\mathfrak{su}(3,3) \supset \left(\mathfrak{gl}_1 \oplus \mathfrak{u}(2,2)\right)^{(0)} \oplus (\mathbb{C}^4)^{(1)} \oplus \mathbb{R}^{(2)} .$$
(5.46)

²⁷The proof will be published in a collaboration with Friedberg, Gourevitch, Kleinschmidt and Persson.

brane	T^2	T^2	T^4	T^4	T^4	T^4		brane	T^2	T^2	T^4	T^4	T^4	T^4
D(-1)	0	0	0	0	0	0	_ ⇒	D1	0	•	•	0	0	0
D1	•	•	0	0	0	0		D1	•	0	•	0	0	0
D1	0	0	•	•	0	0		D1	0	•	0	•	0	0
D1	0	ο	0	0	•	•		D3	0	•	•	0	•	•
D5	•	•	•	•	•	•		D3	•	0	0	•	•	•
				1						1		1		1

Table 3: 1/8-BPS configurations of D-branes related by T-duality on one circle in T^2 and one in T^4

It embeds in the parabolic P_2 of SO(6,6)

$$\mathfrak{so}(6,6) \supset \left(\mathfrak{gl}_2 \oplus \mathfrak{so}(4,4)\right)^{(0)} \oplus (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{8}_{\mathbf{v}})^{(1)} \oplus \mathbb{R}^{(2)} , \qquad (5.47)$$

such that the spinor representation decomposes as

$$\mathbf{32} \cong \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{s}}^{(-1)} \oplus (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{c}})^{(0)} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{s}}^{(1)} .$$
(5.48)

We recognise up to triality the decomposition of the parabolic $P_1 \subset E_7$. We find therefore that the $GL(1) \subset SU(3,3)$ in the stabiliser of the charge Q is conjugate under E_7 to the $GL(1) \subset E_7$ defining P_1 . The corresponding dilatons are not conjugate under $E_7(\mathbb{Z})$, however, we can interpret this parabolic P_2 in the limit in which one $T^2 \subset T^6$ admits a large volume $Vol(T^2) = (2\pi)^2 \alpha'/y^2$, and there is an $E_7(\mathbb{Z})$ transformation that exchanges y and g_s and acts by triality on Spin(4, 4).

Let us choose $Q = (0, q_i, 0)$ in this decomposition with $I_4(Q) = q_1^2 q_2^2 - (q_1 \cdot q_2)^2 > 0$, which corresponds for example to a 1/8 BPS Euclidean D1-D1-D1-D3-D3 instanton as displayed in Table 3. We write $\frac{1}{y^2 U_2} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & U_1 \\ U_1 | U |^2 \end{pmatrix}$ the metric on T^2 , $v_v \in SO(4, 4)$ the Narain moduli on T^4 and c^1, c^2 the Narain axions parametrising the off-diagonal components between T^2 and T^4 . We write v_c and v_s for the spinor representations. We have then for $Q = (p, q_i, 0)$

$$vQ = \left(yv_{\rm c}(p + \not_{q_i}c^i), \frac{1}{\sqrt{U_2}}v_{\rm s}(q_1 + Uq_2), 0\right).$$
(5.49)

We would like to interpret the Fourier coefficient $F_Q(g_s, v)$ in (5.45) as a Fourier coefficient of a perturbative term in the large T^2 volume limit after duality $g_s \leftrightarrow y$. The axions c^i become then Ramond-Ramond fields, so we need to integrate them out. But to do so we need to include all Fourier coefficients that will contribute, so we must include the D-branes wrapping T^4 only with $p \neq 0$. We compute using Poisson summation over $p \in \mathbb{Z}^8$ that

$$\int_{[0,1]^{16}} d^{16}c \sum_{p \in \mathbb{Z}^8} \mu(p,q,0) g_{\rm s}^{-\beta} B\left(\frac{y}{g_{\rm s}} \upsilon_{\rm c}(p+\not q_i c^i), \frac{1}{g_{\rm s}\sqrt{U_2}} \upsilon_{\rm s}(q_1+Uq_2), 0\right)$$
$$= \frac{g_{\rm s}^{8-\beta}}{y^8} \sum_{p \bmod \not q} \frac{\mu(p,q,0)}{\det' \not q} \widetilde{B}\left(0, \frac{1}{g_{\rm s}\sqrt{U_2}} \upsilon_{\rm s}(q_1+Uq_2), 0\right)$$
(5.50)

where

$$\widetilde{B}(a,z,b) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^8} d^8 x \ B(x,z,b) e^{2\pi i (x,a)}$$
(5.51)

and the sum is over the equivalence classes of $p \in \mathbb{Z}^8 \subset \mathbf{8}_c$ modulo $p \sim p + q_i x^i$ for x^i in $\mathbb{Z}^{2 \times 8} \subset (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{8}_v)$, while $\det' q$ is the number of such classes. Here we have used that the measure is invariant under the T-duality unipotent subgroup $U(\mathbb{Z}) \subset SO(6, 6, \mathbb{Z})$ of parameter $x^i \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times 8} \subset (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{8}_v)$

$$\mu(p + \mathbf{q}_i x^i, q_i, 0) = \mu(p, q_i, 0) .$$
(5.52)

Using the duality that exchanges y and g_s , one concludes that the same Fourier coefficient appears as a Fourier coefficient of the two-loop amplitude in the large T^2 torus volume limit. If we assume moreover $\det' \not q = 1$ this gives

$$\int_{[0,1]^{16}} d^{16}c \left(\int_{[0,1]^{32+1}} d^{32}a \, db \, \mathcal{E}_{(0,1)} \right) e^{-2\pi i (q,c)} = \mu(0,q,0) \frac{y^{8-\beta}}{g_s^8} \widetilde{B}\left(0,\frac{1}{y\sqrt{U_2}}\upsilon_v(q_1+Uq_2),0\right) \,. \tag{5.53}$$

We find therefore that the existence of a non-zero Fourier coefficient $F_Q(g_s, v)$ implies by $E_7(\mathbb{Z})$ invariance that there are some terms that are not exponentially suppressed in the weak coupling limit. A similar argument works for smaller orbits, so we conclude that a function with wavefront set $\overline{O}_{2\Lambda_1}$ cannot be exponentially suppressed at small $g_s \ll 1$. This implies that finding a U-duality invariant function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,1)}$ compatible with the differential equations imposed by supersymmetry and string perturbation theory must give the exact string theory coupling function.

This formula is also useful because it determines the D-brane instanton from a world-sheet instanton. Using the two-loop amplitude [83] we obtain

$$8\pi \int_{[0,1]^{16}} d^{16}c \int_{\mathcal{F}_2} \frac{d^6\Omega}{\det\Omega_2^3} \Gamma_{I\!I_{6,6}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}(\Omega) e^{-2\pi i (q,c)} = \sum_{p \bmod \not q} \frac{\mu(p,q,0)}{\det' \not q} y^{8-\beta} \widetilde{B}\Big(0, \frac{1}{y\sqrt{U_2}} v_{\mathrm{v}}(q_1+Uq_2), 0\Big) .$$
(5.54)

Using the Fourier expansion of the Kawazumi-Zhang invariant φ_{KZ} derived in [173] together with the unfolding method [117],²⁸ one computes straightforwardly that $\beta = 10$ and

$$\widetilde{B}\left(0, \frac{1}{g_{\rm s}\sqrt{U_2}}v_{\rm v}(q_1 + Uq_2), 0\right)$$

$$= 4\pi \int_{SO(2)\backslash GL(2,\mathbb{R})} \frac{d^3\Omega_2}{\det\Omega_2} \left(\frac{I_4(q)}{g_{\rm s}^4} + \frac{5}{4\pi^2 \det\Omega_2} \left(1 + \frac{\pi \mathrm{tr}\Omega_2 Z(q) Z(q)^{\mathsf{T}}}{g_{\rm s}^2}\right)\right) e^{-\frac{2\pi \mathrm{tr}\Omega_2 Z_L(q) Z_L(q)^{\mathsf{T}}}{g_{\rm s}^2} - \pi \mathrm{tr}\Omega_2^{-1}},$$
(5.55)

with

$$Z(q)Z(q)^{\mathsf{T}} = Z_L(q)Z_L(q)^{\mathsf{T}} + Z_R(q)Z_R(q)^{\mathsf{T}},$$

$$Z_L(q)Z_L(q)^{\mathsf{T}} = \frac{1}{U_2} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & U_1 \\ 0 & U_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} p_L(q_1)^2 & p_L(q_1)p_L(q_2) \\ p_L(q_1)p_L(q_2) & p_L(q_2)^2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ U_1 & U_2 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (5.56)

²⁸In fact the unfolding method does not obviously make sense because the integral diverges at the cusp and φ_{KZ} is a distribution. One convenient way to regularise the integral is to introduce a differential operator acting with Maass raising and lowering operators that satisfy $\Box_2 \Box \varphi_{\text{KZ}} = \frac{15}{32} \varphi_{\text{KZ}}$ away from the separating degeneration locus $\Omega^{12} = 0$ [173]. Up to terms that involve a distribution on this singular locus, one can define $\int d\mu \varphi_{\text{KZ}} \Gamma \sim \frac{32}{15} \int d\mu \varphi_{\text{KZ}} \Box_2 \Box \Gamma$, which is regular at the cusp. We thank Solomon Friedberg for this explanation. One must treat separately the regularisation of the integral at the singular locus, but this does not affect the generic Fourier coefficients with $I_4 > 0$.

The measure satisfies

$$\sum_{p \mod \notin} \frac{\mu(p,q,0)}{\det' \not{q}} = \sum_{\substack{A \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times 2}/GL(2,\mathbb{Z}) \\ A^{-1}q \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \otimes I} I_{4,4}}} \sum_{d \mid A^{-1}q^{\intercal}qA^{-1} \intercal} \frac{1}{d^3 \det A} \tilde{c} \left(\frac{I_4(q)}{d^2 \det A^2}\right),$$
(5.57)

with \tilde{c} the Fourier coefficients of

$$-\frac{\vartheta_4(2\tau)}{\eta(4\tau)^6} = \sum_{n \ge -1} \tilde{c}(n) e^{2\pi i n\tau} , \qquad (5.58)$$

and $d|q^{\intercal}q$ means that d divides $gcd(q_1^2/2, q_2^2/2, q_1 \cdot q_2)$.

The function B above and therefore B itself exhibits the exponential suppression in the Euclidean action for a 1/8 BPS Euclidean brane instanton. The measure factor $\mu(Q)$ involves the Fourier coefficients $\tilde{c}(I_4(q))$ that counts the number of 1/8 BPS D-brane bound-states through the helicity supertrace $\Omega_{14}(Q)$ [30–32].

We will now precise the relation between the instanton measure and the 1/8-BPS helicity supertrace. One checks that $\det' q = 1$ if we take q with gcd(q) = 1 and such that

$$gcdqq^{\intercal} \equiv gcd(q_1^2/2, q_2^2/2, q_1 \cdot q_2) = 1$$
. (5.59)

If the D-brane charge Q is primitive in S_{-} , i.e. with gcd(Q) = 1, one can always find $\gamma \in Spin(6,6,\mathbb{Z})$ to bring it into a diagonal reduced form Q = (0,q,0) with [183]

$$q_1 = e_{1+} + n_1 e_{1-}$$
, $q_2 = n_2 e_{2+} + n_3 e_{2-} + k e_{1-}$, (5.60)

where the $e_{i\pm}$ define a basis of null vectors

$$(e_{i\pm}, e_{j\pm}) = 0$$
, $(e_{i+}, e_{j-}) = \delta_{ij}$. (5.61)

These charges correspond in Table 3 to the brane configuration T-dual to a single D5-brane, n_I D1-brane in each orthogonal $T^2 \subset T^6$ and k D(-1)-branes. The T-duality subgroup $SL(3,\mathbb{Z}) \times SL(3,\mathbb{Z}) \subset SL(6,\mathbb{Z}) \subset Spin(6,6,\mathbb{Z})$ acts on the three by three matrix of D1-brane charges that wrap one even and one odd coordinate in the bi-fundamental. One can find such a transformation to bring (n_1, n_2, n_3) in a form in which n_1 divides n_2 and n_2 divides n_3 . We will write for short $n_1|n_2|n_3$. One computes then for a given basis of gamma matrices that

$$\det' \not q = \gcd(k, n_1, n_2)^2 \gcd(k, n_1, n_3)^2 = \gcd(k, n_1)^4 , \qquad (5.62)$$

so det' $\not q = 1$ if $\gcd qq^{\intercal} = \gcd(k, n_1, n_2n_3) = 1$. We will therefore assume $\gcd qq^{\intercal} = 1$ to avoid the sum over p classes in (5.57). For such q one obtains moreover that the only matrices A modulo $GL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ dividing q are $A = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & r \end{pmatrix}$ with $r|\gcd(k, n_2, n_3)$ and no d > 1 divides qq^{\intercal} . Using

$$gcd(q_1 \wedge q_2) = gcd(k, n_2, n_3, n_1n_2, n_1n_3) = gcd(k, n_2, n_3) , \qquad (5.63)$$

we obtain that the instanton measure takes the form

$$\mu(0,q,0) = \sum_{\substack{\gcd(q)=1\\ \gcd(qq^{\intercal})=1}} r^{-1} \tilde{c} \left(\frac{I_4(q)}{r^2} \right) .$$
(5.64)

We can write this expression in a manifestly $Spin(6, 6, \mathbb{Z})$ invariant form following [222]

$$\mu(Q) = \sum_{\substack{\gcd(Q)=1\\ \gcd(Q\times Q)'=1}} \sum_{d\mid \frac{1}{4}Q \wedge I'_4(Q)} d^{-1}\tilde{c}\Big(\frac{I_4(Q)}{d^2}\Big) , \qquad (5.65)$$

where $(Q \times Q)'$ is $Q\gamma_{ab}Q$ with the component in $\mathbb{Z}/2$ excluded.²⁹ $I'_4(Q)$ is the derivative of $I_4(Q)$ and $\frac{1}{4}Q \wedge I'_4(Q)$ includes the projection to $\wedge^4 II_{6,6}$ and $I_4(Q)$. They are defined for a general Q in diagonal reduced form as

$$\gcd(Q \times Q)' = \gcd(k, n_I, n_{I+1}n_{I+2}) , \quad \gcd(\frac{1}{4}Q \wedge I'_4(Q)) = \gcd(k^2, kn_I, n_{I+1}n_{I+2}) .$$
(5.66)

Choosing Q in a diagonal reduced form for which n_1 divides n_2 divides n_3 , we obtain

$$\gcd(Q \times Q)' = \gcd(k, n_1) = 1$$
, $\gcd(\frac{1}{4}Q \wedge I'_4(Q)) \stackrel{=}{=} \gcd(k, n_2)$, (5.67)

consistently with (5.64).

The instanton measure differs slightly from the helicity supertrace counting 1/8 BPS black holes [30–32, 223, 222]

$$\Omega_{14}(Q) = \underset{\substack{\text{gcd}(Q)=1\\\text{gcd}(Q\times Q)'=1}}{=} (-1)^{I_4(Q)} \sum_{\substack{d \mid \frac{1}{4}Q \land I'_4(Q)}} d \,\tilde{c} \left(\frac{I_4(Q)}{d^2}\right) \,.$$
(5.68)

One finds a similar result in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ theories defined by orbifolds of type II on K3× T^2 [20]. It would be interesting to compute the instanton measure in three dimensions in the $P_8 \subset E_8$ parabolic, where one expects the instanton measure to match precisely the helicity supertrace $\Omega_{14}(\Gamma)$ counting 1/8 BPS black holes of charge $\Gamma \in \mathbb{Z}^{56}$.

²⁹For the set of charges (5.60) the components of $Q\gamma_{ab}Q$ include $(k, n_I, n_{I+1}n_{J+1}, 3k/2)$ while $(Q \times Q)'$ only includes $(k, n_I, n_{I+1}n_{J+1})$, which greatest common divisor is $Spin(6, 6, \mathbb{Z})$ invariant [183].

6 Outlook

In this concluding section we will discuss some ongoing and future projects.

• D-brane instanton corrections in string theory:

One important problem is to derive the non-perturbative D-brane instanton corrections from first principle. This has been achieved for 1/2 BPS multi-instantons in ten dimensions [11] and for a single instanton anti-instanton in [12]. It would be interesting to generalise this computation to 1/4 BPS instantons in $D \leq 6$ dimensions and even 1/8 BPS instantons in D = 4 dimensions. We are currently working on the calculation of the partition function in the corresponding quiver gauge theory on a torus. In a first stage we are revisiting the computation of [197] using the more precise contour prescription of Jeffrey-Kirwan [224].

On the other hand the coupling function Fourier coefficients provide a prediction for the instanton measure of 1/8-BPS D-branes instantons in string theory. It would be interesting to repeat the same computation to see if the measure of black hole instantons in three dimensions reproduces the helicity supertrace counting 1/8 BPS black holes. A similar analyses can also be applied to less supersymmetric string theories, we had analysed the case of black holes in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ supergravity from heterotic CHL orbifolds in [20] and we are currently working on a similar study in $\mathcal{N} = 6$ supergravity.

It would be interesting to understand D-brane instanton corrections for the higher derivative couplings, not protected by supersymmetry. Because $\mathcal{E}_{(2,0)}$ does a priori receives corrections to all orders in string perturbation theory, it does not make sense to try to make the perturbative function U-duality invariant starting from tree, one-loop and two-loop corrections. We have checked in [64] in particular that the two-loop exceptional field theory amplitude is inconsistent with string perturbation theory. However, the method introduced in Section 5.4 can in principle be used to compute the D-brane instantons dual to the two-loop wordsheet instantons. To do so, we would need first to derive the Siegel parabolic Fourier expansion of the function $\mathcal{B}_{(2,0)}$ studied in [174].

• Effective theory of BPS particles:

The effective theory of 1/2 BPS states that we proposed in [64] provides an efficient tool to compute BPS protected couplings in string theory with maximal supersymmetry. It is interesting to investigate if this same tool can be applied with less supersymmetry. We have already analysed in some details the case of $\mathcal{N} = 6$ supergravity in four dimensions, for which the 1/2 BPS supermultiplets are either spin 2 or spin 3/2, and can therefore be analysed in supergravity. We found already some compelling evidence that this procedure works, generalising the preliminary results obtained in [28].

For $\mathcal{N} \leq 4$ there are 1/2 BPS supermultiplets of arbitrary high spin in string theory. Nonetheless, it may be that one only needs to consider supermultiplets up to spin 2 in the Horava–Witten formulation of the theory in eleven dimensions [225, 226]. In the future we would like to come with a formulation of the theory involving all the massive spin 1 supermultiplets with their non-abelian interactions that are standard non-abelian interactions at the enhanced gauge symmetry points. This effective theory should be formalised in the framework of double field theory [227].

• Uniqueness of string theory:

One related open question is about the possible existence of consistent quantum theories of gravity that could not be realised as string theories. There are compelling evidences that all consistent supergravity theories with extended supersymmetry are string theories. However, there is no proof of this conjecture, even for maximal supergravity.

This is the subject of the PhD thesis of my student Adrien Loty, with who we have analysed the minima of the coupling function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ [213] and consistency with unitarity of the S-matrix [228,229]. The coupling function $\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)}$ can be negative in dimensions $D \leq 7$, and its minimum is at a symmetric point, which represents the Gram matrix of the densest lattice sphere packing for SL(5) in D = 7 dimensions.

Considering the perturbative limit in extended supergravity where some of the radii are large, one generally gets logarithmic singularities in the amplitude that can be interpreted as Kaluza– Klein particles becoming massless in this limit. In string theory we must always get the entire Kaluza–Klein tower and their interactions can be inferred from supergravity. We are investigating how unique these interactions are and if one can prove directly in field theory that recovering the Kaluza–Klein tower is the only consistent resolution of the singularity.

If we make the hypothesis that the effective theory admits more than sixteen supersymmetries and a U-duality group congruent subgroup $\Gamma \subset G(\mathbb{Z})$ of the maximal possible symmetry group, one can derive the possible corrections to the low energy effective action that satisfy all the consistency conditions with the perturbative and decompactification limits. One may hope to come up with a finite list of theories compatible with these conditions and it would be interesting to check if they all admit a realisation in string theory.

• Generalised automorphic representations:

The notion of automorphic representations defined in mathematics does not apply directly to the coupling function defined in Section 5. We are currently working on a mathematical definition of representations that are not $\mathcal{Z}(\mathfrak{g})$ finite and including this set of functions. We are particularly interested in functions for which there exist specific Fourier coefficients that define an arithmetic number as the instanton measure in (5.45). We have already evidence that there are natural candidates when the source term generalising $(\mathcal{E}_{(0,0)})^2$ is associated to rigid nilpotent orbits. It would be interesting to analyse the kind of combinatoric objects these Fourier coefficients count and if they have a meaning in string theory for $E_7(\mathbb{Z})$ or other U-duality groups.

• Other topics:

We have other ongoing and future projects in supergravity applications that are not obviously related to the subject of this habilitation thesis. They include the study of Kac–Moody exceptional field theories and their applications to the quantum mechanics formulations of M-theory through the D0 matrix model [230] and the cosmological billiards [231].

The analysis of supersymmetry invariants in presence of a cosmological constant is almost inexistent beyond $\mathcal{N} = 2$, despite its relevance to the study of string theory on AdS backgrounds. The presence of gauge couplings gives a relevant deformation of the supersymmetry invariants that potentially involves lower derivative couplings in the low energy effective action.

A Eleven-dimensional supergravity with antifields

We write the Cremmer–Julia–Scherk supersymmetry transformations [36]

$$\delta^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)e^{a} = (\bar{\epsilon}\gamma^{a}\psi)$$

$$\delta^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)A = \frac{1}{4}e^{a}_{\wedge}e^{b}(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{ab}\psi)$$

$$\delta^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)\psi = d_{\hat{\omega}}\epsilon - \frac{1}{6}e^{a}\left(\frac{1}{24}\gamma_{a}^{bcde} - \frac{1}{3}\delta^{[b}_{a}\gamma^{cde]}\right)\hat{F}_{bcde}\epsilon$$
(A.1)

$$\delta^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)\hat{\omega}_{ab} = e^c \left(\bar{\epsilon}[\gamma_{[a}\hat{\rho}_{b]c} - \frac{1}{2}\gamma_c\hat{\rho}_{ab}]\right) + \frac{1}{3}\left(\bar{\epsilon}\left[\frac{1}{24}\gamma_{abcdef}\hat{F}^{cdef} + \hat{F}_{abcd}\gamma^{cd}\right]\psi\right)$$

$$\delta^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)\hat{F}_{abcd} = -3\left(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{[ab}\hat{\rho}_{cd}]\right)$$
(A.2)

where

$$\hat{\rho} = d_{\hat{\omega}}\psi - e^a_{\wedge}\mathbb{T}_a\psi , \qquad \hat{F} = F - \frac{1}{8}e^a_{\wedge}e^b\bar{\psi}\gamma_{ab}\psi , \qquad d_{\hat{\omega}}e^a + \frac{1}{2}(\overline{\psi}\gamma^a\psi) = 0 , \qquad (A.3)$$

are the supercovariant field strengths and the supertorsion tensor \mathbb{T}_a is

$$\mathbb{T}_a \equiv \frac{1}{6} \left(\frac{1}{24} \gamma_a^{bcde} - \frac{1}{3} \delta_a^{[b} \gamma^{cde]} \right) \hat{F}_{bcde} .$$
(A.4)

In this convention the Lagrangian is [36]

$$\mathcal{L} = e \left(\frac{1}{4} R(\omega) - \frac{1}{48} \hat{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \hat{F}^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} - \frac{1}{2} \bar{\psi}_{\mu} \gamma^{\mu\nu\rho} D_{\nu} \left(\frac{\omega + \hat{\omega}}{2} \right) \psi_{\rho} + \frac{1}{192} \bar{\psi}_{\mu} \gamma^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \psi_{\nu} \left(F_{\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} + \hat{F}_{\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda} \right) \right) \\ - \frac{1}{10368} \varepsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\kappa\lambda\vartheta\nu\epsilon\iota\tau} A_{\mu\nu\rho} F_{\sigma\kappa\lambda\vartheta} F_{\nu\epsilon\iota\tau} , \quad (A.5)$$

where one introduces the non-supercovariant spin-connection ω that solves the first order Euler–Lagrange equation

$$d_{\omega}e^{a} + \frac{1}{2}\left(\overline{\psi}\gamma^{a}\psi\right) + \frac{1}{4}e^{b}_{\wedge}e^{c}\left(\overline{\psi}_{d}\gamma^{ade}{}_{bc}\psi_{e}\right) = 0.$$
(A.6)

The supersymmetry algebra (with commuting spinor ϵ) closes on the elfbein e^a and the 3-form A as

$$\delta^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)^2 = \hat{\mathcal{L}}_{\frac{1}{2}(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma\epsilon)} - \delta^{\text{Lorentz}}(\bar{\epsilon}\mathbb{R}\epsilon) - \delta^{\text{gauge}}(\frac{1}{4}\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_2\epsilon)$$
(A.7)

with

$$\mathbb{R}_{ab} \equiv \frac{1}{144} \gamma_{abcdef} \hat{F}^{cdef} + \frac{1}{6} \hat{F}_{abcd} \gamma^{cd} , \qquad (\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_2 \epsilon) = \frac{1}{2} e^a_{\wedge} e^b (\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{ab} \epsilon) .$$
(A.8)

However, for the gravitino field, this relation is only satisfied modulo its own equation of motion as

$$\delta^{\text{susy}}(\epsilon)^2 \psi = \hat{\mathcal{L}}_{\frac{1}{2}(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma\epsilon)} \psi - \delta^{\text{Lorentz}}(\bar{\epsilon}\mathbb{R}\epsilon)\psi + e^a \mathbb{K}_{ab} \gamma^{bcd} \hat{\rho}_{cd}$$
(A.9)

where

$$\mathbb{K}_{ab} \equiv \frac{1}{12} \Big(\gamma^c [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma_c + \frac{1}{2} \gamma^{cd} [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma_{cd} \Big) \eta_{ab} - \frac{1}{36} \gamma_a [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma_b + \frac{1}{12} \gamma_b [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma_a + \frac{1}{24} \gamma_b^c [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma_{ac} - \frac{1}{12} (\overline{\epsilon} \gamma_{ab} \epsilon) \right)$$
(A.10)

We therefore define the BRST transformation of the gravitino field as

$$s\,\psi = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}\psi - \frac{1}{4}\Omega_{ab}\gamma^{ab}\psi - d_{\hat{\omega}}\epsilon + e^{a}\mathbb{T}^{*}_{a}(\epsilon) \tag{A.11}$$

with the anti-field dependent supertorsion term

$$\mathbb{T}_{a}^{*}(\epsilon) \equiv \frac{1}{6} \left(\frac{1}{24} \gamma_{a}^{bcde} - \frac{1}{3} \delta_{a}^{[b} \gamma^{cde]} \right) \hat{F}_{bcde} \epsilon + \frac{1}{6} \left(\gamma^{c} [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma_{c} + \frac{1}{2} \gamma^{cd} [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma_{cd} \right) \Psi_{a}^{*} \\
- \frac{1}{18} \gamma_{a} [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma^{b} \Psi_{b}^{*} + \frac{1}{6} \gamma^{b} [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma_{a} \Psi_{b}^{*} + \frac{1}{12} \gamma^{bc} [\epsilon \overline{\epsilon}] \gamma_{ac} \Psi_{b}^{*} - \frac{1}{6} \left(\overline{\epsilon} \gamma_{ab} \epsilon \right) \Psi^{*b} \quad (A.12)$$

where the antifield combination Ψ_a^* is defined as

$$\Psi_a^* \equiv \psi_a^* - \Omega_{ab}^* \gamma^b \epsilon . \tag{A.13}$$

Here Ω_{ab} is the Lorentz ghost and Ω_{ab}^* its antifield. One checks that this does not affect the nilpotency of the BRST operator on the bosonic fields using

$$\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{[ab}\mathbb{K}_{c]d} = 0 , \qquad \bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{\{a}\mathbb{K}_{b\}c} = 0 .$$
(A.14)

The closure of the supersymmetry transformation then involves the antifield dependent Lorentz transformation with

$$\mathbb{R}^*_{ab}(\epsilon) \equiv \left(\bar{\epsilon}\,\gamma_a \mathbb{T}^*_b(\epsilon)\right) = \frac{1}{6} \left(\bar{\epsilon} \left[\frac{1}{24}\gamma_{abcdef}\hat{F}^{cdef} + \hat{F}_{abcd}\gamma^{cd}\right]\epsilon\right) \\
+ \frac{1}{4} \left(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma^c\epsilon\right) \left(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{[ab}\Psi^*_{c]}\right) + \frac{1}{3} \left(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{[a}{}^c\epsilon\right) \left(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{b]}\Psi^*_{c}\right) - \frac{1}{18} \left(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_{ab}\epsilon\right) \left(\bar{\epsilon}\gamma^c\Psi^*_{c}\right). \quad (A.15)$$

This way one determines the solution of the master equation [87]

$$\int \sum_{\mathbf{J}} \frac{\delta^R \Sigma}{\delta \varphi^{\mathbf{J}}} \frac{\delta^L \Sigma}{\delta \varphi^{*}_{\mathbf{J}}} = 0$$
(A.16)

as

$$\begin{split} \Sigma &= \int \left(-\frac{1}{4 \cdot 9!} \varepsilon_{ab[9]} e_{\wedge}^{[9]} R^{ab}(\omega) + \frac{1}{2} \hat{F}_{\wedge} \star \hat{F} + \frac{1}{12 \cdot 8!} \varepsilon_{abc[8]} e_{\wedge}^{[8]} (\overline{\psi} \gamma^{abc} d_{\frac{1}{2}(\omega + \hat{\omega})} \psi) \right. \\ &- \frac{1}{8} e_{\wedge}^{[5]} (\overline{\psi} \gamma_{[5]} \psi) (F + \hat{F}) - \frac{1}{3} A_{\wedge} F_{\wedge} F \\ &+ e_{a \wedge}^{*} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi} e^{a} - \Omega^{a}{}_{b} e^{b} - (\bar{\epsilon} \gamma^{a} \psi) \right) + \overline{\psi}_{\wedge}^{*} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi} - \frac{1}{4} \mathfrak{D} \psi - d_{\hat{\omega}} \epsilon + e^{a} \mathbb{T}_{a} \epsilon \right) \\ &+ A_{(8,-1) \wedge}^{*} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi} A_{(3,0)} - \frac{1}{4} (\bar{\epsilon} e^{a}{}_{\wedge} e^{b}{}_{\wedge} \gamma_{ab} \psi) - dA_{(2,1)} \right) \\ &+ A_{(9,-2) \wedge}^{*} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi} A_{(2,1)} - \frac{1}{8} (\bar{\epsilon} e^{a}{}_{\wedge} e^{b}{}_{\wedge} \gamma_{ab} \epsilon) - dA_{(1,2)} + \iota_{\frac{1}{2}(\bar{\epsilon} \gamma \epsilon)} A_{(3,0)} \right) \\ &+ A_{(10,-3) \wedge}^{*} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi} A_{(1,2)} - dA_{(0,3)} + \iota_{\frac{1}{2}(\bar{\epsilon} \gamma \epsilon)} A_{(2,1)} \right) + A_{(11,-4) \wedge}^{*} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi} A_{(0,3)} + \iota_{\frac{1}{2}(\bar{\epsilon} \gamma \epsilon)} A_{(1,2)} \right) \\ &+ \xi^{*} \cdot \left(\frac{1}{2} \{\xi, \xi\} - \frac{1}{2} (\bar{\epsilon} \gamma \epsilon) \right) + \Omega^{*ab} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi} \Omega_{ab} + \Omega_{a}^{c} \Omega_{bc} - (\bar{\epsilon} \mathbb{R}_{ab} \epsilon) + \iota_{\frac{1}{2}(\bar{\epsilon} \gamma \epsilon)} \hat{\omega} \right) \\ &+ \bar{\epsilon}^{*} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi} \epsilon - \frac{1}{4} \mathfrak{D} \epsilon + \iota_{\frac{1}{2}(\bar{\epsilon} \gamma \epsilon)} \psi \right) - [\overline{\psi}_{a}^{*} + \bar{\epsilon} \gamma^{c} \Omega_{ac}^{*}] \mathbb{K}^{ab} [\psi_{b}^{*} - \Omega_{bd}^{*} \gamma^{d} \epsilon] \right)$$
(A.17)

where we used the form notation and [n] is a short for

$$\varepsilon_{ab[9]}e^{[9]} = \varepsilon_{abcdefghijk}e^c_{\wedge}e^d_{\wedge}e^e_{\wedge}e^f_{\wedge}e^g_{\wedge}e^h_{\wedge}e^i_{\wedge}e^j_{\wedge}e^k \ . \tag{A.18}$$

B Closed string sphere integrals

In this appendix we discuss some details about the five-point sphere integrals. To check that $W_5(s_i)$ in (2.63) is indeed analytic in its arguments, one decomposes the integral with respect to the six possible orderings of |z|, |w| and 1. The arguments s_i are chosen such that the boundary contributions where z and w are either infinity or zero vanish. The integral in the first line gives six permutations of the integral

$$\frac{1}{\pi^{2}} \int_{0}^{2\pi} d\theta \int_{0}^{2\pi} d\varphi \int_{0}^{\infty} d\alpha \int_{0}^{\infty} d\beta \ e^{2\alpha t + 2\beta v} |1 - e^{-\alpha + i\theta}|^{-2s} |1 - e^{-\beta + i\varphi}|^{-2u} |1 - e^{-\alpha - \beta + i\theta + i\varphi}|^{-2w} \\
= \frac{1}{tv} - \frac{s^{2}}{v} \sum_{n \ge 1} t^{n-1} \Big(\zeta(2+n) + \sum_{m \ge 3} s^{m-2} \frac{2^{n}}{m!} S(m, n) \Big) - \frac{u^{2}}{t} \sum_{n \ge 1} v^{n-1} \Big(\zeta(2+n) + \sum_{m \ge 3} u^{m-2} \frac{2^{n}}{m!} S(m, n) \Big) \\
+ s^{2} u^{2} \Bigg(\sum_{n \ge 1} t^{n-1} \Big(\zeta(2+n) + \sum_{m \ge 3} s^{m-2} \frac{2^{n}}{m!} S(m, n) \Big) \Bigg) \Bigg(\sum_{n \ge 1} v^{n-1} \Big(\zeta(2+n) + \sum_{m \ge 3} u^{m-2} \frac{2^{n}}{m!} S(m, n) \Big) \Big) \\
+ w^{2} \sum_{m,n \ge 1} t^{m-1} v^{n-1} \Big(\zeta(2+m+n) + \sum_{k \ge 3} w^{k-2} \frac{2^{m+n}}{(m+n)!} S(k, m+n) \Big) + 2suw \sum_{m,n \ge 1} t^{m-1} v^{n-1} \zeta(3+m+n) \\
+ suw \sum_{m,n \ge 1} (ut^{m-1} v^{n-1} + st^{n-1} v^{m-1}) \Big(2S(2+m, 1; 1+n) + S(1, 1; 2+m+n) \Big) \\
+ suw^{2} \sum_{m,n \ge 1} t^{m-1} v^{n-1} \Big(2S(2, 1; 1+m+n) + S(1, 1; 2+m+n) \Big) \\
+ s^{2} w^{2} \sum_{m,n \ge 1} t^{m-1} v^{n-1} S(2+n, 2; m) + u^{2} w^{2} \sum_{m,n \ge 1} t^{n-1} v^{m-1} S(2+n, 2; m) + \dots$$
(B.1)

where one uses

$$-\log|1 - e^{-\alpha + i\theta}|^2 = \sum_{n \neq 0} \frac{1}{|n|} e^{-|n|\alpha + in\theta} , \qquad (B.2)$$

and the infinite sums S(m, n; k) and S(m, n) are defined as

$$S(m,n) = \sum_{k_i \mid i=1 \neq 0} \frac{\delta_{\sum_{i=1}^m k_i}}{\prod_{i=1}^m |k_i| (\sum_{i=1}^m |k_i|)^n} , \qquad S(m,n;k) = \sum_{i,j \ge 1} \frac{1}{i^m j^n (i+j)^k} .$$
(B.3)

They can be computed using [79, Appendix A.3] as

$$\frac{2}{6}S(3,1) = \frac{\zeta(4)}{2}, \quad \frac{2^2}{6}S(3,2) = 4\zeta(5) - 2\zeta(2)\zeta(3), \quad \frac{2^3}{6}S(3,3) = \frac{3}{2}\zeta(6) - \zeta(3)^2, \\
\frac{2}{24}S(4,1) = \frac{5}{2}\zeta(5) - \zeta(2)\zeta(3), \quad \frac{2^2}{24}S(4,2) = \frac{53}{12}\zeta(6) - 3\zeta(3)^2, \\
\frac{2}{5!}S(5,1) = \frac{47}{24}\zeta(6) - \zeta(3)^2, \quad S(3,2;1) = \frac{1}{2}\zeta(3)^2, \\
S(1,1;4) + 2S(2,1;3) = \frac{11}{6}\zeta(6) - \zeta(3)^2, \quad 2S(3,1;2) + S(1,1;4) = \frac{5}{6}\zeta(6). \quad (B.4)$$

This gives up to quartic order

$$W_{5}(s_{1}, s_{2}, s_{3}, s_{4}, s_{5}) = (15s_{2}s_{4}s_{5} - (s_{2}s_{4} + s_{4}s_{5} + s_{5}s_{2})(s_{2} + s_{4} + s_{5}))\zeta(5) + (\frac{1}{2}(s_{2}^{2} + s_{4}^{2} + s_{5}^{2})^{2} + \frac{3}{2}(s_{2}^{2} + s_{4}^{2} + s_{5}^{2})(s_{2} + s_{4} + s_{5})^{2} - (5s_{2}s_{4}s_{5} + 2(s_{2}^{3} + s_{4}^{3} + s_{5}^{3}))(s_{2} + s_{4} + s_{5}))\zeta(3)^{2} + \mathcal{O}(s_{i}^{5}) \quad (B.5)$$

To compute more systematically the α' expansion of closed string sphere integrals, it is convenient to use the single-valued map [172]. It was conjectured in [135, 136] and proved in [138] that one can obtain the closed string amplitude sphere integrals from the open string amplitude disk integrals using the single valued map [172] that satisfies

$$sv\zeta(2n) = 0$$
, $sv\zeta(2n+1) = 2\zeta(2n+1)$. (B.6)

The single-valued map efficiently packages the KLT relations [232] in a way that avoids to compute the KLT matrices. Following [138], one introduces the sphere integrals with Park–Taylor denominator associated to two permutations τ and ρ

$$J(\tau|\rho) = \frac{1}{\pi^2} \int_{\mathbb{C}^5} \frac{d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 d^2 z_3 d^2 z_4 d^2 z_5}{\operatorname{vol} \operatorname{SL}(2, \mathbb{C})} \frac{\prod_{1 \le i < j \le 5} |z_i - z_j|^{-2s_{ij}}}{\prod_{i=1}^4 (z_{\rho(i+1)} - z_{\rho(i)}) \prod_{i=1}^4 (\bar{z}_{\tau(i+1)} - \bar{z}_{\tau(i)})} , \qquad (B.7)$$

that can be obtained from the single-valued map applied to a disk integral

$$J(\tau|\rho) = \text{sv} \int_{z_{\tau(i)} < z_{\tau(i+1)}} \frac{dz_1 dz_2 dz_3 dz_4 dz_5}{\text{vol SL}(2, \mathbb{R})} \frac{\prod_{1 \le i < j \le 5} |z_i - z_j|^{-s_{ij}}}{\prod_{i=1}^4 (z_{\rho(i+1)} - z_{\rho(i)})} .$$
(B.8)

This generalises to arbitrary numbers of points, but we shall only use it for five-point integrals.

Using the identity $\frac{1}{zw} = \frac{1}{z(w-z)} + \frac{1}{w(z-w)}$, and a change of variables to get the right-moving Park–Taylor factor in the trivial permutation one computes that

$$= \frac{1}{\pi^2} \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^2 z \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^2 w \, \frac{1}{|z|^2 |w|^2} |z|^{-2s_{12}} |1-z|^{-2s_{24}} |w|^{-2s_{23}} |1-w|^{-2s_{34}} |w-z|^{-2s_{23}}$$

$$= J(\sigma_{45}|\sigma_{45}) + J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}|\sigma_{45}) + J(\sigma_{45}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}) + J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23})$$

$$= \operatorname{sv} \int_{0 < x < y < 1} \left[\frac{1}{x(1-x)y(1-y)} |x|^{-s_{12}} |1-x|^{-s_{25}} |y|^{-s_{13}} |1-y|^{-s_{35}} |y-z|^{-s_{23}} + \frac{1}{x(1-x)y(1-y)} |x|^{-s_{13}} |1-x|^{-s_{35}} |y|^{-s_{12}} |1-y|^{-s_{25}} |y-z|^{-s_{23}} \right]. \quad (B.9)$$

One can use this form to extract the analytic function $W_5(s_i)$ in (2.63) by subtracting the poles as described in [134]. The basis proposed in [134] does not give directly (2.63), but the α' expansion of the basis functions given in [137] allows to obtain the expansion (2.64) of $W_5(s_i)$ straightforwardly using [135] and the datas provided by Broedel–Schlotterer–Stieberger. We will not display the expressions that are not very illuminating, but we observe that the first irreducible multiple zetavalues $\zeta(3,3,5)$, $\zeta(3,5,5)$ and $\zeta(3,3,7)$ appear with a polynomial in the Mandelstam variables proportional to $s_2s_4s_5(s_2+s_4+s_5)$ and therefore drop out in (2.66). One uses the same method to compute the integral (2.123) as

$$= \frac{1}{\pi^2} \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^2 z \int_{\mathbb{C}} d^2 w \left| \frac{s}{zw} + \frac{t}{(z-1)w} + \frac{u}{z(w-1)} \right|^2 |z|^{-2s_{12}} |1-z|^{-2s_{24}} |w|^{-2s_{23}} |1-w|^{-2s_{34}} |w-z|^{-2s_{23}} \\ = s^2 J(\sigma_{45}|\sigma_{45}) + s^2 J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}|\sigma_{45}) + s^2 J(\sigma_{45}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}) + s^2 J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}) \\ -st J(\sigma_{45}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}\sigma_{34}) - su J(\sigma_{45}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{34}) - st J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}\sigma_{34}) - su J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{34}|\sigma_{45}) \\ -ts J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}\sigma_{34}|\sigma_{45}) - us J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{34}|\sigma_{45}) - ts J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}\sigma_{34}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}) - us J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{34}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}) \\ + s^2 J(\omega_{44}) + s^2 J(\omega_{44}$$

 $+t^{2}J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}\sigma_{34}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}\sigma_{34})+utJ(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{34}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}\sigma_{34})+tuJ(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{23}\sigma_{34}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{34})+u^{2}J(\sigma_{45}\sigma_{34}|\sigma_{45}\sigma_{34})$

$$= \operatorname{sv} \int_{0 < x < y < 1} \left[s \left(\frac{s}{xy} + \frac{t}{x(y-1)} + \frac{u}{(x-1)y} \right) |x|^{-s_{12}} |1-x|^{-s_{25}} |y|^{-s_{13}} |1-y|^{-s_{35}} |y-z|^{-s_{23}} \right] \\ + s \left(\frac{s}{xy} + \frac{t}{(x-1)y} + \frac{u}{x(y-1)} \right) |x|^{-s_{13}} |1-x|^{-s_{35}} |y|^{-s_{12}} |1-y|^{-s_{25}} |y-z|^{-s_{23}} \\ + t \left(\frac{t}{x(y-x)} + \frac{u}{x(y-1)} \right) |x|^{-s_{13}} |1-x|^{-s_{23}} |y|^{-s_{15}} |1-y|^{-s_{25}} |y-z|^{-s_{35}} \\ + u \left(\frac{t}{x(y-x)} + \frac{u}{x(y-1)} \right) |x|^{-s_{12}} |1-x|^{-s_{23}} |y|^{-s_{15}} |1-y|^{-s_{35}} |y-z|^{-s_{25}} \right].$$
(B.10)

One can use this form to extract the analytic function $F_5(s_i)$ in (2.123). The α' expansion of the basis functions given in [137] allows to obtain the expansion of $F_5(s_i)$ as

$$F_{5}(s_{1}, s_{2}, s_{3}, s_{4}, s_{5}) = 2\zeta(3)s_{5}(2s^{2} - 3t^{2} - 3u^{2}) + \zeta(5)s_{5}(s^{2}(6(s_{1}+s_{3})^{2}+2s_{1}(s_{1}+s_{4})+2s_{3}(s_{2}+s_{3})+4s_{2}s_{4}+7(s_{1}+s_{2}+s_{3}+s_{4}+s_{5})(s_{2}+s_{4}+s_{5})+s_{5}(7s_{1}+2s_{2}+7s_{3}+2s_{4}+6s_{5})) - t^{2}(5((s_{1}+s_{3})(2s_{1}+3s_{2}+2s_{3}+s_{4})+(s_{1}+s_{2})^{2}+2(s_{2}+s_{4})^{2}+s_{1}^{2}+s_{4}^{2}) + s_{5}(29s_{1}+28s_{2}+21s_{3}+22s_{4}+19s_{5}))) - u^{2}(5((s_{1}+s_{3})(2s_{1}+s_{2}+2s_{3}+3s_{4})+(s_{3}+s_{4})^{2}+2(s_{2}+s_{4})^{2}+s_{3}^{2}+s_{2}^{2}) + s_{5}(21s_{1}+22s_{2}+29s_{3}+28s_{4}+19s_{5})))) + (s^{2}, t^{2}, u^{2})\mathcal{O}(s_{i}^{4}).$$
(B.11)

The first irreducible multiple zeta-values $\zeta(3,3,5)$, $\zeta(3,5,5)$ and $\zeta(3,3,7)$ appear with a polynomial in the Mandelstam variables proportional to $s_5(s_2+s_4+s_5)(s_1+s_2+s_3+s_4+s_5)$ and therefore vanish in the two-loop four-point amplitude in which F_5 appears evaluated at $s_1+s_2+s_3+s_4+s_5 = 0$.

C *E*₇ parabolic multiplicative characters

In this section we derive some of the differential equations satisfied by the Eisenstein series by using their formula as Poincaré sums of a multiplicative character (3.12). In the domain of absolute convergence for Re[s] sufficiently large this implies the same differential equation for the Eisenstein series. When the equation is satisfied as an analytic equation in s it extends by analytic continuation to all values of s except at the poles.

C.1 Abelian parabolic character

To compute the differential operators acting on a abelian parabolic character of E_7 we use the property that it is obtained from the E_7 fundamental representation on a vector Γ in the minimal orbit. One can choose such a Γ , and define $Z(\Gamma)_{ij} = \mathcal{V}_{ij}{}^{I}\Gamma_{I}$ and its complex conjugate from the action of $g \in E_{7}$ on the vector Γ . For simplicity we shall write Z_{ij} and its complex conjugate Z^{ij} . The minimal orbit condition for Γ implies the equation

$$Z_{[ij}Z_{kl]} = \frac{1}{24} \varepsilon_{ijklpqrs} Z^{pq} Z^{rs} , \qquad Z_{ik} Z^{jk} = \frac{1}{8} \delta_i^j Z_{kl} Z^{kl} , \qquad (C.1)$$

and the differential operator acts on Z_{ij} as an element of $\mathfrak{e}_{7(7)}$

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}Z^{pq} = 3\delta^{pq}_{[ij}Z_{kl]} , \qquad \mathcal{D}_{ijkl}Z_{pq} = \frac{1}{8}\varepsilon_{ijklpqrs}Z^{rs} . \tag{C.2}$$

Using the definition $|Z|^2 = Z_{ij}Z^{ij}$, the spherical abelian parabolic character can be defined as the function $y_7^s = |Z|^{-2s}$ in (3.12). One computes that it satisfies

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{klpq}|Z|^{-2s} = 2s(s-2)Z_{ij}Z^{kl}|Z|^{-2s-2} + \frac{s(s-11)}{4}\delta^{kl}_{ij}|Z|^{-2s} ,$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{pqrs}\mathcal{D}_{rskl}|Z|^{-2s} = -3s(s-2)(s-4)Z_{ij}Z_{kl}|Z|^{-2s-2} + \frac{s^2-15s+8}{4}\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}|Z|^{-2s} ,$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{jr[kl}\mathcal{D}^{irmn}\mathcal{D}_{pq]mn}|Z|^{-2s} = \frac{(s-2)(s-7)}{12}\delta^{i}_{j}\mathcal{D}_{klpq}|Z|^{-2s} - \frac{s^2-9s-40}{12}\delta^{i}_{[k}\mathcal{D}_{pql]j}|Z|^{-2s} , \quad (C.3)$$

and the Laplace equation

$$\Delta |Z|^{-2s} = 3s(s-9)|Z|^{-2s} .$$
(C.4)

To exhibit the module structure (3.83), it is convenient to consider a restricted set of indices as follows

$$\left(\mathcal{D}_{12ij} \mathcal{D}^{ijkl} \mathcal{D}_{kl12} \right)^{n_3} \left(\mathcal{D}_{12pq} \mathcal{D}^{78pq} \right)^{n_2} \left(\mathcal{D}_{1234} \right)^{n_1} |Z|^{-2s}$$

$$= \frac{(s+n_1+n_2+n_3-1)!(s+n_2+n_3-3)!(s+n_3-5)!}{(s-1)!(s-3)!(s-5)!} \left(-3Z_{12}^2 \right)^{n_3} \left(2Z_{12}Z^{78} \right)^{n_2} \left(-6Z_{[12}Z_{34]} \right)^{n_1} |Z|^{-2(s+n_1+n_2+n_3)} .$$

$$(C.5)$$

One computes moreover that for $m \leq n$

$$\left(\mathcal{D}^{78ij} \mathcal{D}_{ijkl} \mathcal{D}^{kl78} \right)^m \left(\mathcal{D}_{12pq} \mathcal{D}^{pqrs} \mathcal{D}_{rs12} \right)^n |Z|^{-2s}$$

$$= \frac{(s+n-1)!(s+n-3)!(s+n-5)!(s+n+m-1)!(s+n+m-3)!(s-n+m-5)!}{(s-1)!(s-3)!(s-3)!(s-5)!(s+n-1)!(s+n-3)!(s-n+m-5)!} \left(-3Z^{78\ 2} \right)^m \left(-3Z^{22}_{12} \right)^n |Z|^{-2(s+n+m)}$$

$$= \left(-\frac{3}{2} \right)^{n+m} \frac{(s+n-5)!(s+n+m-1)!(s+n+m-3)!(s-n+m-5)!}{(s+n-m-5)!(s+2n-1)!(s+2n-3)!(s-n-5)!} \left(\mathcal{D}_{12ij} \mathcal{D}^{ijkl} \mathcal{D}_{kl12} \right)^{n-m} \left(\mathcal{D}_{12pq} \mathcal{D}^{78pq} \right)^{n+m} |Z|^{-2s}$$

$$= \left(-\frac{3}{2} \right)^{n+m} \frac{(s+n-5)!(s+n+m-1)!(s+n+m-3)!(s-n+m-5)!}{(s+n-m-5)!(s+2n-3)!(s-n-5)!} \left(\mathcal{D}_{12ij} \mathcal{D}^{ijkl} \mathcal{D}_{kl12} \right)^{n-m} \left(\mathcal{D}_{12pq} \mathcal{D}^{78pq} \right)^{n+m} |Z|^{-2s}$$

such that acting with a derivative operator in the conjugate representation $2m\Upsilon_6$ does not produce an independent tensor. One has in particular for s = k + 4 an integer greater than 5

$$\left(\mathcal{D}^{78ij}\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\mathcal{D}^{kl78}\right)\left(\mathcal{D}_{12pq}\mathcal{D}^{pqrs}\mathcal{D}_{rs12}\right)^{k}|Z|^{-2k-8}=0.$$
(C.7)

The restriction of the derivative $\mathcal{D}^{3n}|Z|^{-2s}$ to the $R(2n\Upsilon_2)$ with two free indices reads

$$[\mathcal{D}_{2n\Upsilon_2}^{3n}]_{ij1^{2n-1}2^{2n-1}}|Z|^{-2s}$$

$$= \frac{(s+n-1)!(s+n-3)!(s+n-5)!}{(s-1)!(s-3)!(s-5)!} \frac{(-3)^n}{n+\frac{1}{2}} \Big(Z_{ij}Z_{12}^{2n-1} - (2n-1)Z_{1[i}Z_{j]2}Z_{12}^{2n-2} \Big) |Z|^{-2(s+n)} , \quad (C.8)$$

and one computes that

$$\mathcal{D}^{78ij} \frac{1}{n+\frac{1}{2}} \Big(Z_{ij} Z_{12}^{2n-1} - (2n-1) Z_{1[i} Z_{j]2} Z_{12}^{2n-2} \Big) |Z|^{-2(s+n)}$$

$$= \frac{(2n+5)(n-s+4)}{4n+2} Z^{78} Z_{12}^{2n-1} |Z|^{-2s} , \qquad (C.9)$$

such that

$$= \frac{\mathcal{D}^{78ij} [\mathcal{D}_{2n}^{3n} \gamma_2]_{ij1^{2n-1}2^{2n-1}} |Z|^{-2s}}{8n+4} \left(\mathcal{D}_{12ij} \mathcal{D}^{ijkl} \mathcal{D}_{kl12} \right)^{n-1} \left(\mathcal{D}_{12pq} \mathcal{D}^{78pq} \right) |Z|^{-2s} . \quad (C.10)$$

In particular for s = k + 4 integer we have that

$$\mathcal{D}^{78ij}[\mathcal{D}^{3k}_{2k\Upsilon_2}]_{ij1^{2k-1}2^{2k-1}}|Z|^{-2k-8} = 0 , \qquad (C.11)$$

consistently with the assumption that no lower order tensor is produced. This identity can be trusted for the Eisenstein series in the domain of absolute convergence $k \ge 6$. There are poles at k = 1, 3, 5, but since the residue is in a representation in which the operator vanish one expects to have no correction for $k \ge 2$.

C.2 Heisenberg parabolic character

One can also consider the Heisenberg parabolic character using the adjoint action on an element Qin the minimal nilpotent orbit. The element $\mathcal{V}Q\mathcal{V}^{-1}$ decomposes into the anti-Hermitian traceless matrix Λ^{i}_{j} and the complex-selfdual antisymmetric tensor X_{ijkl} satisfying to the constraints

$$\Lambda^{i}{}_{k}\Lambda^{k}{}_{j} = -\frac{1}{48}\delta^{i}_{j}X^{klpq}X_{klpq} ,$$

$$\Lambda^{[i}{}_{[k}\Lambda^{j]}{}_{l]} = -\frac{1}{2}X^{ijpq}X_{klpq} + \frac{1}{48}\delta^{ij}_{kl}X^{pqrs}X_{pqrs} ,$$

$$\Lambda^{[i}{}_{p}X^{j]pkl} = \Lambda^{[k}{}_{p}X^{l]pij} .$$
(C.12)

The action of the derivative on these tensors is defined as the $\mathfrak{e}_{7(7)}$ action

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}X^{pqrs} = 12\delta^{[pqr}_{[ijk}\Lambda^{s]}{}_{l]} , \qquad \mathcal{D}_{ijkl}\Lambda^{p}{}_{q} = 2\delta^{p}_{[i}X_{jkl]q} + \frac{1}{4}\delta^{p}_{q}X_{ijkl} .$$
(C.13)

One computes for $|X|^2 = X_{ijkl}X^{ijkl}$ that

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}|X|^{2} = -24X_{p[ijk}\Lambda^{p}{}_{l]}, \qquad \mathcal{D}_{ijpq}X^{klpq} = 10\delta^{[k}{}_{[i}\Lambda^{j]}{}_{l]}, \qquad (C.14)$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{klpq}|X|^{2} = 30X_{ijpq}X^{klpq} + 3\delta^{kl}{}_{ij}|X|^{2}, \qquad \mathcal{D}_{ijpq}|X|^{2}\mathcal{D}^{klpq}|X|^{2} = 12X_{ijpq}X^{klpq}|X|^{2},$$

which permits to derive that

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{klpq}|X|^{-2s} = 6s(2s-3)X_{ijpq}X^{klpq}|X|^{-2s-2} - 3s\delta_{ij}^{kl}|X|^{-2s} , \qquad (C.15)$$

and

$$\Delta |X|^{-2s} = 2s(2s - 17)|X|^{-2s} .$$
(C.16)

One gets therefore a solution to the equation

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{klpq}f^{\min} = -\frac{9}{2}\delta^{kl}_{ij}f^{\min} , \qquad (C.17)$$

for $s = \frac{3}{2}$. One computes in general that

$$\mathcal{D}_{ijpq}\mathcal{D}^{pqrs}\mathcal{D}_{rskl}|X|^{-2s} = \left(s^2 - \frac{17}{2}s + 6\right)\mathcal{D}_{ijkl}|X|^{-2s} , \qquad (C.18)$$

and the function satisfies to (3.69) and its complex conjugate for all s. The restriction of the third order derivative to the $\Upsilon_1 + \Upsilon_4 + \Upsilon_7$ gives

$$\mathcal{D}_{1k[12}\mathcal{D}_{34]ij}\mathcal{D}^{8ijk}|X|^{-2s} = -\frac{3}{4}s(2s-3)(2s-5)\Lambda^8{}_1X_{1234}|X|^{-2s-2}, \qquad (C.19)$$

which gives for the irreducible representation

$$[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{\Upsilon_{1}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{7}}]_{j,klpq}{}^{i}|X|^{-2s}$$

$$= -\frac{3}{4} \frac{s(2s-3)(2s-5)}{|X|^{2s+2}} \left(\Lambda^{i}{}_{j}X_{klpq} + \frac{4}{5}\Lambda^{r}{}_{j}\delta^{i}{}_{[k}X_{lpq]r} - \frac{4}{45}\delta^{i}{}_{j}\Lambda^{r}{}_{[k}X_{lpq]r} - \Lambda^{i}{}_{[j}X_{klpq]} - \frac{8}{9}\Lambda^{r}{}_{[j}\delta^{i}{}_{k}X_{lpq]r}\right)$$

$$(C.20)$$

showing that the function solves the cubic equation (3.75) for $s = \frac{5}{2}$.

One then computes that

$$\mathcal{D}_{i[123}[\mathcal{D}^{3}_{\Upsilon_{1}+\Upsilon_{4}+\Upsilon_{7}}]_{4],1234}{}^{i}|X|^{-2s} \tag{C.21}$$

$$= \frac{3}{4}s(2s-3)(2s-5)\left(\frac{8}{3}(s+1)(\Lambda^{i}{}_{[1}X_{234]i})^{2}|X|^{-2s-4} + \left(\frac{s+1}{2} - \frac{20}{9}\right)(X_{1234})^{2}|X|^{-2s-2}\right)$$

whereas

$$\mathcal{D}_{1234}\mathcal{D}_{1234}|X|^{-2s} = 6s\left(96(s+1)(\Lambda^{i}{}_{[1}X_{234]i})^{2}|X|^{-2s-4} + (X_{1234})^{2}|X|^{-2s-2}\right),$$
(C.22)

exhibiting the multiplicity 2 of the representation $2\Upsilon_4$ of the Eisenstein series.³⁰

One can also consider the restriction of the fourth order derivative to the $2\Upsilon_1 + 2\Upsilon_7$

$$\mathcal{D}^{8kij}\mathcal{D}_{1kj}\mathcal{D}_{1kpq}\mathcal{D}^{8lpq}|X|^{-2s} = -\frac{9}{2}s(2s-3)(2s-5)(s-4)\Lambda^{8}{}_{1}\Lambda^{8}{}_{1}|X|^{-2s-2}.$$
 (C.23)

This does not prove that the Eisenstein series $E_{4\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$ satisfies the same differential equation. Nevertheless, the function $E_{4\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$ has a vanishing constant term and turns out to be square integrable as $E_{\frac{3}{2}\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$ and $E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$.

D Computation of $E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d}$ Fourier expansions

We compute the Fourier expansion of the Eisenstein series $E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d}$ in the parabolic subgroups P_1 and P_2 . The case of P_d was analysed in [202]. The method can be generalised to P_3 and $P_{1,2}$.

³⁰For the multiplicative character one finds that they are proportional for $s = \frac{7}{2}$, but $s = \frac{7}{2}$ is a regular point for the Eisenstein series in the critical strip and the functional relation to s = 5 shows that the Eisenstein series does not satisfy any particular equation at this point.

D.1 E_d Eisenstein series in P_1

Let us consider the Eisenstein series $E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d}$ of E_d for $6 \le d \le 7$ in the parabolic P_1 corresponding to the perturbative string limit. For this purpose we write the decomposition P_1

$$\mathfrak{e}_{d} \cong (\wedge^{d-7}V)^{(-2)} \oplus S_{-}^{(-1)} \oplus (\mathfrak{gl}_{1} \oplus \mathfrak{so}(d-1,d-1))^{(0)} \oplus \overline{S}_{-}^{(1)} \oplus (\wedge^{d-7}V)^{(2)} R(\Lambda_{d}) \cong (\wedge^{d-6}V)^{(2\frac{d-8}{9-d})} \oplus S_{+}^{(\frac{d-7}{9-d})} \oplus V^{(\frac{2}{9-d})} R(\Lambda_{1}) \cong \delta_{d,7}\mathbf{1}^{(-2)} \oplus (\wedge^{d-7}V \otimes S_{-})^{(\frac{3d-23}{9-d})} \oplus (\wedge^{d-7}V \oplus \wedge^{d-5}V)^{(\frac{2d-14}{9-d})} \oplus S_{-}^{(\frac{d-5}{9-d})} \oplus \mathbf{1}^{(\frac{4}{9-d})} .(D.1)$$

We decompose the sum over all $\Gamma \in \mathbb{L}_d$ into layers according to the number of non-zero components

$$\Gamma = (q, \chi, p) . \tag{D.2}$$

The first includes only non-zero string zero modes $q \in II_{d-1,d-1} = V(\mathbb{Z})$. The second includes the sum over D-brane winding numbers $\chi \in S_+(\mathbb{Z})$. The third includes the sum over NS5-branes $p \in \wedge^{d-6}V(\mathbb{Z})$ for $d \geq 6$.

The string zero-modes must be level matched so the norm (q,q) = 0. For the second layer the D-brane winding must be half-BPS, which is the case if $\chi \times \chi \equiv \bar{\chi}\gamma_{d-5}\chi = 0$ where γ_{d-5} is the antisymmetric product of d-5 gamma matrices for $d \geq 5$. The constraint $\not{q}\chi = 0$ implies then that (q,q) = 0. The third layer appears for $d \geq 6$. For d = 6 the NS5-brane in an integer $p \in \mathbb{Z}$ and the constraint is

$$pq^a = \bar{\chi}\gamma^a\chi$$
, $\not q\chi = 0$, $(q,q) = 0$ (D.3)

that can be solved for

$$q^a = \frac{1}{p}\bar{\chi}\gamma^a\chi\tag{D.4}$$

provided p divides $\chi \times \chi$ in $II_{5,5}$. For d = 7 we have a vector $p \in II_{6,6}$ of NS5-branes and KK-monopoles. The constraints are

$$(p,p) = 0$$
, $p \chi = 0$, $p_a q_b - p_b q_a = \bar{\chi} \gamma_{ab} \chi$, $q \chi = 0$, $(q,q) = 0$. (D.5)

We write these constraints schematically for all d and the Eisenstein series sum can be written as

$$\begin{split} E_{s\Lambda_{d}}^{E_{d}} &= \frac{1}{2\xi(2s)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{1+s}} \left(\sum_{\substack{q \in V \\ (q,q)=0}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}} g_{s}^{\frac{q-1}{2}} |v(q)|^{2}} + \sum_{\substack{\chi \in S_{+} \\ \chi \times \chi = 0}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{q \in V \\ \chi \times \chi = 0}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}} (g_{s}^{\frac{q-1}{2}} |v(q+2a \times \chi)|^{2} + g_{s}^{\frac{2d-1}{2}} |v(\chi)|^{2}} \right) \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{p \in \wedge^{d-6}V \\ p \times p=0}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{\chi \in S_{+} \\ p \times \chi = 0}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{q \in V \\ \chi \times \chi = pq}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}} (g_{s}^{\frac{q-1}{2}} |v(q+2a \times \chi + (a \times a+b)p)|^{2} + g_{s}^{\frac{2d-7}{2}} |v(\chi+ap)|^{2} + g_{s}^{\frac{4d-8}{2}} |v(p)|^{2}} \right) \\ &= \frac{1}{\xi(2s)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{1+s}} \left(\sum_{\gamma \in P_{1} \setminus D_{d-1}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{n \in \mathbb{N}}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}} g_{s}^{\frac{q-1}{2}} g_{\gamma}^{2} n^{2}} \\ &+ \sum_{\gamma \in P_{d-1} \setminus D_{d-1}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{n \in \mathbb{N}}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{m \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-1}}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}} (g_{s}^{\frac{q-1}{2}} |v_{\gamma}(n,\chi,q,m)|^{2} + g_{s}^{\frac{2d-7}{2}} g_{\gamma}^{2} n^{2}} \\ &+ \sum_{\gamma \in P_{d-6} \setminus D_{d-1}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{n \in \mathbb{N}}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{\chi \in \mathbb{Z}^{16} \\ q \in \mathbb{Z}^{10}}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{m \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-6}}}^{\ell} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t} |Z_{\gamma}(n,\chi,q,m)|^{2}} \right)$$
(D.6)

where for d = 7

$$|Z(n,\chi,q,m)|^{2} = g_{s}^{2} \Big(y_{\gamma}^{2} |v(m+\bar{a}\chi+(\bar{a}a+b)n+c(q+2a\times\chi+a\times an))|^{2} + |v(q+2a\times\chi+a\times an))|^{2} \Big) + y_{\gamma} |v(\chi+an)|^{2} + g_{s}^{-2} y_{\gamma}^{2} n^{2} , \quad (D.7)$$

where all the moduli but g_s should have a label γ , since they are different for each representative γ . For d = 6 there is no Poincaré sum and

$$|Z(n,\chi,q,m)|^2 = g_s^{\frac{4}{3}} |v(q+2a \times \chi+a \times an))|^2 + g_s^{-\frac{2}{3}} |v(\chi+an)|^2 + g_s^{-\frac{8}{3}} n^2 .$$
(D.8)

We write y_{γ} the P_k multiplicative character in each Poincaré sum over $P_k(\mathbb{Z}) \setminus Spin(d-1, d-1)$ that we write $P_k \setminus D_{d-1}$ for brevity.

Let us explain how to get these Poincaré sums. The first is the definition of the orbit of light-like vectors. The second comes by using that $\bar{\chi}\gamma_{d-5}\chi = 0$ implies that there exist $\gamma \in P_{d-1}(\mathbb{Z}) \setminus Spin(d-1, d-1, \mathbb{Z})$ such that $\chi = \gamma n \Lambda_d$, the highest weight representative. P_{d-1} is the decomposition relevant in the large torus volume $\operatorname{Vol}(T^{d-1}) = (2\pi)^{d-1} \alpha'^{\frac{d-1}{2}} y_{\gamma}^{-2}$ limit, so that n is the number of D0-branes and the one-half BPS constraint $d\chi = 0$ implies that $q = (m, 0) \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-1} \subset I_{d-1,d-1}$ does not carry winding number.

The last Poincaré sum is only non-trivial for $d = 7.^{31}$ There exists $\gamma \in P_1(\mathbb{Z}) \setminus Spin(6, 6, \mathbb{Z})$ to bring p into a highest weight vector $\gamma n \Lambda_1$. In this parabolic $\not p \chi = 0$ implies that $\chi \in \mathbb{Z}^{16}$, a spinor of Spin(5,5). The vector q satisfies (p,q) = 0, so it splits into a vector in $\Pi_{5,5}$ and the highest weight vector

$$q = \gamma \left(\frac{1}{n}\bar{\chi}\gamma^1\chi + m\Lambda_1\right). \tag{D.9}$$

The remaining constraints are then automatically satisfied using the Spin(5,5) identity

$$\gamma^a \chi \bar{\chi} \gamma_a \chi = 0 \tag{D.10}$$

familiar from super Yang-Mills theory in ten dimensions. Thinking of this parabolic P_1 has a decompactification limit, we can split the R-R axions in $\overline{S}_{-}^{(1)}$ into two spinors of Spin(5,5) that we write a and \bar{a} . We write the Kalb-Ramond two-form axion b.

The first Poincaré sum gives by definition $g_s^{-\frac{4}{9-d}s}E_{s\Lambda_1}^{D_{d-1}}$. The second can be computed by Poisson resummation over $q \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-1}$. One can then exchange the Poincaré sum over $P_{d-1} \setminus D_{d-1}$ for the spinor in S_+ and the sum over $q \in \overline{\mathbb{Z}}^{d-1}$ by a Poincaré sum over $P_{d-2} \setminus D_{d-1}$ for the Fourier coefficient $Q = \tilde{q}\chi$ in S_- , and the sum over $\chi \in \overline{\mathbb{Z}}^{d-1}$ of gcd dividing Q. The result is

$$\frac{\xi(2s-d+1)}{\xi(2s)}g_{s}^{2\frac{7-d}{9-d}s-d+1}E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_{d-2}}^{D_{d-1}}$$

$$+2\frac{g_{s}^{\frac{5-d}{9-d}s-\frac{d-1}{2}}}{\xi(2s)}\sum_{\substack{Q\in S_{-}\\Q\times Q=0}}^{\prime}\frac{\sigma_{d-1-2s}(Q)}{\gcd Q^{\frac{d-3}{d-1}(d-3-2s)}}E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_{d-2}}^{SL(d-1)}(v_{Q})\frac{K_{s-\frac{d-1}{2}}(2\pi\frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{(1-\frac{4}{d-1})s+\frac{9-d}{2}-\frac{4}{d-1}}}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}.$$
 (D.11)

³¹Although there are additional layers of charges for d > 7, all the expressions we use extend to d > 7.

For the third and last Poincaré sum in (D.6) one carries out the Poisson resummation over $m \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-6}$ and the change of variable $t \to y_{\gamma}^{\frac{2}{3}} g_{s}^{\frac{4}{3}\frac{d-6}{9-d}} t$ that gives the Poincaré sum over $P_{d-6} \setminus D_{d-1}$ of

$$\frac{g_{s}^{-\frac{4}{3}(\frac{d-6}{9-d}s+\frac{d-6}{2})}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{d-9-2s}{3}}}{\xi(2s)}\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\sum_{\substack{\chi\in\mathbb{Z}^{16}\\q\in\mathbb{Z}^{10}\\\chi\times\chi=nq}}\int_{0}^{\infty}\frac{dt}{t^{1+s-\frac{d-6}{2}}}\Psi(n,\chi,q)$$

$$\times e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}\left((\frac{g_{s}}{\sqrt{y\gamma}})^{\frac{4}{3}}|v(q+2a\times\chi+a\times an)|^{2}+(\frac{g_{s}}{\sqrt{y\gamma}})^{-\frac{2}{3}}|v(\chi+an)|^{2}+(\frac{g_{s}}{\sqrt{y\gamma}})^{-\frac{8}{3}}n^{2}\right)} \quad (D.12)$$

with

$$\Psi(n,\chi,q) = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-6}} e^{-\pi t (\frac{g_s}{\sqrt{y_\gamma}})^{-\frac{4}{3}} y_\gamma^{-\frac{2}{d-6}} |v^{-T}(m)|^2 + 2\pi i m (\bar{a}\chi + (b + \bar{a}a)n + c(q + 2a \times \chi + a \times an))} .$$
(D.13)

In this form mn is manifestly the Fourier coefficient of $e^{2\pi i m n b}$, *i.e.* the NS5-brane instanton charge. To compute the abelian Fourier coefficient we use $\int db \Psi(n, \chi, q) = 1$, which sets m = 0. The constrained lattice sum is then the same for all $6 \le d \le 8$ up to the shift in s and the rescaling of g_s that are absent in d = 6.

We don't know how to compute this sum directly, but using the exact expansion of $E_{s\Lambda_6}^{E_6}$ in P_6 computed in [202] and the Langlands functional relation

$$E_{s\Lambda_6}^{E_6} = \frac{\xi(2s-8)\xi(2s-11)}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-3)} E_{(6-s)\Lambda_1}^{E_6}$$
(D.14)

altogether with the partial expansion already carried out in this section for d = 6, one obtains that

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{\chi \in \mathbb{Z}^{16} \\ q \in \mathbb{Z}^{10} \\ \chi \times \chi = nq}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{1+s}} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t} \left(g_{s}^{\frac{4}{3}} |v(q+2a \times \chi+a \times an))|^{2} + g_{s}^{-\frac{2}{3}} |v(\chi+an)|^{2} + g_{s}^{-\frac{8}{3}} n^{2}\right)}$$

$$= \frac{g_{s}^{-\frac{4}{3}s}}{\xi(2s-3)} \left(\xi(2s-8)\xi(2s-11)g_{s}^{4s-16} \right)$$

$$+ 2\xi(2s-8)g_{s}^{3s-\frac{21}{2}} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_{-} \\ Q \times Q = 0}}^{\prime} \sigma_{11-2s}(Q) \frac{K_{s-\frac{11}{2}}(2\pi \frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{\frac{11-2s}{2}}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}$$

$$+ 2g_{s}^{2s-8} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_{-*} \\ Q \times Q \neq 0}} \sum_{\substack{d \mid Q}} \int_{d \mid Q}^{11-2s} \sigma_{8-2s}(\frac{Q \times Q}{d^{2}}) \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-4}(\frac{|v(Q)|^{2}}{g_{s}^{2}}, \frac{|v(Q \times Q)|}{g_{s}^{2}})}{|v(Q \times Q)|^{4-s}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \right).$$

Note that this gives the expected overal factor of $\frac{1}{\xi(2s-3)}$ that exhibits that this contribution vanishes for the minimal series at $s = \frac{3}{2}$. Including this result in (D.12) one finds more generally that the abelian component of this sum vanishes for $s = \frac{d-3}{2}$. This should not be the case for the full

series (D.12) including the non-abelian Fourier coefficients since the minimal series also carries non-abelian Fourier coefficients. One obtains then

$$g_{s}^{-\frac{4}{3}(\frac{d-6}{9-d}s+\frac{d-6}{2})}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{d-9-2s}{3}}\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}}'\sum_{\substack{\chi\in\mathbb{Z}^{16}\\q\in\mathbb{Z}^{10}\\\chi\times\chi=nq}}\int_{0}^{\infty}\frac{dt}{t^{1+s-\frac{d-6}{2}}}e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}\left((\frac{gs}{\sqrt{y\gamma}})^{\frac{4}{3}}|v(q+2a\times\chi+a\times an)\right)|^{2}+(\frac{gs}{\sqrt{y\gamma}})^{-\frac{2}{3}}|v(\chi+an)|^{2}+(\frac{gs}{\sqrt{y\gamma}})^{-\frac{8}{3}}n^{2}}\right)$$

$$=\frac{g_{s}^{-\frac{4}{9-d}s}}{\xi(2s-d+3)}\left(\xi(2s-d-2)\xi(2s-d-5)g_{s}^{4s-2d-4}y_{\gamma}^{-2s+d+1}\right)$$

$$+2\xi(2s-d-2)g_{s}^{3(s-\frac{d+1}{2})}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{3d-1-6s}{4}}\sum_{\substack{Q\in\overline{16}\\Q\times Q=0}}'\sigma_{d+5-2s}(Q)\frac{K_{s-\frac{d+5}{2}}(2\pi\frac{\sqrt{y\gamma}|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{\frac{d+5}{2}-s}}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}$$

$$+2g_{s}^{2s-d-2}y_{\gamma}^{d+1-2s}\sum_{\substack{Q\in\overline{16}\\Q\times Q=0}}'\sum_{\substack{Q\in\overline{16}\\Q\times Q=0}}n^{d+5-2s}\sigma_{d+2-2s}(\frac{Q\times Q}{n^{2}})\frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-\frac{d+2}{2}}(\frac{y\gamma|v(Q)|^{2}}{g_{s}^{2}},\frac{y\gamma|v(Q\times Q)|}{g_{s}^{2}})}{|y_{\gamma}v(Q\times Q)|^{\frac{d+2}{2}-s}}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}\right)$$

which we must summed over $\gamma \in Spin(6, 6, \mathbb{Z})/P_1$ for d = 7. The first Poincaré sum gives by definition the Eisenstein series $E_{(s-\frac{d+1}{2})\Lambda_1}^{D_6}$. For the other terms one identifies the character y_{γ} as the norm for a primitive vector $\omega \in V$ and Q as a spinor in S_- satisfying $\psi \times Q = 0$. The sum over such ω and Q indeed reproduces the Poincaré sum with $\omega \in \gamma \Lambda_1$ and $Q \in \overline{\mathbf{16}}^{(1)}$. One can rewrite the second sum, for which $Q \times Q = 0$, as a Poincaré sum over $P_5 \setminus D_6$ with $Q \in \gamma \operatorname{gcd}(Q)\Lambda_5$ and $\omega \in (\mathbb{Z}^6)^{(1)}$. One gets therefore the change of variables

$$\sqrt{y_{\gamma}}|v_{\gamma}(Q)| = |v(Q)| , \qquad y_{\gamma} = \left|\frac{v(Q)}{\gcd Q}\right|^{\frac{1}{6}} y_{\Lambda_1} , \qquad (D.17)$$

with the right-hand-sides defined in the parabolic P_5 , and y_{Λ_1} the character of the parabolic subgroup $P_1^{SL(6)}$ of the Levi stabilizer SL(6) of $Q \in S_-$.

For the last sum over rank 2 Q one considers instead the Heisenberg parabolic P_2 decomposition. In this case $Q\gamma_{ab}Q \neq 0$, and defines an element in the minimal nilpotent orbit of $\mathfrak{so}(6,6)$, and therefore $Q\gamma_{ab}Q = \gamma(\gcd(Q\gamma_{ab}Q)\Lambda_2)$. In this decomposition Q can be written as an SO(4,4)vector by triality. We obtain therefore a Poincaré sum over $Spin(6,6)/P_2$ of spinors Q realised as vectors of SO(4,4) with non-zero norm square equal $\gcd(Q\gamma_{ab}Q)$. This parabolic corresponds to the large T^2 torus limit. In this basis the constraint $\psi Q = 0$ implies that $\omega \in \mathbb{Z}^2$, i.e. a doublet of momenta along T^2 . The Poincaré sum over $P_1(\mathbb{Z}) \setminus Spin(6,6,\mathbb{Z})$ and the sum over generic $Q \in \overline{\mathbf{16}}^{(1)}$ can therefore be rewritten as a sum over rank 2 $Q \in S_-$ and a Poincaré sum over $P_1 \setminus SL(2)$ of the Levi stabilizer $SL(2) \times Spin(3,4)$ of Q. The relevant change of variables is then

$$\sqrt{y_{\gamma}}|v_{\gamma}(Q)| = |v(Q)| , \quad y_{\gamma}|v_{\gamma}(Q \times Q)| = |v(Q \times Q)| , \quad y_{\gamma} = \left|\frac{v(Q \times Q)}{\gcd(Q \times Q)}\right|^{\frac{1}{2}} U_2 , \qquad (D.18)$$

where U_2 is now the imaginary part of the large volume T^2 complex structure.

Using these formula and manipulating the Poincaré sums as explained above, one obtains eventually

$$\begin{split} &\int_{[0,1]} db \ E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d} = g_s^{-\frac{4}{9-d}s} \Biggl(E_{s\Lambda_1}^{D_{d-1}} + \frac{\xi(2s-d+1)}{\xi(2s)} g_s^{2s-d+1} E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_{d-2}}^{D_{d-1}} \\ &\quad + \frac{\xi(2s-d-2)\xi(2s-d-5)}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} g_s^{4s-2d-4} E_{(s-\frac{d+1}{2})\Lambda_{d-6}}^{D_{d-1}} \\ &\quad + 2\frac{g_s^{s-\frac{d-1}{2}}}{\xi(2s)} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_-\\ Q \times Q = 0}} \frac{\sigma_{d-1-2s}(Q)}{\gcd Q^{\frac{d-3}{d-1}(d-3-2s)}} E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_{d-2}}^{SL(d-1)} (vQ) \frac{K_{s-\frac{d-1}{2}}(2\pi \frac{|v(Q)|}{g_s})}{|v(Q)|^{(1-\frac{4}{d-1})s+\frac{9-d}{2}-\frac{4}{d-1}}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \\ &\quad + 2\frac{\xi(2s-d-2)g_s^{3s-\frac{3(d+1)}{2}}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_-\\ Q \times Q = 0}} \frac{\sigma_{d+5-2s}(Q)}{\gcd Q^{2\frac{d-6}{d-1}(d+1-2s)}} E_{(s-\frac{d+1}{2})\Lambda_{d-6}}^{SL(d-1)} (vQ) \frac{K_{s-\frac{d+5}{2}}(2\pi \frac{|v(Q)|}{g_s})}{|v(Q)|^{\frac{(6-46)s+3d(8-d)+19}{2(d-1)}}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \\ &\quad + 2\frac{g_s^{2s-d-2}}{\xi^{2s}\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_-\\ Q \times Q \neq 0}} \sum_{n|Q} \frac{n^{d+5-2s}\sigma_{d+2-2s}(\frac{Q \times Q}{n^2})}{\gcd Q \times Q^{\frac{d-5}{d-5}(d+1-2s)}} E_{(s-\frac{d+1}{2})\Lambda_{d-6}}^{SL(d-5)} (vQ) \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-\frac{d+2}{2}}(\frac{|v(Q)|^2}{g_s^2}, \frac{|v(Q \times Q)|}{g_s^2})}{|v(Q \times Q)|^{\frac{(d-7)s+1-\frac{d(d-7)}{d-5}}}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \\ &\quad + 2\frac{g_s^{2s-d-2}}{\xi^{2s}\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{Q \in S_-\\ Q \times Q \neq 0}} \sum_{n|Q} \frac{n^{d+5-2s}\sigma_{d+2-2s}(\frac{Q \times Q}{n^2})}{\gcd Q \times Q^{\frac{d-6}{d-5}(d+1-2s)}} E_{(s-\frac{d+1}{2})\Lambda_{d-6}}^{SL(d-5)} (vQ) \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-\frac{d+2}{2}}(\frac{|v(Q)|^2}{g_s^2}, \frac{|v(Q \times Q)|}{g_s^2})}{|v(Q \times Q)|^{\frac{(d-7)s+1-\frac{d(d-7)}{d-5}}}} e^{2\pi i(Q,a)} \\ \end{pmatrix}$$

Here we define v(Q) as the Narain moduli matrix acting on the spinor $Q \in S_-$, and $Q \times Q = (Q\Gamma_{d-5}Q)$ is the (d-5)-form quadratic in Q, such that $v(Q \times Q) = v(Q) \times v(Q)$, and its norm is normalised with the apporiate normalisation for a (d-5)-form with the $\frac{1}{(d-5)!}$ factor, such that |v(Q)| and $|v(Q \times Q)|$ are $Spin(d-1, d-1, \mathbb{Z})$ conjugate to multiplicative Borel characters for primitive charges Q and $Q \times Q$, respectively. For E_7 the Gelfand–Kirillov dimension 27 is saturated by the rank 2 spinor charge lattice of dimension 25 plus 1 for the SL(2) Eisenstein series of its Levi stabilizer, if one includes the non-abelian Fourier support, *i.e.* 27 = 25 + 1 + 1.

This computation is in fact the same for E_8 , although this formula only gives a small part of the Fourier coefficients at generic values of s in this case. However, one expects that it gives the complete abelian Fourier coefficients for $s = \frac{5}{2}$ and $s = \frac{9}{2}$ and in particular

$$8\pi\xi(4)\xi(9)g_{s}^{18}\int_{[0,1]}db E_{\frac{9}{2}\Lambda_{8}}^{E_{8}} = \zeta(5)g_{s}^{-2} + \frac{4\pi^{3}}{45}\xi(9)E_{\frac{9}{2}\Lambda_{1}}^{D_{7}} + \frac{4}{3}\zeta(4)g_{s}^{2}E_{2\Lambda_{6}}^{D_{7}}$$

$$+ 16\sum_{\substack{Q\in S_{-}\\Q\times Q=0}}' \left(\frac{g_{s}}{\pi}\frac{\sigma_{2}(Q)}{\gcd Q^{-\frac{6}{7}}}\zeta(4)E_{2\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(7)}(v_{Q})\frac{K_{1}(2\pi\frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{\frac{13}{7}}} + \frac{\pi^{2}}{6}\sigma_{4}(Q)\frac{K_{2}(2\pi\frac{|v(Q)|}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q)|^{2}}\right)e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}$$

$$+ 16\pi g_{s}^{-1}\sum_{\substack{Q\in S_{-*}\\Q\times Q\neq 0}}\sum_{d|Q}d^{4}\sigma_{1}(\frac{Q\times Q}{d^{2}})\frac{K_{1}(2\pi\frac{\sqrt{|v(Q)|^{2}+2|v(Q\times Q)|}}{g_{s}})}{|v(Q\times Q)|\sqrt{|v(Q)|^{2}+2|v(Q\times Q)|}}e^{2\pi i(Q,a)}. \quad (D.20)$$

Let us now consider the non-abelian Fourier coefficient for $E_{7(7)}$. We use the polarisation (3.116) and the unipotent character (3.117). One finds that this is a unipotent character of the parabolic P_7 , for which we know the Fourier decomposition at the special values of s = 2 and 4 [202]. One can therefore consider this expansion of the Eisenstein series, and further decompose it with respect to the P_1 parabolic of E_6 . Physically the non-abelian Fourier coefficients in the parabolic P_1 correspond to first expand in the 4D string coupling g_s and then in the string frame

radus R_s to choose a polarisation, whereas the further decomposition of the Fourier expansion in P_7 corresponds to expand in the Einstein frame radius R first and then in the 5D string coupling g_5 . They are related to each others through

$$R = \left(\frac{R_{\rm s}}{g_{\rm s}}\right)^{\frac{2}{3}}, \qquad g_5 = g_{\rm s} R_{\rm s}^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$
 (D.21)

One obtains in this way using the expression of [202], up to contributions of rank three charge $q \in \mathbb{Z}^{27}$ that vanish for s = 2, 4,

$$2\frac{g_{s}^{-1}}{\xi(2s)}\sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}'\sum_{q\in\mathbb{Z}^{16}}\sum_{k|q\times q}\psi_{k,q,\frac{q\times q}{k}}\left(R_{s}^{2s}\sigma_{2s-1}(k,q,\frac{q\times q}{k})\frac{K_{s-\frac{1}{2}}(2\pi\frac{\sqrt{k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\times(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^{2}})}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\times(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^{2}})\frac{s-\frac{1}{2}}{2}}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\times(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^{2}})}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\times(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^{2}})\frac{s-\frac{1}{2}}{2}}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\times(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^{2}})}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\times(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^{2}})\frac{s-\frac{1}{2}}{2}}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{(q+\bar{a}k)\times(q+\bar{a}k)}{k})|^{2}})})$$

$$+2\frac{g_{s}^{-5}R_{s}^{2s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-4)}\sum_{\substack{k\in\mathbb{Z}\\q\in\mathbb{Z}^{16}}}\sum_{\substack{p\in\mathbb{Z}^{10}\\k|p|^{2}\\q=q\phi q}}\psi_{k,q,p}\sum_{n|(k,q,p)}n^{2s-1}\sigma_{2s-5}(\frac{(\frac{|p|^{2}}{2}-\frac{q}{2}g_{s}k,p-q\times q)}{n^{2}})}{(k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{q+\bar{a}k}{k})|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{q+\bar{a}k}{k})|^{2}}})$$

$$\frac{B_{2,s-\frac{5}{2}}(\frac{k^{2}+g_{s}^{2}R_{s}|v(q+\bar{a}k)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(p+2\bar{a}\times q+\bar{a}\times\bar{a}k)|^{2}}}{g_{s}^{4}}},\frac{\sqrt{R^{2}|v(kp-q\times q)|^{2}+g_{s}^{4}R_{s}^{2}|v(\frac{q+\bar{a}k}{k})|^{2}+2g_{s}\bar{a}\bar{a}\bar{a}}}{g_{s}^{4}}})$$

$$(D.22)$$

where $g_{k,q}$ is the Spin(5,5) element function of $g_s R_s^{\frac{1}{2}}$, v and \bar{a} that stabilize the vector $(k, q, \frac{q \times q}{k}) \in$ **27.** For q = 0 it is obtained by changing basis from the positive parabolic P_6 to its transpose inside E_6 (Going from KLU to $KL\bar{U}$). More generally it is then obtained from the former by the discrete $E_6(\mathbb{Z})$ transformation that relates $(k, q, \frac{q \times q}{k})$ to $(\gcd(k, q), 0, 0)$.

D.2 E_d Eisenstein series in P_2

Let us consider the Eisenstein series $E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d}$ of E_d for $3 \le d \le 7$ in the parabolic P_2 corresponding to the large volume limite in M-theory. For this purpose we write the decomposition P_2 ³²

$$\mathfrak{e}_{d} \cong \cdots \oplus (\mathfrak{gl}_{d})^{(0)} \oplus (\wedge^{3}\overline{\mathbb{Z}}^{d})^{(9-d)} \oplus (\wedge^{6}\overline{\mathbb{Z}}^{d})^{(18-2d)} \oplus (\wedge^{8,1}\overline{\mathbb{Z}}^{d})^{(27-3d)}$$

$$R(\Lambda_{d}) \cong (\wedge^{7}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \otimes \mathbb{Z}^{d})^{(3d-24)} \oplus (\wedge^{5}\mathbb{Z}^{d})^{(2d-15)} \oplus (\wedge^{2}\mathbb{Z}^{d})^{(d-6)} \oplus (\overline{\mathbb{Z}}^{d})^{(3)}$$

$$R(\Lambda_{1}) \cong \cdots \oplus (\wedge^{7}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \otimes \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{d})^{(4d-30)} \oplus (\wedge^{6}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \otimes \mathbb{Z}^{d})^{(3d-21)} \oplus (\wedge^{4}\mathbb{Z}^{d})^{(2d-12)} \oplus (\mathbb{Z}^{d})^{(d-3)} ,$$

$$(D.23)$$

where we normalised the grading such that it corresponds to the powers of r with $(2\pi \ell r^{\frac{9-d}{6}})^d = (2\pi \ell V^{\frac{1}{3}})^d$ the volume of the torus T^d .

We will cary out the sum over $\Gamma \in \mathbb{L}_d$ with the first layer with only the Kaluza-Klein momentum $p \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ non-zero, the second layer with non-zero M2-winding $Q \in \wedge^2 \mathbb{Z}^d$ and finally the third layer with non-zero M5-brane winding number $N \in \wedge^5 \mathbb{Z}^d$. For d = 7 one should also consider a fourth layer with Kaluza-Klein monopole charge $k \in \mathbb{Z}^7$, but we will not do this computation.

³²We use the notation $\wedge^{p,q}\mathbb{Z}^d$ for the irreducible representation $R(\Lambda_p + \Lambda_q)$.

Layer decomposition

The three first grades of the Epstein series, *i.e.* the complete Epstein series for $3 \le d \le 6$, reads

$$\begin{split} E_{s\Lambda_{d}}^{E_{d}} &= \frac{1}{2\xi(2s)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{1+s}} \Biggl(\sum_{p \in \mathbb{Z}^{d}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}r^{-3}|U^{-1}(p)|^{2}} + \sum_{\substack{Q \in \wedge^{2}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ Q \wedge Q = 0}}^{\infty} \sum_{\substack{p \in \mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ Q \wedge Q = 0}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}(r^{-3}|U^{-1}(p+a\cdot Q)|^{2} + r^{6-d}|U(Q)|^{2} + r^{6-d}|U(Q)|^{2}} + \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{5}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ N \times N = 0}}^{\infty} \sum_{\substack{Q \in \wedge^{2}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ Q \wedge Q = N \cdot p}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}(r^{-3}|U^{-1}(p+a\cdot Q+(a\times a+b)\cdot N)|^{2} + r^{6-d}|U(Q+a\cdot N)|^{2} + r^{15-2d}|U(N)|^{2}} \Biggr) \Biggr) \\ &= \frac{1}{\xi(2s)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{1+s}} \Biggl(\sum_{\gamma \in P_{d} \setminus SL(d)}^{\prime} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}r^{-3}y_{\gamma}^{2}n^{2}} \\ &+ \sum_{\gamma \in P_{2} \setminus SL(d)}^{\prime} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}}^{\prime} \sum_{p \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-2}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}(r^{-3}y_{\gamma}^{-\frac{2}{d-2}}|v_{\gamma}^{-\intercal}(p+a_{\gamma}n)|^{2} + r^{6-d}y_{\gamma}^{2}n^{2}} \\ &+ \sum_{\gamma \in P_{5} \setminus SL(d)}^{\prime} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{Z}^{10} \\ p \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-2}}}^{\prime} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}|Z_{\gamma}(n,q,p,m)|^{2}} \Biggr)$$
(D.24)

where the last line vanishes for $3 \le d \le 4$ and

$$|Z(n, p, q, m)|^{2} = r^{-3} \left(y_{\gamma}^{\frac{2}{d-5}} |v(m + \bar{a}q + (\bar{a}a + b)n + c(p + 2a \wedge q + a \wedge an))|^{2} + y_{\gamma}^{-\frac{2}{5}} |v(p + 2a \wedge q + a \wedge an))|^{2} \right) + r^{6-d} y_{\gamma}^{\frac{4}{5}} |v(q + an)|^{2} + r^{15-2d} y_{\gamma}^{2} n^{2} , \quad (D.25)$$

and y_{γ} is the P_k multiplicative character in each Poincaré sum over $P_k \setminus SL(d)$, and we avoid writing P_k explicitly for brevity. Also in this last equation, all the moduli but r should have a label γ since their are different for each representative $\gamma \in P_5 \setminus SL(d)$, except for d = 5 in which case the set is empty, and $y_{\gamma} = 1$. The second Poincaré sum is straightforward, but let us explain the third in some details. We set $N \in \wedge^5 \mathbb{Z}^d$ equal $n \in \mathbf{1}^{(5(d-10))}$ using $\gamma^{-1} \in P_5 \setminus SL(d)$. The constraint $Q \times N = 0$ in $(\mathbb{Z}^5 \otimes \mathbb{Z}^{d-5})^{(6d-35)}$ implies that $Q \in \mathbf{10}^{(d-10)}$ that we name q. The constraint $Q \wedge Q = N \cdot p$ implies that the component $p \in \mathbb{Z}^5$ of \mathbb{Z}^d satisfies $q \wedge q = np$ while its component $m \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-5}$ is unconstrained. The remaining constraints are then automatically satisfied.

We write the M2 axions in $(\wedge^3 \overline{\mathbb{R}}^d)^{(9-d)}$ as $a \in \mathbf{10}^{(15-3d)}$, $\overline{a} \in (\overline{\mathbb{R}}^{d-5} \otimes \overline{\mathbf{10}})^{(15-2d)}$ and the other components do not appear. We write b in the $(\overline{\mathbb{R}}^{d-5})^{(30-5d)}$, the axion coupled to the M5-brane that contributes. Because two components of the anti-fundamental representation appear we also define the torus metric axion $c \in (\overline{\mathbb{R}}^{d-5} \otimes \mathbf{5})^{(d)}$ of SL(d). The first Poincaré sum gives by definition $r^{3s} E_{s\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)}$. The second can be computed by Poisson

The first Poincaré sum gives by definition $r^{3s}E_{s\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)}$. The second can be computed by Poisson resummation over $p \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-2}$. One can then exchange the Poincaré sum over $P_2 \setminus SL(d)$ and the sum over 3-forms $n\tilde{p} \in (\mathbb{Z}^{d-2})^{(2d-6)}$ for the Poincaré sum over $P_3 \setminus SL(d)$ and the sum over primitive 2-forms in $(\overline{\mathbb{Z}}^3)^{(2d-6)}$, such that

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{1+s}} \sum_{\gamma \in P_2 \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}}' \sum_{p \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-2}} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t} (r^{-3} y_{\gamma}^{\frac{2}{d-2}} |v_{\gamma}^{-\intercal}(p+a_{\gamma}n)|^2 + r^{6-d} y_{\gamma}^2 n^2)}$$

$$= \xi (2s - d + 2) r^{(d-6)s + \frac{(d-2)(9-d)}{2}} E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_2}^{SL(d)}$$

$$+ 2r^{\frac{d-3}{2}s + \frac{(d-2)(9-d)}{4}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N = 0}}' \frac{\sigma_{d-2-2s}(N)}{\gcd N^{\frac{3}{2}(d-3-2s)}} E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)} (v_N) \frac{K_{s-\frac{d-2}{2}}(2\pi r^{\frac{9-d}{2}} |Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{2s-d+\frac{7}{2}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)}$$

where $N \times N$ is the projection to $\wedge^{5,1} \mathbb{Z}^d$.

For the third and last Poincaré sums in (D.24) one carries out the Poisson resummation over $m \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-5}$ and the change of variable $t \to y_{\gamma}^{\frac{1}{2}} r^{-\frac{3(d-5)}{4}} t$ that gives the Poincaré sum over $P_5 \setminus SL(d)$ of

$$\frac{r^{\frac{3(d-5)}{8}(2s-d+9)}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{d-9-2s}{4}}}{\xi(2s)} \sum_{\substack{n \in \mathbb{N} \\ q \in \mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ q \land q=np}}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{n \in \mathbb{N} \\ q \in \mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ q \land q=np}}}^{\prime} \sum_{\substack{n \in \mathbb{N} \\ q \in \mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ q \land q=np}}}^{\prime} \frac{dt}{t^{1+s-\frac{d-5}{2}}} \Psi(n,q,p) \\ \times e^{-\frac{\pi}{t} \left((r^{\frac{9-d}{4}}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{3}{10}})^{-3} |(v^{-\intercal}(p+2a\land q+a\land an)|^{2} + (r^{\frac{9-d}{4}}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{3}{10}})|v(p+an))|^{2} + (r^{\frac{9-d}{4}}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{3}{10}})^{5}n^{2} \right)} \quad (D.27)$$

with

$$\Psi(n,\chi,q) = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-6}} e^{-\pi t r^{-\frac{3(d-5)}{4}} y_{\gamma}^{\frac{1}{2} - \frac{2}{d-6}} |v^{-\intercal}(m)|^2 + 2\pi i m (\bar{a}q + (b + \bar{a}a)n + c(p + 2a \wedge q + a \wedge an))} .$$
(D.28)

In this form mn is manifestly the Fourier coefficient of $e^{2\pi i mnb}$, *i.e.* the M5-brane instanton charge. To compute the abelian Fourier coefficient we use $\int db \Psi(n, q, p) = 1$. The constrained lattice sum is then the same for all $5 \leq d \leq 7$ up to the shift in s and the redefinition of r that are absent in d = 5.

We don't know how to compute this sum directly, but using the exact expansion of $E_{s\Lambda_5}^{E_5}$ in P_5 computed in [202] and the Langlands functional relation ³³

$$E_{s\Lambda_5}^{E_5} = \frac{\xi(2s-5)\xi(2s-7)}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-2)} E_{(4-s)\Lambda_2}^{E_5}$$
(D.29)

³³Or in Bourbaki convention $E_{s\Lambda_5}^{D_5} = \frac{\xi(2s-5)\xi(2s-7)}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-2)} E_{(4-s)\Lambda_4}^{D_5}$.

altogether with the partial expansion already carried out in this section for d = 5, one obtains that

$$\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}}'\sum_{\substack{q\in\mathbb{Z}^{10}\\p\in\mathbb{Z}^{5}\\q\times q=np}}\int_{0}^{\infty}\frac{dt}{t^{1+s}}e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}\left(r^{-3}|(v^{-\tau}(p+2a\wedge q+a\wedge an)|^{2}+r|v(p+an))|^{2}+r^{5}n^{2}\right)}$$

$$=\frac{r^{10}}{\xi(2s-2)}\left(\xi(2s-5)\xi(2s-7)r^{10-5s}\right)$$

$$+2\xi(2s-5)r^{3-3s}\sum_{\substack{N\in\wedge3\mathbb{Z}^{5}\\N\times N=0}}\sigma_{7-2s}(N)\frac{K_{s-\frac{7}{2}}(2\pi r^{2}|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{7-2s}{2}}}e^{2\pi i(N,a)}$$

$$+2r^{-s}\sum_{\substack{N\in\wedge3\mathbb{Z}^{5}\\N\times N\neq0}}\sum_{d|N}d^{7-2s}\sigma_{5-2s}(\frac{N\times N}{d^{2}})\frac{B_{1,s-\frac{5}{2}}(r^{4}|Z(N)|^{2},r^{4}|z(N\times N)|)}{|z(N\times N)|^{\frac{5-2s}{2}}}e^{2\pi i(N,a)}\right).$$

Note that this gives the expected overal factor of $\frac{1}{\xi(2s-2)}$ that exhibits that this contribution vanishes for the minimal series at s = 1. Including this result in (D.27) one finds more generally that the abelian component of this sum vanishes for $s = \frac{d-3}{2}$. This is not the case for the full series (D.27) including the non-abelian Fourier coefficients since the minimal series also carries non-abelian Fourier coefficients. One obtains then for d = 6, 7, 8

$$r^{\frac{3(d-5)(2s-d+9)}{8}}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{d-9-2s}{4}}\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}}'\sum_{\substack{q\in\mathbb{Z}^{10}\\p\in\mathbb{Z}^{5}\\q\wedge q=np}}\int_{0}^{\infty}\frac{dt}{t^{1+s-\frac{d-5}{2}}}e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}\left((r^{\frac{9-d}{4}}y_{1}^{\frac{3}{9}})^{-3}|(v^{-\tau}(p+2a\wedge q+a\wedge an)|^{2}+(r^{\frac{9-d}{4}}y_{1}^{\frac{3}{9}})|v(p+an)|)^{2}+(r^{\frac{9-d}{4}}y_{1}^{\frac{3}{9}})^{5}n^{2}\right)}$$

$$=\frac{V^{\frac{6}{9-d}s}}{\xi(2s-d+3)}\sum_{\gamma\in P_{5}\setminus SL(d)}\left(\xi(2s-d)\xi(2s-d-2)V^{2d-4s}y_{\gamma}^{-2s+d}\right)$$

$$+2\xi(2s-d)V^{\frac{3d-2}{2}-3s}y_{\gamma}^{-\frac{7}{5}s+\frac{7d-6}{10}}\sum_{\substack{q\in\mathbb{Z}^{10}\\q\wedge q=0}}\sigma_{d+2-2s}(q)\frac{K_{s-\frac{d+2}{2}}(2\pi Vy_{\gamma}^{\frac{3}{5}}|v_{\gamma}(q)|)}{|v_{\gamma}(q)|^{\frac{d+2}{2}-s}}e^{2\pi i(q,a_{\gamma})}$$

$$+2V^{d-2s}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{2(d-2s)}{5}}\sum_{\substack{q\in\mathbb{Z}^{10}\\q\wedge q\neq0}}n^{d+2-2s}\sigma_{d-2s}(\frac{q\wedge q}{n^{2}})\frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-\frac{d}{2}}(V^{2}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{6}{5}}|v_{\gamma}(q)|^{2},V^{2}y_{\gamma}^{\frac{6}{5}}|v_{\gamma}(q\wedge q)|)}{|v_{\gamma}(q\wedge q)|^{\frac{d}{2}-s}}e^{2\pi i(q,a_{\gamma})}\right)$$

The first Poincaré sum gives by definition the Eisenstein series $E_{(s-\frac{d}{2})\Lambda_5}^{SL(d)}$. For the other terms one identifies the character y_{γ} as the norm for a primitive 5-form $\omega \in \wedge^5 \mathbb{Z}^d$ with $\omega \times \omega = 0$ and N as a 3-form in $\wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d$ satisfying that $\omega \times N \in \wedge^{6,2} \mathbb{Z}^d$ vanishes. The sum over such ω and N indeed reproduces the Poincaré sum with $\omega \in \mathbf{1}^{(2)}$ and $N = q \in \overline{\mathbf{10}}^{(1)}$. One can rewrite the second sum, for which $N \times N = 0$, as a Poincaré sum over $P_3 \setminus SL(d)$ with $N \in \mathbf{1}^{(2)}$ and $\omega \in (\wedge^2 \mathbb{Z}^{d-3})^{(2\frac{d-5}{d-3})}$. One gets therefore the change of variables

$$y_{\gamma}^{\frac{3}{5}}|v_{\gamma}(q)| = |Z(N)| , \qquad y_{\gamma} = \left|\frac{Z(N)}{\gcd N}\right|^{\frac{d-5}{d-3}}y_{\Lambda_2} ,$$
 (D.32)

with the right-hand-sides defined in the parabolic P_3 , and y_{Λ_2} the character of the parabolic subgroup P_2 of the Levi stabilizer SL(d-3) of $N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d$.

For the last sum over rank 2 M2 instanton charge N one considers instead the further decomposition of P_5 with respect to the P_1 parabolic of the Levi subgroup SL(5) associated to the vector $q \wedge q \in \mathbb{Z}^5$. This gives the non-maximal parabolic $P_{1,5}$ decomposition

$$\mathfrak{sl}_{d} \cong \cdots \oplus (\mathfrak{gl}_{1} \oplus \mathfrak{gl}_{1} \oplus \mathfrak{sl}_{d-5} \oplus \mathfrak{sl}_{4})^{(0)} \oplus (\overline{\mathbf{4}}_{15-3d} \oplus (\mathbf{4} \otimes \overline{\mathbb{Z}}^{d-5})_{d-3})^{(d)} \oplus (\overline{\mathbb{Z}}_{12-2s}^{d-5})^{(2d)}$$

$$\mathbb{Z}^{d} \cong (\mathbb{Z}_{-2}^{d-5})^{(-6)} \oplus (\mathbf{4}_{d-5})^{(d-6)} \oplus (\mathbf{1}_{10-2d})^{(2d-6)}$$

$$\wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \cong \cdots \oplus (\overline{\mathbf{4}}_{3d-15} \oplus (\mathbf{4} \otimes \mathbb{Z}^{d-5})_{3-d})^{(3d-18)} \oplus \mathbf{6}^{(4d-18)}$$

$$\wedge^{5,1}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \cong \cdots \oplus (\mathbf{4}_{3d-15} \oplus (\overline{\mathbf{4}} \otimes \mathbb{Z}^{d-5})_{3-d})^{(7d-36)} \oplus \mathbf{1}^{(8d-36)}$$

$$\wedge^{5}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \cong \cdots \oplus (\overline{\mathbf{4}} \otimes \mathbb{Z}^{d-5}_{d-7})^{(5d-30)} \oplus (\mathbf{1}_{2d-10})^{(6d-30)}$$

$$\wedge^{5,2}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \cong \cdots \oplus (\mathbf{4} \otimes \mathbb{Z}^{d-5}_{d-7})^{(9d-48)}$$
(D.33)

where the underscript label gives the weight with respect to the GL(1) stabilizer of $N \in \mathbf{6}^{(2d-18)}$. This decomposition determines the stabilizer of a rank 2 charge N as $(GL(d-5) \times Sp(4,\mathbb{R})) \ltimes \mathbb{R}^{4+4\times(d-5)+(d-5)}$ in the parabolic $P_{1,5}$. The redefinition of the GL(1) factors gives

$$y_{\gamma}^{\frac{3}{5}}|v(q)| = |Z(N)| , \quad y_{\gamma}^{\frac{6}{5}}|v(q \wedge q)| = |z(N \times N)| , \quad y_{\gamma} = \left|\frac{2z(N \times N)}{\gcd(N \times N)}\right|^{\frac{3}{4}\frac{d-5}{d-9}}\nu_N , \qquad (D.34)$$

where ν_N is the character of $P_{1,5}$ that stabilizes N (to the power $\frac{1}{d-5}$ with respect to the grading displayed above).

Using these formulas and manipulating the Poincaré sums as explain above, one obtains eventually

$$\begin{split} \int_{[0,1]} db E_{s\Lambda_d}^{E_d} &= V^{\frac{6}{9-d}s} \left(E_{s\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\xi(2s-d+2)}{\xi(2s)} V^{d-2-2s} E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_2}^{SL(d)} \right. \\ &+ \frac{\xi(2s-d)\xi(2s-d-2)}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} V^{2d-4s} E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_5}^{SL(d)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V^{\frac{d-2}{2}-s}}{\xi(2s)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{\sigma_{d-2-2s}(N)}{\gcd N^{\frac{2}{3}(d-3-2s)}} E_{(s-\frac{d-3}{2})\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)}(v_N) \frac{K_{s-\frac{d-2}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{2s-d+6}{6}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{\xi(2s-d)V^{\frac{3d-2}{2}-3s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{\sigma_{d+2-2s}(N)}{\gcd N^{\frac{d-5}{d-3}(d-2s)}} E_{(s-\frac{d}{2})\Lambda_2}^{SL(d-3)}(v_N) \frac{K_{s-\frac{d+2}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{(d-7)s+\frac{d(9-d)}{2}-3}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V^{d-2s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N \neq 0}} \frac{n^{d+2-2s}\sigma_{d-2s}(\frac{N \times N}{n^2})}{\gcd (N \times N)^{\frac{d-5}{d-9}\frac{3(d-2s)}{4}}} \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-\frac{d}{2}}(V^2|Z(N)|^2, V^2|z(N \times N)|)}{\nu_N^{2s-d}|z(N \times N)|^{\frac{d+3}{9-d}\frac{d-2s}{4}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V^{d-2s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N \neq 0}} \frac{n^{d+2-2s}\sigma_{d-2s}(\frac{N \times N}{n^2})}{\gcd (N \times N)^{\frac{d-5}{d-9}\frac{3(d-2s)}{4}}} \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-\frac{d}{2}}(V^2|Z(N)|^2, V^2|z(N \times N)|)}{\nu_N^{2s-d}|z(N \times N)|^{\frac{d+3}{d-2s}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V^{d-2s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N \neq 0}} \frac{n^{d+2-2s}\sigma_{d-2s}(\frac{N \times N}{n^2})}{\gcd (N \times N)^{\frac{d-5}{d-9}\frac{3(d-2s)}{4}}} \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-\frac{d}{2}}(V^2|Z(N)|^2, V^2|z(N \times N)|)}{\nu_N^{2s-d}|z(N \times N)|^{\frac{d+3}{d-2s}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V^{d-2s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N \neq 0}} \frac{n^{d+2-2s}\sigma_{d-2s}(\frac{N \times N}{n^2})}{\gcd (N \times N)^{\frac{d-5}{d-9}\frac{3(d-2s)}{4}}} \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-\frac{d}{2}}(V^2|Z(N)|^2, V^2|z(N \times N)|)}{\nu_N^{2s-d}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V^{d-2s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N \neq 0}} \frac{n^{d+2-2s}\sigma_{d-2s}(\frac{N \times N}{n^2})}{\frac{V^2}{2s-\frac{d}{2}\frac{d-2s}{2}}} \frac{B_{\frac{3}{2},s-\frac{d}{2}}(V^2|Z(N)|^2, V^2|z(N \times N)|)}{\nu_N^{2s-d}\frac{d-2s}{4}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &+ 2 \frac{V^{d-2s}}{\xi(2s)\xi(2s-d+3)} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N \neq 0}} \frac{n^{d+2-2s}\sigma_{d-2s}(\frac{N \times N}{n^2})}}{\frac{N^2}{2s-\frac{d}{2}\frac{d-2s}}\frac{d-2s}{2}} \frac{n^{d+2}}{2s-\frac{$$

This expression is complete for d = 5, 6, but for the particular values $s = \frac{d-3}{2}$ and $s = \frac{d+1}{2}$ corresponding to the minimal and the next-to-minimal representation one expects that it is also complete for d = 7 and 8. For $s = \frac{d+1}{2}$ this gives

$$\begin{split} \xi(4)\xi(d+1) \int \! db E_{\frac{d+1}{2}\Lambda_d}^{E_d} &= V^{3\frac{d+1}{9-d}} \left(\xi(4)\xi(d+1)E_{\frac{d+1}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\xi(2)}{V^2}\xi(5)E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\xi(3)}{V^3}\xi(4)E_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(d)} \right. \\ &\quad + \frac{2}{V^{\frac{3}{2}}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{\sigma_3(N)}{\gcd N^{\frac{1}{3}}}\xi(4)E_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)}(v_N) \frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{7}{6}}} e^{2\pi i(N,a)} \\ &\quad + \frac{2}{V^{\frac{5}{2}}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{\sigma_1(N)}{\gcd N^{\frac{5-d}{d-3}}}\xi(2)E_{\Lambda_1}^{SL(d-3)}(v_N) \frac{K_{\frac{1}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{3d-13}{2d-6}}} e^{2\pi i(N,a)} \\ &\quad + \frac{2}{V} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N = 0}}^{\prime} n\sigma_{-1}(\frac{N \times N}{n^2}) \frac{K_1(2\pi V\sqrt{|Z(N)|^2 + 2|z(N \times N)|})}{\nu_N |\frac{2z(N \times N)}{\gcd(N \times N)}|^{\frac{3}{4}\frac{5-d}{9-d}}\sqrt{|Z(N)|^2 + 2|z(N \times N)|}} e^{2\pi i(N,a)} \end{split}$$
(D.36)

that indeed agrees with the constant terms $\int da \int db E^{E_d}_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}$ [76].

For d = 3 or 4 the formula simplifies to the three terms

$$\xi(4)\xi(d+1)E_{\frac{d+1}{2}\Lambda_d}^{E_d} = V^{3\frac{d+1}{9-d}} \left(\xi(4)\xi(d+1)E_{\frac{d+1}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\xi(3)}{V^3}\xi(4)E_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(d)} + \frac{2}{V^{\frac{3}{2}}}\sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N = 0}}^{\prime} \frac{\sigma_3(N)}{\gcd N^{\frac{1}{3}}}\xi(4)E_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)}(v_N)\frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{7}{6}}}e^{2\pi i(N,a)} \right)$$
(D.37)

But for $d \leq 5$ one must also include the Eisenstein series $\zeta(5)E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{E_d}$ to obtain the non-pertubative coupling $\mathcal{E}_{(1,0)}$. It simply reduces to $\zeta(5)E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(3)}$ for d = 3 and can be written for d = 4, 5 as

$$\xi(2s)E_{s\Lambda_{1}}^{E_{d}} = V^{\frac{12}{9-d}s} \left(\xi(2s)V^{-2s}E_{s\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(d)} + \xi(2s-4)V^{4-4s}E_{(s-\frac{3}{2})\Lambda_{4}}^{SL(d)} + 2V^{2-3s}\sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^{3}\mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ N \times N = 0}}^{\prime} E_{(s-\frac{3}{2})\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(d-3)}(v_{N}')\frac{\sigma_{4-2s}(N)}{\gcd(N)^{\frac{3}{2}-s}}\frac{K_{s-2}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{1}{2}}}e^{2\pi i(N,a)} \right)$$
(D.38)

provided one defines $E_{s\Lambda_1}^{SL(1)} = E_{s\Lambda_4}^{SL(4)} = 1$. Summing terms up for d = 3, 4 one obtains

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)\epsilon} &= 8\pi \left(\xi(4)\xi(d+1+2\epsilon) E_{\frac{d+1+2\epsilon}{2}\Lambda_d}^{E_d} + \xi(2)\xi(5-2\epsilon) E_{(\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_1}^{E_d} \right) \end{aligned} \tag{D.39} \\ &= 8\pi V^{3\frac{d+1+2\epsilon}{9-d}} \left(\xi(4)\xi(d+1) E_{\frac{d+1}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)} + \frac{\xi(2)}{V^2}\xi(5) E_{\frac{5}{2}\Lambda_1}^{SL(d)} \right. \\ &\quad + V^{-3-2\epsilon} \left(\xi(4)\xi(3) E_{(2+\epsilon)\Lambda_2}^{SL(d)} + \xi(2)\xi(1-2\epsilon) V^{\frac{12\epsilon}{5}} \delta_{d,4} \right) \\ &\quad + 2\xi(2) V^{-\frac{5}{2}} \sum_{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d} \sigma_1(N) \frac{K_{\frac{1}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{1}{2}}} e^{2\pi i(N,a)} \\ &\quad + 2\xi(4) V^{-\frac{3}{2}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \Lambda^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N = 0}} \frac{\sigma_3(N)}{\gcd N^{\frac{1}{3}}} E_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)}(v_N) \frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{7}{6}}} e^{2\pi i(N,a)} \right), \end{aligned}$$

and for d = 5

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{E}_{(1,0)\ \epsilon} &= 8\pi \Big(\xi(4)\xi(6+2\epsilon) E_{(3+\epsilon)\Lambda_5}^{E_5} + \xi(2)\xi(5-2\epsilon) E_{(\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_1}^{E_5} \Big) \\ &= 8\pi V^{3\frac{6+2\epsilon}{4}} \left(\xi(4)\xi(6) E_{(3+\epsilon)\Lambda_4}^{SL(5)} + V^{-3-2\epsilon} \big(\xi(4)\xi(3) E_{(2+\epsilon)\Lambda_2}^{SL(5)} + \xi(2)\xi(1-2\epsilon) V^{\frac{3\epsilon}{2}} E_{(1-\epsilon)\Lambda_4}^{SL(5)} \right) \\ &\quad + \frac{\xi(2)}{V^{2+4\epsilon}} \big(\xi(5-\epsilon) V^{\frac{3\epsilon}{2}} E_{(\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon)\Lambda_1}^{SL(5)} + \xi(1+2\epsilon) \big) \\ &+ 2V^{-\frac{5}{2}} \sum_{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d} \Big(\xi(2) V^{\frac{7\epsilon}{2}} E_{(1-\epsilon)\Lambda_1}^{SL(2)} \frac{\sigma_{1+2\epsilon}(N)}{\gcd(N)^{2\epsilon}} \frac{K_{\frac{1}{2}+\epsilon}^{(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{1}{2}}} + \xi(1+2\epsilon) V^{-6\epsilon} \sigma_{1-2\epsilon}(N) \frac{K_{\frac{1}{2}-\epsilon}^{(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{1}{2}-\epsilon}} \Big) e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &\quad + \frac{2}{V^{\frac{3}{2}}} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N = 0}} \frac{\sigma_3(N)}{\gcd(N^{\frac{1}{3}}} \xi(4) E_{2\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)}(v_N) \frac{K_{\frac{3}{2}}(2\pi V|Z(N)|)}{|Z(N)|^{\frac{7}{6}}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \\ &\quad + \frac{2}{V} \sum_{\substack{N \in \wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^d \\ N \times N \neq 0}} \frac{n^3 \sigma_1(\frac{N \times N}{\gcd(N \times N)})}{\gcd(N \times N)} \frac{K_1(2\pi V \sqrt{|Z(N)|^2 + 2|z(N \times N)|})}{\sqrt{|Z(N)|^2 + 2|z(N \times N)|}} e^{2\pi i (N,a)} \Big) \,. \quad (D.40) \end{split}$$

One checks that the constant terms that are power-low in V are consistent with the Langlands constant term formula [38].

E Expansion of the 2-loop exceptional field theory amplitude

In this Appendix we complete the computation explained in Section 5.3. We have already carried out the sum over pairs of charges Γ_i for which all brane charges vanish and for which only the M2-brane charges are non-zero but linearly dependent. They correspond to the first and second layers of charges. We shall now consider the other layers of charges.

E.1 Third layer

The third layer of charges includes M2 charges that are linearly independent. The antisymmetric product representation is $[\wedge^2 \mathbb{R}^d] \wedge [\wedge^2 \mathbb{R}^d] \cong \wedge^{3,1} \mathbb{R}^d$ so one needs a non-maximal parabolic subgroup Poincaré sum over $P_{1,3} \subset SL(d)$, where

$$P_{1,3} = S(GL(1) \times GL(2) \times GL(d-3)) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times (d-3) + d - 3 + 2}$$
(E.1)

and

$$\begin{aligned} \theta_{d}^{(3)} &= \sum_{\substack{n_{i}^{IJ} \in \wedge^{2} \mathbb{Z}^{d} \\ n_{i}^{IJ} n_{j}^{KL} = 0 \\ n_{i}^{IJ} n_{j}^{KL} = 0 \\ n_{i}^{IJ} n_{j}^{KL} = 0 \\ \end{array}} e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} \left(r^{-3} U^{-1IJ}(m_{iI} + 1/2a_{IKL} n_{i}^{KL})(m_{jJ} + 1/2a_{JPQ} n_{j}^{PQ}) + 1/2r^{6-d} U_{IK} U_{JL} n_{i}^{IJ} n_{j}^{KL} \right) \\ &= \sum_{\gamma \in P_{1,3} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{\substack{n_{i}^{j} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times 2} \\ \det n \neq 0 \\ p \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times (d-3)}}} \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{Z} \\ q \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times (d-3)}} e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} r^{6-d} y_{1} y_{3} v_{ij} n_{i}^{i} n_{j}^{j}} \\ \times e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} \left(r^{-3} y_{3}^{\frac{2}{d-3}} u^{-1}(p_{i} + a_{i} n_{i}^{i} + \hat{n}_{i}^{i} c_{i} (q + an), p_{j} + a_{j} n_{j}^{j} + \hat{n}_{j}^{j} c_{j} (q + an)) + r^{-3} y_{1} y_{3}^{-1} v_{ij} \hat{n}_{i}^{i} \hat{n}_{j}^{j} (q + an)^{2}} \right) \Big|_{\gamma} \\ &= \sum_{\gamma \in P_{1,3} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{\substack{n_{i}^{j} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times 2}} \sum_{\substack{q \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \det n \neq 0 \\ p^{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times (d-3)}}} \frac{r^{3d - \frac{15}{2}} y_{1}^{-\frac{1}{2}} y_{3}^{-\frac{2}{3}}}{\det \Omega_{2}^{\frac{d-3}{2}} \sqrt{\Omega_{2}^{ij} v_{ij} \hat{n}_{i}^{i} \hat{n}_{j}^{j}}} e^{2\pi i (n_{i}^{i} p^{i}, a_{i}) + 2\pi i nqa} \\ &\times e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} r^{6-d} y_{1} y_{3} v_{ij} n_{i}^{i} n_{j}^{j} - \pi \Omega_{2ij}^{-1} r^{3} y_{3}^{-\frac{2}{d-3}}} u(p^{i}, p^{j}) - \frac{\alpha_{2}^{ij} v_{ij} \hat{n}_{i}^{i} \hat{n}_{j}^{j}}}{\alpha_{2}^{ij} v_{ij} \hat{n}_{i}^{i} \hat{n}_{j}^{j}} r^{3} y_{1}^{-1} y_{3} (q + c_{i} \hat{n}_{i}^{i} p^{i})^{2}} \bigg|_{\gamma} . \end{aligned}$$

$$(E.2)$$

The constant terms come from the contribution at $p^i = q = 0$ and one obtains

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^3\Omega_2}{\det\Omega_2^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \theta_d^{(3)} \tag{E.3}$$

$$= 8\pi \frac{\xi(4\epsilon - 1)}{\xi(4\epsilon)} r^{\frac{5d-9}{2} + 2(d-6)\epsilon} \sum_{\gamma \in P_{1,3} \setminus SL(d)} y_1^{-2\epsilon} y_3^{-1-2\epsilon} \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^3\Omega_2}{\det\Omega_2^{2-\epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \sum_{\substack{n_i^{\hat{j}} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2\times 2} \\ \det n \neq 0}} e^{-\pi\Omega_2^{ij} v_{i\hat{j}} n_i^{\hat{i}} n_j^{\hat{j}}}$$

This contribution disappears at $\epsilon \to 0$ in the renormalised coupling (5.31). These are all the contributions for $3 \le d \le 4$.

E.2 Fourth layer

The fourth layer includes linearly dependent M5 brane charges n_i^{IJKLP} , that can be rotated to a basis in which n_i^{IJKLP} are integer n_i with $\gamma \in P_5 \subset SL(d)$. For d = 5 this is already the case and

the Poincaré sum drops out. The corresponding sum of charges gives

$$\begin{aligned} \theta_{d}^{(4)} &= \sum_{\gamma \in P_{5} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}}' \sum_{\substack{q_{i} \in \wedge^{2} \mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ p_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ n_{(i}p_{j}) = q_{i} \times q_{j} \\ q_{(i} \cdot p_{j}) = 0}} \sum_{m_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-5}} e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} r^{-3} y^{\frac{2}{d-5}} \tilde{u}(m_{i} + bn_{i} + ..., m_{j} + bn_{j} + ...)} \end{aligned}$$
(E.4)
$$\times e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} \left(r^{-3} y^{-\frac{2}{5}} u^{-1}(p_{i} + aq_{i} + \frac{1}{2}a \times an_{i}, p_{j} + aq_{j} + \frac{1}{2}a \times an_{j}) + r^{6-d} y^{\frac{4}{5}} u(q_{i} + an_{i}, q_{j} + an_{j}) + r^{15-2d} y^{2} n_{i} n_{j} \right)} \\ &= \sum_{\gamma \in P_{5} \setminus SL(d)} \frac{r^{3(d-5)} y^{-2}}{\det \Omega_{2}^{\frac{d-5}{2}}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}}' \sum_{\substack{q_{i} \in \wedge^{2} \mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ p_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{5} \\ n_{(i}p_{j}) = q_{i} \times q_{j} \\ q_{(i} \cdot p_{j}) = 0}} \sum_{m^{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-5}} e^{-\pi \Omega_{2ij}^{-1} r^{3} y^{-\frac{2}{d-5}} \tilde{u}^{-1}(m^{i}, m^{j}) + 2\pi i m^{i}(n_{i}b + ...)} \\ &\times e^{-\pi \Omega_{2}^{ij} \left(r^{-3} y^{-\frac{2}{5}} u^{-1}(p_{i} + aq_{i} + \frac{1}{2}a \times an_{i}, p_{j} + aq_{j} + \frac{1}{2}a \times an_{j}) + r^{6-d} y^{\frac{4}{5}} u(q_{i} + an_{i}, q_{j} + an_{j}) + r^{15-2d} y^{2} n_{i} n_{j}} \right)} \end{aligned}$$

so that the contributions from $m^i \neq 0$ are non-abelian. To compute the constant term we can therefore set $m^i = 0$ in this formula. This gives the Poincaré sum of the contribution for d = 5:

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 \Omega_2}{\mathrm{det} \Omega_2^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \theta_d^{(4\mathrm{ab})} = 8\pi r^{\frac{3}{2}(d-7)-\frac{3}{2}(d-5)\epsilon} \sum_{\gamma \in P_5 \setminus SL(d)} y^{\epsilon-1} \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 \Omega_2}{\mathrm{det} \Omega_2^{1-\epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \theta_5^{(4)}(r \to r^{\frac{9-d}{4}} y^{\frac{3}{10}}),$$
(E.5)

The computation of the large T^5 volume is identical to the large circle limit for d = 5. This computation was done in [27] and the entire expansion is reproduced by the term computed above from the first three layers. We conclude that this term should vanish at $\epsilon \to 0$. The Poincaré sum could in principle brings an additional pole. The computation of [27] also exhibits that for high layers the computation gives the same result as for the Eisenstein series in the Heisenberg parabolic coming from the three-loop exceptional field theory amplitude. We check using Langlands constant term formula that these contribution indeed vanish for d = 5, 6, 7, 8, which strongly suggests that the Poincaré sum does not bring in an additional pole that could give a finite contribution at $\epsilon \to 0$.

E.3 Fifth layer

For $d \ge 6$ one considers then linearly independent M5 brane charges n_i^{IJKLP} , that can be rotated to non-degenerate two by two matrices $n_i^{\hat{j}}$ under $P_{4,6} \setminus SL(d)$. One obtains the solution

$$n_i^{IJKLP} = (\dots, 0, n_i^{\hat{j}}) \in \dots \oplus (\wedge^3 \mathbb{Z}^4)^{(-\frac{1}{2}, 2)} \oplus (\mathbb{Z}^2)^{(1, 1)}$$
(E.6)

$$n_i^{IJ} = (\dots, 0, n_i^{\hat{j}} \frac{\chi}{k}, q_i) \in \dots \oplus (\mathbb{Z})^{(-2,2)} \oplus (\mathbb{Z}^{2\times 4})^{(-\frac{1}{2},1)} \oplus (\wedge^2 \mathbb{Z}^4)^{(1,0)}$$
(E.7)

$$m_{iI} = (q_i \cdot \frac{\chi}{k}, m_i^{\ j}, p_i) \in (\overline{\mathbb{Z}}^4)^{(-\frac{1}{2},0)} \oplus (\mathbb{Z}^2)^{(1,-1)} \oplus (\overline{\mathbb{Z}}^{d-6})^{(0,\frac{2}{d-6})}$$
(E.8)

where k is coprime to $\chi_a \in \mathbb{Z}^4$ and k divides $n_i^{\hat{j}}$ and $q_i^{ab}\chi_b$. The only remaining constraint is

$$2\varepsilon_{\hat{i}\hat{j}}n_{(i}{}^{\hat{i}}m_{j)}{}^{\hat{j}} + \frac{1}{4}\varepsilon_{abcd}q_{i}^{ab}q_{j}^{cd} = 0$$
(E.9)

that is recognised as the vanishing norm condition for vectors $Q_i = (m_i^{\hat{i}}, q_i^{ab}, n_i^{\hat{i}}) \in I_{5,5}$. Similarly as in [27] we shall interpret the sum over k and χ_a as the principal layer of a Poincaré sum over $P_1 \setminus SL(5)$. The sum over Q_i will be computed using the orbit method for the SO(5,5) Narain theta series.

The bilinear form decomposes as

$$G(\Gamma_{i},\Gamma_{j}) = r^{-3}y_{6}^{\frac{2}{d-6}}\tilde{u}(p_{i}+b_{i}n_{i}^{\hat{i}}+\ldots,p_{j}+b_{j}n_{j}^{\hat{j}}+\ldots)$$

$$+r^{6-d}y_{4}\Big(y_{6}(r^{9-d}+y_{4}^{-\frac{3}{2}}u(\frac{\chi}{k}+a,\frac{\chi}{k}+a))v_{ij}n_{i}^{\hat{i}}n_{j}^{\hat{j}}$$

$$+(u_{ac}u_{bd}+r^{d-9}y_{4}^{-\frac{3}{4}}u_{ac}(\frac{\chi_{b}}{k}+a_{b})(\frac{\chi_{d}}{k}+a_{d}))(q_{i}^{ab}+\tilde{a}_{j}^{ab}n_{i}^{\hat{j}})(q_{j}^{ab}+\tilde{a}_{j}^{cd}n_{j}^{\hat{j}})$$

$$+r^{d-9}v_{ij}(m_{i}^{\hat{i}}+\frac{1}{2}\tilde{a}_{ab}^{\hat{i}}q_{i}^{ab}+\frac{1}{4}\tilde{a}_{ab}^{\hat{i}}\tilde{a}_{k}^{ab}n_{i}^{\hat{k}}+bn_{i}^{\hat{i}},m_{j}^{\hat{j}}+\frac{1}{2}\tilde{a}_{cd}^{\hat{j}}q_{j}^{cd}+\frac{1}{4}\tilde{a}_{cd}^{\hat{i}}\tilde{a}_{l}^{cd}n_{j}^{\hat{i}}+bn_{j}^{\hat{j}})\Big)$$

$$(E.10)$$

where

$$\tilde{a}_{ab}^{\hat{i}} = \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon_{abcd} \varepsilon^{\hat{i}\hat{j}} \tilde{a}_{\hat{j}}^{cd} = a_{ab}^{\hat{i}} + c_a^{\hat{i}} \frac{\chi_b}{k} - c_b^{\hat{i}} \frac{\chi_a}{k} .$$
(E.11)

One first perform the Poisson summation over $p_i,\,\mathrm{as}$

$$= \frac{\sum_{p_i \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-6}} e^{-\pi \Omega_2^{ij} r^{-3} y_6^{\frac{2}{d-6}} \tilde{u}(p_i + b_i n_i^{\,i} + \dots, p_j + b_j n_j^{\,j} + \dots)}}{\frac{r^{3(d-6)} y_6^{-2}}{\det \Omega_2^{\frac{2}{2}}} \sum_{p^i \in \mathbb{Z}^{d-6}} e^{-\pi \Omega_{2ij}^{-1} r^3 y_6^{-\frac{2}{d-6}} \tilde{u}^{-1}(p^i, p^j) + 2\pi i p^i (n_i^{\,i} b_i + \dots)}}.$$
(E.12)

The terms with $p^i \neq 0$ only contribute to non-abelian Fourier coefficients. Concentrating on abelian Fourier coefficients one obtains

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \theta_{d}^{(5\mathrm{ab})} \tag{E.13}$$

$$8\pi r^{(6+2\epsilon)(d-6)} \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4,6} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{(k,\chi)} \frac{y_{4}^{-3-2\epsilon} y_{6}^{-2}}{\left(1 + \frac{u(\frac{\chi}{k} + a, \frac{\chi}{k} + a)}{r^{9-d}y_{4}\frac{3}{2}}\right)^{\frac{3}{2} + \epsilon}} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{1}{2} - \epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \sum_{\substack{Q_{i} \in II_{5,5} \\ \det n \neq 0 \\ (Q_{i},Q_{j}) = 0}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}g(Q_{i},Q_{j})},$$

=

$$g(Q_{i},Q_{j}) = r^{9-d}y_{6}\sqrt{1 + \frac{u(\frac{\chi}{k} + a, \frac{\chi}{k} + a)}{r^{9-d}y_{4}^{\frac{3}{2}}}}v_{\hat{i}\hat{j}}n^{\hat{i}}n_{j}^{\hat{j}} + \frac{u^{-1} \times u^{-1} + r^{9-d}y_{4}^{-\frac{3}{2}}u \times (\frac{\chi}{k} + a)^{2}}{\sqrt{1 + \frac{u(\frac{\chi}{k} + a, \frac{\chi}{k} + a)}{r^{9-d}y_{4}^{\frac{3}{2}}}}}(q_{i} + \tilde{a}_{\hat{i}}n_{i}^{\hat{i}}, q_{j} + \tilde{a}_{\hat{j}}n_{j}^{\hat{j}}) + \frac{r^{d-9}y_{6}^{-1}}{\sqrt{1 + \frac{u(\frac{\chi}{k} + a, \frac{\chi}{k} + a)}{r^{9-d}y_{4}^{\frac{3}{2}}}}}v_{\hat{i}\hat{j}}(m_{i}^{\hat{i}} + (\tilde{a}^{\hat{i}}, q_{i}) + \frac{1}{2}(\tilde{a}^{\hat{i}}, \tilde{a}_{\hat{k}})n_{i}^{\hat{k}} + bn_{i}^{\hat{i}})(m_{j}^{\hat{j}} + (\tilde{a}^{\hat{j}}, q_{j}) + \frac{1}{2}(\tilde{a}^{\hat{j}}, \tilde{a}_{\hat{l}})n_{i}^{\hat{l}} + bn_{j}^{\hat{j}}).$$

$$(E.14)$$
Using the orbit method as in [27] one obtains

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\mathrm{det}\Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}} \theta_{d}^{(\mathrm{5ab})} \tag{E.15}$$

$$= 8\pi r^{(6+2\epsilon)(d-6)} \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4,6} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{(k,\chi)} \frac{y_{4}^{-3-2\epsilon} r^{2(9-d)}}{(1 + \frac{u(\frac{5}{2}+a,\frac{5}{2}+a)}{r^{o-d}y_{4}^{\frac{3}{2}}})^{\frac{1}{2}+\epsilon}} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\mathrm{det}\Omega_{2}^{\frac{3}{2}}} \sum_{\delta \in P_{2} \setminus Sp(4,\mathbb{Z})} (\det\Omega_{2}^{e}\varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}})|_{\delta} \\ \times \sum_{\substack{m^{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2} \\ \mathrm{det} \ m \neq 0 \\ q_{i} \in H_{3,3}}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2ij}^{-1}r^{9-d}y_{6}\sqrt{1+\frac{u(\frac{5}{2}+a,\frac{5}{2}+a)}{r^{o-d}y_{4}^{\frac{3}{2}}}} v^{ij}m^{i}m^{j}j - \pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}\frac{u^{-1}u^{-1}+r^{9-d}y_{4}^{\frac{3}{2}}u^{-1}(\frac{5}{2}+a)^{2}} (q_{i}+\bar{a}_{i}n_{i}^{i},q_{j}+\bar{a}_{j}n_{j}^{j}) + 2\pi i m^{i}_{i}(q_{i},\bar{a}^{i})} \\ \sim 20\xi(3)r^{(6+2\epsilon)(d-6)} \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4,6} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{(k,\chi)} \frac{y_{4}^{-3-2\epsilon}y_{6}^{-2}}{(1+\frac{u(\frac{5}{2}+a,\frac{5}{2}+a)}{r^{9-d}y_{4}^{\frac{3}{2}}}} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\mathrm{det}\Omega_{2}^{\frac{5}{2}}} E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(2)}(\tau) \sum_{m^{i}_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{2}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2ij}^{-1}v^{ij}m^{i}_{i}m^{j}_{j}} \\ = \frac{40\xi(3)\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2-2\epsilon)}{\xi(3+2\epsilon)}r^{(6+2\epsilon)(d-6)} \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4,6} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{\substack{k \geq 1 \\ \chi \in \mathbb{Z}^{4}}} y_{4}^{-3-2\epsilon}y_{6}^{-2} E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(2)}(v) \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{t^{\frac{5}{2}+\epsilon}} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}} \left(k^{2}+\frac{r^{d-9}}{y_{4}^{\frac{3}{2}}}u(\chi+ak,\chi+ak)\right) \\ \sim \frac{40\xi(3)\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2-2\epsilon)}{\xi(3+2\epsilon)}r^{(6+2\epsilon)(d-6)} \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4,6} \setminus SL(d)} y_{4}^{-3-2\epsilon}y_{6}^{-2} E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(2)}(v)\xi(-1+2\epsilon)y_{4}^{3}r^{2(9-d)} \\ \sim 40\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2)^{2}r^{(6+2\epsilon)(d-6)+2(9-d)}E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(d)} = 2SL(d) \\ \simeq 40\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2)^{2}r^{(6+2\epsilon)(d-6)+2(9-d)}E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(d)} = 2SL(d) \\ \simeq 40\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2)^{2}r^{(6+2\epsilon)(d-6)+2(9-d)}E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(d)}} = 2SL(d) \\ \simeq 40\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2)^{2}r^{(6+2\epsilon)(d-6)+2(9-d)}E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(d)} = 2SL(d) \\ \simeq 40\xi(1+2\epsilon)\xi(2)^{2}r^$$

For the complete integrand in (5.31) one gets instead the contribution

$$\sim 20\xi(3-2\epsilon)r^{6(d-6)} \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4,6} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{(k,\chi)} \frac{y_4^{-3}y_6^{-2+2\epsilon}r^{-2\epsilon(d-9)}}{\left(1 + \frac{u(\frac{\chi}{k} + a, \frac{\chi}{k} + a)}{r^{9-d}y_4^{\frac{3}{2}}}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}-\epsilon}} \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{\mathrm{d}^3\Omega_2}{\det\Omega_2^{\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon}} \sum_{\substack{m^i_i \in \mathbb{Z}^2\\ det \ m \neq 0}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2ij}^{-1}v^{ij}m^i_im^j_j}$$

$$= 40\xi(1-2\epsilon)\xi(2-2\epsilon)r^{6(d-6)-2\epsilon(d-9)} \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4,6} \setminus SL(d)} \sum_{\substack{k \ge 1\\ \chi \in \mathbb{Z}^4}} y_4^{-3}y_6^{-2+2\epsilon} \int_0^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{\frac{5}{2}-\epsilon}} e^{-\frac{\pi}{t}\left(k^2 + \frac{r^{d-9}}{y_4^{\frac{3}{2}}}u(\chi + ak, \chi + ak)\right)}$$

$$\sim 40\xi(1-2\epsilon)\xi(2-2\epsilon)r^{6(d-6)-2\epsilon(d-9)} \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4,6} \setminus SL(d)} y_4^{-3}y_6^{-2+2\epsilon}\xi(-1-2\epsilon)y_4^3r^{2(9-d)}$$

$$\sim 40\xi(1-2\epsilon)\xi(2-2\epsilon)\xi(2+2\epsilon)r^{6(d-6)+2(1+\epsilon)(9-d)}E_{(1-\epsilon)\Lambda_6}^{SL(d)}$$

where we have 34

$$E_{(1-\epsilon)\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(6)} \equiv 1$$

$$\xi(2-2\epsilon)E_{(1-\epsilon)\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(7)} = \xi(5+2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{5}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(7)}$$

$$\underline{\xi(1-2\epsilon)\xi(2-2\epsilon)E_{(1-\epsilon)\Lambda_{6}}^{SL(8)}} = \xi(6+2\epsilon)\xi(5+2\epsilon)E_{(3+\epsilon)\Lambda_{2}}^{SL(8)}.$$
 (E.16)

 $[\]frac{1}{3^{4} \text{For } SL(6) \text{ the Poincaré sum is ill-defined as one gets } \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4} \setminus SL(d)} 1, \text{ so one needs to introduce an additional analytic continuation to compute } \sum_{\gamma \in P_{4} \setminus SL(d)} y_{4}^{-2\delta} = 1 + \mathcal{O}(\delta). \text{ This can be done using } \det \Omega_{2}^{\delta} E_{-3+2\epsilon}^{SL(2)} \text{ and taking first the limit } \delta \to 0 \text{ and then } \epsilon \to 0.$

E.4 Additional layers

For d = 7 and d = 8 there are additional layers: two more for d = 7 and eight more for d = 8. The Langlands consistant term formula gives no more constant terms for the corresponding E_7 Eisenstein series $E_{(6+\epsilon)\Lambda_1}^{E_7}$ so one expects that the two additional layers give vanishing contributions to the abelian Fourier coefficients at $\epsilon \to 0$. For d = 8 the E_8 function must include one additional contribution that is missing at this level, probably from the ninth layer.

F Some integrals

Here we collect some additional integrals that have been used.

F.1 Infrared regularised integrals at two-loop

Using the parametrisation

$$\Omega_2 = \begin{pmatrix} \rho_2 & \rho_2 u \\ \rho_2 u & t + \rho_2 u^2 \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (F.1)$$

the integral can be unfolded to Schwinger parameter space domain

$$I(d) = \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \int_0^\infty \frac{d\rho_2}{\rho_2^{\frac{5-d}{2}}} \int_0^1 du \int_{\rho_2 u(1-u)t}^\infty \frac{dt}{t^{\frac{5-d}{2}}} \left(1 + \frac{\rho_2}{t} \left((1 - 6u(1-u)) + \frac{5\rho_2^2}{t^2}u^2(1-u)^2\right)e^{-\pi t\mu_1^2 - \pi\rho_2\mu_2^2}\right)$$

$$= \frac{64\pi^2}{9} \frac{d(d-2)\Gamma(d-3)\Gamma(\frac{d-1}{2})\Gamma(\frac{d+3}{2})}{(d-3)(7-d)\Gamma(d+2)} (\pi\mu_2^2)^{3-d} + \frac{2\pi^2}{9}\Gamma(\frac{d-3}{2})^2 (\pi\mu_1\mu_2)^{\frac{3-d}{2}} + \frac{\pi^2}{27}\Gamma(\frac{d-7}{2})(\pi\mu_1^2)^{\frac{7-d}{2}}\Gamma(\frac{d+1}{2})(\pi\mu_2^2)^{-\frac{d+1}{2}} + \mathcal{O}(\mu_1^2) .$$
(F.2)

The double pole divergence occurs at $d = 3 + 2\epsilon$ and using the prescription $\mu_1 = \mu_2 = \mu$ after having eliminated the second ligne that vanishes at $\mu_1 \to 0$, one obtains

$$I(3+2\epsilon) = \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \frac{3-\epsilon}{2-\epsilon} \frac{\Gamma(\epsilon)^2}{(\pi\mu^2)^{2\epsilon}} .$$
 (F.3)

The double pole is universal, but the single pole depends on the ratio $\frac{\mu_2}{\mu_1}$. One fixes the prescription such that the amplitude is finite.

The degenerate contribution associated to one massive loop and the other massless corresponds to take $\mu_2^2 = r^{-3}U^{-1}[n]$. The first term is then finite, and can be reabsorbed into the nondegenerate contribution to recombine into the $GL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ invariant sum over all non-zero charges with a infrared regulator that is set to zero before one expand in ϵ .

$$8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_{2}) \sum_{p_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{2\times3}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}r^{-3}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}-\pi R(\mu)}$$

$$= \frac{2\pi^{2}}{9} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\rho_{2}}{\rho_{2}^{\frac{5-d}{2}}} \int_{0}^{1} du \int_{\rho_{2}u(1-u)}^{\infty} \frac{dt}{t^{\frac{5-d}{2}}} \left(1 + \frac{\rho_{2}}{t} \left((1 - 6u(1-u)\right) + \frac{5\rho_{2}^{2}}{t^{2}}u^{2}(1-u)^{2}\right)\right)$$

$$\times \left(\sum_{\substack{p_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{2\times3}\\p_{i}\neq0,p_{1}+p_{2}\neq0}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi r^{-3}\left(\rho_{2}u^{-1}(p_{1}+up_{2},p_{1}+up_{2})+tu^{-1}(p_{2},p_{2})\right)} + 3\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}^{d}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi\rho_{2}r^{-3}U^{-1}[n]-\pi t\mu^{2}} + e^{-\pi(\rho_{2}+t)\mu^{2}}\right)$$

$$= 8\pi r^{3(d-3)} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{7-d}{2}}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_{2}) \sum_{p_{i}\in\mathbb{Z}^{2\times3}}^{\prime} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}} + \frac{4\pi^{2}}{3} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{d-3}{2}\right)}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{\frac{d-3}{2}}} \xi(d-3)r^{\frac{3}{2}(d-3)} E_{\frac{d-3}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)}$$

$$+ \frac{2\pi^{2}}{9} \frac{9-d}{7-d} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{d-3}{2}\right)^{2}}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{d-3}} + \frac{2\pi^{2}}{9} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{d-7}{2}\right)}{(\pi\mu^{2})^{\frac{d-7}{2}}} \xi(d+1)r^{\frac{3}{2}(d+1)} E_{\frac{d+1}{2}\Lambda_{d-1}}^{SL(d)}, \qquad (F.4)$$

Divergences of the supergravity amplitude F.2

One defines

$$\mathcal{E}^{SL(d)}_{(0,1),\epsilon} = 8\pi \int_{\mathcal{G}_2} \frac{d^3 \Omega_2}{\det \Omega_2^{\frac{7-d}{2}-\epsilon}} \varphi^{\text{tr}}_{\text{KZ}}(\Omega_2) \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}^d} e^{-\pi \Omega_2^{ij} n_i^{\mathsf{T}} U^{-1} n_j} .$$
(F.5)

(F.4)

In the limit P_{d-1} this gives

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}_{(0,1),\epsilon}^{SL(d)} &= \frac{16\pi^{2}\xi(d-3+2\epsilon)^{2}}{(7-d-2\epsilon)(d+2\epsilon)}y^{-2(d-3)-4\epsilon} \\ &+ 8\pi y^{-2} \int_{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega_{2}}{\det\Omega_{2}^{\frac{6-d}{2}-\epsilon}} \varphi_{\mathrm{KZ}}^{\mathrm{tr}}(\Omega_{2}) \sum_{p_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2 \times (d-1)}}^{\prime} \sum_{n^{i} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2}} e^{-\pi\Omega_{2}^{ij}y^{-\frac{2}{d-1}}n_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}U^{-1}n_{j}-\pi\Omega_{2ij}^{-1}y^{-2n^{i}n^{j}+2\pi n^{i}(p_{i},a)} \\ &\sim \frac{16\pi^{2}\xi(d-3+2\epsilon)^{2}}{(7-d-2\epsilon)(d+2\epsilon)}y^{-2(d-3)-4\epsilon} + y^{-2\frac{3-2\epsilon}{d-1}}\mathcal{E}_{(0,1),\epsilon}^{SL(d-1)} \\ &+ \frac{8\pi^{2}}{3}\xi(d-4+2\epsilon)\xi(d-3+2\epsilon)y^{-d+3-\frac{3+2(d-2)\epsilon}{d-1}}E_{(\frac{d-4}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_{d-2}}^{SL(d-1)} \\ &+ \frac{4\pi^{2}}{9}\xi(d+2\epsilon)\xi(d-7+2\epsilon)E_{(\frac{d}{2}+\epsilon)\Lambda_{d-2}}^{SL(d-1)} \\ &- \frac{16\pi^{2}}{21}y^{-d+3-\frac{3+2(d-2)\epsilon}{d-1}}\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}^{d-1}}^{\prime} [\sigma_{d-4+2\epsilon}(n)]^{2}\frac{B_{d-4+2\epsilon}(2\pi y^{-\frac{d}{d-1}}\sqrt{U^{-1}[n]})}{[U^{-1}[n]]^{\frac{d-4}{2}+\epsilon}} \,. \end{aligned}$$
(F.6)

One computes then that it diverges for d = 3 as

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1),\epsilon}^{SL(3)} = \frac{16\pi^2 \xi(2\epsilon)^2}{(4-2\epsilon)(3+2\epsilon)} E_{2\epsilon\Lambda_2}^{SL(3)} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^0) , \qquad (F.7)$$

and for d = 7 with

$$\mathcal{E}_{(0,1),\epsilon}^{SL(7)} = \frac{2\pi^2}{9} \Gamma(\epsilon) \xi(8+2\epsilon) E_{(4+\epsilon)\Lambda_6}^{SL(7)} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^0) .$$
(F.8)

F.3 Automorphic distribution integrals

We have the integrals

$$I_{s}[\phi] = \int_{\mathcal{G}} \frac{d^{3}\Omega}{|\Omega|^{\frac{3-s}{2}}} \phi(\tau) \sum_{n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}}' e^{-\pi\Omega^{ij}n_{i}n_{j}}$$
$$= 4\xi(2s) \int_{\mathcal{F}} \frac{d^{2}\tau}{\tau_{2}^{2}} \phi(\tau) E_{s\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(2)}(\tau)$$
(F.9)

for automorphic distributions $\phi(\tau)$ satisfying

$$\Delta\phi(\tau) = \lambda\phi(\tau) - \tau_2 \sum_k \lambda_k (\tau_2^k + \tau_2^{-k})\delta(\tau_1)$$
(F.10)

so that they behave at $\tau_1 \approx 0$ as

$$\phi(\tau) = \phi(i\tau_2) - \tau_2^{-1} \sum_k \lambda_k (\tau_2^k + \tau_2^{-k}) |\tau_1| + \mathcal{O}(\tau_1^{-2})$$
(F.11)

for $k = k_0, k_0 - 2, \ldots$ and grow as $\tau_2^{k_0+1}$ at large τ_2 . The integral can be carried out by integration by part as

$$(s(s-1)-\lambda) \int_{\mathcal{F}} \frac{d^{2}\tau}{\tau_{2}^{2}} \phi(\tau) E_{s\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(2)}(\tau)$$

$$= -\sum_{k} \lambda_{k} \int_{1}^{L} \frac{d\tau_{2}}{\tau_{2}} (\tau_{2}^{k} + \tau_{2}^{-k}) E_{s\Lambda_{1}}^{SL(2)}(i\tau_{2})$$

$$= -\sum_{k} \frac{2\lambda_{k}}{\zeta(2s)} \sum_{m=1}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{m^{-2s}}{s+k} {}_{2}F_{1}(s, \frac{s+k}{2}+1, \frac{s+k}{2}+1, -\frac{n^{2}}{m^{2}}) + \frac{n^{-2s}}{s-k} {}_{2}F_{1}(s, \frac{s-k}{2}+1, \frac{s-k}{2}+1, -\frac{m^{2}}{n^{2}}) \right)$$

$$= -\sum_{k} \frac{\lambda_{k}}{\zeta(2s)} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{s-k}{2})\Gamma(\frac{s+k}{2})}{\Gamma(s)} \sum_{m=1}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{-s-k} m^{-s+k}$$

$$= -\sum_{k} \lambda_{k} \frac{\xi(s-k)\xi(s+k)}{\xi(2s)}$$
(F.12)

from which one concludes that

$$I_s[\phi] = \sum_k \frac{4\lambda_k}{\lambda - s(s-1)} \xi(s+k)\xi(s-k) .$$
(F.13)

References

- T. W. Grimm, "The Effective action of type II Calabi-Yau orientifolds," Fortsch. Phys. 53 (2005) 1179–1271, arXiv:hep-th/0507153.
- B. Pioline, "Lectures on black holes, topological strings and quantum attractors," Class. Quant. Grav. 23 (2006) S981, arXiv:hep-th/0607227.

- [3] I. Bena and N. P. Warner, "Black holes, black rings and their microstates," *Lect. Notes Phys.* 755 (2008) 1–92, arXiv:hep-th/0701216.
- [4] A. Zaffaroni, "AdS black holes, holography and localization," *Living Rev. Rel.* 23 no. 1, (2020) 2, arXiv:1902.07176 [hep-th].
- [5] C. M. Hull and P. K. Townsend, "Unity of superstring dualities," Nucl. Phys. B438 (1995) 109–137, hep-th/9410167.
- [6] E. Witten, "String theory dynamics in various dimensions," Nucl. Phys. B 443 (1995) 85-126, arXiv:hep-th/9503124.
- [7] M. B. Green and M. Gutperle, "Effects of D-instantons," Nucl. Phys. B498 (1997) 195-227, arXiv:hep-th/9701093.
- [8] J. A. Harvey and G. W. Moore, "Five-brane instantons and R² couplings in N=4 string theory," *Phys. Rev.* D57 (1998) 2323-2328, arXiv:hep-th/9610237 [hep-th].
- M. B. Green, M. Gutperle, and P. Vanhove, "One loop in eleven dimensions," *Phys. Lett.* B409 (1997) 177-184, arXiv:hep-th/9706175.
- [10] A. Sen, "Normalization of type IIB D-instanton amplitudes," JHEP 12 (2021) 146, arXiv:2104.11109 [hep-th].
- [11] A. Sen, "Muti-instanton amplitudes in type IIB string theory," JHEP 12 (2021) 065, arXiv:2104.15110 [hep-th].
- [12] N. B. Agmon, B. Balthazar, M. Cho, V. A. Rodriguez, and X. Yin, "D-instanton Effects in Type IIB String Theory," arXiv:2205.00609 [hep-th].
- [13] G. Bossard, P. S. Howe, and K. S. Stelle, "The Ultra-violet question in maximally supersymmetric field theories," *Gen. Rel. Grav.* 41 (2009) 919-981, arXiv:0901.4661 [hep-th].
- [14] E. Bergshoeff, M. de Roo, and B. de Wit, "Extended Conformal Supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B 182 (1981) 173–204.
- [15] J. Bagger and E. Witten, "Matter couplings in $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B222 (1983) 1.
- [16] J. M. Drummond, P. J. Heslop, P. S. Howe, and S. F. Kerstan, "Integral invariants in N=4 SYM and the effective action for coincident D-branes," *JHEP* 08 (2003) 016, arXiv:hep-th/0305202 [hep-th].
- [17] I. Antoniadis, S. Hohenegger, and K. S. Narain, "N=4 Topological Amplitudes and String Effective Action," Nucl. Phys. B771 (2007) 40-92, arXiv:hep-th/0610258 [hep-th].
- [18] G. Bossard, P. S. Howe, and K. S. Stelle, "On duality symmetries of supergravity invariants," JHEP 01 (2011) 020, arXiv:1009.0743 [hep-th].

- [19] G. Bossard, P. S. Howe, and K. S. Stelle, "Invariants and divergences in half-maximal supergravity theories," *JHEP* 07 (2013) 117, arXiv:1304.7753 [hep-th].
- [20] G. Bossard, C. Cosnier-Horeau, and B. Pioline, "Exact effective interactions and 1/4-BPS dyons in heterotic CHL orbifolds," *SciPost Phys.* 7 no. 3, (2019) 028, arXiv:1806.03330 [hep-th].
- [21] M. Bershadsky, S. Cecotti, H. Ooguri, and C. Vafa, "Kodaira-Spencer theory of gravity and exact results for quantum string amplitudes," *Commun. Math. Phys.* 165 (1994) 311–428, arXiv:hep-th/9309140.
- [22] I. Antoniadis, E. Gava, K. S. Narain, and T. R. Taylor, "Topological amplitudes in string theory," Nucl. Phys. B 413 (1994) 162–184, arXiv:hep-th/9307158.
- [23] G. L. Cardoso, B. de Wit, and S. Mahapatra, "BPS black holes, the Hesse potential, and the topological string," JHEP 06 (2010) 052, arXiv:1003.1970 [hep-th].
- [24] E. D'Hoker and D. H. Phong, "Two-loop superstrings VI: Non-renormalization theorems and the 4-point function," Nucl. Phys. B 715 (2005) 3-90, arXiv:hep-th/0501197.
- [25] S. Alexandrov, B. Pioline, F. Saueressig, and S. Vandoren, "D-instantons and twistors," *JHEP* 03 (2009) 044, arXiv:0812.4219 [hep-th].
- [26] S. Alexandrov, J. Manschot, D. Persson, and B. Pioline, "Quantum hypermultiplet moduli spaces in N=2 string vacua: a review," in *Proceedings, String-Math 2012, Bonn, Germany, July 16-21, 2012*, pp. 181–212. 2013. arXiv:1304.0766 [hep-th].
- [27] G. Bossard, A. Kleinschmidt, and B. Pioline, "1/8-BPS Couplings and Exceptional Automorphic Functions," *SciPost Phys.* 8 no. 4, (2020) 054, arXiv:2001.05562 [hep-th].
- [28] M. Bianchi, G. Bossard, and D. Consoli, "Perturbative higher-derivative terms in $\mathcal{N} = 6$ asymmetric orbifolds," *JHEP* 06 (2022) 088, arXiv:2203.15130 [hep-th].
- [29] A. Strominger and C. Vafa, "Microscopic origin of the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy," Phys. Lett. B379 (1996) 99–104, hep-th/9601029.
- [30] J. M. Maldacena, G. W. Moore, and A. Strominger, "Counting BPS black holes in toroidal type II string theory," hep-th/9903163.
- [31] D. Shih, A. Strominger, and X. Yin, "Counting dyons in N=8 string theory," JHEP 06 (2006) 037, arXiv:hep-th/0506151 [hep-th].
- [32] B. Pioline, "BPS black hole degeneracies and minimal automorphic representations," JHEP 0508 (2005) 071, hep-th/0506228.
- [33] J. D. Bekenstein, "Statistical Black Hole Thermodynamics," Phys. Rev. D 12 (1975) 3077–3085.
- [34] S. W. Hawking, "Particle Creation by Black Holes," Commun. Math. Phys. 43 (1975) 199–220. [Erratum: Commun.Math.Phys. 46, 206 (1976)].

- [35] B. Pioline and S. Vandoren, "Large D-instanton effects in string theory," JHEP 07 (2009) 008, arXiv:0904.2303 [hep-th].
- [36] E. Cremmer, B. Julia, and J. Scherk, "Supergravity Theory in Eleven-Dimensions," *Phys. Lett. B* 76 (1978) 409–412.
- [37] E. Cremmer and B. Julia, "The SO(8) Supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B 159 (1979) 141-212.
- [38] M. B. Green, J. G. Russo, and P. Vanhove, "Automorphic properties of low energy string amplitudes in various dimensions," *Phys.Rev.* D81 (2010) 086008, arXiv:1001.2535 [hep-th].
- [39] Z. Bern, L. J. Dixon, D. C. Dunbar, M. Perelstein, and J. S. Rozowsky, "On the relationship between Yang-Mills theory and gravity and its implication for ultraviolet divergences," *Nucl. Phys.* B530 (1998) 401-456, arXiv:hep-th/9802162 [hep-th].
- [40] D. Butter, F. Ciceri, B. de Wit, and B. Sahoo, "Construction of all N=4 conformal supergravities," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **118** no. 8, (2017) 081602, arXiv:1609.09083 [hep-th].
- [41] M. B. Green, J. G. Russo, and P. Vanhove, "String theory dualities and supergravity divergences," JHEP 1006 (2010) 075, arXiv:1002.3805 [hep-th].
- [42] N. Marcus, "Composite Anomalies in Supergravity," *Phys. Lett. B* 157 (1985) 383–388.
- [43] J. J. M. Carrasco, R. Kallosh, R. Roiban, and A. A. Tseytlin, "On the U(1) duality anomaly and the S-matrix of N=4 supergravity," *JHEP* 07 (2013) 029, arXiv:1303.6219 [hep-th].
- [44] Z. Bern, A. Edison, D. Kosower, and J. Parra-Martinez, "Curvature-squared multiplets, evanescent effects, and the U(1) anomaly in N = 4 supergravity," *Phys. Rev. D* 96 no. 6, (2017) 066004, arXiv:1706.01486 [hep-th].
- [45] B. de Wit, H. Nicolai, and H. Samtleben, "Gauged Supergravities, Tensor Hierarchies, and M-Theory," JHEP 02 (2008) 044, arXiv:0801.1294 [hep-th].
- [46] S. Deser, J. H. Kay, and K. S. Stelle, "Renormalizability Properties of Supergravity," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 38 (1977) 527, arXiv:1506.03757 [hep-th].
- [47] M. B. Green and J. H. Schwarz, "Supersymmetrical String Theories," *Phys. Lett.* B109 (1982) 444–448.
- [48] N. Berkovits, "Construction of R^4 terms in $\mathcal{N} = 2$ D = 8 superspace," Nucl. Phys. B 514 (1998) 191-203, arXiv:hep-th/9709116.
- [49] M. B. Green and S. Sethi, "Supersymmetry constraints on type IIB supergravity," *Phys. Rev.* D59 (1999) 046006, arXiv:hep-th/9808061.
- [50] A. Basu and S. Sethi, "Recursion Relations from Space-time Supersymmetry," JHEP 09 (2008) 081, arXiv:0808.1250 [hep-th].

- [51] G. Bossard and V. Verschinin, "Minimal unitary representations from supersymmetry," JHEP 1410 (2014) 008, arXiv:1406.5527 [hep-th].
- [52] G. Bossard and V. Verschinin, " $\mathcal{E}\nabla^4 R^4$ type invariants and their gradient expansion," JHEP 03 (2015) 089, arXiv:1411.3373 [hep-th].
- [53] G. Bossard and V. Verschinin, "The two $\nabla^6 \mathbb{R}^4$ type invariants and their higher order generalisation," *JHEP* **07** (2015) 154, arXiv:1503.04230 [hep-th].
- [54] Y. Wang and X. Yin, "Constraining Higher Derivative Supergravity with Scattering Amplitudes," *Phys. Rev.* D92 no. 4, (2015) 041701, arXiv:1502.03810 [hep-th].
- [55] M. B. Green, H.-h. Kwon, and P. Vanhove, "Two loops in eleven dimensions," *Phys. Rev.* D61 (2000) 104010, arXiv:hep-th/9910055.
- [56] M. B. Green and P. Vanhove, "Duality and higher derivative terms in M theory," JHEP 0601 (2006) 093, arXiv:hep-th/0510027 [hep-th].
- [57] M. B. Green and P. Vanhove, "D-instantons, strings and M-theory," *Phys. Lett.* B408 (1997) 122–134, arXiv:hep-th/9704145.
- [58] E. Kiritsis and B. Pioline, "On R⁴ threshold corrections in type IIB string theory and (p,q) string instantons," Nucl. Phys. B508 (1997) 509-534, arXiv:hep-th/9707018.
- [59] B. Pioline and E. Kiritsis, "U-duality and D-brane combinatorics," *Phys. Lett.* B418 (1998) 61–69, arXiv:hep-th/9710078.
- [60] N. A. Obers and B. Pioline, "Eisenstein series and string thresholds," Commun. Math. Phys. 209 (2000) 275-324, arXiv:hep-th/9903113.
- [61] A. Basu, "The $D^4 R^4$ term in type IIB string theory on T^2 and U- duality," *Phys. Rev.* D77 (2008) 106003, arXiv:0708.2950 [hep-th].
- [62] B. Pioline, "R⁴ couplings and automorphic unipotent representations," JHEP 03 (2010) 116, arXiv:1001.3647 [hep-th].
- [63] M. B. Green, S. D. Miller, and P. Vanhove, "Small representations, string instantons, and Fourier modes of Eisenstein series," J. Number Theor. 146 (2015) 187–309, arXiv:1111.2983 [hep-th].
- [64] G. Bossard and A. Kleinschmidt, "Loops in exceptional field theory," JHEP 01 (2016) 164, arXiv:1510.07859 [hep-th].
- [65] C. M. Hull, "Generalised Geometry for M-Theory," JHEP 07 (2007) 079, arXiv:hep-th/0701203.
- [66] P. Pires Pacheco and D. Waldram, "M-theory, exceptional generalised geometry and superpotentials," JHEP 09 (2008) 123, arXiv:0804.1362 [hep-th].

- [67] D. S. Berman and M. J. Perry, "Generalized Geometry and M theory," JHEP 06 (2011) 074, arXiv:1008.1763 [hep-th].
- [68] D. S. Berman, H. Godazgar, M. Godazgar, and M. J. Perry, "The Local symmetries of M-theory and their formulation in generalised geometry," *JHEP* 01 (2012) 012, arXiv:1110.3930 [hep-th].
- [69] M. Cederwall, J. Edlund, and A. Karlsson, "Exceptional geometry and tensor fields," JHEP 07 (2013) 028, arXiv:1302.6736 [hep-th].
- [70] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, "Exceptional Form of D=11 Supergravity," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 111 (2013) 231601, arXiv:1308.1673 [hep-th].
- [71] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, "Exceptional field theory. II. E₇₍₇₎," *Phys. Rev. D* 89 (2014) 066017, arXiv:1312.4542 [hep-th].
- [72] G. Aldazabal, M. Graña, D. Marqués, and J. A. Rosabal, "The gauge structure of Exceptional Field Theories and the tensor hierarchy," *JHEP* 04 (2014) 049, arXiv:1312.4549 [hep-th].
- [73] H. Godazgar, M. Godazgar, O. Hohm, H. Nicolai, and H. Samtleben, "Supersymmetric E₇₍₇₎ Exceptional Field Theory," *JHEP* 09 (2014) 044, arXiv:1406.3235 [hep-th].
- [74] G. Bossard and A. Kleinschmidt, "Cancellation of divergences up to three loops in exceptional field theory," arXiv:1712.02793 [hep-th].
- [75] G. Bossard and A. Kleinschmidt, "Supergravity divergences, supersymmetry and automorphic forms," JHEP 08 (2015) 102, arXiv:1506.00657 [hep-th].
- [76] M. B. Green, S. D. Miller, J. G. Russo, and P. Vanhove, "Eisenstein series for higher-rank groups and string theory amplitudes," *Commun.Num. Theor. Phys.* 4 (2010) 551–596, arXiv:1004.0163 [hep-th].
- [77] B. Pioline, "D⁶ R⁴ amplitudes in various dimensions," JHEP 04 (2015) 057, arXiv:1502.03377 [hep-th].
- [78] M. B. Green and P. Vanhove, "The low energy expansion of the one-loop type II superstring amplitude," *Phys. Rev.* D61 (2000) 104011, arXiv:hep-th/9910056.
- [79] M. B. Green, J. G. Russo, and P. Vanhove, "Low energy expansion of the four-particle genus-one amplitude in type II superstring theory," *JHEP* 0802 (2008) 020, arXiv:0801.0322 [hep-th].
- [80] E. D'Hoker, M. B. Green, O. Gürdogan, and P. Vanhove, "Modular Graph Functions," *Commun. Num. Theor. Phys.* **11** (2017) 165–218, arXiv:1512.06779 [hep-th].
- [81] E. D'Hoker, M. B. Green, and P. Vanhove, "On the modular structure of the genus-one Type II superstring low energy expansion," *JHEP* 08 (2015) 041, arXiv:1502.06698 [hep-th].

- [82] E. D'Hoker, A. Kleinschmidt, and O. Schlotterer, "Elliptic modular graph forms. Part I. Identities and generating series," JHEP 03 (2021) 151, arXiv:2012.09198 [hep-th].
- [83] E. D'Hoker and M. B. Green, "Zhang-Kawazumi Invariants and Superstring Amplitudes," J. Number Theor. 144 (2014) 111–150, arXiv:1308.4597 [hep-th].
- [84] E. D'Hoker, M. B. Green, B. Pioline, and R. Russo, "Matching the D⁶R⁴ interaction at two-loops," JHEP 01 (2015) 031, arXiv:1405.6226 [hep-th].
- [85] E. D'Hoker, M. B. Green, and B. Pioline, "Higher genus modular graph functions, string invariants, and their exact asymptotics," *Commun. Math. Phys.* 366 no. 3, (2019) 927–979, arXiv:1712.06135 [hep-th].
- [86] E. D'Hoker, M. Hidding, and O. Schlotterer, "Constructing polylogarithms on higher-genus Riemann surfaces," arXiv:2306.08644 [hep-th].
- [87] M. Henneaux and C. Teitelboim, Quantization of Gauge Systems. Princeton University Press, 8, 1994.
- [88] E. A. Bergshoeff and M. de Roo, "The Quartic Effective Action of the Heterotic String and Supersymmetry," *Nucl. Phys.* B328 (1989) 439–468.
- [89] D. J. Gross and J. H. Sloan, "The Quartic Effective Action for the Heterotic String," Nucl. Phys. B291 (1987) 41–89.
- [90] Y. Cai and C. A. Nunez, "Heterotic String Covariant Amplitudes and Low-energy Effective Action," Nucl. Phys. B 287 (1987) 279.
- [91] M. B. Green and J. H. Schwarz, "Anomaly Cancellation in Supersymmetric D=10 Gauge Theory and Superstring Theory," *Phys. Lett. B* 149 (1984) 117–122.
- [92] J. J. Atick, A. Dhar, and B. Ratra, "Superspace Formulation of Ten-dimensional N = 1Supergravity Coupled to N = 1 SuperYang-Mills Theory," *Phys. Rev. D* **33** (1986) 2824.
- [93] L. Bonora, P. Pasti, and M. Tonin, "Superspace Formulation of 10-D SUGRA+SYM Theory à la Green–Schwarz," *Phys. Lett. B* 188 (1987) 335.
- [94] S. J. Gates, Jr., "Ectoplasm has no topology: The Prelude," in 2nd International Seminar on Supersymmetries and Quantum Symmetries: Dedicated to the Memory of Victor I. Ogievetsky, pp. 46-57. 9, 1997. arXiv:hep-th/9709104.
- [95] S. J. Gates, Jr., M. T. Grisaru, M. E. Knutt-Wehlau, and W. Siegel, "Component actions from curved superspace: Normal coordinates and ectoplasm," *Phys. Lett. B* 421 (1998) 203–210, arXiv:hep-th/9711151.
- [96] R. D'Auria, P. Fre, P. K. Townsend, and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, "Invariance of Actions, Rheonomy and the New Minimal N = 1 Supergravity in the Group Manifold Approach," *Annals Phys.* **155** (1984) 423.

- [97] N. Berkovits and P. S. Howe, "The Cohomology of superspace, pure spinors and invariant integrals," JHEP 06 (2008) 046, arXiv:0803.3024 [hep-th].
- [98] L. Alvarez-Gaume and E. Witten, "Gravitational Anomalies," Nucl. Phys. B 234 (1984) 269.
- [99] J. Manes, R. Stora, and B. Zumino, "Algebraic Study of Chiral Anomalies," Commun. Math. Phys. 102 (1985) 157.
- [100] F. Langouche, T. Schucker, and R. Stora, "Gravitational Anomalies of the Adler-bardeen Type," *Phys. Lett. B* 145 (1984) 342–346.
- [101] L. Baulieu and M. P. Bellon, "p Forms and Supergravity: Gauge Symmetries in Curved Space," Nucl. Phys. B 266 (1986) 75–124.
- [102] J. H. Suelmann, "Supersymmetry and string effective actions," other thesis, 11, 1994.
- [103] M. de Roo, H. Suelmann, and A. Wiedemann, "The supersymmetric effective action of the heterotic string in ten-dimensions," *Nucl. Phys. B* 405 (1993) 326–366, arXiv:hep-th/9210099.
- [104] S. Ferrara, F. Riccioni, and A. Sagnotti, "Tensor and vector multiplets in six-dimensional supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B 519 (1998) 115-140, arXiv:hep-th/9711059.
- [105] P. S. Howe, U. Lindstrom, and L. Wulff, "D=10 supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory at α'^4 ," JHEP 07 (2010) 028, arXiv:1004.3466 [hep-th].
- [106] G. Bossard, P. S. Howe, U. Lindstrom, K. S. Stelle, and L. Wulff, "Integral invariants in maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theories," *JHEP* 05 (2011) 021, arXiv:1012.3142 [hep-th].
- [107] A. A. Tseytlin, "Heterotic type I superstring duality and low-energy effective actions," *Nucl. Phys. B* 467 (1996) 383–398, arXiv:hep-th/9512081.
- [108] S. M. Kuzenko and G. Tartaglino-Mazzucchelli, "Different representations for the action principle in $4D \mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity," *JHEP* **04** (2009) 007, arXiv:0812.3464 [hep-th].
- [109] O. Alvarez, I. M. Singer, and B. Zumino, "Gravitational Anomalies and the Family's Index Theorem," *Commun. Math. Phys.* 96 (1984) 409.
- [110] B. de Wit and M. T. Grisaru, "Compensating fields and anomalies," Essays in Honor of the 60th birthday of E.S. Fradkin, Quantum field theory and quantum statistics 2 (1987) 411-432.
- [111] G. Bossard, C. Hillmann, and H. Nicolai, " $E_{7(7)}$ symmetry in perturbatively quantised $\mathcal{N} = 8$ supergravity," *JHEP* **12** (2010) 052, arXiv:1007.5472 [hep-th].
- [112] M. Montero and C. Vafa, "Cobordism Conjecture, Anomalies, and the String Lamppost Principle," JHEP 01 (2021) 063, arXiv:2008.11729 [hep-th].

- [113] B.-X. Lao and R. Minasian, "Consistency of eight-dimensional supergravities: Anomalies, Lattices and Counterterms," arXiv:2306.07766 [hep-th].
- [114] W. Lerche, B. Nilsson, A. Schellekens, and N. Warner, "Anomaly cancelling terms from the elliptic genus," *Nucl. Phys.* B299 (1988) 91.
- [115] D. Bump, "The Rankin-Selberg method: a survey," in Number theory, trace formulas and discrete groups (Oslo, 1987), pp. 49–109. Academic Press, Boston, MA, 1989.
- [116] B. McClain and B. D. B. Roth, "Modular invariance for interacting bosonic strings at finite temperature," *Commun.Math.Phys.* 111 (1987) 539.
- [117] L. J. Dixon, V. Kaplunovsky, and J. Louis, "Moduli dependence of string loop corrections to gauge coupling constants," *Nucl. Phys.* B355 (1991) 649–688.
- [118] J. A. Harvey and G. W. Moore, "On the algebras of BPS states," Commun. Math. Phys. 197 (1998) 489–519, hep-th/9609017.
- [119] R. E. Borcherds, "Automorphic forms with singularities on Grassmannians," *Invent. Math.* 132 (1998) 491-562, arXiv:alg-geom/9609022.
- [120] G. Bossard, C. Cosnier-Horeau, and B. Pioline, "Four-derivative couplings and BPS dyons in heterotic CHL orbifolds," *SciPost Phys.* **3** no. 1, (2017) 008, arXiv:1702.01926 [hep-th].
- [121] M. Ozkan, Y. Pang, and E. Sezgin, "Higher Derivative Supergravities in Diverse Dimensions," arXiv:2401.08945 [hep-th].
- [122] M. B. Green, J. H. Schwarz, and E. Witten, SUPERSTRING THEORY. VOL. 2: LOOP AMPLITUDES, ANOMALIES AND PHENOMENOLOGY. 1988. http://www.cambridge.org/us/academic/subjects/physics/ theoretical-physics-and-mathematical-physics/superstring-theory-volume-2.
- [123] G. Policastro and D. Tsimpis, "R⁴, purified," Class. Quant. Grav. 23 (2006) 4753-4780, arXiv:hep-th/0603165.
- [124] N. Marcus and A. Sagnotti, "The Ultraviolet Behavior of N = 4 Yang-Mills and the Power Counting of Extended Superspace," *Nucl. Phys. B* **256** (1985) 77–108.
- [125] Z. Bern, J. J. Carrasco, L. J. Dixon, H. Johansson, D. A. Kosower, and R. Roiban, "Three-Loop Superfiniteness of N = 8 Supergravity," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 98 (2007) 161303, arXiv:hep-th/0702112.
- [126] Z. Bern, J. J. M. Carrasco, L. J. Dixon, H. Johansson, and R. Roiban, "Manifest Ultraviolet Behavior for the Three-Loop Four-Point Amplitude of N=8 Supergravity," *Phys. Rev. D* 78 (2008) 105019, arXiv:0808.4112 [hep-th].
- [127] M. J. Duff, J. T. Liu, and R. Minasian, "Eleven-dimensional origin of string-string duality: A One loop test," *Nucl. Phys. B* 452 (1995) 261–282, arXiv:hep-th/9506126.

- [128] P. S. Howe and D. Tsimpis, "On higher order corrections in M theory," JHEP 09 (2003) 038, arXiv:hep-th/0305129.
- [129] R. E. Kallosh, "Counterterms in extended supergravities," *Phys. Lett. B* **99** (1981) 122–127.
- [130] P. S. Howe, K. S. Stelle, and P. K. Townsend, "Superactions," Nucl. Phys. B 191 (1981) 445–464.
- [131] P. S. Howe and K. S. Stelle, "Supersymmetry counterterms revisited," *Phys. Lett. B* 554 (2003) 190–196, arXiv:hep-th/0211279.
- [132] G. Bossard, P. S. Howe, and K. S. Stelle, "A note on the UV behaviour of maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theories," *Phys. Lett. B* 682 (2009) 137-142, arXiv:0908.3883 [hep-th].
- [133] P. S. Howe and P. C. West, "The Complete N=2, D=10 Supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B 238 (1984) 181–220.
- [134] J. Broedel, O. Schlotterer, and S. Stieberger, "Polylogarithms, Multiple Zeta Values and Superstring Amplitudes," *Fortsch. Phys.* 61 (2013) 812–870, arXiv:1304.7267 [hep-th].
- [135] S. Stieberger, "Closed superstring amplitudes, single-valued multiple zeta values and the Deligne associator," J. Phys. A 47 (2014) 155401, arXiv:1310.3259 [hep-th].
- [136] S. Stieberger and T. R. Taylor, "Closed String Amplitudes as Single-Valued Open String Amplitudes," Nucl. Phys. B 881 (2014) 269–287, arXiv:1401.1218 [hep-th].
- [137] C. R. Mafra and O. Schlotterer, "Non-abelian Z-theory: Berends-Giele recursion for the α' -expansion of disk integrals," *JHEP* **01** (2017) 031, arXiv:1609.07078 [hep-th].
- [138] O. Schlotterer and O. Schnetz, "Closed strings as single-valued open strings: A genus-zero derivation," J. Phys. A 52 no. 4, (2019) 045401, arXiv:1808.00713 [hep-th].
- [139] M. B. Green, C. R. Mafra, and O. Schlotterer, "Multiparticle one-loop amplitudes and S-duality in closed superstring theory," *JHEP* 10 (2013) 188, arXiv:1307.3534 [hep-th].
- [140] J. T. Liu, R. Minasian, R. Savelli, and A. Schachner, "Type IIB at eight derivatives: insights from Superstrings, Superfields and Superparticles," *JHEP* 08 (2022) 267, arXiv:2205.11530 [hep-th].
- [141] J. M. Drummond, P. J. Heslop, and P. S. Howe, "A note on N=8 counterterms," arXiv:1008.4939 [hep-th].
- [142] G. G. Hartwell and P. S. Howe, "(N, p, q) harmonic superspace," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 10 (1995) 3901–3920, arXiv:hep-th/9412147.
- [143] G. Bossard, P. S. Howe, K. S. Stelle, and P. Vanhove, "The vanishing volume of D = 4 superspace," Class. Quant. Grav. 28 (2011) 215005, arXiv:1105.6087 [hep-th].

- [144] E. D'Hoker and M. B. Green, "Exploring transcendentality in superstring amplitudes," JHEP 07 (2019) 149, arXiv:1906.01652 [hep-th].
- [145] S. Weinberg, "Infrared photons and gravitons," Phys. Rev. 140 (1965) B516–B524.
- [146] S. G. Naculich, H. Nastase, and H. J. Schnitzer, "Two-loop graviton scattering relation and IR behavior in N=8 supergravity," *Nucl. Phys. B* 805 (2008) 40-58, arXiv:0805.2347 [hep-th].
- [147] E. D'Hoker and M. B. Green, "Identities between Modular Graph Forms," J. Number Theor. 189 (2018) 25-80, arXiv:1603.00839 [hep-th].
- [148] A. Basu, "Proving relations between modular graph functions," Class. Quant. Grav. 33 no. 23, (2016) 235011, arXiv:1606.07084 [hep-th].
- [149] J. Broedel, O. Schlotterer, and F. Zerbini, "From elliptic multiple zeta values to modular graph functions: open and closed strings at one loop," *JHEP* 01 (2019) 155, arXiv:1803.00527 [hep-th].
- [150] E. D'Hoker and M. B. Green, "Absence of irreducible multiple zeta-values in melon modular graph functions," *Commun. Num. Theor. Phys.* 14 no. 2, (2020) 315–324, arXiv:1904.06603 [hep-th].
- [151] J. E. Gerken, A. Kleinschmidt, and O. Schlotterer, "All-order differential equations for one-loop closed-string integrals and modular graph forms," *JHEP* 01 (2020) 064, arXiv:1911.03476 [hep-th].
- [152] D. Dorigoni, M. Doroudiani, J. Drewitt, M. Hidding, A. Kleinschmidt, N. Matthes, O. Schlotterer, and B. Verbeek, "Modular graph forms from equivariant iterated Eisenstein integrals," *JHEP* **12** (2022) 162, arXiv:2209.06772 [hep-th].
- [153] P. Tourkine, "Tropical Amplitudes," Annales Henri Poincare 18 no. 6, (2017) 2199-2249, arXiv:1309.3551 [hep-th].
- [154] P. Dai and W. Siegel, "Worldline Green Functions for Arbitrary Feynman Diagrams," Nucl. Phys. B 770 (2007) 107–122, arXiv:hep-th/0608062.
- [155] Z. Bern, L. J. Dixon, and D. A. Kosower, "Dimensionally regulated pentagon integrals," *Nucl. Phys. B* 412 (1994) 751-816, arXiv:hep-ph/9306240.
- [156] B. Pioline, "String theory integrands and supergravity divergences," JHEP 02 (2019) 148, arXiv:1810.11343 [hep-th].
- [157] W. Siegel, "Supersymmetric Dimensional Regularization via Dimensional Reduction," *Phys. Lett. B* 84 (1979) 193–196.
- [158] W. Siegel, "Inconsistency of Supersymmetric Dimensional Regularization," Phys. Lett. B 94 (1980) 37–40.

- [159] L. V. Avdeev, S. G. Gorishnii, A. Y. Kamenshchik, and S. A. Larin, "Four Loop Beta Function in the Wess-Zumino Model," *Phys. Lett. B* 117 (1982) 321–323.
- [160] D. Stockinger, "Regularization by dimensional reduction: consistency, quantum action principle, and supersymmetry," JHEP 03 (2005) 076, arXiv:hep-ph/0503129.
- [161] L. V. Avdeev, G. A. Chochia, and A. A. Vladimirov, "On the Scope of Supersymmetric Dimensional Regularization," *Phys. Lett. B* 105 (1981) 272–274.
- [162] E. D'Hoker and D. H. Phong, "Two loop superstrings. 1. Main formulas," *Phys. Lett.* B529 (2002) 241-255, arXiv:hep-th/0110247 [hep-th].
- [163] E. D'Hoker and D. H. Phong, "Two loop superstrings. 2. The Chiral measure on moduli space," Nucl. Phys. B636 (2002) 3-60, arXiv:hep-th/0110283 [hep-th].
- [164] E. D'Hoker and D. H. Phong, "Two loop superstrings. 3. Slice independence and absence of ambiguities," Nucl. Phys. B 636 (2002) 61-79, arXiv:hep-th/0111016.
- [165] E. D'Hoker and D. H. Phong, "Two loop superstrings 4: The Cosmological constant and modular forms," Nucl. Phys. B 639 (2002) 129–181, arXiv:hep-th/0111040.
- [166] E. D'Hoker, M. Gutperle, and D. H. Phong, "Two-loop superstrings and S-duality," Nucl. Phys. B 722 (2005) 81–118, arXiv:hep-th/0503180.
- [167] E. D'Hoker and D. H. Phong, "Two-Loop Superstrings. VII. Cohomology of Chiral Amplitudes," Nucl. Phys. B 804 (2008) 421–506, arXiv:0711.4314 [hep-th].
- [168] J. D. Fay, "Theta functions on Riemann surfaces," Lecture Notes in Math. 352 (1973).
- [169] P. Gaudry, "Fast genus 2 arithmetic based on Theta functions," Journal of Mathematical Cryptology 01 (2007) 243.
- [170] E. Gottschling, "Explizite Bestimmung der Randflächen des Fundamentalbereiches der Modulgruppe zweiten Grades.," Math. Ann. 138 (1959) 103–124.
- [171] B. Pioline and R. Russo, "Infrared divergences and harmonic anomalies in the two-loop superstring effective action," JHEP 12 (2015) 102, arXiv:1510.02409 [hep-th].
- [172] F. Brown, "Single-valued Motivic Periods and Multiple Zeta Values," SIGMA 2 (2014) e25, arXiv:1309.5309 [math.NT].
- [173] B. Pioline, "A Theta lift representation for the Kawazumi-Zhang and Faltings invariants of genus-two Riemann surfaces," J. Number Theor. 163 (2016) 520-541, arXiv:1504.04182 [hep-th].
- [174] E. D'Hoker, M. B. Green, and B. Pioline, "Asymptotics of the D⁸R⁴ genus-two string invariant," Commun. Num. Theor. Phys. 13 (2019) 351-462, arXiv:1806.02691 [hep-th].
- [175] M. Chan, "Combinatorics of the tropical Torelli map.," Algebra Number Theory 6 no. 6, (2012) 1133–1169.

- [176] R. P. Langlands, On the functional equations satisfied by Eisenstein series. Lect. Notes. Math. vol. 544, Springer, 1976.
- [177] P. Fleig, H. P. A. Gustafsson, A. Kleinschmidt, and D. Persson, *Eisenstein series and automorphic representations*, vol. 176 of *Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2018. arXiv:1511.04265 [math.NT].
- [178] D. H. Collingwood and W. M. McGovern, Nilpotent orbits in semisimple Lie algebras. Van Nostrand Reinhold Mathematics Series. Van Nostrand Reinhold Co., New York, 1993.
- [179] W. Borho and H. Kraft, "Uber Bahnen und deren Deformationen bei linearen Aktionen reduktiver Gruppen, 54 (1979), 61-104.," Comm. Math. Helv. 54 (1979) 61-104.
- [180] S. Ferrara and M. Günaydin, "Orbits of exceptional groups, duality and BPS states in string theory," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A13 (1998) 2075–2088, hep-th/9708025.
- [181] S. D. Miller and S. Sahi, "Fourier coefficients of automorphic forms, character variety orbits, and small representations," *Journal of Number Theory* **132** no. 12, (2012) 3070–3108, arXiv:1202.0210 [math.NT].
- [182] M. Günaydin, A. Neitzke, B. Pioline, and A. Waldron, "BPS black holes, quantum attractor flows and automorphic forms," *Phys. Rev.* D73 (2006) 084019, hep-th/0512296.
- [183] S. Krutelevich, "Jordan algebras, exceptional groups, and Bhargava composition," Journal of algebra 314 no. 2, (2007) 924–977.
- [184] S. J. Casselman, W., "The unramified principal series of p-adic groups. ii. the whittaker function," Compositio Mathematica 41 no. 2, (1980) 207-231. http://eudml.org/doc/89456.
- [185] P. Fleig, A. Kleinschmidt, and D. Persson, "Fourier expansions of Kac-Moody Eisenstein series and degenerate Whittaker vectors," *Commun. Num. Theor. Phys.* 08 (2014) 41–100, arXiv:1312.3643 [hep-th].
- [186] G. W. Gibbons and K.-i. Maeda, "Black Holes and Membranes in Higher Dimensional Theories with Dilaton Fields," *Nucl. Phys. B* 298 (1988) 741–775.
- [187] H. Nicolai, "A Possible Constructive Approach to (Super ϕ^3) in Four-dimensions. 3. On the Normalization of Schwinger Functions," *Nucl. Phys. B* **156** (1979) 177.
- [188] G. Bossard and S. Katmadas, "Duality covariant non-BPS first order systems," JHEP 09 (2012) 100, arXiv:1205.5461 [hep-th].
- [189] M. A. Awada, M. J. Duff, and C. N. Pope, "N=8 Supergravity Breaks Down to N=1," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 50 (1983) 294.
- [190] F. Denef, "Supergravity flows and D-brane stability," JHEP 08 (2000) 050, hep-th/0005049.

- [191] L. F. Abbott and M. T. Grisaru, "Local supersymmetry transformations and the fermion solutions in the presence of instantons," *Phys. Rev. D* 17 (1978) 2809.
- [192] N. A. Obers and B. Pioline, "U-duality and M-theory," Phys. Rept. 318 (1999) 113–225, hep-th/9809039.
- [193] D. Gourevitch, H. P. A. Gustafsson, A. Kleinschmidt, D. Persson, and S. Sahi, "A reduction principle for Fourier coefficients of automorphic forms," arXiv:1811.05966 [math.NT].
- [194] D. Gourevitch, H. P. A. Gustafsson, A. Kleinschmidt, D. Persson, and S. Sahi, "Fourier coefficients of minimal and next-to-minimal automorphic representations of simply-laced groups," *Can. J. Math.* **74** no. 1, (2022) 122–169, arXiv:1908.08296 [math.NT].
- [195] D. Gourevitch, H. P. A. Gustafsson, A. Kleinschmidt, D. Persson, and S. Sahi, "Eulerianity of Fourier coefficients of automorphic forms," *Represent. Theory* 25 no. 16, (2021) 481–507, arXiv:2004.14244 [math.NT].
- [196] B. Pioline and D. Persson, "The automorphic NS5-brane," Commun. Num. Th. Phys. 3 no. 4, (2009) 697-754, arXiv:0902.3274 [hep-th].
- [197] G. W. Moore, N. Nekrasov, and S. Shatashvili, "D-particle bound states and generalized instantons," *Commun. Math. Phys.* 209 (2000) 77–95, arXiv:hep-th/9803265.
- [198] E. Kiritsis, N. A. Obers, and B. Pioline, "Heterotic / type II triality and instantons on K3," JHEP 01 (2000) 029, arXiv:hep-th/0001083 [hep-th].
- [199] C. M. Hull, "Timelike T duality, de Sitter space, large N gauge theories and topological field theory," JHEP 07 (1998) 021, arXiv:hep-th/9806146.
- [200] C. G. Callan and J. M. Maldacena, "D-brane approach to black hole quantum mechanics," Nucl. Phys. B 472 (1996) 591-610, arXiv:hep-th/9602043.
- [201] H. Gomez and C. R. Mafra, "The closed-string 3-loop amplitude and S-duality," JHEP 1310 (2013) 217, arXiv:1308.6567 [hep-th].
- [202] G. Bossard and B. Pioline, "Exact $\nabla^4 \mathcal{R}^4$ couplings and helicity supertraces," *JHEP* **01** (2017) 050, arXiv:1610.06693 [hep-th].
- [203] F. Sugino and P. Vanhove, "U-duality from matrix membrane partition function," *Phys. Lett. B* 522 (2001) 145–154, arXiv:hep-th/0107145.
- [204] J. A. Minahan, D. Nemeschansky, C. Vafa, and N. P. Warner, "E strings and N = 4 topological Yang-Mills theories," *Nucl. Phys. B* 527 (1998) 581–623, arXiv:hep-th/9802168.
- [205] Z. Bern, J. J. M. Carrasco, and H. Johansson, "Perturbative Quantum Gravity as a Double Copy of Gauge Theory," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **105** (2010) 061602, arXiv:1004.0476 [hep-th].

- [206] Z. Bern, J. J. M. Carrasco, L. J. Dixon, H. Johansson, and R. Roiban, "The Complete Four-Loop Four-Point Amplitude in N = 4 Super-Yang-Mills Theory," *Phys. Rev. D* 82 (2010) 125040, arXiv:1008.3327 [hep-th].
- [207] Z. Bern, J. J. M. Carrasco, L. J. Dixon, H. Johansson, and R. Roiban, "Simplifying Multiloop Integrands and Ultraviolet Divergences of Gauge Theory and Gravity Amplitudes," *Phys. Rev.* D85 (2012) 105014, arXiv:1201.5366 [hep-th].
- [208] Z. Bern, J. J. Carrasco, W.-M. Chen, A. Edison, H. Johansson, J. Parra-Martinez, R. Roiban, and M. Zeng, "Ultraviolet Properties of N = 8 Supergravity at Five Loops," *Phys. Rev. D* 98 no. 8, (2018) 086021, arXiv:1804.09311 [hep-th].
- [209] M. B. Green, J. G. Russo, and P. Vanhove, "Modular properties of two-loop maximal supergravity and connections with string theory," *JHEP* 0807 (2008) 126, arXiv:0807.0389 [hep-th].
- [210] A. Basu, "The D⁶R⁴ term from three loop maximal supergravity," Class. Quant. Grav. 31 no. 24, (2014) 245002, arXiv:1407.0535 [hep-th].
- [211] I. Florakis and B. Pioline, "On the Rankin-Selberg method for higher genus string amplitudes," *Commun. Num. Theor. Phys.* **11** (2017) 337-404, arXiv:1602.00308 [hep-th].
- [212] R. Donagi and E. Witten, "Supermoduli Space Is Not Projected," Proc. Symp. Pure Math. 90 (2015) 19-72, arXiv:1304.7798 [hep-th].
- [213] G. Bossard and A. Loty, "Saturating unitarity bounds at U-duality symmetric points," JHEP 10 (2023) 110, arXiv:2308.02847 [hep-th].
- [214] M. B. Green, S. D. Miller, and P. Vanhove, "SL(2, ℤ)-invariance and D-instanton contributions to the D⁶R⁴ interaction," Commun. Num. Theor. Phys. 09 (2015) 307–344, arXiv:1404.2192 [hep-th].
- [215] A. Basu, "The D^6R^4 term in type IIB string theory on T^2 and U- duality," *Phys. Rev.* D77 (2008) 106004, arXiv:0712.1252 [hep-th].
- [216] M. B. Green, J. G. Russo, and P. Vanhove, "Ultraviolet properties of maximal supergravity," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **98** (2007) 131602, arXiv:hep-th/0611273.
- [217] P. Fleig, H. P. A. Gustafsson, A. Kleinschmidt, and D. Persson, "Eisenstein series and automorphic representations," arXiv:1511.04265 [math.NT].
- [218] S. Ferrara and J. M. Maldacena, "Branes, central charges and U duality invariant BPS conditions," *Class. Quant. Grav.* 15 (1998) 749–758, arXiv:hep-th/9706097.
- [219] E. Kiritsis, Introduction to superstring theory. 1997. arXiv:hep-th/9709062 [hep-th]. http://inspirehep.net/record/448134/files/arXiv:hep-th_9709062.pdf.
- [220] D. Djokovic, "Classification of nilpotent elements in simple exceptional real Lie algebras of inner type and description of their centralizers," *Journal of Algebra* 112 (1988) 503.

- [221] S. Ferrara and R. Kallosh, "On N=8 attractors," Phys. Rev. D 73 (2006) 125005, arXiv:hep-th/0603247.
- [222] A. Sen, "U-duality Invariant Dyon Spectrum in type II on T^6 ," JHEP 08 (2008) 037, arXiv:0804.0651 [hep-th].
- [223] A. Sen, "N=8 Dyon Partition Function and Walls of Marginal Stability," JHEP 07 (2008) 118, arXiv:0803.1014 [hep-th].
- [224] M. Brion and M. Vergne, "Arrangement of hyperplanes. I. Rational functions and Jeffrey-Kirwan residue," Annales scientifiques de l'Ecole Normale Superieure 32 no. 5, (1999) 715–741.
- [225] P. Horava and E. Witten, "Heterotic and type I string dynamics from eleven-dimensions," Nucl. Phys. B 460 (1996) 506-524, arXiv:hep-th/9510209.
- [226] M. B. Green and A. Rudra, "Type I/heterotic duality and M-theory amplitudes," JHEP 12 (2016) 060, arXiv:1604.00324 [hep-th].
- [227] O. Hohm and S. K. Kwak, "Double Field Theory Formulation of Heterotic Strings," JHEP 06 (2011) 096, arXiv:1103.2136 [hep-th].
- [228] A. Guerrieri, J. Penedones, and P. Vieira, "Where Is String Theory in the Space of Scattering Amplitudes?," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **127** no. 8, (2021) 081601, arXiv:2102.02847 [hep-th].
- [229] A. Guerrieri, H. Murali, J. Penedones, and P. Vieira, "Where is M-theory in the space of scattering amplitudes?," arXiv:2212.00151 [hep-th].
- [230] T. Banks, W. Fischler, S. H. Shenker, and L. Susskind, "M theory as a matrix model: A Conjecture," Phys. Rev. D 55 (1997) 5112-5128, arXiv:hep-th/9610043.
- [231] T. Damour, M. Henneaux, and H. Nicolai, "E₁₀ and a 'small tension expansion' of M theory," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 89 (2002) 221601, arXiv:hep-th/0207267.
- [232] H. Kawai, D. C. Lewellen, and S. H. H. Tye, "A Relation Between Tree Amplitudes of Closed and Open Strings," *Nucl. Phys. B* 269 (1986) 1–23.